

Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Mediterranean and MENA

Marion Boulby · Kenneth Christie Editors

Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Mediterranean and MENA



Editors
Marion Boulby
Department of History
Trent University
Peterborough, ON, Canada

Kenneth Christie Royal Roads University Victoria, BC, Canada

Library of Congress Control Number: 2018931910

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s) 2018

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use. The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Cover image: © Bliznetsov/Getty Images Cover design by Henry Petrides

Printed on acid-free paper

This Palgrave Macmillan imprint is published by the registered company Springer International Publishing AG part of Springer Nature The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

For Sarah from Marion

For Vera from Kenneth

Contents

	in the Twenty-First Century		
1	Introduction: Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Twenty-First Century Kenneth Christie	3	
2	Death of the Refugee: The Silence of Numbers Nergis Canefe	21	
3	Children and Youth in the Refugee Equation: Working with the Vulnerable Kathleen Manion	51	
Part II Case Studies			
4	Causes and Mitigation Stephanie D. Perham	79	
5	From Failing States to Migration: The Role of Non-state Actors Julia Rutz	115	

Part I Migration, Refugees and Human Security

6	Intervention and Policy in the Mediterranean Refugee Crisis Nur Koprulu	139
Part	t III Prescribing the Future of Human Security and Migration in MENA	
7	The Middle East: Syrian Refugees, Human Security and Insecurity in Jordan Marion Boulby	157
8	Human Trafficking and the Issue of Slavery in Supply Chains Robert James Hanlon	177
9	Policy Responses: Too Little or Too Late? Rute Baptista	199
10	Conclusion Marion Boulby	245
Index		251

Editors and Contributors

About the Editors

Marion Boulby is Associate Professor of History at Trent University,

Kenneth Christie is Professor and Program Head of the Masters in Arts in Human Security and Peacebuilding at Royal Roads University, Canada.

Contributors

Rute Baptista is Researcher at the Law School of the University of Minho, Portugal.

Nergis Canefe is Associate Professor in the School of Public Policy and Administration (Law Stream) in the Department of Political Science and Associate Faculty Member at the Center for Refugee Studies at York University, Canada.

Robert James Hanlon is Assistant Professor in the Department of Philosophy, History, and Politics at Thompson Rivers University, Canada.

Nur Koprulu is Department Head of Political Science and Associate Professor in the Faculty of Economics and Administrative Sciences at Near East University, Turkey.

X EDITORS AND CONTRIBUTORS

Kathleen Manion is Assistant Professor in the School of Humanitarian Studies at Royal Roads University, Canada.

Stephanie D. Perham is Donor Relations Officer at the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees in Kampala, Uganda.

Julia Rutz is Head of the Research and Migration Law Department in the European Migration Network at the International Organization of Migration in Vienna, Austria.

Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Twenty-First Century



CHAPTER 1

Introduction: Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Twenty-First Century

Kenneth Christie

More than 20 years ago, Robert Kaplan painted a picture of a descending anarchy threatening to engulf parts of West Africa with global consequences. Ethnic, tribal and identity grievances reinforced by environmental disaster, economic despair and the collapse of states served to reinforce such kinds of predictions that the future was bleak. At the time, and now, we face the fallout of such human security catastrophes with millions moving across borders legally and illegally, drug wars and large criminal networks that feed from and create these anarchic conditions, leading to cycles of violence and human insecurity. The future seems exceptionally bleak from this perspective. Progress, positive social and economic change and the betterment of humanity seemed illusions in this retrospective light. This book is concerned with similar problems that Kaplan described over twenty years ago. We will discuss the human security implications of the migration and refugee crisis caused

K. Christie (⊠) Royal Roads University, Victoria, BC, Canada

by wars and disasters that have recently engulfed the Middle East, North Africa and beyond and which have threatened to overwhelm receiving states and have led to xenophobia and human rights violations. The vulnerability of people on the move fleeing war and disaster is also in part met by the difficulties faced by states receiving migrants and refugees. In the absence of a real global system of rights and protection for refugees and migrants, a form of chaos and anarchy ensues. This is a situation into which peoples' lives are thrown from any sense of human security to a position of vulnerability and unpredictability.

CONTEXT

Since the Arab uprisings of 2010/2011, the Middle East and North African region (MENA) has continually been the focus of media and scholarly attention over these, and the conflicts that have emerged and engulfed the region, often called the Arab Spring, and seen initially as a social transformation on a revolutionary scale. The widespread political and social change prompting civil war in some cases has brought about some major and minor transformations at all levels and most significantly a series of humanitarian crises that are staggering in nature, depth and the effect they have had on vulnerable populations. The uprisings in their initial stages saw major political and social changes and called into question the national state order in the region, with the development of new social movements and groups opposed to the old order. This old order has proved much more resilient to real change, however, than appeared to be the case in the initial stages. Moreover, any real hopes for a peaceful democratization which would prove inclusive and beneficial to populations here have failed to materialize in a significant way. Rather conflict, stagnation and despair have seen spring turn to winter and the failure of initial hopes, aspirations and dreams for a better future. Into this nexus have flowed all sorts of conflicting problems. For instance, the emergence of the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria as an anti-systemic force using terrorism has strengthened this reality of chaos and conflict, while resurfacing Kurdish nationalism and escalating sectarian conflicts have added momentum to the fragmentation and recomposition (decomposition) of the regional order. Displaced populations and migrants contribute to reshuffle previously configured polities and communities. States like Syria and Iraq appear as failed states unable

to control their borders or the populations moving across them. Chaos and conflict appear to be the best descriptors for the problems here. Conflict between the Gulf states, usually seen as harmonious in nature, has developed as Saudi Arabia and the UAE have turned on Qatar claiming it is influenced and controlled by Iran (the common Sunni enemy) and that Qatar funds terrorism and turmoil in the region for its own ends. Meanwhile, a civil war continues to rage in Yemen with tribal and ethnic animosities fuelled in a proxy war conducted between Iran and Saudi Arabia who have increased the rhetoric and who must also take responsibility for the conflict. The Gulf region appears fractured along religious, ethnic and tribal lines.

Perhaps the most dramatic outcome of conflict in countries like Syria, Iraq and elsewhere has been the massive movement of people who are displaced internally and externally, a combination of people seeking to flee their situation for fear of political persecution (refugees) and migrants who seek a better economic life in a safer country. For many, the lines between these have become blurry and unfocused, resulting in resentment and xenophobia in countries where the victims of such conflicts end up.

It is hard to dismiss the shocking images of and outrage over a dead Syrian toddler washed up on the shores of the Mediterranean. Alan Kurdi was a three-year-old boy from Syria whose background was ethnic Kurdish and whose images made global new headlines when he drowned on the 2 September 2015 in the Mediterranean, another victim of the refugee crisis but one that evoked anger, outrage and sympathy all around the world. The victim's family were trying to reach Canada in the hope of a better life, an effort which ended in tragedy. Combined with the scale of the crisis, these issues became prominent in the Canadian general election in 2015 and resulted in part in Canada declaring a more open-door policy towards refugees and their humane treatment. The destruction of Syria, the war in Iraq and the collapse of Libya are all contributing factors to what has become the world's worst human displacement crisis on record and were a major part of the backdrop to the push factors causing people to take desperate measures to leave their countries. Extreme political violence in the MENA region was and is pushing families into harrowing journeys, taking their toll on lives and stretching countries resources to breaking point in the hope these vulnerable individuals and families can escape the hell they are living in.

Syria and Iraq are Arabian nightmares at the local, the regional and global levels in terms of human security and the protection of the vulnerable. Wracked by civil war, ethnic and political violence in the last 6 years in the case of Syria and 15 years in the case of Iraq, the body count now is staggering; the humanitarian crisis continues and there appears no end to these seemingly intractable conflicts. This is a crisis that has claimed the lives of over 500,000 people so far in Syria, sparked a humanitarian catastrophe, fuelled violent Islamic extremism and exposed serious splits in the international community who appear to have no consensus. The international community's failure to act is simply another sign of the desperate situation which has developed over conflicts that appear unsolvable in the immediate future and may be intractable in the long range.

The responsibility to protect the tens of millions of human beings fleeing real terror requires a radical humanitarian response. Since 2013, the United Nations High Commission for Refugees has documented a fourfold increase in refugees. The dramatic rise is due directly to the conflict in Syria and has resulted in record numbers of asylum seekers arriving at the borders of Europe. But this is not a European problem; rather, it is human crisis that must be dealt with through a global response.

These changes since 2011 ensured that migration issues remained in the spotlight. New regimes in Egypt, Libya and Tunisia, and increasing conflict in Iraq and Syria have focused these challenges in perspective. Humanitarian problems have been exacerbated regarding displaced people. In Syria for instance after 5 years of conflict, Mercy Corps in 2015 has estimated that more than 7.6 million people are internally displaced within Syria's borders and over 4 million have been forced to flee the country. Many of these people most acutely affected are women and children, and other vulnerable groups including migrant workers and refugees, living in a state of insecurity.

Moreover, the spillover effects have been no less dramatic. Over 1.7 million Syrians, nearly half children, are displaced within their neighbours including those who have taken refuge in the five neighbouring countries of Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Lebanon and Turkey. The demands on these countries capacities to absorb, many of who are undergoing their own crises, have created fundamental challenges to human security. The levels of conflict, instability, coupled with high rates of unemployment and underemployment, particularly among young people have also helped to push people towards irregular migration, in the region and on a global scale.

EUROPE AND MIGRATION

The crisis importantly has also had a major impact on Western Europe and prompted a real political and economic problem for European union member states. Migration, also known as human mobility, is an essential component of globalization. As nations have opened their economies and societies to trade and investment, human mobility has become a key feature in global integration.

Europe, due to its geographical proximity, safety and economic stability, is a favoured migration destination for communities from Africa and the Middle East. The migration to Europe over the past two decades has been classified as a mixed migration, which is a categorization that defines the complex population movements that include economic migrants, refugees, asylum seekers and other smaller groups of migrants into the region. This is despite the fact that European Union migration policy has mainly served to prevent migration from MENA in the past. Despite this however, over the past few years, migration to Europe through the Mediterranean has escalated dramatically, which has resulted in a migration crisis in Southern Europe that is unprecedented in the region's modern history.

While migration is not a new phenomenon, the scale of international migration has dramatically increased in the last two decades with the world's largest concentration in the Middle East. The United Nations (2002) estimated that the number of international migrants increased from 150 million to 180 million between 1990 and 2000. Moreover, skilled migration increased by 67% over the same period, while unskilled migration increased by 14%. This movement of people is being shaped and facilitated by globalization and has substantial economic, social and cultural implications for both source and receiving countries. In today's terms, according to United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) figures, the current rates for forcibly displaced people and refugees have reached 65.3 and 21.3 million, respectively. The MENA states span both poles of migration, as countries of migrant destination, particularly in the Gulf and as countries of origin. In 2013, the Migration Policy Institute estimated 20 million MENA migrants working in the region or in Europe.

In 2006, the UNHCR registered an increasing number of migrants (22,016) reaching Italy by boat; however, within the first 7 months of 2014, the number of migrants reaching Italy alone has nearly quadrupled

with more than 87,000 people arriving through the Mediterranean to southern Italy alone. Equally concerning is that the International Organization for Migration (IOM) has established that migration across the Mediterranean is considered the most fatal crossing with over 3000 estimated migrant deaths in 2014 alone; this figure is 92% higher than the second most fatal migration routes in the world and is also expected to increase with the growing use of the Mediterranean as a transit route for migration into Europe. With 3771 deaths, 2015 was the deadliest year on record for migrants and refugees crossing the Mediterranean trying to reach Europe, reported IOM in a year-end summary. By comparison, 3279 deaths were recorded in the Mediterranean in 2014. The IOM's recent statistics show that migrants and refugees coming into and through the Mediterranean approached 43,000 in 2017, the clear majority (80%) landing in Italy and the rest in Spain and Greece. At the mid-point, their officials argued that this surpassed by more than 10,000, the number at the same time in the previous year, 2016.² Not only are the numbers alarming and the fact that people are increasingly willing to take dangerous routes to escape their situation of human insecurity, but also there have been many fatalities as a result. The UNHCR for instance recorded at least 1073 people dead or missing between Libya and Italy by April 2017, an increase in the number for the same time in the previous year, with at least 150 of these children.³ This has also fuelled right-wing populism and xenophobia in the receiving countries as politician's scramble to look for scapegoats to the crisis. There are widespread accusations for instance (by right-wing politicians) of collusion between NGOs (such as Medecin San Frontieres and MSF) in the rescue of migrants making the crossing, something that the NGOs themselves have been forced to vigorously deny. The fact that many migrants are being subjected to smuggling and in some cases trafficking compounds the human tragedy of the problem but has also fuelled calls by authorities in Europe to close the routes migrants are taking. In short, the politics of receiving countries is adding to the disarray and vulnerability of the migrants and refugees.⁴

Given such dire consequences for migrants and refugees in the region in terms of their human security and vulnerability, this book proposes to ask three general questions which revolve in and the migration/refugee crisis.

What are the human security implications for migrants/refugees in this current crisis and how and why does this crisis differ significantly from previous migration/refugee flows in the region?

What are the push/pull factors for these migrants/refugees and which are most important? Demographics, conflict, etc., and which groups are most affected by the crisis (women, children, young people, etc.?).

What is the relationship between conflict in the states of migrant origin and the crisis and how does this affect regional policy (European) and national policies on migration and immigration? How can interventions and international legal instruments play a part in resolving this crisis? Lastly, how are the receiving states coping with the crisis? What are the strains these states face in dealing with enormous influxes of people from conflict zones?

The theoretical framework for the text revolves around the notion of human security and how this framework can apply to the political and social nexus surrounding migrants and refugees, often in desperate situations work within this context of human vulnerability. In the next section, we offer a broad overview of human security, and how it is directly applicable to the current crisis.

HUMAN SECURITY AND WHAT IT MEANS

Why are human security and peace building important in the twenty-first century and what does it mean especially in relation to the ongoing crisis? Firstly, human security is the protection of vulnerable individuals to threats and dangers posed from their environment. The concept is interdisciplinary, holistic, and has a normative bias in favour of the individual in a similar way as human rights. It has two main components. An expansive concept, "freedom from want" refers to basic needs such as food, shelter and development, while a narrow version, "freedom from fear" includes identity needs and physical and personal safety. Both components are interrelated. Amyarta Sen, the Nobel economist in turn discussed the notion of "development as freedom" reinforcing the connection between freedom from fear and freedom from want.

In addition and one of the critiques of the idea is that human security is a relatively new concept. It is a "contested" concept, not without controversy in academic and policy circles and as such has had some difficulty gaining credence in the academic world. The conceptual framework first emerged as a term in the 1980s as a riposte to the version of "national" security, but it was not until 1994 that it really gained

credence. The main difference seemed to be over a difference in definition, freedom from fear as different to a broader expanded view, freedom from want. Both were developed in the United Nations Development Programmes Human Development Report of 1994.5 According to the report, the two components were explained as:

- Freedom from Fear—the narrower of the two seeks to understand Human Security as protecting individuals from violent conflicts while at the same time seeing these threats as strongly associated with poverty, lack of state capacity and other forms of inequities.
- Freedom from Want—On the other hand, this view argues that threats involved in human security should be expanded to include hunger, poverty, disease and natural environmental disasters because they are inseparable concepts in addressing the root of insecurity and because they typically kill far more people than war, genocide and terrorism combined. This develops the focus beyond violence against individuals with an emphasis on human social and economic development as the optimum way to protect individual security.

The latter sees the linkages in a more holistic way in other words. Our argument is that human security encompasses both as complementary and re-enforcing. They are structurally linked together. The second term, freedom from want, however, is more broadly related to development however—an umbrella that takes in all sorts of issues, such as terrorism, refugees, democracy, peacekeeping, development and many other types of security agendas. Adapted from Hanlon/Christie. Freedom from fear, Freedom from Want: An Introduction to Human Security (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2016).

Human Security, Refugees and Migration: Addressing the Gap

Human security is an interdisciplinary perspective that addresses major gaps in international politics and development studies. It is difficult to find any major university that does not offer a human security-type course. Yet there is a striking gap in resource material available to educators in the field in terms of how and why human security deals with migration, refugees and human security concerns—given there has been an explosion of interest in this in the news and media following the outpouring of these groups for the Middle East and Africa. This is surprising and needs to be addressed.

This book then deals with some of the most pressing problems in human insecurity today in the sense that it examines the movement of people across borders, human vulnerability of people and transnational crime. These problems are largely man-made and take on special significance, because with concerted political will they could be prevented or solved. Many of the people on the move (voluntary or involuntary) appear as some of the most vulnerable individuals and groups on the planet. They lack the empowerment and strength necessary to control the direction of their lives, and this places them in a vulnerable and disturbed state of human insecurity. They appear to be without the capacity to control or influence their political, social and economic direction. What's interesting from a human security perspective is that many of these problems have strong links to organized transnational crime and global criminal networks. Due to globalization, consumerism and the increasing interdependence of the world we live in this make these difficulties far harder to eradicate and resolve. It also makes these desperate individuals so much more vulnerable to ruthless predators willing to exploit these circumstances and conditions. The fact that organized terrorist networks and groups like Al-Qaeda and ISIS are also heavily embedded in criminal activity is another worrying trend and even more difficult to eradicate in many ways.

The book also argues that although refugees and economic migrants are often perceived as contentious and seen as threats to state sovereignty, they are often the victims of oppressive national state policies which discriminate and condemn them to marginalized lives. These people typically fall within the ranks of the disempowered, only distinguished by some variance in their degree of choice in the matter. Much of this cheap migrant labour helps to sustain the economies of the Global North and South, and yet the clear majority of these people are often on the receiving end of brutal hardship and grave human insecurity in living and employment terms. The case of migrant workers in the Arab Gulf states for instance is a good example of people enduring severe hardship, alienation and abysmal living conditions while working away from home. To obviously that for many of these workers who have no citizenship rights, they can earn more there than back home does nothing to diminish the sad state of insecurity and poor conditions that they find themselves in where they can be deported on a whim. The case of the Rohingva's (Muslim refugees/migrants from Bangladesh into Burma) is also important because it combines aspects of refugees, youth and children who are exploited by criminal sex traffickers. In this context, the

text will look at migration, refugees and the decline in human security with regard to the migrant/refugee crisis which has taken place and is still unfolding in the Mediterranean on the shores of Europe. This crisis has demonstrated the extent of mutual vulnerability and human cost of conflict within the MENA.

CONTEXT: MIGRANTS AND HUMAN SECURITY

Migration and the movement of refugees is one of the important and difficult issues facing nation states and the international community today. Globalization is transforming and accelerating the movement of people seeking new economic opportunities around the world. The push-pull figures are staggering; the number of labour migrants living outside their country of origin for a minimum of one year constitutes at least an estimated 3% of the global population. Conditions at home and lack of economic opportunities (push factors) are coupled with incentives (pull factors) from receiving countries to contribute to skill-based labour or cheap manual labour. While neoliberalism and deregulation have encouraged mobility of capital across boundaries, restrictions on labour flows have remained intact and in some cases increasingly suppressive, impeding the efforts of migrants seeking more economically viable opportunities outside their home base. This protectionist response taken by receiving states contributes to the insecurity and vulnerability of migrants by limiting access to employment, protection and the social safety nets. These processes highlight what's missing in governance because of globalization. In this part, we will explore some of the ways in which globalization has contributed to increased rates in migration and the subsequent effects it has had on human security.

GLOBALIZATION'S EFFECTS ON MIGRATION

The increasing effects of globalization have had wide reaching effects, going well beyond exchange of goods and services as positioned by neoliberal economic models of capitalism. The transformation in communications and transportation has afforded the global population access to the rest of the planet. This has delivered not only an increased awareness of alternative and different world views and cultural norms; it has shown the diversity in standards of living, income disparities and differences in social and economic well-being. The globalization of employment

opportunities and more sustainable livelihoods in other parts of the world has also provided incentives for migration. However, the minority of migrants who have real choices like this are in real decline as more and more people are forced out of their home countries in search of work, through necessity and through various push and pull factors.

With this transformation in how people move has emerged, we see 'transnational networks' which attempt to provide migrants with information on employment, financing, housing, and access to intermediaries (both legal and illegal) who are capable of facilitating migration. Concomitantly, alongside the increasing awareness in less developed countries of a better way of life elsewhere is the deterioration of economic sustainability and livelihoods at home. Structural adjustment policies implemented during the 1980s and 1990s which were aimed at stimulating the flow of international capital and globalization of the financial markets have arguably contributed to the existing disparities between poor and rich nations, widening the gap in human welfare and compounding the effects of rising poverty, unemployment and population growth rates. However, the decline in social protection and increase in unemployment are not the only components of what has been referred to as the global economic recession that developed after 2008. Many of those currently employed in less developed countries would be more accurately characterized as underemployed, meaning employment is insecure, precarious, unpredictable, and/or economically unsustainable. Almost 50% of the world's 3 billion workers earn less than US\$2 per day. In contrast to developed countries experiencing ageing populations and declines in birth rates, most underdeveloped nations have growing youthful populations further conflating the unemployment issues and increasing overall human insecurity. Migration has shaped the MENA region for thousands of years. And there are a multitude of factors including demographic, socio-economic trends, conflict and, in part, climate change that impact the trends in the region.

The widespread political and social change, also known as the Arab Spring since 2011, ensured that migration issues remained in the spotlight. The MENA countries also are transit stations for many of this irregular migration routes and as such act as a conduit and source for exploitation and human rights violations by traffickers. The IOM provides an example of this:

For example, in 2012, a new light was shed on the extortion and mistreatment of migrants along routes that originate from the Horn of

Africa and those that either attempt to cross Egypt's southern border with Sudan and extend through the Sinai Peninsula to Israel or attempt to cross the Gulf of Aden via Yemen and onward to Saudi Arabia. In other cases, as their initial resources are depleted, migrants become stranded enroute or in-country, with limited access to livelihood, essential services or long-term solutions. Another pressing issue related to migration is the new and continuing internal and cross-border displacement occurring in several countries in the MENA.⁶

THE STATE AND MIGRANT SECURITY

If we can think of migration as a result of globalization, it should also be seen as a powerful force with the potential to change economic policy in both sending and receiving countries. Heads of states who participate in discussions within the global arena on the issues of migrant rights and protection also often enforce strict immigration policies and action to strengthen border controls in response to these. Such measures that highlight state sovereignty and security often supersede migrant rights. At the international level, this type of state-centric behaviour continually obstructs positive discourse and any progress for achieving equal rights. At a national level, it is the division between "us and them" (the other) and reinforces anti-immigrations sentiments, discrimination and hatred.

In times of global fiscal insecurity, negative sentiments tend to worsen, and migrants and immigrants are frequently blamed for unemployment rates, increased crime rates and even disease, despite their overall positive effects on the economy. An interesting correlation linking heightened migration restrictions in receiving countries with increased rates of occurrence of irregular migration concludes that the fewer legal opportunities available only increase the frequency of trafficking and illegal entrance.

MIGRANT RIGHTS AND PROTECTION

For sending countries, intraregional migration has eased poverty and unemployment while encouraging foreign exchange and engendering economic growth. However, because the most economically insecure can be correlated with the unskilled or low-skilled labour market (compared to those with trades and/or higher education), this demographic tends to represent a large portion of the migrant population. Conversely,

migrant receiving countries encourage professionals to renew temporary work permits and encourage permanent immigration while simultaneously increasing stipulations on the unskilled and low-skilled migrants. While temporary or circular migration has accomplished the goal of meeting labour market demands and providing employment to those in need, receiving countries still have control and therefore any protection felt by the vulnerable has been temporary at best.

The United Nations (UN), aided by the International Labour Organization (ILO), developed what is perhaps the most comprehensive document regarding rights of migrants, The International Convention of the Protection of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families in 1990. This document is a request for all states to pursue non-discriminatory practices regarding all migrants, legal or irregular; however, it has yet to be ratified by most of the member states. What is obvious is that in the absence of a binding and consensual agreement by the majority of states, migrant's rights will continue to be violated.

THE FAILURE OF STATES (AGAIN)

One of the reasons why we have displaced people and the complex problems of human trafficking are because many of the states where these problems emanate from are either "failed" or failing states where the capacities of the nation state are so severely compromised they are unable to control their territory and the machinery of government. What failed states are good at is the ability to offer shelter to criminal and terrorist networks because they typically operate outside of the realm of the rule of law and the norms ascribed to communities who have healthy, developed polities. They provide the dark underbelly of politics and violence with the lifeblood to carry on their nefarious activities.

This makes it easier in many ways for criminal gangs and organizations to operate, whether in Africa, Asia or Eastern Europe or elsewhere on a global scale. Many of these states have often allowed criminals and people on the run to live there and seek succour from the despots, tyrants or warlords who often inhabit the political space where the state once operated. Many of these states including Sudan and Pakistan for instance allowed or provided tacit approval for Osama bin Laden to stay there and conduct operations. In addition, some of these states (such as in Africa) for instance are resource rich and these resources are in turn creating and maintaining the conflicts going on there, such as parts of Nigeria. For instance, we have conflicts over diamonds in Congo and Angola for instance as well as other resources which have limited the state in ability to control the ever-changing political landscape. In Somalia, there are serious piracy problems in the Indian Ocean. These are criminal activities which these weak states have little control over and indeed may be encouraging and fostering in a climate of lawlessness and corruption.

ORGANIZATION

The theoretical framework of this book is built on the authors' shared concept of human security. The authors examine the effects of the movement of people across borders in light of human vulnerability, globalization and links to transnational crime. An underlying premise of their work is that although refugees and migrants are often perceived as contentious and posing threats to nations' sovereignty, these most disempowered people on the planet are in fact often the victims of authoritarian state polices which oppress and marginalize them.

The goal of this book is to answer three questions surrounding the migration and refugee crisis in the MENA: (1) What are the human security implications for people victimized in this crisis? (2) What are the pull/push factors for these migrants and refugees and which groups of the population, such as women and children, are the most vulnerable? (3) What are the relationships between conflict in MENA states of migrant origin and the crisis, how do they affect regional and national policies towards refugees and migrants and how can interventions and international legal instruments play a role in resolving this crisis?

In addressing these questions, the book is divided into three sections. In *Part 1: Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Twenty-First Century*, Chapter 1 introduces the key theoretical aspects of the book, traces the historical emergence of human security as a new interdisciplinary development paradigm as well as providing a general overview of the refugee crisis and its specificities in the MENA context. In Chapter 2, Canefe discusses the normalization of the phenomenon of the death of asylum seekers and forced migrants by advanced legal systems who turn a blind eye to the thousands drowned in the Mediterranean Sea. In Chapter 3, Manion undertakes a global overview of vulnerability of child and youth migrants and refugees to trafficking and illegal entrance.

In *Part II: Case Studies*, Perham's Chapter 4 looks into the push/pull factors such as destitution of basic human rights, poverty, lack of access

to employment and essential services which in 2015 forced more than a million refugees to flee their countries of origin for Europe. This chapter also discusses how large powers have failed to address the situation with the rise in xenophobia while some weaker states are economically overwhelmed by refugees and migrants and resort to repressive policies such as encampment. The author concludes that availing a safe and dignified return to countries of origin is the preferential solution to the crisis with the option of integrating refugees into the country of asylum in a selfempowering and self-reliant way. In Chapter 5, Rutz explores the interaction of non-governmental NGOs and INGOS with a "bottom-up" approach to human security in assisting migrants and refugees in view of the increasing instability of some host states. Koprulu in Chapter 6 discusses the legal/humanitarian dilemma over either "the right to intervene" or "the right to protect" in the international order in light of the Mediterranean refugee crisis. Her analysis concludes that while international actors have for the most part maintained the principle of non-intervention this precluded the possibility of preventing humanitarian crises such as in Syria. With the massive increase in migration in the MENA region, the author argues that the limitations and shortcomings of the UN and the EU need to be re-evaluated.

In Part III: Prescribing the Future of Human Security and Migration in MENA in a case study of Jordan, Marion Boulby analyses the challenges to human security faced by the estimated one million Syrian refugees residing there. She argues that oppressive measures undertaken by the Jordanian regime driven by international and national state security interests have neglected the global humanitarian responsibility to protect Syrian refugees. These measures have included limiting the influx of refugees, closing borders with Syria, encampment and decampment, denial of access to employment and even humanitarian care in the interests of state security. Jordan is indeed facing economic hardship with the influx of refugees. An international donor initiative in 2016 secured 1.7 billion dollars in loans, grants and pledges in return for Jordan opening its labour market to Syrians. However, the initiative has proven unsuccessful in affecting the kingdom's policies towards refugees. In Chapter 8, Hanlon explores aspects of human trafficking and forced labour amidst the MENA refugee crisis. His study focusses on the role of the private sector in contributing to and preventing the proliferation of forced labour in the MENA. He argues that until the private sector takes greater responsibility in understanding the issue of slavery with their

supply chains the shadow economy will continue to thrive and organized crime will continue to exploit vulnerable populations being trafficked throughout the region. In Chapter 9, Baptista analyses EU responses to the MENA refugee crisis. The author argues that so far the policies have been inadequate and characterized by widespread systemic failure in responding to the biggest refugee exodus since World War II.

Conclusion

Migration combined with refugees fleeing conflict is one of the important and difficult issues facing nation states and the international community today. Globalization is transforming and accelerating the movement of people seeking new economic opportunities around the world. The push-pull figures are staggering; the number of labour migrants living outside their country of origin for a minimum of one year constitutes at least an estimated 3% of the global population. Conditions at home and lack of economic opportunities (push factors) are coupled with incentives (pull factors) from receiving countries to contribute to skill-based labour or cheap manual labour. This protectionist response taken by receiving states contributes to the insecurity and vulnerability of migrants by limiting access to employment, protection and the social safety nets.

The Arab Spring since 2011 has the conflicts around this has also played a huge part. The widespread political and social change ensured that migration issues remained in the spotlight. New regimes in Egypt, Libya and Tunisia, and increasing conflict in Iraq and Syria have put these challenges in perspective. Humanitarian problems have been exacerbated about displaced people. Throughout the text, we hope to bring home the devastating human security consequences and implications of this will placing the unfolding crisis in context.

Notes

- 1. See https://www.iom.int/news/iom-counts-3771-migrant-fatalitiesmediterranean-2015.
- 2. See https://www.iom.int/news/mediterranean-migrant-arrivals-approach-43000-2017-deaths-962.
- 3. See http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/refugee-crisismigrants-asylum-seekers-mediterranean-see-libya-italy-ngos-smugglersaccusations-a7696976.html.

- 4. Ibid., pp. 5–6.
- 5. See http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/reports/255/hdr_1994_en_ complete_nostats.pdf.
- 6. Source https://www.iom.int/cms/en/sites/iom/home/where-we-work/ africa-and-the-middle-east/middle-east-and-north-africa.html.

FURTHER READING

Derek S. Reveron and Kathleen A. Mahoney-Norris. Human Security in a Borderless World, Westview Press, 2011.

Mary Kaldor. Human Security, Polity Press, 2007.

Roland Paris. "Human Security: Paradigm Shift or Hot Air?". International Security, 26, no. 1 (2001).

Sabina Alkire. A Conceptual Framework for Human Security. Working Paper 2, Center for Research on Inequality, Human Security and Ethnicity (CRISE, University of Oxford), 2003.

Shahrbanou Tadjbakhsh and Anuradha M. Chenoy. Human Security: Concepts and Implications (Routledge Advances in International Relations and Global Politics), Routledge, 2007.

Shiro Okubo and Louise Shelley (Eds.). Human Security, Transnational Crime and Human Trafficking: Asian and Western Perspectives, Routledge, 2011.

Check for updates

CHAPTER 2

Death of the Refugee: The Silence of Numbers

Nergis Canefe

Introduction

Since the early 1990s, the concept of human security has occupied a significant place in the global discourses of peace, development, and human rights, despite criticisms concerning its conceptual ambiguity. Arguing for the merit of a broader definition of human security as stated by the UN, i.e., 'the right of people to live in freedom and dignity, free from poverty and despair' (UN Resolution A/RES/66/290) requires adherence to an interdisciplinary theoretical framework in which key aspects of human security are systematically laid out and interconnected. The ideal version of this long list would start with threats to security emanating from physical, living, and social systems, and then continues with structural causes that produce threats to human freedom and dignity, ending with instruments to deal with these threats and a robust discussion concerning issues of agency to protect human security. This paper takes issue with the last component of this paradigmatic list: instruments and issues of agency to protect human security. The question I attempt

Department of Political Science, School of Public Policy and Administration (Law Stream), York University, Toronto, Canada

N. Canefe (⊠)

to address here is not who should protect human security of vulnerable groups. Stressing the importance of responsibilities of sovereign states as crucial agents to protect human security has already been done by critical human rights scholarship. Instead, in the following pages, I try to look at how states who are in theory responsible for ascertaining life with freedom and dignity instead often engage in practices that create, condone, or perpetuate the very conditions that erode the possibility of applying the human security paradigm to subsets of populations residing within their borders.

Specifically, this chapter focuses on the ad hoc policies of select states in the Middle East regarding absorption and management of forced migration, with a particular emphasis on the Syrian crisis. In the following pages, I argue that the dynamics informing the regional response to the Syrian crisis are dictated by the receiving states' willingness to make specific labor recruitment arrangements for the benefit of their economies in the long run, in addition to political, geographical, and demographic calculations they made to serve their local interests at times of prolonged crisis. Furthermore, although the official declarations concerning the absorption of the displaced Syrians underline notion of charity, hospitality, and, in the case of Turkey, claims for regional leadership, the policy measures taken for the settlement and absorption of the Syrian masses do not include debates akin to the human security paradigm. Rather, they prioritize the speedy integration of Syrians to host societies as the utmost priority. With reference to this context, I first provide an overview of select Middle Eastern countries' refugee policies that received the bulk of Syrian refugees. I then examine Syrian refugees' right to reside and work in these countries, as well as revisiting the signs pertaining to the emergence of an informal and secondary sector of precarious and illegal employment, which in turn constitute sites of contestation concerning the applicability of the human security paradigm vis-à-vis the Syrian exodus in the case of states in the MENA region. I contextualize the response of the largest recipient among them, the Turkish state, accordingly, rather than in isolation from the rest of the Middle East and only in terms of its relations with Europe. That is a methodological choice, and I provide the reasoning behind it in a special section of the paper discussing the history of the emergence of the Middle East as a conceptual, rather than geographical, space.

The background question that prompted the overall analysis presented in this paper is why the outbreak of the region's largest refugee

crisis since World War II did not result in the local states' acceding to international refugee law or border closures and whether this move indeed signified an important development concerning the embracing of the principles pertaining to human security in the Global South. This is despite the fact that to this day, most Middle Eastern states continue to reject the legal definitions of refugee or stateless people because of the belief that their interests are best served by alternative and ad hoc policies solely determined by the national legislative action. As such, they have long engaged in instrumental absorption and maneuvering of forced migration. Their chosen strategy has been placing the onus for responding to the crisis in financial terms on international institutions and Western states while incorporating the newly arrived masses as fresh unqualified labor, service sector labor, capital bearers, and potential new voters for regime sustenance and fortification. In the following pages, I posit that the reception of Syrian refugees in contemporary Middle East should be considered a part of this policy continuum. These local state responses in effect have a coherent internal logic and duly serve the emergent forms of developmentalism in the region.

The backbone of the state system in the region is that of a creative amalgamation of corporatism, clientelism, rentier mentality, and developmentalism, all of which rely upon a heavy-handed central state apparatus.² In addition, many of the states in the region witnessed or in effect initiated substantial changes in the ethnolinguistic composition of their populations during the post-independence period. As long as these post-colonial states succeed in maintaining a system of populist representation and centralized authority, they continue to protect their borders. However, overall, the basic political structure of the Middle Eastern states does not hold a strong promise for the stability of the demographic makeup of the region. As contesting groups introduced alternative political understandings of how the state should be run and controlled, the existing system of governance has come under increasing pressure, which in turn led to a constant phenomenon of forced migration flows in the region.³ The Syrian exodus is also to be considered as the latest episode of casualties resulting from this inner logic of statehood.

For much of the twentieth century, modernization was considered as the unifying principle in the study of the changing character of the state in the Middle East.⁴ As Middle Eastern states defied global trends toward formulaic democratization, the region has been marginalized in

the field of comparative politics but interestingly became a strong subject of analysis in the field of political economy. Regimes like those in the Middle East served as a springboard to enhance explanations of the factors that contribute to the perpetuation of authoritarian or heavily centralized rule with popular support and often kept in place through the ballot box. Eschewing orientalist cultural explanations, it is possible to advance different propositions that spotlight political-institutional variables, such as widespread governing party recognition among the marginalized classes as well as the elite, involvement of non-governmental organizations (NGOs) in providing public services parallel to the state and thus filling the vacuum, and institutional involvement of the military in capital accumulation (Zoltan 2011). Similarly, strategic choices made by incumbent authoritarian rulers, religious and secular opposition, and class-based system challengers clearly indicate a robust presence of politics in the region. Therefore, understanding state sovereignty and border maintenance in the Middle East requires a different nomenclature. The same criteria apply to the study of forced migration in the region, as well.

Indeed, the events of the Arab Spring have amply reminded us of the necessity to rethink the logic of authoritarian trends in the region. For instance, internal variations in regime collapse and survival confirmed that the comportment of the coercive state apparatus, especially its will and skill to repress opposition, is pivotal to determining the durability of the centralized regimes and protection of their post-independence borders. Meanwhile, the trajectory of the Arab Spring also introduced an empirical novelty: the manifestation of huge, cross-class, popular protests in the name of political change across the region (Bellin 2012). On that note, suffice to state that many Middle Eastern studies experts were as surprised as everyone else by the contemporary Arab revolts against the Middle Eastern state. Focused on explaining the stability of local autocracies for the last fifty odd years, they underestimated the subaltern forces driving change and the power of discontent. These developments indeed forced us to reconsider long-held assumptions about the Middle Eastern state and its sanctified borders.⁵ They also have direct implications for the remaking of the demographic makeup of the region through forced migration movements, including but not limited to the Syrian exodus.

Daring scholars have highlighted important similarities between the Arab Spring of 2011 and the 'revolutions' of 1848 (Goldstone 2011; Weyland 2012). Specifically, it was argued that both waves of contention swept with dramatic speed across whole regions, but ended up yielding

rather limited advances toward political liberalism and actual regime change. What they also failed to see was the pattern of reshuffling of populations repeating itself and thus rendering of state boundaries into a mere formality. Drawing on the analyses of 1848, it is indeed possible to argue that contention spread extremely quickly because of a heightened expectation concerning the significance of popular uprisings. This precipitation prompted protests in multiple settings, many of which were not at all propitious for change, and there we witnessed the emergence of millions of dispossessed and stateless people. The decision to engage in emulative contention fell to ordinary citizens, who then became highly susceptible to the direct and brutally coercive inferences by the regimes they opposed. Since late 2010, as unprecedented wave of protests demanding greater political freedoms and regime change mounted, the number of internally displaced people, asylum seekers, and war refugees in the Middle East reached millions.⁶ Although in Tunisia, Egypt, and Libya, long-standing autocrats have been toppled, in other countries of the region including Syria, well-established authoritarian regimes grew increasingly violent and contained the discontent through incitement of mass exodus of their opponents. Hence is the importance of the study of the Syrian exodus in a regional context due to the fact that it is neither the first of its kind and likely not the last one to be expected in terms of en masse populations movements emanating from a civil war nexus.

FINDING NEMO: WHERE IS THE MIDDLE EAST?

In this section, I will briefly discuss emergence of the Middle East as a conceptual entity in modern history since this issue has direct relevance concerning the way we address the Syrian crisis. It also has repercussions concerning what we could define as human security in the region in politically apt terms. The Middle East is commonly denoted as the landmass around the southern and eastern shores of the Mediterranean Sea, extending from contemporary Morocco to the Arabian Peninsula, including Iran. The central part of the area was formerly called the Near East, originally used by Western geographers and historians specializing in the study of colonies in that area, who divided what they called the Orient into three regions. The term Near East applied to the regions nearest to Europe, extending from the Mediterranean Sea to the Persian Gulf, Middle East applied to the regions from the Persian Gulf all the way to Southeast Asia, and Far East corresponded to those regions extending from the Middle East to the Pacific Ocean.

The change in terminology and usage began prior to 1939, and it was firmly entrenched by the immediate aftermath of the World War II. By the mid-twentieth century, a common definition of the Middle East was settled as encompassing the states and territories including Turkey, Cyprus, Syria, Lebanon, Iraq, Iran, Israel, the West Bank and the Gaza Strip, Jordan, Egypt, Sudan, Libya, and the various states and territories of Arabia proper including Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, Yemen, Oman, Bahrain, Qatar, and the United Arab Emirates. Subsequent decades bore witness to the inclusion of the three North African countries of Tunisia, Algeria, and Morocco to this list. In addition, geopolitical factors sometimes require Afghanistan and Pakistan to be included in the larger definition. The present-day Turkey and Greece, together with the predominantly Arabic-speaking lands around the eastern end of the Mediterranean, were also formerly known as the Levant. Use of the term Middle East nonetheless still remains unsettled, and some agencies such as the United States State Department and certain bodies of the United Nations still employ the terms Near East and Middle East interchangeably denoting the region under question.8

Despite the long list of state names in either of the regional coinage, however, there were never any real nation-states in this region i.e., a state populated almost entirely by a single ethno-religious group. For an entire century, the world's ignorance of diversity of the ethnoreligious realities of the Middle East, accompanied by maps and atlases that depict the states of the region separated from each other by sharp and seemingly eternal borders, created an image of a Westphalian state system (Appadurai 1996). This is despite the fact that the Middle East, as we know it today, is more of a place of constantly challenged borders, divided up minorities and shifting alliances. In that sense, it is more akin to the Balkans (otherwise known as the Southeast Europe) than one would care to think. Prior to the invasion of Iraq some 20 years ago, the Middle East was also perceived mostly as a homogeneously Arab region. There was no knowledge of or even interest in the complex internal differences within and between the states of the region. A case in point is Syria. Prior to the outpouring of the refugees and victims of the war in the country, Who was really aware that Syria was controlled by a small Alawite minority, consisting of no more than 10% of the country's population? Who knew about the Kurds of Syria, or the Christian minorities of the Middle East residing there for centuries? Was it widely known outside of the immediate neighbors of Lebanon that it was an

artificial territorial construct created by the French mandate, based on the outcome of a colonial census, and that the country was populated by not just Maronite Christians, but also by large Sunni, Shi'ite, and Druse populations? And, again prior to the collapse of the Iraqi state, did the world know or care about the three distinct ethnic groups in Iraq, or the fact that the Shi'ites and the Kurds were ruled by a Sunni minority for decades? The one ethno-national group that occupied a clearly defined territory was the Kurds, who never achieved national statehood, as their region was carved up between Iran, Iraq, Syria, and Turkey and they lived an existence being scattered across the region, reshuffled between borders with each civil war. Yet, how many people knew or wrote about the Kurds before 1990s and the massacres that led to their mass displacement by the Baath regime in Iraq? This is all to indicate that insecurity has been endemic to statecraft in the region long before the Syrian exodus.

The concept of the nation-state reached its peak in the immediate aftermath of World War I, as the great empires of the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries declined and collapsed. The same geopolitical principles, which led to the re-territorialization of post-World War I Europe, were then applied to those parts of the Middle East which had been part of the Ottoman Empire. 10 The result was a sundry list of new states, and a variety of strategically defined borders, all of which encapsulated numerous minorities. However, the emergent political and territorial systems bore little relation to the daily realities of the ethno-religiously distinct populations in these newly created states. Nor did it take into consideration the ways in which political power had been practiced by the regions' administrative units until then. As the Middle Eastern states became accepted as part of the global system of power distribution and sovereign immunity, problems within their borders continued to percolate (Bellin 2004, 2012; King 2007). Those groups or tribes which had received the reins of control from the European colonizers of the time, often due to their assistance in wresting power away from the Ottoman Empire, ensured that they would retain that power through uniquely authoritarian and centralized state structures (Schechtman 1961; Nisan 2002; White 2011). Hence were the origins of the current system of states and monarchies, which bore limited legitimacy in the eyes of the populations whom they came to represent. Syria was one of them.

During the post-independence era, military coups became a regular part of politics and regime transformation across the region. As long as the regimes maintained a relatively stable relationship with the rest of the world, internal dynamics of the region continued to be a non-issue. The borders separating Iraq from Syria, Syria from Lebanon, and Lebanon from Jordan are all constructs from a period when there was a need to create them, but they always maintained the marked traces of historical memories of the communities they divided. These borders have never really represented nations as such, as contemporary events in Syria demonstrate. They were porous and unstable in the face of social and political ferment and change, as the events of the Arab Spring also proved. As the Arab uprisings led to war, exodus, and general turmoil for large segments of the region's populations, the territorial foundations of the region's states began to face unique challenges. One such challenge was that of *en masse* exodus.

Traditionally, Middle Eastern states did not respond well to demands for rights, accountability, direct access to power, greater autonomy, and secession, especially when these demands are waged by minorities within. The backbone of the state system in the region is that of a creative amalgamation of corporatism, clientalism, rentier mentality, and developmentalism, all of which rely upon a heavy-handed central state apparatus. As a result, many of the countries in the region have witnessed substantial changes in the ethnic composition of their populations during the post-independence period. Still, for as long as these countries succeed in maintaining a system of populist representation and centralized authority, they continue to protect their borders. However, overall, the basic political structure of the Middle Eastern states does not hold a strong promise for the stability of the demographic makeup of the region. As contesting groups introduced alternative political understandings of what a state is and how it should be run and controlled, the political idiom of governance has come under increasing pressure, which in turn led to a constant phenomenon of forced migration flows.¹¹

DISPOSSESSION IN THE FINE HOUR OF DISCONTENT: REFUGEES OF THE MIDDLE EAST

The refugee and displacement problem is one of the most complex humanitarian and political issues facing the contemporary Middle East. Currently, the region hosts the highest number of refugees and asylum seekers in the world. Underlining the failure to understand the real dimensions of the problem is the confusion between stateless people, exiled populations, refugees, asylum seekers, and internally displaced persons (IDPs) in the region. It is therefore imperative to come to terms with the characteristics of the citizenship, migration, and refugee regimes in operation across the region. There are at least 7 states that regularly accept and absorb refugees from the region: Iraq, Syria (hence the irony), Turkey, Egypt, Yemen, Lebanon, and Jordan. 12

Starting with the country with the largest population, Egypt is a state party to both the 1951 UN Convention relating to the Status of Refugees and the 1969 Organisation of African Unity (known as the African Union) Convention Governing Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa. It is both a refugee host country and a transit point for asylum seekers, in addition to producing millions of migrant workers dispersed throughout the region herself. Currently, it hosts refugees from 38 countries. In Egypt, UNHCR conducts all Refugee Status Determination (RSD) procedures, registration, and documentation. Issues affecting refugees, asylum seekers, and dispossessed populations, including poverty, gaps in protection, and dependence on the informal economy, are resolved by the NGOs, and the state offers minimal assistance. However, they are allowed into the country and kept within Egypt's borders. 14

The second largest in this list, Iraq is not a state party to the 1951 UN Refugee Convention while being a source country for millions of dispossessed dispersed in the region. Currently, Iraqis constitute the second largest refugee group in the world. Back in 2010, there were over 2 million UNHCR-documented Iraqi refugees living beyond their country's borders. 15 The estimated number of IDPs exceeds 1.55 million. 16 Most Iraqi refugees were living in Syria, and there were other large communities in Jordan and Lebanon. Some also moved to Turkey. A growing number of dispossessed Iraqis are returning home for lack of employment and education opportunities in neighboring countries, despite the prevailing conditions of civil war. Religious and other minorities face a particularly grave risk of persecution in Iraq. As a result, the majority of the Christian populations of Iraq, a population of 1-1.4 million before 2003, left the country. Similarly, according to UNHCR estimates, of the 34,000 Palestinians in Iraq in May 2006, very few remain. In this sense, Iraq is the quintessential example of porous borders in the Middle East. The reshuffling of the Iraqi population is only second to that of Syria in terms of its overwhelming velocity and volume.

UNHCR's guidelines for Iraq ask governments not to forcibly return people originating from the governorates of Baghdad, Diyala, Kirkuk, Ninewa, and Salah Al-din, in view of the serious human rights violations and continuing security incidents in these areas. UNHCR's position is that Iraqi asylum applicants originating from these five governorates should benefit from international protection as per the 1951 Refugee Convention or an alternative form of protection. ¹⁷ Still, there have been a recorded 426,090 Iraqi refugees and IDP returnees in 2008 and 2009. The estimated 1.5 million IDPs in Iraq include 500,000 in settlements or camp-like situations in extremely poor conditions. 18

Similar to Iraq, Jordan is not a signatory to the 1951 UN Refugee Convention but a major recipient of the dispossessed in the region. Before the arrival of Syrians en masse, there were around 1.9 million Palestinians settled in Jordan and registered with UNRWA. Unlike any other host country in the region, Jordan granted all Palestinian refugees full citizenship rights, except for the 120,000 Palestinians who originally came from the Gaza Strip. Back in 2010, there were 32,599 registered persons of concern, 90% (29,339) of whom were Iraqis registered with UNHCR, along with 1899 refugees and asylum seekers from other countries, mainly Sudan and Somalia. Jordan's economy is built upon the labor power provided by the refugees and immigrants settled in the country. The Jordanian state is highly adaptable to new arrivals, and more than 90% of the refugees in the country have access to primary education. In 1998, the Jordanian government and UNHCR signed a memorandum of understanding, according to which asylum seekers may remain in Jordan pending RSD by UNHCR.¹⁹

Next on the list of non-signatories to the 1951 UN Refugee Convention comes Lebanon. As of date, around 425,000 Palestinian refugees are registered with UNRWA, while around 3000 are not registered and have no identity documents while living in Lebanon.²⁰ About 53% of registered refugees live in 12 official refugee camps across the country, while the rest live in cities, towns, and informal refugee camps. Living conditions for most refugees—Palestinian or otherwise—are precarious. Non-Lebanese are barred from public sector jobs, though in August 2010, after decades of campaigning, a law was passed in Lebanon's parliament allowing them to request work permits for private sector employment. Since Lebanon is not a state party to either the 1951 Geneva Convention relating to the Status of Refugees or to its 1967 Protocol, it does not have legislation or administrative practices in place to address the specific needs of refugees and asylum seekers. As a result, refugees who enter the country without prior authorization or who overstay their visa are considered to be illegal and are at risk of being fined, detained for considerable lengths of time, and deported. Without permission to stay until a durable solution is found, they live in hardship and are mostly employed in the informal sector.

The irony of citizenship regimes in the Middle East as both producers and receivers of the region's dispossessed is most starkly observed in the case of Syria. Syria is not a signatory to the 1951 UN Refugee Convention, though before the outbreak of the Syrian civil war, around 427,000 Palestinian refugees living in Syria were registered with UNRWA. They enjoyed the same rights as Syrian citizens, barring citizenship rights. Back in 2010, there were 151,907 Iraqi refugees registered with UNHCR in Syria, as well as 4317 non-Iraqi refugees and 1156 non-Iraqi asylum seekers. Going further back, according to UNHCR's 1997 report The State of The World's Refugees, up to 200,000 Kurds in Syria became stateless as a result of a 1962 census that withdrew Syrian citizenship from people who had entered the country illegally from Turkey.²¹ Though most refugees in Syria were Iraqis, there were many illegal residents from Afghanistan, Iran, Somalia, and Sudan. Of these, some had to move to Turkey with the escalation of wartime conditions in Syria. Already back in 2007, the Syrian government estimated that there were over 430,000 IDPs in the country, including the descendants of those originally forced to flee from the Golan Heights during the 1967 six-day war.²²

Yemen is a rare signatory country in the whole region to the 1951 UN Refugee Convention. However, it also had its fair share of producing displaced populations. The challenges Yemen faces are somewhat unique, given its location on a historical migration route between the Horn of Africa and the oil-rich Arabian Gulf. Mixed migration brings in both refugees fleeing persecution and economic migrants fleeing structural poverty, often via dangerous people-smuggling networks. Back in 2010, 95% of the 236,443 registered refugees in Yemen were Somalis who were granted *prima facie* recognition by the Yemeni government. Iraqis, Ethiopians, and Eritreans have also regularly sought refuge in Yemen. On top, there are 2.5 million IDPs in Yemen. These figures further complicate the fact that Yemen is one of the region's poorest countries and faces constant threats of insurgency and conflict.²³

The last country in this select list of recipient states in the Middle East is Turkey. It is a signatory to the Refugee Convention but with a serious exception clause and entertains a unique status determination regime (İçduygu 2016). Despite its reticence in the past concerning formal integration of the displaced arriving from the region, by the end of 2011, Turkish government had thrown its weight completely behind the Syrian opposition and recognized the then Syrian National Council as the representative of the Syrian people. Turkey's expectation, which was in line with a good part of the international community at the time, was that the Assad regime would not last long. Against this background, Turkey declared in October 2011 an open-door policy toward refugees fleeing Syria and developed a legal framework came to be known as 'temporary protection.' However, things did not go entirely according to plan, and by May 2014, there were 220,000 Syrian refugees housed in 22 camps along the Syrian border with another 515,000 registered as urban refugees.²⁴ Needless to say, the persistence of the conflict well into 2017 and the ever-growing number of urban refugees created serious challenges for Turkey. Not just in Turkey but across the region, it is becoming increasingly clear that Syrian war victims and refugees are not about to return home anytime soon. This brought up major policy issues for the Turkish government. They included whether the government should offer Syrian refugees residency and citizenship rights to addressing urgent education, employment, health, shelter, and integration needs. The presence of growing numbers of Syrians in Turkey is having a direct impact on host communities economically, socially, as well as politically. Where they work, how they work, where they live, and for whom they would vote are questions with increasing import, as they now constitute a sizable 5% minority in Turkey.

As much as Turkey's open-door policy has been a commendable one, it has had a weak legal basis and thus a prominently ad hoc quality. This is despite the establishment of a new directorate for management of migration, including forced migration flows.²⁵ Against the backdrop of conflicts and accompanying displacement crises of the past in the Middle East, from the Afghans to the Palestinians and now the Syrians, expecting the return of refugees to their homeland in the near future would be unrealistic and this further exacerbates the problem of temporary solutions. Therefore, Turkey had to develop a well thought out and structurally viable acceptance policy with a legal grounding sooner than later. The legal framework marking these new policy initiatives was heavily

influenced by the EU directives in place. However, these were adapted to the short- and long-term goals of the Turkish state. In particular, the regulation adopted in March 2012 for allowing the Syrians to stay for an indefinite period could not be regarded as constituting the basis of a comprehensive policy extending universal protection for more than three million people (Kırışçı 2014). It is a carefully calculated move for partial and selective absorption of the Syrians in Turkey.²⁶

From the 1920s into the mid-1990s, the Turkish Republic received more than one-and-a-half million Muslim refugees ranging from Albanians to Tatars and their integration was undertaken on an ad hoc basis. During the 1990s, an influx of more than 300,000 Pomaks and ethnic Turks fleeing the persecution of the then Communist regime in Bulgaria were also quickly absorbed within the existing immigration and citizenship policy framework (Kırışçı 2000). The government, in line with a law from 1934, considered the latter group to be of 'Turkish descent and culture' and granted them the possibility of acquiring Turkish citizenship. In 1991, however, Turkey became the receiving country of the mass influx of refugees who could not be included in that particular law. Close to half a million people fled Saddam Hussein's violence against Kurds and other minorities in northern harsh mountainous terrain and winter conditions, and at a time when the Turkish state still denied cultural and language rights of Kurds within its borders. Initially seen as a national security crisis, Turkey tried to deny entry to the displaced. Eventually, the government resorted to mounting a diplomatic effort, which led to the United Nations Security Council to create a safe zone in northern Iraq that would ensure the return of the refugees to their homes. Together with the crisis of 1988 that emerged with the arrival of more than 60,000 Kurds fleeing the Halabja massacres, temporarily housed in southeastern Turkey, the 'Kurdish refugee problem' thus constituted the defining moment in modern Turkey's handling of mass influx of the displaced in the region (Kırışçı 1993, 1996a, b). In November 1994, Turkey proceeded to adopt its first national legislation on asylum. The resultant regulation defined the urgency to respond to mass influxes of refugees before the displaced populations could cross the border into Turkey unless the government was to make a decision to the contrary, as was the case with the Syrians some 20 years later.²⁷

The 1994 Regulation defined procedures for receiving and processing individual asylum applications. In line with Turkey's acceptance of the 1951 Geneva Convention relating to the Status of Refugees

with a 'geographical limitation,' the Regulation limited the right to receive refugee status to only asylum seekers fleeing 'events in Europe.' Refugees from outside Europe would be granted only temporary stay in Turkey pending their resettlement to third countries. In this context, the influx and gradual official admission of Syrians into Turkey is unprecedented. Turkey's facilitation of an 'open-door' policy for such a large number of refugees from outside Europe marks a notable break from its past practices. In response to this latest regional refugee crisis, Turkey then set up a General Directorate of Migration Management (GDMM) to be responsible for implementing new immigration laws that address both individual and en masse asylum.²⁸ The anomaly is that Turkey was among the original drafters and signatories of the 1951 Geneva Convention. With the arrival of Syrians, Turkey has become the sixth largest recipient of refugees in the world. However, its immigration system is under severe strain, and the status determination process conducted by the UNHCR could take years. To alleviate the problem in the context of the Syrian exodus, UNHCR began to employ the services of a Turkish non-governmental organization (NGO), Association of Solidarity with Asylum Seekers and Migrants (ASAM) since July 2013 to speed up the process.²⁹ The Turkish GDMM then implemented the Foreigners and International Protection Law that came into force in April 2014. This new law redefines the rights that asylum seekers and recognized refugees would enjoy with respect to access to public services and employment.³⁰ Now that these policy measures are in place, management of Syrian refugees entered a new phase.

It is important to remember, however, that Turkey is not the only country affected by the sheer mass of the Syrian exodus and responding to the regional circumstances in an official capacity. The next section thus offers a brief account of the evolution of the Syrian refugee situation in the region at large. Overall, policy restrictions on residency renewals affect the enjoyment of basic rights and freedom for refugees of all nationalities in the region. Access to territory, UNHCR registration, and maintaining livelihoods including formal right to work remain the main challenges faced by Syrian refugees and the waves of dispossessed that were dislocated before them. With the growing insurrections in Syria in 2011, the 'refugee crisis' in the Middle East has escalated sharply and its impact is widening from neighboring countries toward Europe. However, I keep the focus of this debate intentionally on the region as a counterweight to the exponentially growing literature on the portrayal of the Syrian exodus as Europe's refugee problem. The sheer numbers of refugees hosted in the Middle East speak of a reality that cannot be understood in terms of how the European protection system effects the reception of refugees in the Middle East itself. Though there are no doubt linkages and regime-based relations to consider, centering Europe into this debate is both methodologically and historically faulty. Since the Syrian conflict shows no signs of abating in the near future, there is a constant increase in the number of Syrians fleeing their homes. However, questions on the future impact of the Syrian crisis on the scope and scale of this human mobility are to be answered not with reference to what Europe plans for herself. As the impact of the Syrian crisis on host countries in the region increases, the focus should squarely stay on the Middle East. 31

The flow of displaced Syrians to neighboring countries in the Middle East started back in April 2011. Syrians first flee fighting in the town of Talkalakh to Lebanon, using an unofficial border crossing previously designated for smuggled goods trade.³² In June 2011, the military siege of the northwestern part of Syria sparked the first major outpouring of war victims to Turkey. Escaping shelling and fighting, thousands crossed the border, which was kept open for their entry. By July 2011, Jordan also began to receive Syrian war victims arriving through the Syrian border town of Deraa. By the end of 2011, Turkey set up 6 refugee camps to host Syrian asylum seekers and military defectors and introduced these populations as 'guests' rather than 'refugees' to the Turkish public. By March 2012, the Bekaa Valley in Lebanon became a major reception site for Syrian war victims and asylum seekers, many of whom were fleeing fierce fighting in Homs, Quseir, Zabadani, and Hama. Syrians began to settle in northern Lebanese cities of Wadi Khaled and Tripoli. Since Bekaa is a poor, agricultural region, they either joined relatives in towns or began to establish squatter communities up on the hills. In April 2012, Syrian refugees of Kurdish origin began to settle in Northern Iraq, in particular the Iraqi Kurdistan. As mines began to be planted across the Syrian-Turkish border, larger numbers began to flee to Turkey, and by July 2013, nearly 200,000 thousand Syrians originating from Aleppo crossed the Turkish border en masse. This was followed by the Syrian exodus to Lebanon by Damascus Syrians. Close to 40,000 Syrians crossed the Masnaa border post in a matter of days. In the meantime, UNHCR was forced to open Za'atari refugee camp in Jordan to host the continuous influx of Syrians to Jordan. By September 2012, the heavy

daily influx of Syrians to Turkey, Lebanon, and Jordan reached a new zenith with 11,000 in one single day. By the end of 2012, there were already seizable Syrian communities in Turkey, Jordan, Lebanon, Egypt, and Iraq, their total number estimated to be more than half a million people.

In January 2013, the Lebanese government took a landmark step and agreed to officially register Syrian refugees. This decision was partly led by the fear of the emergence of new refugee camps such as those allocated to Palestinians. By the end of 2013, the number of Syrians who fled to the region reached 2 million people and half of them were children. This was another factor leading to the decision of the Lebanese parliament to absorb and assimilate the Syrians. Throughout 2013, the Za'atari camp in Jordan continued to grow, though some Syrians managed to settle in Jordanian towns and cities. At the end of 2013, the camp had 12,000 tents, amounting to 20,000 households. The UNHCR estimates were suggesting that 6000 people per day were feeling Syria throughout 2013. In August 2013, another 20,000 Syrians cross the Syria-Iraq border in a just a few days. Meanwhile, Turkey built a wall in the district of Nusaybin, a site of frequent clashes between Syrian rebels, Kurds, and local Arab tribes. It is significant to note that of the 2 million Syrians who fled the country, the 'international community' of Western states pledged to take in and resettle 30,000 by the end of 2014. By the end of 2013, Syrian war victims who arrived in Turkey began to cross the Aegean Sea and established a dangerous sea route to get to Europe via Greece. In response, Bulgaria built a 30-km fence across its border with Turkey to stop the influx of Syrians. Polio and Tuberculosis began to spread among the Syrians on the move.

By February 2014, Syrian refugees were outnumbering the local residents in the Lebanese border town of Arsal. They were living in makeshift shelters in the outskirts of the town and away from the resident community. By April 2014, 1 in 5 people in Lebanon were declared to be Syrian, amounting to 20% of the country's total population. Lebanon received its 1 millionth Syrian refugee on April 3, 2014. Meanwhile, Palestinians living in refugee camps within Syria began to leave and flee the war. In June 2014, The Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIS) took over the Iraqi town of Mosul and 500,000 Mosul residents became displaced. As ISIS declares Iraq and Syria as a caliphate, 1.2 million more Iraqis and Syrians in Iraq became displaced. As ISIS took control of Syrian oil fields, American troops began their airstrikes in August 2014,

which led to the displacement of several more hundreds of thousands Syrians caught under fire. By September 2014, another wave of more than 130,000 Syrian Kurds fled to Turkey. In October 2014, the Turkish town of Suruç grew twice in size with the influx of 400,000 Syrian Kurds fleeing across the border, mainly running away from the massacres in the Syrian town of Kobani. By November 2014, the number of Syrians in Turkey reached 1.6 million.

As the numbers continued to escalate, in January 2015, Lebanon introduced a visa requirement for Syrians crossing its borders. Meanwhile, two-thirds of the Syrians settled in Jordan were estimated to be living below the country's poverty line. The sight of Syrian children working on the streets of Beirut or Istanbul began to be regarded as all too common. Egypt capped its Syrian refugee intake at about 30,000 and as such remained afloat in terms of providing aid and basic services. However, for Lebanon, Turkey, and Jordan, the situation was becoming more complex by the day as the exodus continued. Almost 40% of the Syrians in Lebanon are registered to be under the age of 11, and by 2015, Lebanese schools began to show signs of stress and strained under the added volume of students. By March 2015, Middle Eastern states neighboring Syria were hosting an estimated 4 million Syrian refugees.³³ With the collapse of Palmyra and the DAESH control of half of Syria, the exodus continued with renewed emergency. Meanwhile, Hungary became the second European state to build a wall against Syrians. Germany, however, started an asylum program for Syrians and suspended the 1990 protocol obliging asylum seekers to seek refuge in their first safe country of arrival. By November 2015, the European Union began its Syrian resettlement scheme across the continent, targeting the acceptance of 160,000 Syrians in two years among its 14 participating states. In 2015 alone, 1 million people crossed the Mediterranean Sea to the reach the shores of Europe and half of them are estimated to be Syrians.

By January 2016, Turkey established a new policy allowing the 2.5 million Syrian refugees resettled in the country to apply for work permits. In February 2016, Turkey accepted another 70,000 Syrians fleeing the fighting in Aleppo. In March 2016, Turkey signed a deal with the EU, curtailing the forward movement of Syrians through the 'Balkan route' in exchange for monetary aid to Turkey. In June 2016, Amnesty International declared Turkey as unsafe for Syrian refugees due to the regular breach of the non-refoulement principle (i.e., the practice of not forcing refugees or asylum seekers to return to a country in which they

are liable to be subjected to persecution) by the country's authorities. In response, Turkey insisted that the open-door policy for Syrians remains in effect and those who were deported were security threats to the national population. The final step in the Turkish reception of Syrians is the completion of more than half of a planned 511-kilometer wall along its border with Syria.³⁴ With the USA/Russia agreed cease-fire plan of September 2016, the expectation was the gradual ceasing of the Syrian exodus, which did not materialize. By the end of 2016, UNHCR estimates revealed that half of the world's 59.5 million refugees live in the following 10 countries: Turkey, Lebanon, Jordan, Chad, Uganda, Kenya, Ethiopia, Iran, Pakistan, and China.³⁵ This figure alone requires the shift of focus from European and in general Western regimes of refugee protection and migration management to the realities of South-South migrations. As much as Europe is a player in the emergence of a new migration management regime in the Middle East, Jordan, Lebanon and Egypt do not consider Europe as a partner in their decision-making processed concerning how to handle the Syrian crisis, other than accepting ad hoc investment of humanitarian funds. Turkey is the only exception in this regard. However, neither the original Turkish decision to open the border to the Syrian exiles, nor its changed policy mandate concerning the allocation of residency and work permits to Syrians and other groups of displaces populations in Turkey, was spearheaded by the country's interactions with Europe. Though there are institutional adjustment requirements as per the EU candidate state status, during the last decade it has become increasingly clear that the Turkish state under the AKP rule has an instrumentalist approach to its relations with Europe rather than an institutional one (Canefe and Ugur 2004; Öniş and Bakır 2007). By August 2017, the total number of Syrians settled in Turkey reached 3 million and it continues to increase as the war in Syria expands its perimeters.

CONCLUSION: REDEFINING SOVEREIGNTY AT THE EXPENSE OF HUMAN SECURITY

The closing questions of this chapter are the following: How is sovereignty managed in the Middle East vis-à-vis forced migration and mass population movements across borders? Do the existing practices of statehood include a marked component of responsible sovereignty? How do they relate to the overall paradigm of human security in the specific context of forced migration? Investigating the relationship between the Syrian exodus and emerging Middle Eastern models of governance, application of dominant Westphalian conceptions of sovereignty and statehood reveals a perplexing phenomenon and an apparent contradiction. The states in the Middle East willingly kept their borders open to the arriving populations from Syria, until such point that they could no longer integrate them either due to significant changes in the makeup of their native demographics as witnessed in Lebanon, or due to a crunch in terms of socioeconomic means to accommodate the newly arrived masses of displaced people, as has been the case for Turkey. In Jordan, the point of satiation seems to have been arrived almost naturally, as the state showed its trump card of keeping the new arrivals in an oversized camp rather than letting them directly in. In none of these three cases, however, state sovereignty has been promoted as a reason for denial of entry for literally millions of Syrians (UNHCR 2017 Report, Global Focus Turkey). In this regard, it is apt to suggest that there is a regional context within which human security initiatives have been extended to populations other than their own citizenry by the MENA states (Marfleet and Hanieh 2014; Berti 2015).

However, the findings discussed in this paper also suggest that the open border initiatives that have been put in practice did not necessarily lead to equitable and justice-oriented treatment of the 'guests,' as the dominant political idiom in the MENA region prefers to name the millions of displaced and dispossessed Syrians, Iraqis, etc. Does this mean Middle Eastern states in effect transfer their sovereign competencies to the demands of the market, and in effect act on the basis of long-term calculations about the low cost of labor that would be guaranteed by the employment of the displaced people of other Middle Eastern states? How sovereignty is interpreted and exercised in the region should indeed alert us to the fact that an exclusive focus on the constitutive and regulative dimensions of state sovereignty characterized by the traditional human paradigm would fail to provide answers for the regional reception of dispossessed peoples en masse. Similarly, forced migration studies as a field suffers from lack of attention paid to theories of statehood. Consequently, the study of the links between migration regimes, border controls, and restructuring of labor markets by the recipient states is all but absent. The trend observed in the Middle East concerning the Syrian exodus cannot be attributed to a failure to close the borders. Neither could it simply be a matter of humanitarian impulses gaining the day in the face of human suffering, and hence the inadequacy of the direct application of the traditional human security paradigm. The region has seen many a war and massacre, and this degree of adaptation to the onslaught of war victims fleeing in millions is a relatively unique development, which did not happen in the Iraqi and Iranian cases. Perhaps the only other instance whereby a similar kind of phenomenon was witnessed concerns the Palestinian exodus and the emergence of a stateless Palestinian working class across the Middle East. Thus, it is time to look for other answers and shift the boundaries of disciplinary dictums concerning both human security and forced migration.

As envisioned by T. H. Marshall back in 1950s, social citizenship was meant to be a corrective to the injustices caused by the capitalist market (Marshall 1950). Entitlements and protections guaranteed by the welfare state were hoped to prevent social and economic exclusions that civil and political rights, on their own, could not address. In turn, such protections were to ensure social cohesion and legitimacy for the political regime. Using centuries-old capital accumulation topped up with the American Marshall Plan, European welfare states successfully followed this formula in the aftermath of post-World War II period. The Middle Eastern developmentalist states certainly attempted to follow the same model though with much less certainty, funding, or success.³⁶ This is partly due to the fact that the very meaning of 'work' and 'worker' on which the welfare state is based has never held such sway in the Global South whereby imposed flexibility, risk, marginality, and precariousness have been the defining elements of work. Furthermore, the Marshallian notion of 'active citizenship,' which envisions participatory decision making, is readily unavailable for immigrant, internally displaced, and refugee populations who traditionally made up a significant proportion of the secondary, marginal, and precarious sectors of working classes in the region. Finally, the post-independence social transformation projects embraced by Middle Eastern states transpired a citizenship model that privileges individual political agency as an expression of the national ethos and not as a means for negotiation and bargaining with the state. In this context, the Middle Eastern state's mandate, not only with respect to its regulatory role but also in its redistributive and transformative roles, needs to be carefully re-examined. It may well be the case that the Middle Eastern state had an eye on irregular labor provided by immigration and refugee flows as a basis for first accumulating then redistributing wealth and resources among the native bourgeoisie and middle classes. Through the informal acknowledgment of the porousness of its borders, the states in the region accept and integrate migrant labor and human capital in all forms, including forced migration flows.

It is not much of a surprise for anyone who looks at the behavior patterns of post-imperial, post-colonial, and neo-developmentalist states that forced migration—including refugee flows, asylum seekers, internal displacement, environmental and development-induced displacement—has increased considerably in volume since the end of the Cold War. Not only displacement has become an integral part of North-South relationships, but also it is a major determinant of labor and capital market formations and sustenance of economies within the Global South (Castles 2003; Van Hear 2006; Sales 2007; Canefe 2016a, b). As such, forced migration in the Middle East, including but not limited to the Syrian exodus, must be analyzed as a socioeconomic process with significant political repercussions. The fact that forced migration flows often give rise to the fear of loss of state control of borders in Europe should not blind us to the fact that especially in the context of recent population movements in the Middle East, this framework is misleading. To conclude, it is essential to question earlier approaches to refuge, which have been based on the semi-bogus principle of autonomous and selfsufficient national societies with native working classes. Forced migration must be studied with reference to the needs of capital, labor, and state legitimacy and within the context of regional hubs. This is not only relevant to our understanding of the present and the future of the Middle Eastern state. It should be the main takeaway from the Syrian crisis in the Middle East for the field of forced migration studies at large. Overall, the reception, protection, and integration policies employed by the Middle Eastern states concerning the Syrian exodus require further work to be done on entry allowance versus ban, determination of identification documents, sheltering and resettlement practices, entry/stay/ travel/work permits, regularization of forced migration flows, access to social benefits, attribution of socioeconomic rights, access to justice and options for citizenship, readmission agreements, expulsion, and detention practices. To understand these dynamics, one has to engage in an in-depth understanding of governance practices rather than being reliant upon the feedback and directives emanating from Europe, USA, or the UN and its organs.

To conclude, this chapter explored the treatment of Syrian refugees in the MENA region and the normalization of forced migration and dispossession by contemporary Middle Eastern states. Specifically, how the dispossessed of the region pursue livelihoods, the impact this pursuit has on the human security of conflict-affected communities, and the ways in which existing forced migration studies framework sans state theory could help us understand the unfolding of events since 2011 have been highlighted. Although humanitarian programmes working alongside national governments could increase economic security and shore up the respective rights of refugees and displaced communities, the degree and magnitude of human displacement in the region surpasses the dimensions of national or international relief interventions to save lives in the short term. As discussed in the pages above, other logics are in place, many of which are yet to be incorporated into the human security paradigm. A primary example is that of responsible statehood at times of peace and at times of war, and avoidance of the creation of multiple tears of citizenship to benefit the expansion of capital accumulation and population of emerging sectors in the labor market at the backs of the dispossessed of the region. This is a component that has thus far not been included in the human security paradigm, which is national rather than regional in its focus. This is an area of work that would greatly benefit our understanding of human suffering in the context of ongoing crisis of legitimacy and as such befits the analysis of forced migration movements in the MENA region.

Notes

- 1. Available at http://www.un.org/humansecurity/publications/UN%20 General%20Assembly%20Resolutions%20and%20Debates%20on%20 Human%20Security (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 2. On the history of state formation in the Middle East, see Ayubi (1996), Anderson (1987), Owen (1993, 2002), Schwarz (2008) and Rupesinghe et al. (2016).
- 3. On the history of discontent in the Middle East, see Nore and Turner (1980), Eickelman (1989), Seale (1990), Van Dam (2011), Bayat (2013) and Lane and White (2013).
- 4. By the nineteenth century, the region began to exhibit clear signs of economic stagnation and institutional collapse. This transformation is often associated with vital components of the region's legal infrastructure being stagnated as its Western counterparts blossomed through colonization

- and differential accumulation strategies. For proponents of this point of view, see Bill (1972), Beblawi (1987), Shambayati (1994), Kuran (2004) and Posusney (2004). This particular debate died out with the onset of incorporation of these states to the web of global capitalist relations from the 1960s onward.
- 5. On the issue of Arab Spring, see Bellin (2004), Gause III (2011), Heydemann and Leenders (2011) and Brownlee et al. (2013).
- 6. Available at https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2010/oct/05/middle-east-refugees-by-country (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 7. Nemo is the name for 'no one' in Latin.
- 8. Available at http://www.un.org/en/sections/where-we-work/middle-east/ (accessed September 21, 2017).
- On the history of Southeast Europe, see the groundbreaking work of Wolf (2010).
- 10. On this issue, the cannon readings of Middle Eastern studies provide ample evidence. See, *inter alia*, Pamuk (1987), Kasaba (1988), Owen (1993), Issawi (2013) and Goldschmidt and Boum (2015).
- 11. On the history of discontent in the Middle East, see Nore and Turner (1980), Eickelman (1989), Seale (1990), Van Dam (2011), Bayat (2013) and Lane and White (2013).
- 12. Although I rely on the UNHCR figures by necessity, for a strong critique of the UNHCR's role as a global policeman of migration, see Scheel and Ratfisch (2014).
- 13. Prior to the events of the Arab Spring, as of August 2010, the registered population of concern to the UN Refugee Agency (UNHCR) was 38,962, of whom 57% were Sudanese nationals, 17% Iraqi, and 17% Somali. According to the Africa and Middle East Refugee Assistance NGO, unofficial estimates put the number of refugees and asylum seekers in Egypt at 500,000. See IRIN data at http://www.irinnews.org/news/2010/10/04/refugees-and-idps-country (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 14. The sources for these data are Africa and Middle East Refugee Assistance and Human Rights Watch. See http://www.refugee-rights.org/African%20NGO%20directory/North%20Africa/Egypt-AMERA.html (September 21, 2017). On the issue of refugees' right to work across the region, see Marfleet and Hanieh (2014) and Ullah (2014).
- 15. See the UNHCR statistics on Iraqi refugees at http://www.unhcr. org/461f7cb92.pdf (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 16. See Barnes (2009), Al-Qdah and Lacroix (2011) concerning the reception and treatment of Iraqi refugees in the region.
- 17. See UNHCR guidelines on Iraq at http://www.refworld.org/docid/49f569cf2.html (accessed September 21, 2017).

- 18. See Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre and Brookings Institution figures at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Mapping-the-Resource-to-Internal-Displacement-The-Evolution-of-Normative-Developments-October-10-2014-FINAL.pdf (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 19. See figures provided by UNHCR available at http://reporting.unhcr. org/node/2549#_ga=2.205953435.947680417.1497265616-1183207402.1497265616 (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 20. See figures provided by UNHCR on Lebanon available at http://reporting.unhcr.org/node/2520#_ga=2.164156727.947680417.1497265616-1183207402.1497265616 (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 21. The report is available at http://www.unhcr.org/publications/sowr/4a4c72719/state-worlds-refugees-1997-humanitarian-agenda.html (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 22. See the figures provided by the Norwegian Refugee Council's Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre on Syrian IDPs at http://www.internal-displacement.org/globalreport2016/ (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 23. Concerning the refugee situation in Yemen, see the figures provided by UNHCR at http://www.unhcr.org/protection/operations/4c907a4a9/yemen-fact-sheet.html (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 24. See the figures provided by UNHCR at http://reporting.unhcr. org/node/2544#_ga=2.215085203.583954953.1497272120-304441541.1497272120 (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 25. See Ihlamur-Öner (2013), Yesiltas (2014), Hollifield et al. (2014), Aras and Mentucek (2015) and Darmawan and Daoudov (2015).
- 26. See Akgündüz et al. (2015), Bircan and Sunata (2015) and Tolay (2015).
- 27. See http://www.refworld.org/docid/49746cc62.html (accessed September 21, 2017). For a detailed analysis of the regulation, see Kırışçı (1996a, b).
- 28. The rights and obligations of individual asylum seekers and refugees are governed by the 1951 Geneva Convention while en masse asylum cases are defined by UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) Executive Committee decisions and general international humanitarian law.
- On ASAM, see http://www.unhcr.org/partners/ngodirectory/48fdeb8925/ association-solidarity-asylum-seekers-migrants.html (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 30. On the background and effects of the new law, see Dinçer et al. (2013), Bidinger (2015), Yazgan et al. (2015) and Baban et al. (2017).
- 31. Concerning the Eurocentric bias endemic to the field of forced migration studies, see the critiques developed by Mohapatra (2007), Hudson (2008), Byrnes (2013), Koh (2015) and Canefe (2015, 2016a, b, 2017).

- 32. The timeline is appropriated from http://syrianrefugees.eu/timeline/(accessed September 21, 2017).
- 33. See Global Trends Report at https://www.dni.gov/index.php/global-trends-home (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 34. As to be expected, the EU has remained largely silent about the wall's impact on refugees. According to the journalists' accounts, 'The wall is made from portable concrete blocks each weighing seven tons. The blocks are 2-meters thick (6.5-foot) at the base and 3-meters (10-foot) high, topped by a meter of razor wire. Along the entire wall roads are being built for military patrols and watch towers are being erected.' See http://www.dw.com/en/turkey-builds-more-than-half-of-syrian-border-wall/a-37723820 (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 35. See the figures provided by the UNHCR on global refugee distribution at http://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.html (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 36. The few cases of rapid economic growth that occurred in the Global South, particularly in the semi-periphery, do not fit the idealized model of liberal democratic governance. Rather, this phenomenon is best explained by the special character of the states in mention, commonly described as the developmentalist state. Key characteristics of these states and their administrative structures and principles of governance are discussed widely in the political economy literature on subject. See for instance, Leftwich (1995), Bayar (1996), Öniş and Senses (2007) and Chibber (2009).

REFERENCES

- Akgündüz, Yusuf, Marcel Van Den Berg, and Wolter H.J. Hassink. The impact of refugee crises on host labor markets: The case of the Syrian refugee crisis in Turkey, 2015.
- Al-Qdah, Talal, and Marie Lacroix. "Iraqi refugees in Jordan: Lessons for practice with refugees globally." *International Social Work* 54, no. 4 (2011): 521–34.
- Anderson, Lisa. "The state in the Middle East and North Africa." *Comparative Politics* 20, no. 1 (1987): 1–18.
- Appadurai, Arjun. *Modernity al large: Cultural dimensions of globalization*, vol. 1. University of Minnesota Press, 1996.
- Aras, N. Ela Gokalp, and Zeynep Sahin Mencutek. "The international migration and foreign policy nexus: The case of Syrian refugee crisis and Turkey." Migration Letters 12, no. 3 (2015): 193.
- Ayubi, Nazih N. Over-stating the Arab state: Politics and society in the Middle East. I.B. Tauris, 1996.

- Baban, Feyzi, Suzan Ilcan, and Kim Rygiel. "Syrian refugees in Turkey: Pathways to precarity, differential inclusion, and negotiated citizenship rights." *Journal* of Ethnic and Migration Studies 43, no. 1 (2017): 41–57.
- Barany, Zoltan. "The role of the military." Journal of Democracy 22, no. 4 (2011): 24-35.
- Barnes, Anne Evans. Realizing protection space for Iraqi refugees: UNHCR in Syria, Jordan and Lebanon. UNHCR, Policy Development and Evaluation Service, 2009.
- Bayar, Ali H. "The developmental state and economic policy in Turkey." *Third World Quarterly* 17, no. 4 (1996): 773–86.
- Bayat, Asef. Life as politics: How ordinary people change the Middle East. Stanford University Press, 2013.
- Beblawi, Hazem. "The rentier state in the Arab world." *Arab Studies Quarterly* (1987): 383–98.
- Bellin, Eva. "The robustness of authoritarianism in the Middle East: Exceptionalism in comparative perspective." *Comparative politics* (2004): 139–57.
- Bellin, Eva. "Reconsidering the robustness of authoritarianism in the Middle East: Lessons from the Arab Spring." *Comparative Politics* 44, no. 2 (2012): 127–49.
- Berti, Benedetta. "The Syrian refugee crisis: Regional and human security implications." *Strategic Assessment* 17, no. 4 (2015): 41–53. Accessible at http://www.inss.org.il/he/wpcontent/uploads/sites/2/systemfiles/SystemFiles/adkan17_4ENG_7_Berti.pdf, September 21, 2017.
- Bidinger, Sarah. "Syrian refugees and the right to work: Developing temporary protection in Turkey." *Boston University International Law Journal* 33 (2015): 223.
- Bill, James A. "Class analysis and the dialectics of modernization in the Middle East." *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 3, no. 4 (1972): 417–34.
- Bircan, Tuba, and Ulas Sunata. "Educational assessment of Syrian refugees in Turkey." *Migration Letters* 12, no. 3 (2015): 226.
- Brownlee, Jason, Tarek Masoud, and Andrew Reynolds. "Why the modest harvest?" *Journal of Democracy* 24, no. 4 (2013): 29–44.
- Byrnes, Melissa K. "Refugees and the end of empire: Imperial collapse and forced migration in the twentieth century edited by Panikos Panayi and Pippa Virdee (review)." *Journal of World History* 24, no. 3 (2013): 733–35.
- Canefe, Nergis. "Mülteciden Sığınmacıya, Başvurucudan Göçmen İşçiye: Suriye'den Arafa Giden Yol." *Birikim, S* 311 (2015): 17–27.
- Canefe, Nergis. "Management of irregular migration: Syrians in Turkey as paradigm shifters for forced migration studies." *New Perspectives on Turkey* 54 (2016a): 9–32.
- Canefe, Nergis. "Post-colonial state and violence: Rethinking Middle East and North Africa outside the blindfold of area studies." *Refugee Watch* 45 (2016b): 7–31.

- Canefe, Nergis. "Hope, life and death: The Syrians are coming? [text]." *Journal of Narrative Politics* 3, no. 2 (2017).
- Canefe, Nergis, and Mehmet Ugur, eds. *Turkey and European integration:* Accession prospects and issues. Routledge, 2004.
- Castles, Stephen. "Towards a sociology of forced migration and social transformation." *Sociology* 37, no. 1 (2003): 13–34.
- Chibber, Vivek. "Reviving the developmental state? The myth of the 'National Bourgeoisie'." *Socialist Register* 41, no. 41 (2009).
- Darmawan, Arif, and Murat Daoudov. Turning burden (discourse) into opportunity: The situation of Syrian refugees in Turkey, and impact on or role in local economic development, 2015.
- Dinçer, Osman Bahadır, Vittoria Federici, Elizabeth Ferris, Sema Karaca, Kemal Kırışçı, and Elif Özmenek Çarmıklı. *Turkey and Syrian refugees: The limits of hospitality*. International Strategic Research Organization (USAK), 2013.
- Eickelman, Dale F. The Middle East: An anthropological approach. Prentice Hall, 1989.
- Gause III, F. Gregory. "Why Middle East studies missed the Arab Spring: The myth of authoritarian stability." *Foreign Affairs* (2011): 81–90.
- Goldschmidt Jr., Arthur, and Aomar Boum. A concise history of the Middle East. Westview Press, 2015.
- Goldstone, Jack A. "Understanding the revolutions of 2011: Weakness and resilience in Middle Eastern autocracies." *Foreign Affairs* 90 (2011): 8.
- Heydemann, Steven, and Reinoud Leenders. "Authoritarian learning and authoritarian resilience: Regime responses to the 'Arab Awakening'." *Globalizations* 8, no. 5 (2011): 647–53.
- Hollifield, J., P. Martin, and P. Orrenius. Controlling immigration: A global perspective. Stanford University Press, 2014.
- Hudson, Dale. "Migrations and mediations." Afterimage 36, no. 2 (2008): 2.
- İçduygu, Ahmet, and Evin Millet. Syrian refugees in Turkey: Insecure lives in an environment of pseudo-integration. Global Turkey in Europe, August 2016.
- Ihlamur-Öner, Suna Gülfer. "Turkey's refugee regime stretched to the limit? The case of Iraqi and Syrian refugee flows." *Perceptions* 18, no. 3 (2013): 191.
- Issawi, Charles. An economic history of the Middle East and North Africa. Routledge, 2013.
- Kasaba, Resat. The Ottoman Empire and the world economy: The nineteenth century. SUNY Press, 1988.
- King, Stephen J. "Sustaining authoritarianism in the Middle East and North Africa." *Political Science Quarterly* 122, no. 3 (2007): 433–59.
- Kırışçı, Kemal. "Provide comfort' and Turkey: Decision making for refugee assistance." Low Intensity Conflict & Law Enforcement 2, no. 2 (1993).
- Kırışçı, Kemal. "Coerced Immigrants': Refugees of Turkish origins since 1945." *International Migration* 34, no. 3 (1996a).

- Kırışçı, Kemal. "Is Turkey lifting the "geographical limitation"?: The November 1994 Regulation on asylum in Turkey." International Journal of Refugee Law 8, no. 3 (1996b).
- Kırışçı, Kemal. "Disaggregating Turkish citizenship and immigration practices." Middle Eastern Studies 36, no. 3 (2000): 1-22.
- Kırışçı, Kemal. "Syrian refugees and Turkey's challenges: Going beyond hospitality." Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2014.
- Koh, Sin Yee. "Postcolonial approaches to migration in Asia: Reflections and projections." Geography Compass 9, no. 8 (2015): 432-44.
- Kuran, Timur. "Why the Middle East is economically underdeveloped: Historical mechanisms of institutional stagnation." The Journal of Economic Perspectives 18, no. 3 (2004): 71–90.
- Lane, David, and Stephen White. Rethinking the 'coloured Revolutions'. Routledge, 2013.
- Leftwich, Adrian. "Bringing politics back in: Towards a model of the developmental state." The Journal of Development Studies 31, no. 3 (1995): 400-27.
- Marfleet, Philip, and Adam Hanieh. "Migration and, crisis in the Middle East and North Africa Region." In Crisis and migration. Critical perspectives, 24-45. 2014.
- Marshall, T.H. Citizenship and social class. Cambridge University Press, 1950.
- Mohapatra, Prabhu P. "Eurocentrism, forced labour, and global migration: A critical assessment." International Review of Social History 52, no. 1 (2007): 110-15.
- Nisan, Mordechai. Minorities in the Middle East: A history of struggle and selfexpression. McFarland, 2002.
- Nore, Petter, and Terisa Turner. Oil and class struggle. Zed Press, 1980.
- Öniş, Ziya, and Caner Bakır. "Turkey's political economy in the age of financial globalization: The significance of the EU anchor." South European Society & Politics 12, no. 2 (2007): 147-64.
- Öniş, Ziya, and Fikret Senses. "Global dynamics, domestic coalitions and a reactive state: Major policy shifts in postwar Turkish economic development."
- Owen, Roger. The Middle East in the world economy, 1800-1914. I.B. Tauris,
- Owen, Roger. State power and politics in the making of the modern Middle East. Routledge, 2002.
- Pamuk, Sevket. The Ottoman Empire and European capitalism, 1820-1913: Trade, investment and production, vol. 12. Cambridge University Press, 1987.
- Posusney, Marsha Pripstein. "Enduring authoritarianism: Middle East lessons for comparative theory." Comparative Politics (2004): 127–38.
- Rupesinghe, Kumar, Paul Sciarone, and Luc van de Goor, eds. Between development and destruction: An enquiry into the causes of conflict in post-colonial states. Springer, 2016.

- Sales, Rosemary. "Understanding immigration and refugee policy: Contradictions and continuities." *Refugee Survey Quarterly* 26, no. 4 (2007).
- Schechtman, Joseph B. "Minorities in the Middle East." *India Quarterly* 17, no. 3 (1961): 242–57.
- Scheel, Stephan, and Philipp Ratfisch. "Refugee protection meets migration management: UNHCR as a global police of populations." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 40, no. 6 (2014): 924–41.
- Schwarz, Rolf. "The political economy of state-formation in the Arab Middle East: Rentier states, economic reform, and democratization." *Review of International Political Economy* 15, no. 4 (2008): 599–621.
- Seale, Patrick, and Maureen McConville. Asad of Syria: The struggle for the Middle East. University of California Press, 1990.
- Shambayati, Hootan. "The rentier state, interest groups, and the paradox of autonomy: State and business in Turkey and Iran." *Comparative Politics* (1994): 307–31.
- Tolay, Juliette. "Discovering immigration into Turkey: The emergence of a dynamic field." *International Migration* 53, no. 6 (2015): 57–73.
- Ullah, Ahsan. Refugee politics in the Middle East and North Africa: Human rights, safety, and identity. Springer, 2014.
- UNHCR Global Focus Turkey Report. http://reporting.unhcr.org/node/2544#_ga=2.231469407.1977484877.1505695701-304441541.1497272120.
- Van Dam, Nicholas. The struggle for power in Syria: Politics and society under Asad and the Ba'th Party. I.B. Tauris, 2011.
- Van Hear, Nicholas. ""I went as far as my money would take me": Conflict, forced migration and class." In Forced migration and global processes: A view from forced migration studies, 125–58. 2006.
- Weyland, Kurt. "The Arab Spring: Why the surprising similarities with the revolutionary wave of 1848?" *Perspectives on Politics* 10, no. 4 (2012): 917–34.
- White, Benjamin Thomas. The emergence of minorities in the Middle East: The politics of community in French mandate Syria. Edinburgh University Press, 2011.
- Wolf, Eric R., and Thomas Hylland Eriksen. Europe and the people without history. University of California Press, 2010.
- Yazgan, Pinar, Deniz Eroglu Utku, and Ibrahim Sirkeci. "Syrian crisis and migration." *Migration Letters* 12, no. 3 (2015): 181–92.
- Yesiltas, Murat. "Turkey's quest for a "new international order": The discourse of civilization and the politics of restoration." *Perceptions* 19, no. 4 (2014): 43.

Check for updates

CHAPTER 3

Children and Youth in the Refugee Equation: Working with the Vulnerable

Kathleen Manion

Introduction

Migration and refugee-related issues are topics that attract public attention; however, a measured and accurate picture is not always put forward. The response to mass refugee migration is highly political and emotive. While international cooperation has evolved and changed since great strides were made in the post-World War II context, not all of this has been progressive. The public conversation on refugees continues to be at the forefront of political discourse, and this has potentially heightened xenophobia and racism, but it has also opened the door for potential mechanisms of protection and alternative durable solutions for those fleeing persecution, including children.

Even though most refugees are in the global south, the global north has focused intensely on the detrimental impacts of mass migration to the point where Hathaway¹ suggests some states have created legal ruses to avoid their legal obligations to provide surrogate protection for refugees. While states have created diversions and creative interpretations of

K. Manion (⊠) School of Humanitarian Studies, Royal Roads University, Victoria, BC, Canada

the law to obsequiously shirk their responsibility, people have rallied for (both private and public) support for refugees. As is discussed in other parts of this book, the current geopolitical climate has challenged previous international refugee practice. The concept of providing surrogate protection remains critical but is commonly challenged. Migration is a sensitive topic, it pushes boundaries and is used as a political tool in many states, but the precarious situation of children in this situation is distinct and needs to be considered.

Images of children exposed to and harmed by violence appear to have catalysed mass public outcry. The image of Alan Kurdi, a Syrian boy whose body was found on a beach in Greece, galvanized public support and palpably changed the tenor of the public discourse on the Syrian refugee situation. While this change may have been temporary, it offered a mechanism to catapult the issues facing children in refugee situations to the forefront of public discourse. While there continues to be an appetite to support children affected by conflict and other disasters that force migration, this chapter brings timely attention to the plight of children and calls for more systemic responses to children's experience of forced migration.

The chapter is organized to provide some context on children and human security and provide a global overview of the current problem and the role of family in protection, before highlighting some vulnerabilities and protective measures for children during the period of crisis, while in transit, in resettlement and upon return. The chapter closes by examining some of the international legal protections and international actors involved in supporting protection, safety and resilience for child refugees and ideas for further strengthening these systems to maintain children's best interests.

CHILDREN, HUMAN SECURITY AND WELL-BEING

Ovortrup highlighted a need to balance the tension between "making children's constructive roles visible, [and] ... laying bare the structural constraints that they are exposed to"2 in order to attend to their human agency. This tension is acutely presented when exploring the experiences of child refugees. There is a natural tendency to want to protect children, but jumping in and rescuing without forethought may at times undermine children's long-term safety, dignity and self-efficacy. Reactive rescuing is demanded in times of crisis. This makes sense at the individual level. However, at the macro-level, children experiencing refugee situations are a constant, not an exception. The global numbers of children fleeing from conflict or disaster have increased in the last few years, particularly as a result of conflict in the Middle Eastern and North African (MENA) region, but in general the numbers have remained relatively stable over the last century, with the exception of distinct major conflicts. Children also make up approximately half of the world's refugee population.³ There are a multitude of actors involved in supporting children, from small church groups to large multinational non-governmental and intergovernmental organizations. As such, global responses should be prepared, holistic, joined-up and thoughtful in their responses. Children's development requires attention to their security, their safety and their well-being. Given their sheer volume, their well-being should be central to policies and practices that redress refugee issues, rather than sidelined afterthoughts. Traditional conceptions of war shielded children and other civilians from conflict, but modern armed conflict has seen an increase in children as the casualties (and sometimes targets) of violence, but also the recruits. This demands that children's protection be analysed.

Children fleeing conflict and disaster unequivocally need protection, and they invariably experience a multitude of vulnerabilities on the various legs of their journey, but this vulnerability and need for protection should be provided in such a way to bolster their sense of belonging, dignity and resilience as central components of their well-being. While children's experience of forced migration is far from uniform, this chapter exposes some of the vulnerabilities that children face, as well as the mechanisms for supporting and protecting them through the lens of human security. Within this chapter, concerns about what is currently happening are identified, as well as what might be more appropriate for children. Beyond that, hints are provided concerning some of the underpinning assumptions and values that dictate this state of play.

This chapter explores issues for any refugee child, but it also looks at the specificity of children coming from the MENA region. For children from this region, vulnerabilities are increased because of the additional intensity and civilian-targeted violence experienced in country and a growing indifference to the protection of children, women and civilians. The central concept of non-refoulement of asylum seekers is a *jus cogen* norm, from which no state should be able to derogate. The crisis in the MENA region has tested this foundational concept as millions continue to flee this area. The ongoing brutal nature of conflicts in the

region has challenged much of the world with mass movement of people and unclear avenues for intervening in the conflict. These conflicts have also launched children to the centre of the humanitarian cry for change. Those fleeing the region also have heightened risks associated with crossing the Mediterranean. Additionally, once arriving in Europe and other parts of the world, asylum seekers are increasingly met by islamophobia. These issues are acutely felt by children.

Hanlon and Christie's definition of human security is "protection of vulnerable individuals to threats and dangers posed from their environment". This hints at several multifaceted approaches that need to be explored when considering children. As has been mentioned, children face triply intensified threats and dangers from their social, political and economic environments due to their age and development and the fact that they are refugees and that they are shut out of decision-making in those very systems. The idea of embracing freedom from fear and freedom of want is much more potent for children. As a result, adults carry the burden of ensuring protection for children and safeguarding their ability to be meaningfully involved in decision-making that affects them. This is a fundamental right guaranteed in Article 12 of the United Nation Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC). If it is done in an age-appropriate manner and in a way that is sensitive to the vulnerabilities faced by children, children and adults should be encouraged to work together to ensure children have freedom from fear and want during times of conflict, during transit from conflict, during resettlement, and once they are able to return home.

GLOBAL PICTURE—CHILD REFUGEES GLOBALLY

Globally, international law supports the notions of protecting vulnerable populations. Specifically, referencing international refugee law, the 1951 Refugee Convention clearly lays out the foundation for supporting refugees and limiting statelessness. The Refugee Convention defines a refugee as a person fleeing from their country owing to a well-founded fear of persecution due to race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion and is unable or unwilling to avail himself of the protection of that country or to return to it. In practice, this excludes a great number of people, including children who are forced to flee their home, either inside or outside their country, owing to widespread violence or disaster. In speaking to this, the United Nations

issued a note underscoring there was a lack of a universal definition of a refugee child. Given the large number of children forced to migrate and their specific needs, the term "refugee child" was recommended to include refugees, asylum seekers and displaced persons of concern to United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). In keeping with Article 1 of the UNCRC, this includes those under the age of 18 unless they reach the age of majority under the applicable national law. As such, this chapter takes a liberal view of the definition of a child refugee to include those forced to migrate and seek asylum elsewhere.

According to the UNHCR,⁵ there were 22.5 million refugees in the world and over half of them were under the age of 18 (51%).⁶ As a point of comparison, children under the age of 18 make up 31% of the global population.⁷ Broadening our definition, the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) estimates 50 million children have been forcibly displaced within a state or beyond the borders and 28 million have been displaced by violent conflict. There was a 75% increase between 2010 and 2015. The UNHCR has seen a doubling in the number of children protected under their auspices between 2006 and 2016⁸ partly because of the increase in numbers and partly because of a broadening interpretation of their mandate. Another concern of relevance to forcibly displaced children is statelessness; 70,000 children are made stateless each year, and refugee children are at particular risk.

Given that children make up the largest number of refugees in the world, it is surprising that the 1951 Refugee Convention made no special provisions for children, nor did the 1967 Optional Protocol that removed the temporal and geographic constraints of the earlier treaty. This body of international law has evolved since it was put in place in terms of both refugee law and children's rights law, but many grey areas remain. At the same time, the nature of forced human migration has also changed.

While children are not new to these situations, the growing breadth of reasons people are forced to flee their homes has increased the diversity of scenarios that children may find themselves in. Refugees (within a wider definition than allowed in the 1951 Convention) may be forced to leave their homes because of natural or manmade disaster, disease, famine or climate change, but the most common reason is violent conflict. This is evident in the MENA region. Although Syria continues to produce the largest number of refugees and displaced persons, in 2016 the crisis in South Sudan saw the fastest growing number of refugees, with the majority (70%) being children. This trend appears to be continuing

into 2017 according to UNHRC statistics. Similarly, of concern the UNICEF Humanitarian Situation Report for July 2017 noted that there were 1.6 million internally displaced children in Yemen.¹¹

If we include Afghanistan in the definition of MENA, then most refugees, including children, are flowing from this region. The UNHCR's 2016 Global Trends Report suggested that 75,000 unaccompanied children launched asylum claims in 70 different countries, with the largest number found in Germany (35,900). 12 These statistics are alarming, and they are assumed to be an underestimate.

There are several risks faced by children when they are in transit, but the journey itself can be treacherous and sometimes fatal. Looking in more detail at migration patterns, the central route traverses Libya to Italy. In 2016, 181,436 migrants arrived in Italy. Only 16% of them were children, but 90% of those were unaccompanied. This represents a smaller percentage than found on other routes, but given the high mortality rate of the crossing where at least 700 children died at sea on the crossing.¹³ Migratory risks are exacerbated when children are unaccompanied. UNICEF reported that in January 2017 approximately 40 children died on the central¹⁴ Mediterranean route alone. They also warn of the issue of people smuggling that has engulfed this area.

Although this chapter focuses on children, there is a growing recognition of the importance of transition periods in late youth and young adulthood. It is also worth noting the high numbers of displaced persons around the world between the ages of 18 and 25 and the impediments to development that they face. A 2017 report by Mercy Corps explored the sense of hopelessness and feeling of being adrift felt by refugees in Greece between the ages of 15 and 25. 15 This population represented 30% of the 60,000 stranded refugee population in Greece at the time. Speaking to their well-being, youth suggested that their biggest desire was for further education. To support what they reported, many studies suggest that education is an important protective factor for children in various phases of displacement and this will be further discussed. The youth self-reported high rates of care for others and a desire for acceptance and connection. Speaking to their impediments to well-being, the youth in Greece reported having a sense of uncertainty and a lack of voice or interest from the healthcare sector. They also reported high levels of stress, poor well-being and safety concerns, particularly pertaining to gender-based violence. Overall, they felt betrayed by the enactment of human rights principles. Their concerns are echoed by their younger counterparts.

THE PROTECTIVE ROLE OF FAMILY

It is widely thought that children are most likely to thrive within the protective realm of family across all manner of circumstances. Of course, there are exceptions to this, but in general this holds true. This concept is built into international refugee law. Sadly, many children are separated from their families at some point while in flight. The impact of this further exacerbates the trauma refugee children may experience.

The UNCRC raises the right to family unity, but the right to family is also outlined in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (Article 17, 23, 24 (for children)) and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (Article 1). Similarly, several other regional treaties have followed suit. Although the Refugee Convention does not raise this protection within its articles, it is thought to be a core aspect of refugee practice flowing from other human rights treaties. It is outlined in Recommendation B which states that "the unity of the family, the natural and fundamental group unit of society, is an essential right of the refugee and ... the rights granted to a refugee are extended to members of his family". It also recommends that governments

take the necessary measures for the protection of the refugee's family especially with a view to: (1) Ensuring that the unity of the refugee's family is maintained particularly in cases where the head of the family has fulfilled the necessary conditions for admission to a particular country, (2) The protection of refugees who are minors, in particular unaccompanied children and girls, with special reference to guardianship and adoption.

In principle, this aspect of the Refugee Convention was meant to apply to family even if they did not experience fear of persecution. This was strongly stated in the *travaux preparatoires* for the Convention. Some may further argue that this may be interpreted as customary binding law.

Family unity is important. According to Save the Children, family separation is associated with poor mental and physical health. This also reverberates in the longer term as it impacts educational attainment, employment opportunities and connection with others. ¹⁶ All of which are critical to children's longer-term well-being. Therefore, it is unsurprising that various studies document the positive effect of family reunification, particularly on people's general well-being, but also on their employment prospects and on the educational achievements of their

children. 17 Interestingly, Hinton 18 also found that as much as children are protected by parents, children also act as protection for parents. For example, women with children were more likely to seek necessary medical support.

One of the remaining grey areas in this debate is the definition of family. Some interpret "family" narrowly, defined as parents and children (and opposite sex spouse). For instance, the European Union's definition of family in Regulation (EU) No 604/2013 includes all unmarried minor children irrespective of their dependency on the applicant. The definition of "family members" includes:

when the beneficiary of international protection is a minor and unmarried, the father, mother or another adult responsible for him or her whether by law or by the practice of the Member State where the beneficiary is present¹⁹

Modern family dynamics demand that a wider interpretation be considered.

Challenges ensue when families cannot be found, sometimes for years, and it is unclear whether they are alive. The regional treaties and policies have minded this area of vulnerability and potential protective element by including special attention to the need for fast and effective family finding systems. As many child refugees fleeing the MENA region travel to or via Europe, their policies are pertinent. For instance, in Europe, Regulation (EU) No 604/2013 of the European Parliament and the Council (26 June 2013), otherwise known as Dublin III (whose purpose was to build in improved international protection for movement into and out of Europe), reiterates the European commitment to the primacy of the child and of their place in a family.

Any Member State should be able to derogate from the responsibility criteria, on humanitarian and compassionate grounds, to bring together family members, relatives or any other family relations and examine an application for international protection lodged with it or with another Member State, even if such examination is not its responsibility under the binding criteria laid down in this Regulation.²⁰

The European Union's Reception Conditions Directive similarly protects the right to family life, as well as promoting the primacy of the best interest of the child alongside the importance of family tracing services.²¹

There are large numbers of unaccompanied minors fleeing conflicts. The individual experience of loss of family, even temporary loss, is traumatic. Children without birth registration are at even greater risk of a range of factors because family tracing is more challenging. This has been identified as a particular risk for children from the MENA region. ²² UNHCR noted that family tracing efforts were a key aspect of the "Live, Learn, Play Safe 2014–2016" initiative that focused on the well-being of unaccompanied minors in Egypt, Yemen, Sudan and Ethiopia. ²³ In contrast, in Lebanon, Iraq and Egypt, refugees tend to live with host families rather than in camps. ²⁴

Looking more broadly, Charnley²⁵ highlighted the issues faced when mass numbers of children were separated from their families during war in Mozambique. She found a need for support networks, for basic needs, for care and protection of children and for a focus on long-term stability. She also found that substitute families posed a risk to children. However, in a later study, she noted that despite the inherent risks and instability, substitute families had created lasting bonds. Where safety was ensured, surrogate family bonds had endured over time.²⁶

Unaccompanied children need to have durable solution within a child's timeline. This makes permanency planning incredibly complex for refugees when there is uncertainty of family survivors. This is complicated when family tracing is unsuccessful. Adoption is an important option, but it must be done in the law of the state a child finds himself as well as the home state. Adoption is ideally done with kin, but where this is not possible the Hague Convention of Intercountry Adoption is critical. However, there are often difficulties in tracking appropriate paperwork and jurisdictional ability to sign documents.

For those children who can trace their family members, long-term separation can also damage the family structure and cause conflict when the family is reunited. Family mediation upon return can help the process of reintegration.

CHILDREN'S VULNERABILITY AND PROTECTIVE FACTORS

Children's needs are tied to their dependency and developmental stage, including educational, medical, psychological, cultural, recreational and spiritual needs. While they have vulnerabilities, they may also have protective measures that can increase their resiliency. Protective factors can be strengthened at the micro-, mezzo- and macro-level with careful

planning, appropriate resources and attendance to a child's timeframe. For instance, at the mezzo-level processes can be put in place at the community level to promote child protection and resilience against conflict at various stages.²⁷ This was done, for instance, in a community resilience building project funded by UNICEF in Burundi and Chad in communities impacted by violent conflict to promote child protection.²⁸

There are numerous short-term, situation-specific and more generalized vulnerabilities faced by child refugees. This includes vulnerabilities encountered when leaving their home, on the journey to a relative place of safety, and once they are in a more permanent setting. These issues range from acute issues like kidnapping, physical insecurity, nutritional deficits, trafficking, abuse, maltreatment, recruitment as child soldiers, imprisonment, sexual and physical violence, temporary or permanent loss of family and property, forced labour and disabilities. They also include educational disruptions, lack of access to adequate health care, lack of a sense of belonging (critical to identity and well-being), insecure or unstable housing, lack of adequate documentation (and for some statelessness) or incarceration, loss of freedom of movement and lack of access to legal recourse. It also includes longer-term individual issues including a raft of psychosocial and mental health issues, which may manifest in pervasive nightmares, depression, substance abuse, suicidal ideation, post-traumatic stress disorder, bedwetting or anxiety disorders. Children may also experience acute or chronic physical health issues. Socially, children may have to cope with harassment, prejudice, stigma, bullying and racism. Politically, children also face an increased risk of statelessness.²⁹ Children may lose their citizenship in fleeing, they may be unable to prove citizenship because of a lack of documentation or access to their parents, or they may inherent statelessness. Risk of statelessness is particularly high amongst refugee children in the MENA region. According to Howard, 30 children fleeing Syria are at risk because Syria does not allow women to pass on citizenship to their children and lacking access to the father may limit a child's ability to prove lineage.

Illustrating some of these vulnerabilities, in Syria, 5.8 million children remain. Many of whom need protection and are grappling with multiple war losses and other trauma. Over half are not in school. Of those in school, half say they do not feel safe there. Save the Children has claimed that toxic stress experienced by children within the country has led to a loss of childhood. As a result of poverty and trauma, 51% of children suggest they have turned to substances to cope; 2.3 million children have also fled Syria. 32

Given the breadth and depth of issues faced by children and young people on their road to security, the incredible resilience, tenacity and bravery of child survivors must be acknowledged, recognized and fostered.

With a mind to bolstering resilience, it is worth first understanding the scope and depth of issues that children may encounter. Boyden and Mann³³ note the unprecedented levels of violence and environmental degradation that children experience. They suggest that "childhood vulnerability, development, and well-being are contextually constructed" and that "child protection remains an uncertain art, beset by challenges and disputation at the methodological, conceptual, theoretical, and practical levels".34 This requires an understanding and balancing of both risk and resilience to build protective factors so that children can become, or remain, healthy, strong and well. According to Boyden and Mann, "age, temperament, sense of humor, memory, reasoning, perceptual competencies, sense of purpose, belief in a bright future, and spirituality have all been found to have a significant impact on resilience". 35 However, feelings of inadequacy erupt when there is an absence of a caring adult. Peer support can also enhance resilience. "The experience of adversity is very much mediated by its effects on their social world".36

STAGES OF REFUGEE

It is useful to explore the particular vulnerabilities and coinciding protective factors during the different stages of flight. This is broken down by pre-departure, the journey and transit, resettlement and return.

Pre-departure

A state where violence or disaster has struck a child or his or her family may need to flee due to a well-founded fear of persecution owing to membership of a particular group. Many more children are forced to leave their homes due to the lack of safety caused by armed violence. While mechanisms to deal with refugee situations have emerged to provide temporary or surrogate protection when a state cannot, these are meant to be temporary remedies that address symptoms but not the root causes of forced migration. While this discussion is beyond the scope of this chapter, it is worth noting that redressing issues within the state is a more ideal option as the alternative may see millions of people to forced

to flee. As this is not possible in all cases, children are forced to flee. They are at risk from the violence that forced their migration, but also from those who seek to profit from their predicament. At times, those levels of pre-migration trauma are extreme and varied.³⁷

Internally displaced people also have less legal protection and do not come under international refugee law. The UNHRC and the UNDP have made efforts to address this gap, but the gap persists.

Protective factors in this period include their family and other peer or community support networks, education and adequate heath and nutritional care. These protective measures are often challenged in these precarious times. During this period, schools may be closed, and once a child leaves, they no longer have access to that protective mechanism within the school or the community. As an example, in 2017, there were approximately 2.7 million Syrian children within Syria and in the region who were not in school.³⁸

The Journey Itself and Transit

The journey itself can be dangerous and treacherous. Amongst the most vulnerable are small dependent children. Children may not be able to have their basic needs met, and they may face insecurity, danger and lack of structure. This is compounded by children coping with the physical and psychological impact of whatever occurred in their country of origin. Children cut off from their support, and family networks also experience a higher risk of several vulnerabilities. This is a time when children are at risk for kidnapping, trafficking, forced prostitution or other unsafe labour, as well as abuse and other forms of exploitation. Their basic physical needs may also not be met. Risks are acute while children are on the move. Refugee camps, official or unofficial, may offer some alleviation. Although official camps will have child safe zones, risks persist.

The idea of "in transit" denotes a short-term scenario, but for some children they have experienced transit for their entire lives. Large numbers of children and other refugees are languishing in temporary and unstable situations in many states other than their own. Some Syrian refugees have been in camps in neighbouring states since the beginning of the conflict. For some children, these six years may represent their entire lives. They do not have recourse for resettlement and cannot return home. This includes millions of refugees in Turkey in 2017, but also those in long-term refugee camps in Nigeria, Kenya, Nepal, etc. This is destabilizing for

anyone, but for some children this instability and substandard housing may be the only life they remember.

Bureaucratic issues can also exacerbate and lengthen issues for children. Stewart highlights that some children are forced to lie about their age or their histories or to construct histories for various bureaucratic reasons.³⁹ As children are at risk of being forced into labour and prematurely forced out of school, they are also increasing their longerterm risks. This has been shown to be an issue with Syrian children in Turkey.⁴⁰ According to UNICEF, there are 1.2 million refugee children in the country and 40% are not in school.⁴¹ A significant number are believed to be in illegal work.

Children are also at risk of incarceration, despite explicit prohibition in law of this. There are many cases of children being sent to juvenile jails while being processed. Fazel, Karunakara and Newnham suggest that there is evidence of children being detained in over 60 countries. 42 As an example, Jones⁴³ highlights how immigration policies are out of step with UNCRC in the United Kingdom. She highlights that this is most acutely illustrated in practices where children are detained. Children in care of the state have processes in place to protect their social, political and economic rights, but this is less obvious when they are detained under immigration regulations. She also notes that data are difficult to obtain on the numbers of children and youth that are detained. In Canada, children have been defacto detainees alongside parents, including approximately 242 children between 2010 and 2014.44 These kinds of acts have been admonished by activist groups, the UNHCR and the UNHRC. In Libya, the situation is more dire, with reports of widespread abuse and mistreatment.⁴⁵

At the individual level, they may have heightened risk of infectious diseases or nutritional deficiencies, specific infections (e.g. cerebral malaria, intestinal worms), nutritional deficits (e.g. iron deficiency) and traumatic experiences early in life that significantly impact their development and increase their need for mental health and trauma support, learning and development support. Once children are in a camp or a place of relative safety, these issues can be attended to assuming personnel and resources exist. Many organizations not focused on children and youth attend to children's needs.

Hinton⁴⁶ suggests social dynamics in camps can exasperate the hidden voices of children.⁴⁷ He calls for participatory approaches that attend to their needs in a way that sees them as actors and not only passive

recipients of care. Hinton alluded to the importance of listening to what children need and not making assumptions. This went wrong for Bhutanese refugee children who did not see themselves as traumatized but felt encouraged to tell sensational stories of victimhood, for example stories of rape, so camp organizers could arrange counselling.

The assessment of developmental and learning needs should be an integral part of routine refugee health and well-being service provision and should make room for a continuum of experiences. 48 Based on research on Sudanese refugees in Egypt, there are children who evidence spontaneous improvements, but equally some develop chronic issues.49

In terms of protective measures, the UNHRC has succinctly articulated six stated goals under the Framework for the Protection of Children⁵⁰ under their mandate which attend to the vulnerabilities thus mentioned:

- 1. Girls and boys are safe where they live, learn and play.
- 2. Children's participation and capacity are integral to their protection.
- 3. Girls and boys have access to child-friendly procedures.
- 4. Girls and boys obtain legal documentation.
- 5. Girls and boys with specific needs receive targeted support.
- 6. Girls and boys achieve durable solutions in their interests.

Resettlement

There are three scenarios for durable solutions for refugee populations: to return home, to integrate locally or to resettle. There are relatively few opportunities for resettlement so the criteria are strict. Children have a higher rate of access to these. Of the eight criteria for gaining access to official resettlement programs offered by states through the UNHCR, one specifically denotes children, one refers to family unity, and some others are more relevant for children. States often also have internal public pressure to support child resettlement programs on humanitarian grounds. Resettlement is an important option for children who have little chance of returning home, but it requires ongoing support and thoughtful processes to support integration.

Stewart⁵¹ highlighted four factors that impact the long-term and intergenerational integration of children settling in a new state. The first includes whether they were first-generation migrants. The second is the pace of accumulation of parents/children. The third is the cultural and economic barriers experienced by youth when they are trying to integrate, and finally, the fourth is the resources available to them as they resettle.

In resettlement, the adjustment depends on the experiences the children or young people faced on their journey to resettlement. These include the severity and cumulative effects of trauma-faced premigration, as well as feelings of isolation and shame, or survivors' guilt. Once resettled, other barriers may hinder successful integration including adaptation to cultural differences, language barriers, inequality, racism, discrimination and bullying. Some children suggest that the latter is more upsetting than the adversity they faced prior to fleeing. Refugees are also often settled in low socio-economic neighbourhoods with higher rates of crime. This sense of insecurity can counteract other protective factors. In contrast, language abilities, peer support, respectful reception, a sense of belonging and purpose are all important protective factors, alongside family, educational attainment and employment opportunities. Seeking support is another important indicator of successful integration. While educational attainment is a protective measure, without careful protection in schools, they can be a site of further racism, discrimination, educational challenges, psychosocial challenges, environmental challenges and detrimental.⁵² Teachers are therefore important allies in supporting successful integration for children.

Meffort and Marmar⁵³ suggest that attending to a refugee's post-traumatic stress disorder or depressive disorders is important for successful integration for both parents and children. According to Hart,⁵⁴ 15–90% of refugees experience post-traumatic stress disorder. Parents who exhibit and witness more violence and aggression in different spheres of life have a higher likelihood of using violence on their children, providing further impetus to redress the effects of violence. The importance of attending to psychological distress is also highlighted by Schwartz and Gorman⁵⁵ who illustrate that exposure to community violence increases poor academic performance, poor self-regulation, depressive tendencies and disruptive behaviour.

The long-term impacts of migration insecurity on young children are still debated, including into the next generation. Interpreting Portes and Zhou's work,⁵⁶ Stewart⁵⁷ propose that there are three models of

assimilation for the children of migrants, the straight-line theory (where children continue on a similar path of social and economic assimilation to their parents), the downward spiral theory (where children socially and economically struggle with the contextual constraints and fair worse than their parents) and the upward mobility (where children see improvements in their economic and social lives over their parents and achieve ethnic solidarity).

Return

There is a little research looking at the experience of those who return home.⁵⁸ Hammond⁵⁹ suggests that it is children who may suffer the most when returning home despite parents' good intentions. This is especially so for protracted conflicts where children have been born in refugee camps and have experienced no other life. As Hart⁶⁰ suggests, for some, this is even passed down across generations.

The same protective mechanisms exist, including family support, educational attainment and a sense of belonging in the community, but bolstering these mechanisms may require significant support. Third parties may be able to support the reintegration and attend to any ongoing psychological or physical impact of forced migration. As noted earlier, they may also support mediation of conflicts arising due to the altered family dynamics.

Legal Protections

The UNCRC continues to be the main source of guidance for protecting children and their rights in the world. As of 2017, all but the USA had ratified the Convention. The overarching principle guiding states is that they must act in the best interests of the child (Article 3). The best interest principle thereby percolates through all international and national legal provisions focused on children, including the parameters of health, education, welfare and legal protection for nationals and nonnationals. These protections are meant to support children with action to meet their specific needs. The UNCRC has three other core principles: non-discrimination (Article 2), survival and development (Article 6), and participation of the child (Article 12). Each of these has direct relevance for refugee children. In addition, one article specifically focuses on refugee children. Article 22 states:

- 1. States Parties shall take appropriate measures to ensure that a child who is seeking refugee status or who is considered a refugee in accordance with applicable international or domestic law and procedures shall, whether unaccompanied or accompanied by his or her parents or by any other person, receive appropriate protection and humanitarian assistance in the enjoyment of applicable rights set forth in the present Convention and in other international human rights or humanitarian instruments to which the said States are Parties.
- 2. For this purpose, States Parties shall provide, as they consider appropriate, co-operation in any efforts by the United Nations and other competent intergovernmental organizations or non-governmental organizations co-operating with the United Nations to protect and assist such a child and to trace the parents or other members of the family of any refugee child to obtain information necessary for reunification with his or her family. In cases where no parents or other members of the family can be found, the child shall be accorded the same protection as any other child permanently or temporarily deprived of his or her family environment for any reason, as set forth in the present Convention.

This was the first international convention to provide binding rights to refugee children, and it is notable that there is no derogation from this treaty in times of emergency. To meet the obligations of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the UNCRC was drafted to ensure that children could access primary education and basic health care regardless of where they are or their status.⁶¹ The two Optional Protocols to the Convention concerning sex trafficking and armed conflict also offer some further protection.

Other international legal provisions for child refugees include protection during armed conflict. This is articulated in the 1949 Geneva Convention (Articles 14, 17, 23, 24, 38, 50, 82, 89, 94 and 132). While the International Bill of Human Rights does not make much specific reference to children, many of the general rights extend to them (whether as citizens and non-citizens). These are specifically found in the 1966 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (particularly Article 23 and 24(3), the latter grants every child the right to acquire a nationality) and the 1966 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (particularly Article 10).

As noted earlier, the 1993 Hague Convention on the Protection of Children and Cooperation in Respect of Intercountry Adoption also offers insight (particularly Article 4) when children are adopted by family or non-family outside their home state.

Adding to the legal provisions, General Comment 662 provides further legal interpretation of these rights by specifying that beyond the normal prohibition of refoulement, children must not be returned to a state where they are likely to be recruited as a soldier. Further, the General Comment explicitly protects unaccompanied minors, irrespective of their refugee status, by granting them rights equivalent to those lawfully staying in states. This comment also reiterates the prioritization of family tracing and family reunification where possible.

The rights granted to refugee children have been tested several times, particularly in the European Court of Human Rights. In Boultif v. Switzerland, the court found that the state must take the best interests and well-being of the child into account in deciding cases. This was further tested in *Üner* v *The Netherlands* (2006) where the state was held to account for insufficiently assessing the seriousness of the difficulties faced by the children of the applicant returned to their home country and the social, cultural and family ties with the host country and with the country of destination. This case set precedent on ensuring that states took seriously the social, cultural and family ties that an applicant had with their host country, their home country and their country of destination.

Again, in Europe, Council Directive 2003/9/EC of 27 January 2003 sets out minimum standards for the reception of asylum seekers and ensures that their housing, education, health care, freedom of movement and reception of unaccompanied children are cared for while their claim is being settled. This was later replaced by the "Reception Conditions Directive" which granted similar protections.

International Civil Society

The field of actors involved in helping child refugees is broad. At the international level, it includes UN-based organizations like the UNHCR, the International Organization for Migration (IOM), UNICEF, United Nations Human Rights Council (UNHRC), the United Nations Development Program (UNDP), the International Labour Organization (ILO), to name a few. Hybrid organizations like the International Committee of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies (ICRC) are

also intensely involved in protecting refugee children. Other non-state organizations include Amnesty International, Save the Children, Oxfam and Mercy Corps amongst many others. Each of these organizations conducts research and evaluation on their efforts with child refugees and most publish accounts of their processes and best practices for working with child refugees.

States are also involved at multiple levels. At the domestic level, there are a plethora of organizations that support various aspects of refugee and asylum seekers, including groups of families, church groups and more organized non-government actors and government actors, like health and education.

Although an increasing number of organizations have committed themselves to supporting children, even if their mandate does not include children, there remains a tragic dearth of trained professionals in the field and a perplexing overlap in some areas. As an example, in Syria, the lack of psychiatric support is dire. 63

Ways Forward

Several ideas have been planted throughout this paper on ways to support global children impacted by forced migration. One of the keys ways forward is to stop punishing victims of geopolitical conflicts, specifically by imprisoning child refugees. As an aside, cases pertaining to the unlawful detention of minors (and other refugees) clog up the European Court of Human Rights. This time could be better spent by applicants and courts if states followed protocol and did not incarcerate child refugees.

As has been highlighted in this chapter, there are relevant legal and systemic mechanisms and actors, as well as knowledge about what is needed to support child refugees. Outlining this, the 1989 UNHCR' Guidelines on Refugee Children⁶⁴ and the 1990 formal Policy on Refugee Children⁶⁵ specify the following guiding principles:

- (a) In all actions taken concerning refugee children, the human rights of the child, in particular his or her best interests, are to be given primary consideration.
- (b) Preserving and restoring family unity are of fundamental concern.
- (c) Actions to benefit refugee children should be directed primarily at enabling their primary caregivers to fulfil their principal responsibility to meet their children's needs.

- (d) Where the special needs of refugee children can only be met effectively through child-focused activities, these should be carried out with the full participation of their families and communities.
- (e) Refugee girls and boys must be assured protection and assistance on a basis of equality.
- (f) Unaccompanied refugee children must be the particular focus of protection and care.
- (g) UNHCR staff are required to make their best efforts both to prevent risk to refugee children and to take additional action to ensure the survival and safety of refugee children at particular risk.

Augmenting this, (UNICEF)'s six-point agenda for action for uprooted children states the following aims:

- 1. Protect child refugees and migrants, particularly unaccompanied children, from exploitation and violence.
- 2. End the detention of children seeking refugee status or migrating by introducing a range of practical alternatives.
- 3. Keep families together as the best way to protect children and give them legal status.
- 4. Keep all refugee and migrant children learning and give them access to health and other quality services.
- 5. Press for action on the underlying causes of large-scale movements of refugees and migrants.
- 6. Promote measures to combat xenophobia, discrimination and marginalization in countries of transit and destination.⁶⁶

The way forward may well be in closing the gap between what is promised by a rights-based framework articulated by UN instruments and what exists. By treating child refugees as a significant population with inherent agency and ongoing needs at each stage of their journeys, with joined-up thinking, processes can support mechanism where children are protected and their resilience is bolstered.

CONCLUDING THOUGHTS

Some may question whether it is wise to segregate responses for children and youth from adults, but their specific vulnerabilities have been laid out in this chapter. The UNHCR notes that families should be kept

together where possible because this social unit is more resilient and better able to cope with adversity.⁶⁷ This is a key aspect of promoting safety, protection and resilience, alongside educational attainment for child refugees. Returning to the definition of human security noted by Hanlon and Christie's definition of "protection of vulnerable individuals to threats and dangers posed from their environment", 68 this chapter has covered the specific vulnerabilities child refugees face and made an argument for attending to these multifaceted vulnerabilities for children. Bearing in mind that Panter-Brick⁶⁹ suggests, we do a disservice to children when we underestimate their resilience and capacity to weather adversity. By casting them in victimhood, we undermine their capacity for this. Instead, by leaving space for targeted attention on vulnerabilities in tandem with resilience-promoting activities, we can go some way to redressing the impact of forced migration on children from the MENA region.

Given the high level of insecurity in the world and the mass number of people on the move, either forced or voluntary, particularly in the MÊNÂ region, the dialogue on the rights and resilience of child refugees continues to be vital. Refugees passing borders have always provided states a complex conundrum. The response can be either to fear the potential negative impacts or to step in to support the temporary concern. At its core, refugee phenomena require the global community to come together and forsake state issues. Refugee issues are often political volleying material, and this has certainly panned out in the wake of the Syrian crisis. This trend appears to be reverberating in the South Sudan and Yemen. Islamophobia has become a rallying cry for which refugees and asylum seekers have had to face in flight and once attempting resettlement.

Most people have an innate sense of responsibility to protect children and ensure their well-being, but what drives us to act to make sure this is done? The answer to this question is not straight forward. Children are sometimes thought of as less than full human beings. Qvortrup suggests they are "human becomings" rather than "human beings". 70 This is reflected in their limited human rights. Assumedly, these come into full being once they reach the age of majority. With the lack of full rights, however, comes a responsibility to fulfil their needs. While this is assumed to be met by parents, for many children this is not possible. This can exasperate a sense of their lack of full rights or full human capacity. The refugee situation can sometimes be distant from our own

lives and easy to underestimate, ignore or forget, but the images of children suffering can crystallize a sense of urgency and challenge the otherwise dehumanizing approach to refugees. They sharply bring back into focus the humanity that demands we remember that they are not the "other", but rather like ourselves. There is a significant danger in this approach that further dehumanizes children as drivers of support, rather than actors of their own destinies. However, fleeting, when this occurs, it is useful to take advantage of the interest and begin relevant dialogue on ensuring human security.

While it has been the faces of wounded, suffering and deceased children that have galvanized civil society and individuals around the world to push states to welcome refugees, they are still impacted. Given the unprecedented numbers of child refugees within the MENA region and more broadly, redoubled efforts are necessary to ensure human security. While the frameworks are relatively robust, they are insufficiently applied. The key issue lays more in the giant gulf between what is promised and what is actualized for child refugees. This chapter has laid out both the vulnerabilities that children face at the micro- and macro-level, but it has also offered mechanisms and protective measures that can be bolstered to tackle these issues.

Notes

- 1. James Hathaway, The Rights of Refugees Under International Law (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005).
- 2. Jens Qvortrup, "Varieties of Childhood," in Studies in Modern Childhood: Society, Agency, Culture, ed. Jens Qvortrup (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2005), 19.
- 3. UNHCR, Note on Refugee Children, UN Doc, E/SCP/46, July 19, 1987.
- 4. Robert Hanlon and Kenneth Christie, Freedom from Fear: An Introduction to Human Security (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2016), 4.
- 5. UNHCR, See http://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.html (accessed August 10, 2017).
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. UNHRC, Global Trend Report 2016 (Geneva: UNHRC, 2016).
- 8. UNICEF, Uprooted: The Growing Crisis for Refugee and Migrant Children (New York: UNICEF, 2016).
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. UNHCR, See http://data.unhcr.org/SouthSudan/regional.php (accessed August 10, 2017).

- 11. UNICEF, Yemen Humanitarian Situation Report (Sa'ana: UNICEF, 2017, July), https://www.unicef.org/appeals/files/UNICEF_Yemen_ Humanitarian_Situation_Report_July_2017.pdf.
- 12. UNHRC, Global Trend Report 2016 (Geneva: UNHRC, 2016), 3.
- 13. UNICEF, A Deadly Journey for Children the Central Mediterranean Migration Route (New York: UNICEF, 2017).
- 14. UNICEF, Children of Middle Eastern and North African Refugee Crisis (New York: UNICEF, 2017), https://www.unicef.org/appeals/mena. html (accessed August 2017).
- 15. Norwegian Refugee Council and Mercy Corps, Don't Forget Us: Voices of Young Refugees and Migrants in Greece (Oslo and Portland: Norwegian Refugee Council, and Mercy Corps, 2016), https://www.nrc.no/ globalassets/pdf/reports/dont-forget-us_screen_09.30am_180117.pdf (accessed August 10, 2017).
- 16. Save the Children Policy Brief Protecting Children in Emergencies Escalating Threats to Children Must Be Addressed, Policy Brief 1, no. 1 (Spring 2005).
- 17. Anne Bathily and Anaïs Faure Atger, eds. Disrupted Flight: The Realities of Separated Refugee Families in the EU (European Council of Refugees and Exiles and the Red Cross EU Office, 2014), 5.
- 18. Rachel Hinton, "Seen But Not Heard: Refugee Children and Models for Intervention," in Abandoned Children, eds. Catherine Panter-Brick and Malcolm Smith (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 199–212.
- 19. Regulation (EU) No 604/2013 of the European Parliament and the Council (June 26, 2013), Article 2 g(4).
- 20. Regulation (EU) No 604/2013 of the European Parliament and the Council (June 26, 2013), Preamble 17.
- 21. Directive 2013/33/Eu of the European Parliament and of the Council (June 26, 2013), Article 23 and 24.
- 22. UNHCR and A. D'Amat, Protection of Refugee Children in the Middle East and North Africa, 2014, data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/download. php?id=7325.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Melany Claire Comet, Diwan Ishac, Alan Richards, and John Waterbury, A Political Economy of the Middle East, 4th ed. (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 2015).
- 25. Helen Charnley, "Children Separated from Their Families in the Mozambique War," in Abandoned Children, eds. Catherine Panter-Brick and Malcolm Smith (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 111-13.
- 26. Helen Charnley, "The Sustainability of Substitute Family Care for Children Separated from Their Families by War: Evidence from

- Mozambique," Children & Society 20 (2006): 223-34. https://doi. org/10.1002/chi.883.
- 27. Save the Children, Child Protection in Emergencies: Priorities, Principles and Practices, Save the Children, 2007.
- 28. Philip Cook, Natasha Blanchet-Cohen, Armel Oguniyi, Michele Cook and Kathleen Manion, Child Protection & Social Cohesion in Chad & Burundi, UNICEF and IICRD, 2016.
- 29. The definition of statelessness is defined in the 1954 Convention Relating to the Status of Stateless Persons as a "person who is not considered as a national by any State under the operation of its law".
- 30. David Howard, "Analyzing the Causes of Statelessness in Syrian Refugee Children," Texas International Law Journal 52, no. 2 (2017): 281-312.
- 31. Save the Children, Invisible Wounds: The Impact of Six Years of War on the Mental Health of Syria's Children, 2017.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Jo Boyden and Gillian Mann, "Children's Risk, Resilience, and Coping in Extreme Situations," in Handbook for Working with Children and Youth: Pathways to Resilience Across Cultures and Contexts, ed. Michael Ungar (New York: Sage, 2005), 2.
- 34. Ibid., 3.
- 35. Ibid., 3.
- 36. Ibid., 14.
- 37. Jan Stewart, Supporting Refugee Children: Strategies for Educators (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2011).
- 38. UNICEF, "Over 40 Per cent of Syrian Refugee Children in Turkey Missing Out on Education, Despite Massive Increase in Enrolment Rates—UNICEF", https://www.unicef.org/media_94417.html (accessed August 2017).
- 39. Jan Stewart, Supporting Refugee Children: Strategies for Educators (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2011).
- 40. United States Department of Labor, Child Labor and Forced Labor Reports: Turkey 2015, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/resources/ reports/child-labor/findings (accessed August 2017).
- 41. UNICEF, "Over 40 Per cent of Syrian Refugee Children in Turkey Missing Out on Education, Despite Massive Increase in Enrolment Rates—UNICEF", https://www.unicef.org/media_94417.html (accessed August 2017).
- 42. Mina Fazel, Unni Karunakara, and Elizabeth A. Newnham, "Detention, Denial, and Death: Migration Hazards for Refugee Children," Lancet Global Health 2, no. 9 (2014): 313-314.
- 43. Adele Jones, "Child Asylum Seekers and Refugees Rights and Responsibilities," Journal of Social Work 1, no. 3 (2001): 253-71.

- 44. End Child Immigration, A Statement Against the Immigration Detention of Children, 2017, https://endchildimmigrationdetention.wordpress.com (accessed July 2017).
- 45. Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and the UN Mission in Libya, Detained and Dehumanised. Report on Human Rights Abuses Against Migrants in Libya, 13 December 2016, http://www.ohchr.org/ Documents/Countries/LY/DetainedAndDehumanised_en.pdf.
- 46. Catherine Panter-Brick and Malcolm Smith, eds. Abandoned Children (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2000).
- 47. Rachel Hinton, "Seen but Not Heard: Refugee Children and Models for Intervention," Abandoned Children, eds. Catherine Panter-Brick and Malcolm Smith (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 199-212.
- 48. Ripudaman Minhas, Hamish Graham, Thivia Jegathesan, Joelene Huber, E. Young, and Tony Barozzino, "Supporting the Developmental Health of Refugee Children and Youth," Paediatrics and Child Health 22, no.2 (2017).
- 49. Susan M. Meffert and Charles R. Marmar, "Darfur Refugees in Cairo: Mental Health and Interpersonal Conflict in the Aftermath of Genocide," Journal of Interpersonal Violence 24, no. 11 (2009): 1835-48.
- 50. UNHRC, Framework for the Protection of Children, 2006, http://www. unhcr.org/protection/children/50f6cf0b9/framework-protection-children.html (accessed September 2017).
- 51. Jan Stewart, Supporting Refugee Children: Strategies for Educators (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2011).
- 52. Jason Hart, "Locating Young Refugees Historically: Attending to Age Position in Humanitarianism," in Generationing Development. Palgrave Studies on Children and Development, ed. Roy Huijsmans (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016).
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. David Schwartz and Andrea Gorman, "Community Violence Exposure and Children's Academic Functioning," Journal of Educational Psychology 95 (2003): 63–173.
- 56. Alejandro Portes and Min Zhou, "The New Second Generation: Segmented Assimilation and Its Variants," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 530, no. 1 (1993): 74-96.
- 57. Jan Stewart, Supporting Refugee Children: Strategies for Educators (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2011).
- 58. Uma A. Segal and Gerda Heck, "Migration, Minorities and Citizenship," in The Sage Handbook of International Social Work, eds. Karen Lyons, Terry Hokenstad, Manohar Pawar, Nathalie Huegler, and Nigel Hall (London: Sage, 2012), 109.

- 59. Linda Hammond, "How Will the Children Come Home? Emplacement and the Creation of the Social Body in an Ethiopian Returnee Settlement," in Children's Places. Cross-cultural Perspectives, eds. Olwig, Karen and Eva Gullov (London: Routledge, 2003), 77.
- 60. Jason Hart, "Locating Young Refugees Historically: Attending to Age Position in Humanitarianism," in Generationing Development. Palgrave Studies on Children and Development, ed. Roy Huijsmans (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016).
- 61. James Hathaway, The Rights of Refugees Under International Law (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- 62. UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 6: Treatment of Unaccompanied and Separated Children Outside Their Country of Origin, September 1, 2005, CRC/GC/2005/6, http:// www.refworld.org/docid/42dd174b4.html (accessed April 30, 2017).
- 63. Save the Children, Invisible Wounds: The Impact of Six Years of War on the Mental Health of Syria's Children, 2017.
- 64. UNHCR, Refugee Children: Guidelines on Protection and Care (Geneva: UNHCR, 1994).
- 65. UNHCR, Policy on Refugee Children, UN doc, EC/SCP/82. (accessed August 6, 1993).
- 66. UNICEF, A Child is a Child: Protecting Children on the Move from Violence, Abuse and Exploitation (New York: UNICEF, 2017), 17.
- 67. James Hathaway, The Rights of Refugees Under International Law (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- 68. Robert Hanlon and Kenneth Christie, Freedom from Fear: An Introduction to Human Security (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2016), 4.
- 69. Catherine Panter-Brick, "Nobody's Children: A Reconsideration," Abandoned Children, eds. Catherine Panter-Brick and Malcolm Smith (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 1–26.
- 70. Jens Qvortrup, "Varieties of Childhood," Studies in Modern Childhood: Society, Agency, Culture, ed. Jens Qvortrup (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2005).

Case Studies



CHAPTER 4

Causes and Mitigation

Stephanie D. Perham

Introduction

The world continues to see an increasing number of persons forced to flee their homes due to extreme violence, whereby their large-scale of arrival into neighbouring countries of asylum often generates a burden on the host community and sparks a rise in "othering" and ultranationalism, including xenophobia. Currently, there are more than 65.6 million persons forcibly displaced, worldwide, of which 22.5 million are refugees, while over half of the refugee population (51%) are children, and the average period of displacement is for more than 20 years without a solution. The causes of forced displacement are often rooted in a combination of poor governance; unresolved multigenerational conflict; exploitation and competition for control over land and resources; lack of access to services and opportunities; tribalism; weak state capacity in the justice, law and order sector; and lack of surveillance and capacity to respond to early warning indicators. Tensions between conflicting groups escalate until violence becomes the norm and civilians are killed or driven from their homes by force. Flight across international borders is typically the safest temporary solution; however, some people, for example those from Central African Republic (CAR), Democratic Republic of

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Kampala, Uganda

S. D. Perham (⊠)

the Congo (DRC), South Sudan, Iraq or Syria, may flee into a neighbouring country where they face similar risks. The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) estimates that 84% of refugees are hosted in developing regions.² Most of the communities that host these refugees are living in regressive socio-economic situations and are confronted by extreme poverty. Many refugees are, therefore, compelled to depart their first countries of asylum due to the systemic destitution of basic civil rights; economic price shocks that force liquidation of assets in response to household food insecurity; environmental degradation and the associated competition over resources; lack of access to employment and self-reliance opportunities; and limited access to essential social services.³ Therefore, in regions experiencing turmoil, the first country of asylum cannot always provide satisfactory human security (both freedom from fear and freedom from want), and refugees may be forced to engage in onward or irregular movement to seek asylum in a third country. This search for a better place of sanctuary often finds refugees, along with migrants, co-opted by traffickers and smugglers who entice desperate people with stories of opportunities and prosperity in a faraway land. Through naivety and blinded by hope for a brighter future, these vulnerable persons are convinced to acquiesce and embark on a perilous journey while sacrificing their life savings to cover the costs.

The global media focused its eyes on Europe in 2015 when more than one million refugees and migrants arrived, and 37354 reported as missing are believed to have drowned in the Mediterranean Sea. In 2016, another 50005 died or were reported missing during their attempt to cross the sea in overcrowded smuggler's boats. European society was dramatically impacted by the influx of these refugees and migrants into their countries, as well as by the embarrassment of not being able to find an approach to save lives through burden sharing—fearing that facilitating their arrival might cause a pull factor opening the floodgates to waves of refugees and migrants. While many refugees were welcomed with open arms, ultranationalism spread across an overwhelmed host population, many of whom perceived that the generosity of the state towards the foreign newcomers was not being replicated in relation to the poorest national communities. Finding a balance between supporting the national poor and receiving the foreign "others" who arrived completely destitute was not a simple task for democratic leaders who must be accountable to their constituents, but who are also obliged to follow international refugee and human rights law in regards to the treatment of asylum claims.

In 2016, European countries received a combined total of 1.2 million applications for asylum, including 722,270 applications for asylum in Germany, while Italy received 121,755; these were made mainly by refugees originally from Syria, Afghanistan and Iraq,6 and the trend is continuing. In 2017, more than 117,949 refugees arrived in Europe and 2420 are believed to have drowned as of 17 August.7 Irregular movement along dangerous migration routes, despite the risks, is more palatable—especially to the youth—than wasting idly under the conditions of an asylum country's refugee encampment policy. Finding a solution to this crisis requires an in-depth analysis of the root causes of irregular movement, and the identification of wise practices based on more than half a century of piloted approaches. Furthermore, implementation of solutions requires a comprehensive response that is properly supported financially and morally by the international community.

This chapter argues that the pressure created by the global refugee and migration crisis can be alleviated by: (1) understanding and responding to the root causes that drive forced displacement; (2) adapting existing systems to regulate and support legal movement; (3) developing, enhancing and enforcing laws against human trafficking and smuggling; (4) encouraging first asylum countries to empower refugees and their host communities to be self-reliant and coexist peacefully; and (5) ensuring an effective and accountable financial investment in this long-term approach. Refugee youths must be empowered to eventually choose to return home to rebuild their countries, integrate among their host communities or live elsewhere in the world in accordance with their acquired skills and financial capabilities. This approach towards mitigating the crisis intends to avail a dignified life to refugees and their host populations and empower the hopes and dreams of refugee and host community youths so as to break the conflict cycle.

FORCED DISPLACEMENT: Dynamics, Push and Pull Factors

Refugees, and especially refugees from countries that continuously experience bouts with extreme violence over decades (i.e. DRC, CAR, Burundi, Sudan, South Sudan, Somalia and Afghanistan), tend to flee their countries as a last resort. Their reluctance to flee despite imminent danger (including public health risks, psychosocial trauma, hunger and malnutrition, sexual and other forms of extreme violence, injury and

death) can be identified as a "frog-in-a-pot" scenario. The idea is that if you try to place a frog into water that is already boiling, it will jump out having felt the burn, but if you place a frog in room temperature water and very gradually heat the water towards boiling, the frog will begin to cook without realizing it is in danger. Humanitarian aid workers are frequently warned about the frog-in-a-pot scenario before they are deployed on dangerous emergency response missions. In fact, Action Against Hunger's Training Centre in Nairobi, Kenya, includes this scenario as a part of its standard induction training for new staff members. While aid workers can be evacuated from a danger zone when management identifies the risks to its personnel as too great to continue staffing its operations, there are few options available for the persons that these aid workers are seeking to protect and assist. These populations at risk become so accustomed to the dangers faced as part of their daily lives that the risks associated with fetching water, obtaining food, farming in nearby fields and working in local markets become routine. Communities at risk must often find their own way to safe zones within their own countries (internal displacement) or flee to neighbouring countries where they can seek asylum as refugees. Countries in Africa receiving mass influxes of refugees normally avail prima facie refugee status, based on the 1969 African Union Convention, thus identifying people of specific nationalities as refugees upon their arrival. Other asylum seekers fleeing individual or group persecution from within their countries may need to have their situations assessed on a case-by-case basis by the government of the asylum country in order for their status as a refugee to be granted. This is referred to as a refugee status determination process.

The levels of violence forcing civilians to seek refuge across borders are extreme and indiscriminate. As one example among many, a teenage refugee who fled from Yei, in South Sudan, and had recently arrived in Uganda felt inclined to debrief me about his arduous three-day journey after he arrived at Imvepi refugee settlement in Arua District on 6 March 2017. He told me that "on the roadside they were slaughtering people and just continuing through and cutting at the spine to remove the head; it's what I saw" ... "and I could not do anything about it. I looked at the ground and continued walking along silently with all of the others". He told me that he would remain in Uganda for safety and to get a good education, and after what he had witnessed, he expressed his fears of ever returning home to Yei again. This is just an example of the many stories that South Sudanese refugees have shared with me concerning the demise

of their young country during my work in Ethiopia and Uganda since the onset of the civil war in their country that started on 15 December 2013 and continues unabated up until now. South Sudan is a state that is deeply fractured in relation to tribal identity. Prior to the catalyst of the current war—which erupted due to a leadership conflict between President Salva Kiir, an ethnic Dinka, and Vice-President Dr. Riek Machar, an ethnic Nuer, and the failure of the young state to establish a constitution and a system of fair governance—there were already 90 cases of conflict ongoing in South Sudan that were completely unrelated to the current situation. With more than two million refugees from South Sudan living in Kenya, Ethiopia, Sudan, CAR, DRC and of which one million are in Uganda, we need to assume that any efforts towards peacebuilding and the establishment of rule of law and good governance in South Sudan need to start with the refugees. This can be done by empowering South Sudan's refugee communities with access to quality social services upon which they can base the standard for the future development of their own country once peace is restored. Enabling refugees with enhanced access to education, skill development programmes, tools and start-up capital at a minimum—will allow them to become self-reliant, and ultimately successful based on the motivation of each individual.

Limited Adherence by Asylum Countries to the 1951 Refugee Convention

According to Barbara Harrell-Bond (1986: 6 in Finnstrom 2008), "humanitarian aid and relief programs are the response to a state of emergency, when something acute must be done". ¹¹ Since the signing of the 1951 Refugee Convention and the establishment of UNHCR's protection mandate, the approach to refugee response in Africa has often been of a temporary nature, leaving refugees in limbo (and reliant on aid), while conflict is resolved in their countries of origin.

The greatest impediment to refugee self-reliance is restricted encampment as well as restrictions on the right to work. Chad, Sudan, South Sudan, Kenya, Ethiopia, Tanzania, Pakistan, Malawi, Iraq, Turkey and Jordan, among others, host refugees in camps and have yet to adopt strategies that are effectively aligned with UNHCR's Alternatives to Camps Policy. UNHCR estimates that 40% of refugees live in camps. National refugee encampment policies often go hand in hand with reservations by those countries on the 1951 Refugee Convention. For example,

refugees living in camps may not enjoy freedom of movement, the right to work, run a business or access the social services of the national system (i.e. schools, health facilities). Encampment can be a sensible solution for immediate emergency response needs as it enables cost-effective service delivery to a large population in a small area, but once you begin placing upwards of 20,000 persons in low-quality shelter in close quarters, the risk of disease outbreaks (like acute watery diarrhoea, cholera, measles and Hepatitis E) amplifies significantly. Hosting refugees in camps also poses a great resource mobilization challenge as camp inhabitants are almost 100% dependent on humanitarian food aid and assistance. Additional income is generated by camp-based small business enterprises and remittances from relatives living abroad. The humanitarian financial requirements for refugee operations under encampment policies can no longer be supported sufficiently by the international community. Telling are the insufficient financial contributions in support of UNHCR's operations which have been chronically underfunded in recent years (58.7% in 2016 and 51.2% in 2015).¹⁴ These funding levels cannot satisfactorily support refugees who are depending on aid, leave alone enable them to thrive under the conditions of protracted displacement (defined as persons living in exile for more than five years)¹⁵ in the camp setting. There is a need for a new approach otherwise pipeline cuts to critical humanitarian aid supplies, such as those experienced with the United Nations World Food Programme's monthly General Food Distribution Ration, will continue and lives will be lost on a larger scale.

Refugees in camps normally rely on parallel social service systems. In developing countries, these systems often duplicate the services provided for host communities and tend to provide improved services at camp level that the host communities can also access. Services are provided by United Nations agencies, the respective government refugee agencies and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) rather than by the line ministries (i.e. water, health, education) of the host country. This is because those countries are reluctant to budget for the refugees they take on (leave alone to provide sufficient services for their own citizens) and are almost completely reliant on support from the international community. The disparity created in cases when refugees are provided with better assistance and services than host community causes tension. Additionally, most refugee camps are established in the hard-toaccess borderlands of countries in arid places like Dollo Ado, Ethiopia; and Kakuma and Dadaab, Kenya, where access to sufficient water, soil and markets to enable refugees to produce, consume and sell their own

crops and fresh vegetables is extremely challenging. Refugees are therefore barely able to eke out a living, and malnutrition and anaemia rates among the population are sky high. As anaemic children are unable to pay attention in school, there are few opportunities for them to be successful in their studies and become anything more than idle youth demoralized by camp life. This places these youths at risk of recruitment into insurgent groups across the nearby borders of their countries of origin, thus perpetuating the cycle of violence, producing yet another lost generation and empowering no champions to restore peace and lead nation-building at home. Unable to work or obtain lawful employment, refugees in countries that are not in adherence with the 1951 Refugee Convention cannot become self-reliant or contribute adequately to the economies of their host countries. Even when refugees are able to find work in such countries, they are at risk of exploitation and human rights violations because they are working illegally.

The World Humanitarian Summit was convened in Istanbul on 23-24 May 2016 to find new ways of tackling the world's greatest problems by establishing an Agenda for Humanity and to bolster efforts towards achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals by 2030. The Summit demonstrated that the key actors concentrating on humanitarian and development assistance recognize and understand the negative impacts of refugee encampment, the establishment of parallel systems for refugees and their hosts, and especially the consequences of insufficient financing in response to the humanitarian, development and recovery needs of these highly vulnerable populations. An initiative that emerged from the Agenda for Humanity is the Grand Bargain established between key donors and responders which includes commitments to direct "25 per cent of global humanitarian funding to local and national responders by 2020, along with more un-earmarked money, and increased multi-year funding to ensure greater predictability and continuity in humanitarian response, among other commitments". 16 This move towards empowering national entities is expected to reduce the cost of the responses and strengthen emergency preparedness and response in countries prone to crises. Similarly, providing multi-year predictable funding to humanitarian response agencies, like UNHCR and its partners, will enable a bridge between short-term humanitarian responses and long-term development programmes.

To specifically address the global refugee crisis, former US President Barrack Obama called for a Leader's Summit in New York. At the

71st Session of the United Nations' General Assembly (20 September 2016), President Obama said that, "Tribes and ethnic groups and nation states have very often found it most convenient to define themselves by what they hate and not just those ideas that bind them together". He said that "we all have to do better at tamping down, rather than encouraging a notion of identity that leads us to diminish others". 17 This statement came one day after the 193 members of the United Nations General Assembly reaffirmed their commitments to the 1951 Refugee Convention in the form of the New York Declaration on Refugees and Migrants, ¹⁸ pledging to support UNHCR in applying the Comprehensive Refugees Response Framework (CRRF) to diversified contexts (in Uganda, Tanzania and Somalia). 19 Other countries, like Ethiopia and Djibouti as well as the Central American Region, are also adopting this approach. The United Nations is now in the process of developing "a Global Compact on safe, regular and orderly migration to be adopted at an intergovernmental conference on international migration in 2018, based on human rights instruments and existing regional and international processes". 20 Drawing out wise practices from lesson learned by model refugee-hosting countries like Uganda will be critical towards redefining how refugees will be managed globally.

In an era where countries are building walls on their borders to deter and reduce the entry of refugees and migrants, President Obama needed to remind the international community about its commitments to the 1951 Refugee Convention. Many countries continue to have reservations, for example Ethiopia, which was the largest refugee-hosting country in Africa at the time (but has since been surpassed by Uganda), had not systematically issued identity documents to refugees; limited freedom of movement; and did not avail refugees the right to engage lawfully in the economy or access integrated social services (i.e. the same schools, health facilities and support services as nationals). Following the signing of the New York Declaration and due to commitments by the international community to avail sufficient support, Ethiopia pledged to extend an out-of-camp policy, issue work permits to skilled refugees, improve access to social services, avail agricultural land and consider local integration as a solution for refugees who have been in Ethiopia for more than 20 years.²¹ This policy shift came at a time when Ethiopia was simultaneously receiving and hosting refugees from South Sudan (on its southwestern border); Sudan (on its north-western border); Eritrea (on its north-eastern border); Somalia (on its south-eastern border); and even from Kenya (to the South).

Ethiopia then took a bold move to declare that it will also pilot the Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework. This will be supported by an interest-free loan from the World Bank's Development Response to Displacement Impacts Project (DRDIP) in the Horn of Africa.²² This loan scheme is also being extended to Djibouti, Uganda and Kenya to inject funds into government-run development programmes serving refugee-impacted areas, including enhancement of integrated social service delivery, environmental sustainability, community resilience and livelihoods, and coordination, monitoring, evaluation and improved accountability. The loans are intended to empower refugee-hosting governments to respond using their national systems without the typical strict oversight of United Nations partners.

LIMITED MEANINGFUL LIFE OPPORTUNITIES: RESTRICTION OF RIGHTS AND LIMITATIONS TO LIFE PROJECTS, ACCESS TO BASIC SERVICES AND SELF-RELIANCE OPPORTUNITIES

The world is experiencing a refugee and migration crisis that is fuelling intolerance and xenophobia, driving people apart while globalization is homogenizing cultural identities. Even the most remote communities are influenced by globalization and the information age, whereby the desire to embrace new and modern ideas is increasingly placing traditional culture at risk of deterioration. With each young generation, there is a loss of traditional knowledge, values and languages. Displaced persons tend to come from vulnerable minority groups that have unique cultures that lack or have limited documentation. Furthermore, while tangible cultural heritage is often looted or destroyed during the conflict, intangible cultural heritage is at risk due to the inability of cultural groups to afford the requirements necessary to conduct cultural activities. These cultural groups, particularly in Africa, are at risk of completely losing their cultural heritage as a result of protracted displacement combined with humanitarian dependency syndrome. No policy is currently in place to protect and promote cultural diversity during periods of protracted displacement. Refugees are, therefore, at a heightened risk of losing their culture because they tend to come from small vulnerable groups that do not have their languages well documented, leave alone documentation

of their cultural practices and often fantastic traditions. The sensation experienced by young people in communities at risk of this cultural deterioration is the loss of hope. The stripping of one's cultural identity is compounded in the refugee context where there is a strong evidence base that compulsory encampment, lack of access to opportunities/assets and dependency on humanitarian aid cause significant cultural degradation that cultivates a sense of hopelessness.

Concurrently, donor governments acknowledge that idle youth in refugee camps are at risk of recruitment into insurgent groups, thus perpetuating conflict in countries of origin and prolonging displacement. This reflects a problematic cycle that needs to be severed by new approaches to youth participation among and between the refugees and their national host communities. Donor governments fund programmes that aim to equip youth with formal education, accelerated learning, adult literacy, vocational training and self-reliance skills to help them rebuild their countries once they can safely return home, but these programmes are limited and could be more successful if they were planned and funded more strategically over a long-term period.

In a study conducted by the Dubai initiative, it was found that refugee students in Yemen had diverse ambitions including becoming teachers, engineers, medical professionals and sport stars; however, many expressed that they would join al-Qaeda to help restore peace in their country, Somalia. This demonstrates the need for education programmes that not only sensitize young people on practical learning ambitions, but also to teach them about the world view on their own situation. For example, countries are not interested in providing visas to youth who are planning to join radical extremist militaries because they do not want to endanger their citizens.²³ While Band-Aid solutions to youth empowerment have been applied in refugee camps around the world, there is no definitive unifying effort underway to engage youth in a manner that could irreversibly break the conflict cycle. Nonetheless, the study by the Dubai Initiative found that access to education, "even if of mediocre quality and even if the student is only able to attend for a few years, is the most important factor in reducing radicalization and terrorist recruitment from a population in a crisis situation, once their basic needs have been satisfied". 24 In the study, it was reported that al-Shabaab, the terrorist organization based in Somalia, had the tendency to target youth who did not attend school in Somalia and who arrived in Kenya at an age too old to attend school because the educated children refuse recruitment. 25

To mitigate recruitment into insurgent groups, there is need to target the out-of-school youth with high-quality attractive foundational learning programmes furnished with resources in tune with the information age and designed to enable young people to thrive through exposure to information about the outside world—an exposure that youth crave. In regions where communication is increasingly done on the platforms of social media (i.e. Facebook and WhatsApp), a learning system based on connectivity with the world would positively transform attitudes and empower young people with hopes and dreams.²⁶ Most importantly, their exposure to knowledge about the world could generate a belief that those hopes and dreams can realistically be accomplished through dedication and hard work. Constructing a positive environment that allows for access to opportunities is critical to human resilience, peacebuilding, conflict prevention and post-conflict reconstruction. Furthermore, understanding that one's own cultural heritage (both tangible and intangible) is a global treasure; sharing and learning from other cultures by recording and participating in traditional knowledge and histories that may have been nearly erased during conflict are crucial to a wholesome post-conflict recovery.

One new initiative emerging from the World Humanitarian Summit and Grand Bargain is Education Cannot Wait. This is a collaborative fund intended to prioritize education in emergencies and provide children with immediate access to education in humanitarian crises. The fund started as a first-response window that provides immediate funding to the education sector of an emergency response operation, but the fund is adapting to become a multi-year medium-term initiative in accordance with the Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework, and this multi-year approach will be piloted in Uganda where hundreds of thousands of school-age refugee and host community children are out of school due to a lack of infrastructure (including classrooms, water and sanitation, teaching accommodation and offices), trained teachers, furnishings and equipment. This new approach is expected to be successful as it aims to "inspire political commitment", engage in "joint planning and response, generate and disburse new funding, strengthen capacity, and improve accountability".27 This approach is expected to garner a greater investment in refugee education from the onset of their arrival in asylum countries, given that the majority of refugees are children.

While primary education has always been supported in the refugee context, you will normally find limited enrolment in relation to the

school-age population who are out-of-school and discover that several, if not a dozen, overcrowded primary schools in a refugee camp will feed into only one secondary school and a handful of vocational training centres. The centres typically offer technical and vocational education and training certificates for professions like carpentry, masonry and tailoring which are skills that already saturate the local market, thus limiting the success of the graduated entrepreneurs. Milner and Loescher (2011) argue that refugees should be trained in fields of study that can help them restore peace and provide services when they return home, for example teachers and health workers.²⁸ What is also needed are skills that can permit refugees to enter any job market, including the most important market—the Internet. Skill training therefore needs to include English and other language training, basic computing and usage of Internet connectivity especially through mobile devices. This will prepare refugees to engage not only in the local market but also in the international market, which will help to redefine economic prosperity in their home countries when the majority of the population eventually return home.

RISKS PERCEIVED AS WORTH FACING ALONG DANGEROUS SMUGGLING ROUTES

The growing global refugee and migrant crisis demonstrates that the existing approaches to protection and solutions are insufficient. Thus, onward movement towards better opportunities cannot be easily stifled even though refugees aspiring for a better life abroad continue to suffer at the hands of traffickers and smugglers. Pull factors include freedom and safety, economic and education opportunities, and the presence of diasporas in European countries, while push factors are mainly war and civil unrest, forced military recruitment, persecution, drought and lack of viable livelihoods.²⁹ Refugees continue to be confronted both with the inability to fully integrate in their first countries of asylum and with, in many cases, the impossibility of return to their countries of origin. Alexander Betts, in his 2016 Ted Talk on refugees held in Vancouver, Canada, presented the notion that refugees only have three options, which are to: (1) endure encampment and its limited prospects for a dignified life; (2) gamble on a life of urban destitution where they will not access any assistance and will likely not have the right to work; and

(3) embark on a perilous journey to a country that may or may not offer a better life.³⁰ These vulnerable persons do not have any legal means to escape freedom from fear and want, and thus they resort to engaging transnational smuggling networks, despite the risks.³¹ Many who benefit from a life of privilege by comparison take a defensive argument with regard to irregular movement trends, the perceived rise in xenophobia and concerns that refugees are being supported more than the national poor. There is a perception that the new arrivals in Europe are mainly men who come from different cultures and have divergent values (e.g. influenced by media footage of all male African youths in dinghies who push and fight to get out of their boats onto rescue ships, mainly because they are terrified and cannot swim); that they are not civilized or educated; and are thus thieves and criminals.³² These negative perceptions have resulted in pressure on politicians to take protectionist stances, and in some countries (i.e. Bulgaria, Macedonia, Greece, Hungary and Slovenia), fences have been erected and security forces deployed to reduce movement into their countries. Over the last two decades, the response towards the reception of migrants into Europe by sea has evolved. For example, in 1997, Italy and Albania joined forces to sink smugglers boats in North Africa and entered into an agreement with Gaddafi's Libya for the country to detain and accept the return of migrants; this forced return of ships was done without screening for genuine asylum seekers.³³ Today's population movement trend, however, is too massive to contain and requires a comprehensive humanitarian response. To reduce incidences of drowning off the Libyan coast, Italy launched Operation Mare Nostrum in 2013. This was a search and rescue (air and sea) operation, which aimed to enhance national security while rescuing thousands of migrants departing North Africa in overcrowded boats. The European Union (EU) followed Mare Nostrum with Operation Triton, supported voluntarily with funding from European countries. Triton had a significantly smaller budget and corresponding area of patrol than Mare Nostrum. The horror stories of massive death by drowning in overcrowded boats have shocked the world, and it is no longer possible for Europe to turn a blind eye to the Mediterranean Sea. Following criticism in relation to catastrophic drownings of migrants, Operation Triton II, combined with support from NGOs scaled-up the operation to the same level as Mare Nostrum by the summer of 2016.³⁴ This operation is supported by NGOs, including Doctors without Borders (MSF), Save the Children, Proactiva Open Arms and Sea Eye, which patrol close to the Libya coast and provide immediate humanitarian assistance to those that they rescue.

With the onset of the Syrian crisis, refugees with financial means travelling from Syria to Europe strengthened the smuggling industry and transformed it into a widespread lucrative business. This opened up the western (Morocco to Spain), central (Libya to Italy) and eastern (Turkey to Greece) Mediterranean routes for other refugees (from countries like Afghanistan, Iraq, CAR, DRC and Eritrea) and also for migrants (from countries like Nigeria, the Gambia, Ethiopia, Ivory Coast, Sudan and Senegal).³⁵ Some economic migrants even present themselves as nationals from refugee countries³⁶ (e.g. ethnic Tigrinya from Ethiopia are presenting themselves as Eritreans) hoping to benefit from a refugee status. Along dangerous smuggling routes to their ultimate destinations, refugees and migrants reportedly endure a series of traumatizing experiences, including going days without food and water, abuse, torture (normally for ransom), sexual violation, detention, harvesting of vital organs and death. Even though countless tales of woe are recounted to groups vulnerable to onward movement, there is a reluctance to believe that "this will happen to me" when the prevailing situation is so indigent. In some camps, life is so bleak that refugees have attempted suicide in hope that if they survive they might be fast-tracked for resettlement to a wealthy country. The temptation of Europe's luxuries and the opportunities described by smugglers looking to make quick money lure people along the routes where they are completely dependent on the smuggler's networks. Libya, the Central Mediterranean Route is currently the most utilized sea crossing point to Europe, and it has proven to be the most deadly journey route. Many African migrants rescued at sea have indicated that they went to Libya to work and earn higher incomes, but lawlessness in Libya combined with hardships experienced en route made it easier to pay as low as USD\$50 per person to enter into a rubber dinghy. This was a better alternative than returning back to their home countries on more expensive and equally risky journeys through smuggler's havens like Agadez (Niger) and Gatrun (Libya) where the majority have already suffered abuses from bandits and survived a journey without water and food.³⁷ Population movement towards Europe is complex as the routes continuously shift. As the mass movement of refugees and migrants through North Africa has become a lucrative business,

smuggling has become increasingly professional. Smuggling starts with recruiters who market express package deals from countries of origin to Europe (with few stopovers) or step-by-step journeys offering a wide range of transportation methods based on the perceived capacity of each individual or group to pay for the services. Various types of intermediaries provide transportation, food, water and temporary accommodation along the route, while coordinators and financiers have been known to sell migrants to other networks in batches. Certainly, smuggler networks have relationships with border and law enforcement authorities as well as local armed groups, including bandits, who accept bribes in exchange for allowing passage. Additionally, the increased involvement of youth and armed groups chasing higher profits in smuggling has resulted in faster trips with better vehicles and more passengers. Some employees of smuggler networks are the refugees and migrants, themselves. They are useful for their ability to communicate in the local languages of the refugees and migrants to link them to transportation, accommodation, meals and other services. The objective of these working migrants is primarily to obtain free or discounted passage (normally filling up the last few spots on an overcrowded dinghy) to Europe along with the paying clientele. "Whereas trafficking involves the use of fraud, deception or coercion for the purpose of exploitation, smuggling does not necessarily involve exploitation, deception, coercion or any violation of human rights. Nevertheless, smugglers in Libya and along the Central Mediterranean Route often take advantage of peoples' vulnerabilities by imposing high prices, restricting their freedom of movement and knowingly using unsafe modes of transportation to maximize profits, such as rubber boats and pick-up trucks. In some situations, smuggling becomes trafficking"38 (i.e. cases of kidnapping, domestic servitude as well as sex and vital organ trafficking, including to pay off debts to smugglers).

In July 2017, UNHCR proposed a three-pronged strategy that relies and builds on existing international, regional and national partnerships, policy frameworks, programmes and action plans to help mitigate the high level of migration towards Europe along the dangerous smuggling routes. Planned interventions include: measures to strengthen access to asylum, protection and solutions (especially for those in need of international protection, e.g. Libya does not have an asylum system based on national legislation³⁹); the establishment of adequate and dignified reception services; capacity-building for local and national

authorities; advocacy and awareness-raising with communities that produce migrants; support to the establishment and strengthening of law enforcement in relation to human trafficking and smuggling; training of coast guards on humanitarian assistance including early identification of vulnerable persons and persons with specific protection needs; and "in Europe, UNHCR will continue supporting, complementing and building existing government capacities to ensure effective and safe access to asylum, protection services and solutions for people of concern, with particular attention to those with specific needs and vulnerabilities". 40 In order to effectively put this strategy into force, UNHCR indicated that USD\$877.2 million⁴¹ is required in 2017 alone to strengthen and support local reception, protection and law enforcement capacities while raising awareness about the risks involved in migration (mainly targeting Burkina Faso, Chad, Mali, Ethiopia, Niger, Sudan and to a lesser extent the West African region). This is part of a total need of USD\$1.9 billion to respond and mitigate the Mediterranean Crisis. 42 In accordance with the UN Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air has been reflected through the establishment of anti-trafficking and smuggling laws in Sudan⁴³ (January 2014), Niger⁴⁴ (May 2015) and Ethiopia⁴⁵ (August 2015), but still requires support for training on law enforcement and methods to overcome challenges in relation to the general backlog of cases in court. Additionally, Libva has started issuing Refugee Certificates for persons requiring international protection and Attestation Certificates (for persons whose status is not clear until refugee status determination process is completed). The establishment of these new laws across North Africa and the acknowledgement of change by refugee- and migrant-impacted countries should open doors for systematize awareness-raising campaigns, improved legal protection, humanitarian assistance and access to referral mechanisms for additional support, more engagement of refugees and migrants by civil society. These laws have resulted in the arrest of smugglers and closure of ghettos where refugees and migrants are being accommodated. However, the Central Mediterranean Route will likely be the hardest to close due to a large number of source countries, limitations of local law enforcement capacity, systemic corruption and general lawlessness that, despite the establishment of new legal frameworks, could take decades to be regulated and enforced effectively.

WHAT SHOULD BE DONE TOWARDS MITIGATING THE CRISIS?

Realpolitik approaches are not establishing an environment for world peace, and the global population is projected to rise geometrically in the coming decades. New and renewed conflict over increasingly scarce resources is anticipated. We need to increasingly avoid having to react to new crises in fragile states by establishing more pragmatic interventions towards conflict prevention. This should be done by engaging the young generations on nurturing global social cohesion, because as long as people fear "others" due to lack of knowledge and exposure to cultural diversity, tensions will continue to build until extreme violence occurs. However, putting theory into practice is dependent on a great deal of mutual understanding in a complex polyethnic world that continues to experience a great deal of competition between alliances, nationalities and ethnic groups. The key to the success of mitigating the refugee and migrant crisis, idealistically in a world with a high population growth rate expected to top a total of ten billion by 2045, 46 is for people to accept migration as a natural process which needs to be supported comprehensively.

According to Hanlon and Christie (2016), "Human security must be considered within the context of globalization if we are to fully understand the connection between socioeconomic interdependency and human development". 47 We, therefore, need to start by looking at asylum countries where refugees do not have the tendency to engage in irregular movement and ask ourselves why this is the case. What are these countries doing differently that reduces the motivation for departure? Until recently, only three solutions to displacement, called "durable solutions", were discussed by governments in relation to refugee situations. These durable solutions are: voluntary repatriation to the country of origin; integration in the country of asylum; and resettlement to a third country. Availing a safe and dignified return to countries of origin is the primary durable solution for refugees as endorsed by the First-World nations that finance refugee and peacebuilding operations, the countries of asylum and in accordance with the hopes of the refugees themselves. This involves the rendering of tolerable security, so that refugees can return home and work to rebuild their countries,

albeit with limited resources. However, it takes time to build peace and in the cases of Somalia, Afghanistan, Iraq, Sudan and DRC, conflict has been ongoing for decades without resolve. Though many return homes to sustain access to land, check on any remaining assets and plant and harvest crops, the refugee camp continues to be their base of safety and security, as they are unable to live elsewhere within the country of asylum due to refugee policy restrictions (e.g. policies hindering freedom of movement; right to work or engage in business; and access to national social services). The refugee encampment approach renders refugees as unsustainably aid dependent amidst a global humanitarian funding crisis. This scenario frequently drives refugees back across the border into their country of origin to seek sustenance and also makes idle youth vulnerable to recruitment into insurgent groups, thus perpetuating conflict.

Integration into the country of asylum is another option, but countries hosting large refugee populations continue to enforce encampment policies under the guise of national security. For long, the global South has perceived that the North are working to contain refugees in the South, while the North view encampment and conservative refugee policies as impediments to refugee solutions, like integration. Many refugee-hosting states believe that supporting refugee self-reliance will, in fact, lead to their integration, which is not desirable, similar to the European sentiment of receiving mass influxes of those very same refugees. 48 Understandably, most countries do not want to integrate large numbers of foreign nationals into their population as refugee-hosting communities are not only burdened by the arrival of large groups of vulnerable persons requiring assistance, but are often in need of improved social assistance, themselves. Furthermore, there are fears of encroachment on land and loss of identity in relation to inclusion of the foreign others. Countries that consider integration of refugees will often do this only on the basis of marriage to a national or after an extended period of displacement, for example 20 years. In relation to integration, there are challenges to self-reliance such as access to land that the government must first resolve, as in many countries land ownership lies in the hands of clans and tribes who expect the land to be returned to them following refugee repatriation. Many refugee-hosting communities are not only burdened by the arrival of large groups of vulnerable persons requiring assistance, but are in need of improved social assistance, themselves. Without social cohesion, however, post-conflict reconstruction cannot be successful regardless of the amount of resources invested in state-building, as demonstrated by South Sudan's return to extreme violence on 15 December 2013, less than two and a half years after its independence.

Following stringent screening and vetting processes, many refugees cling to the hope that they may be resettled to a developed country with good social services like the USA, Canada and Australia, but preference is given to refugees who can easily integrate. Though UNHCR promotes the resettlement of the most vulnerable refugees (i.e. those with specific legal/physical protection needs; medical needs, women and children at risk; survivors of torture/violence), and also those in need of family reunification, ⁴⁹ less than 1% of refugees are resettled in a third country. Resettlement figures show that the global resettlement needs are for 1,190,000 refugees ⁵⁰ of which 40% are Syrians; an average of 130,000 of these cases are submitted to the existing 37 resettlement countries each year for their consideration. In 2016, more than 114,000 refugees were resettled. ⁵² This is just a drop in the water when considering the needs.

According to the World Bank, the United Nations in Uganda and the Ugandan Office of the Prime Minister, "the current way of working [to respond to refugee crises] is fragmented, inefficient and duplicates efforts". 53 This acknowledges that there is a long way to go before a new systematic response can be effectively instituted. Due to the limitations of the three durable solutions in responding effectively to the growing global refugee crisis, what is emerging is the need for recognition and institution of a fourth solution: social cohesion. The success of this approach is almost entirely dependent on political will. One small East African country, ranked 163 out of 183 on the United Nations Development Program Human Development Index,⁵⁴ is the working model for a new global approach to managing refugee influxes. Uganda has been hosting refugees since 1959.55 Following Independence from the UK on 9 October 1962, Uganda found itself as the centrifuge in a region of turmoil. Having recovered from civil conflicts as well as conflicts involving neighbouring states, many Ugandans have experienced forced displacement, including protracted displacement. Ugandans have also been hosting refugees from neighbouring countries (DRC, Rwanda, Sudan/South Sudan), as well as significant numbers from countries as far away as Burundi, Somalia, Ethiopia and Eritrea. Based on more than five decades of experience, Uganda began hosting refugees in settlements (not camps) and providing refugees with access to agricultural plots to

enable household-level subsistence farming. This approach was expected to reduce dependence on humanitarian aid, and especially on food aid.

A refugee self-reliance policy gradually emerged and the Ugandan Office of the Prime Minister produced its "Self-Reliance Strategy (1999-2003) for Refugee Hosting Areas in Moyo, Arua and Adjumani Districts, Uganda". The strategy sought to promote and improve social cohesion and peaceful coexistence for refugees hosted in settlements alongside the host communities who donated their land for the settlements and shared their resources with the refugees. The success of the self-reliance strategy demonstrated the need for an evolution towards Development Assistance for Refugees to deliver "compensation for the burden aspect of the host community" and support the "empowerment and enhancement of productive capacities and self-reliance of refugees, particularly of women, pending durable solutions". This progressive policy enabled UNHCR and humanitarian partners to shift away from a strategy of refugee care and maintenance which was found to no longer be a practical approach for protracted refugee situations and moved into self-reliance programming like household and group livelihoods, vocational training and startup packages, village savings and loans schemes, and savings and credit cooperation organizations. 56 All of this was done following a method to promote peace and prosperity that linked refugees and their host communities together in all of the livelihood initiatives.

The general attitude towards refugees in Uganda is compassionate and inclusive. On 13 April 2017, while speaking at a handover ceremony when UNHCR provided vehicles to the Uganda Police towards facilitating their security and law enforcement patrols in the vast refugee settlements, Uganda's Inspector General of Police, Edward Kalekezi Kayihura, spoke about refugees.⁵⁷ He reminded his audience, which included radio listeners on Capital FM, that he would prefer not to use the term "refugee" which could stigmatize the people that the Government of Uganda is working to protect. Kayihura said that "these are human beings", and that many Ugandans—like himself—can relate to their own personal experiences of forced displacement during past periods of turmoil in Uganda. All present, myself included, were moved by this statement, which has been echoed by Uganda's leaders and citizens, alike. The world can learn from Uganda's approach, and thus, Uganda is recognized as a model country for the new approach for refugee management towards the forthcoming 2018 Global Compact on Refugees,⁵⁸ which will include a clearly defined Comprehensive Refugee Response

Framework and Plan of Action to change the way that refugees are supported in asylum countries.

National refugee policies, like that of Uganda (which does not encompass restrictions on freedom of movement, thus eliminating the need for smuggling), allow refugees to participate lawfully in the formal economy, thus they are empowered to become self-reliant and are less dependent on aid. "The settlement approach combined with [the] laws and freedoms [availed to refugees in according with Uganda's Refugee Act, 2006] provide refugees in Uganda with some of the best prospects for dignity, normality, and self-reliance found anywhere in the world. These factors also create a conducive environment for pursuing developmentoriented planning for refugee and host communities. Rather than being hosted in camps. Refugees are settled in villages, located within refugeehosting districts". ⁵⁹ In fact, initial investigations by the United Nations World Food Programme (WFP), which demonstrate the benefit of hosting an increasingly self-reliant refugee population, have indicated that the presence of refugees in Uganda contributes towards positive economic development. A local economy-wide impact evaluation (LEWIE) conducted by Taylor et al. (2016) demonstrates that every dollar of WFP food and cash aid has had a multiplier effect uplifting the local economy.60 The evaluation consisted of household-level micro-surveys in and around the Uganda refugee settlements and strongly suggests that the refugees in Uganda are not a drain on the already impoverished host community. Rather, there is "evidence that, under the right circumstances and with external support, refugees can add to the welfare of local populations through productive activity and aid spillovers".⁶¹ This is because the full enjoyment of rights combined with humanitarian assistance and access to land allows refugees "to interact with the host-country economy in ways that would not be possible under conventional aid regimes that distribute food to refugees in closed settlements. Local businesses potentially benefit from refugees' demand for their produce and the availability of refugee labour".62 Even though most refugee-owned businesses are small, refugees do employ Ugandan nationals and it was found that small shops owned by refugees in the settlements purchase their stock (including agricultural inputs) from host community businesses, thus benefitting the local economy. The study also found that 21% of refugees living in Kampala, Uganda's capital, own a business that employs people, of which 41% of the employees are national citizens.⁶³ To uplift communities that shelter refugees and ensure that no disparity

is created, there is need to further integrate refugee and development programmes around self-reliance and livelihood strategies. In summary,

The income refugees generate above and beyond the cost of WFP food aid is called an income spillover. Refugee and host-country households and businesses create income spillovers when they spend their cash on goods and services supplied within the local economy. Most of the income spillovers from refugees accrue to host-country households and businesses around the [] settlements, because they usually have more productive assets and are in a better position to increase their supply of goods and services as the local demand rises. Refugees also create income spillovers for the rest of Uganda, when households and businesses buy goods and services outside the local economy (that is, beyond the 15 km radius around each settlement).⁶⁴

While these positive results require further investigation to determine the ultimate approach to successful refugee self-reliance and social cohesion with the host population, underfunding of the refugee response and developmental needs in Uganda has limited the success of the self-reliance approach. This has been compounded by the mass influx of 704,000⁶⁵ refugees from South Sudan between 8 July 2016 and mid-September 2017, and a slow but persistent influx of refugees from DRC and Burundi.

The Government of Uganda is unable to provide sufficient support to the refugees and host communities and therefore requires financial and programmatic support from the international community to help successfully champion the Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework. After all, populations in refugee-hosting districts in Uganda, like Moyo and Adjumani, comprise of 55 and 57% refugees, respectively, which is more than double the population planned for in their annual budgets. Likewise, in Kampala, refugees are highly visible and are estimated to make up nearly 10% of the population. At the Solidarity Summit on Refugees hosted by Uganda on 21-22 June 2017, the international community pledged over 350 million dollars to support the refugee operation, while core pledges were made by some of the countries that are most dramatically affected by the refugee crisis in Europe: Germany pledged 56 million dollars towards Uganda's Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework; the UK pledged 50 million dollars. 66 This is only a drop in the ocean of the estimated 8 billion dollar funding requirement needed over the next four years to stabilize a total in-country population of more than 1.3 million refugees (and growing).

Assistance to refugees and host populations in Uganda in a manner that seeks to bridge the humanitarian and development nexus is being coordinated to uplift both communities and avoid creating disparities between the two, thus promoting peaceful coexistence and strengthening social cohesion. The Uganda National Development Plan II (2015/16-2019/20) presents the notion of a Settlement Transformative Agenda (STA),⁶⁷ thus introducing refugees (through support to the refugee settlements) into national development planning. Furthermore, the United Nations Country Team in Uganda and the World Bank have adopted the Refugee and Host Population Empowerment (ReHoPE) strategy. This is a multi-year self-reliance and resilience programme designed to support refugee and host communities with integrated social service delivery and collaborative livelihoods that will transcend the refugee/host population divide. This national policy arrangement fits under the United Nations Development Assistance Framework (UNDAF) in Uganda, which enables all United Nations agencies, including the development agencies to link their development programmes to the refugee response. As part of the process, "the government's surge and risk management capacity will be developed to enhance its ability to respond to future emergencies".68 As the political will already exists, incorporating this approach effectively into the refugee response operation will be dependent on transparency, accountability to the affected populations and the availability of adequate resources.

Can Europe learn from Uganda? In Europe, though a significant level of "othering" has been reported in the media, ⁶⁹ train stations filled with well-wishers have been the faces meeting refugees in European cities. In Europe, initiatives like #RefugeesWelcome⁷⁰ seek to support refugees in their new countries, link them to social groups, training and accommodation. Alexander Betts (2016) says that refugees need to be supported by enabling environments (i.e. freedom of movement, right to work), economic zones (jobs that integrate refugees and host communities through employment), preference matching (linking refugee aspirations with markets based on criteria like skills and languages) and issuance of humanitarian visa to avoid perilous journeys which cost more than flying on budget airlines or taking a ferry. ⁷¹ The humanitarian visas, as piloted by Brazil for Haitians and Syrians, ⁷² would curb the illegal smuggling

market, prevent trauma and loss of life, and avail refugees the ability to arrive in a country with their own assets and money (which is, therefore, not wasted on illegal smuggling). This notion of the humanitarian visa as presented by Betts reminded me of a conversation with a friend who is a refugee from the DRC. He was recently invited to the Youth Connekt Africa Summit—2017 in Kigali, Rwanda. 73 He has been displaced into Uganda by extreme violence several times in his life, and he laughed while telling me about how strange he felt arriving by airplane into Kigali with his own luggage and how dignified he felt using his Convention Treaty Document (a travel document similar to a passport issued to refugees for international travel) at the Rwandan immigration counter. This concept of dignity in relation to admission into countries is taken for granted by most of the citizens of First-World countries. According to UNHCR (2017), "more needs to be done to enable more refugees to enter legally, including for those trying to join family members already in the EU, rather than having to resort to irregular and dangerous journeys"; there is need for "enhanced rescue at sea operations undertaken by all actors, including the Italian coastguard, NGOs, Frontex and crews of merchant ships". "More solidarity is needed within the EU to ensure protection and assistance to those arriving in Europe, including through the speeding up, and extension of the relocation scheme". 74 A humanitarian visa could allow refugees to enter Europe legally, while they await refugee status determination processes. This would spare from the psychosocial trauma experienced along smuggling routes and enable them to arrive in a dignified manner, since they are already determined to travel against all odds.

Moving forward, progressive national asylum policies, like that of Uganda (2006 Refugee Act⁷⁵ and 2010 Refugee Regulations), avail refugees with identity documents, freedom of movement, lawful participation in the formal economy, "access to social services, and allocation of plots of land for shelter and agricultural production", thus they are empowered to become self-reliant and are less dependent on aid. 76 To uplift communities that shelter refugees and ensure that no disparity is created between refugees and their host communities, there is need to integrate refugee and development programmes, especially in sub-Saharan Africa, around self-reliance and livelihoods strategies. In many cases, the ethnicity of refugees is the same or related to the ethnicity of the host community; often the national population from these ethnic groups who live on the periphery of their countries' porous borders

are considered as a threat to the state. Again, this represents a need for social cohesion among the refugee and host population within the state structures. This can only be achieved effectively through the removal of disparities by enabling a mutual understanding and respect for culture. It is hoped that by piloting the Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework (modelled after Uganda) in countries like Ethiopia, that this may significantly reduce irregular movement from these countries by allowing refugees to be a part of their country while humanitarian and development actors support the government in establishing and scaling up integrated service delivery to refugees and their impoverished host communities.

In 2015, then United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Antonio Guterres, stated that "the humanitarian system is broke" as in, without a surplus of financial resources sufficient to respond to multiple emergencies. This means that refugee and host community children are suffering from malnutrition related to cuts in WFP's general food ration cereals pipeline, as well as sugar, salt and cooking oil. Refugees are increasingly provided with poor-quality cereal crops like red sorghum instead of valuable preferred food like rice, wheat and maize. Essentials that promote skeletal growth like corn-soy blend super-cereals are frequently limited to children under age 2 rather than the standard of providing these much-needed supplements to all children under age 5. This inadequate funding situation also means that refugees lack sufficient access to basic services (e.g. water, sanitation, shelter, health services, education and livelihood opportunities). Despite the policies promoted by UNHCR, self-reliance strategies cannot be implemented when there are significant humanitarian funding gaps in water, sanitation and hygiene; public health and nutrition; and physical protection.

In a 2014 Ted Talk, UNHCR Chief of Communications, Melissa Fleming expressed that refugees need help to thrive, not just survive. Developing an environment for displaced persons to access human dignity, thrive and participate in all aspects of a normal socio-economic life is a part of upholding human rights, social justice and participating in a successful forward-thinking global society. A limited number of donors are supporting the basic and essential needs of displaced persons via programmes designed, coordinated and monitored by UNHCR in countries where national governments require support. The World Humanitarian Summit's Agenda for Humanity Core Responsibility #4 is to Invest in Humanity, whereby "accepting and acting upon our shared

responsibilities for humanity requires political, institutional and financing investment". 78 This will involve adherence by Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development's (OECD) 30 Development Assistance Committee (DAC) countries to the Article 43 of UN General Assembly Resolution 2626⁷⁹ in 1970 that followed the Pearson Commission Report whereby each DAC member would increase its Official Development Assistance (ODA) to a minimum 0.7% of its gross national income (GNI) to humanitarian aid. This ODA target was expected to be achieved by 1975.80 So far, only the UK, Denmark, the Netherlands, Norway, Luxembourg and Sweden are achieving the standard. Countries like the USA who may be top contributors to humanitarian aid are far from the 0.7% standard indicated at 0.18% in 2016, while the United Arab Emirates, a non-member of the DAC, is providing beyond 1% of its GNI. A unified international scale-up of 0.7% GNI with respect to ODA could bridge the gap in providing sufficient support for the Global Compact on Refugees as well as other developmental needs worldwide.

In addition to the development of a transparent institutional capacity in the refugee-hosting countries as a building block for human rights and dignity, multi-year strategies and sufficient funding for refugee response, there is need to involve academia and the private sector because governments alone cannot provide adequate resources to achieve the Agenda for Humanity and Sustainable Development Goals, which is integral to the Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework. At the World Economic Forum in Davos, Switzerland, on 19 January 2017, Antonio Guterres in his new role as United Nations Secretary General expressed that "without the private sector we will not have the necessary innovation, we will not have the necessary capacity to discover new markets, new products, new services and to be able to develop new areas in the economy", and added that "only the private sector can create enough jobs to stabilize societies". 81 United Nations agencies and humanitarian partners are increasingly turning to private sector supporters. As private sector supporters are increasingly engaged, there will be a need to present stronger cases for comprehensive response with budgets that are more transparent and precise than ever before, while donors should allow for humanitarian partners to implement programmes with greater flexibility (i.e. a reduction in earmarked funding approaches).

Accustomed to hardships, before flight, many persons fleeing conflict countries usually experience extreme trauma, unimaginable, that drives

them out of their country. This level of traumatic experience is not well grasped by people from developed countries in safe regions of the world. This inability to identify with the experience of refugees creates a division between the refugees and their hosts in First-World countries. Therefore, a robust mainstream campaign defining the types of forced displacement experienced by refugees and outlining the levels of poverty and hopelessness experienced by migrants would be helpful in enlightening people living in developed countries on the reality of forced displacement. This is a global crisis, and the solution needs to start with global sensitization on the root causes, the faces and stories of the people who are caught in this reality, and the successes (and failures) of people who have endured and attempted to overcome the challenges of life outside their homelands. More than anything, we need to move away from the stigmatization of war-torn communities created by sensationalist films, such as "The Last Face" and "Blood Diamond", and look at the situation from the eyes of the refugees, themselves. To do this, we need to help empower youth who have experienced forced displacement to produce their own stories. For example, the Nakivale Movies Company, based in Nakivale refugee settlement, Isingiro District, Uganda, creates documentary films on refugee stories and issues, while The Refugee Newspaper and Dadaab Stories from Dadaab refugee camp in north-western province, Kenya, are also good examples of community empowerment, which could be replicated worldwide to help give refugees a stronger voice. Refugees themselves must play a strong role in the Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework and Global Compact on Refugees.

Conclusion

The framework established in Uganda and neighbouring countries working to adopt a similar model in the coming years will be epistemic towards demonstrating that comprehensive support to refugee and host communities provides the strongest approach to refugee resilience and peacebuilding. There will likely be drawbacks to the success of refugee resilience programmes in each country of asylum, and from these, the world will need to document the lessons learned and reinforce and replicate the best practices. Onward movement from asylum countries is driven by the need to find a better place to live and establish comfortable and successful livelihoods. In order to moderate the refugee and migration crisis, the global community needs to provide comprehensive

support to refugees and impoverished communities to enable them to not only thrive where they are, but to become viable citizens anywhere.

The first step is acceptance that these are people seeking dignity under the worst possible conditions, and that they will do anything to access human security. Humanitarian visas need to be given to victims of conflict, but these should not be in the countries that are the primary destinations of migration (e.g. Germany, UK and Sweden); stable but less competitive countries like Macedonia, Brazil, Romania and Georgia should be given an incentive to welcome this potential skilled and unskilled labour force into their countries. Europe needs to address the existence of the smuggling networks in Africa, the Middle-East and within its own territory; support the affected countries to establish national antitrafficking and smuggling legislation; and train police and security forces on effective and appropriate law enforcement. Most importantly, the refugee-receiving countries that are neighbours with states in turmoil should change their approaches to ensure that refugees are able to contribute to their economies and become equipped to eventually return home and bring peace to their countries through an educated and skilled population. Lastly, the international community (government and private sector partners) needs to scale up their aid packages to sufficiently support refugee-hosting countries so that refugees can stabilize, obtain a quality education and skill set, become self-reliant and contribute to the development of their asylum countries. This approach, which enables young people to recover from traumatizing experiences and establish hopes and dreams that are achievable, is currently the best opportunity towards ending the conflict cycles that continue unabated in their homelands.

Notes

- 1. UNHCR Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2016, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2016/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- UNHCR Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2016, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2016/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 3. UNHCR, Telling the Real Story, e-platform, available at: http://tellingtherealstory.org/stories/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 4. Jonathan Clayton and Hereward Holland, ed. Tim Gaynor, "Over one million sea arrivals reach Europe in 2015", UNHCR website, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2015/12/5683d0b56/million-sea-arrivals-reach-europe-2015.html (accessed August 19, 2017), 2015.

- 5. William Spindler, "Mediterranean Sea: 100 people reported dead yesterday, bringing year total to 5,000", UNHCR website (summary of UNHCR Spokesperson, William Spindler's statement at Palais des Nations, Geneva, Switzerland, 23 December 2016), available at: http://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2016/12/585ce804105/mediterranean-sea-100-people-reported-dead-yesterday-bringing-year-total.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 6. UNHCR Global FOCUS, Operations Worldwide, Northern, Western, Central and Southern Europe, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/node/3414?y=2016 (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 7. UNHCR Europe Situation, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/europe-emergency.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 8. Daniel Quinn, The Story of B: An Adventure of the Mind and Spirit, Bantam Books, 1996.
- Intergovernmental Authority on Development, Conflict prevention, Management and Resolution strategy: Development Project. Conflict mapping and analysis project. Desktop research report, October 2011– December 2013, The Republic of South Sudan Peace and Reconciliation Commission, Institute for Peace and Strategic Studies, Addis Ababa University, 2014.
- 10. UNHCR, South Sudan Information Sharing Portal, available at: http://data.unhcr.org/SouthSudan/regional.php (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 11. Sverker Finnstrom, Living with Bad Surroundings, Duke University Press, 2008, p. 135.
- 12. UNHCR (2014), Alternatives to Camps Policy, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/protection/statelessness/5422b8f09/unhcr-policy-alternatives-camps.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 13. UNHCR (2014), Alternatives to Camps Policy, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/protection/statelessness/5422b8f09/unhcr-policy-alternatives-camps.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 14. Overview: Funding UNHCR's Programmes 2016, UNHCR website, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/gr2016/pdf/02_Funding.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 15. James Milner and Gil Loescher, responding to protracted refugee situations: Lessons from a decade of discussion, Forced Migration Policy Briefing 6, January 2011, Refugee Studies Centre, Oxford Department of International Development, 2011.
- 16. Agenda for Humanity, Initiative: Grand Bargain, available at: http://www.agendaforhumanity.org/initiatives/3861 (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 17. The White House, Barrack Obama speech, 71st Session, United Nations General Assembly, 20 September 2016, available at: https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/20/

- address-president-obama-71st-session-united-nations-general-assembly (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 18. United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/71/1, 19 September 2017, 71st Session, Agenda items 13 and 177, published 3 October 2016, available at: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/globalcompact/A_RES_71_1.pdf (accessed October 5, 2017).
- 19. New York Declaration Quick Guide, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/57e4f6504.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 20. Global Compact: Refugees, 19 September 2016, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/578370434.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 21. UNHCR, Ethiopia: Applying a Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/ethiopia-592fd4854. html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 22. World Bank, Development Response to Displacement Impacts Project in the Horn of Africa, 2017, available at: http://projects.worldbank.org/P152822?lang=en (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 23. Francisco Martin-Rayo, Countering Radicalization in Refugee Camps: How Education can Help Defeat AQAP, Dubai Initiative—Working Paper, June 2011, available at: http://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/Countering_radicalization-Martin-Rayo.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 24. Francisco Martin-Rayo, Countering Radicalization in Refugee Camps: How Education can Help Defeat AQAP, Dubai Initiative—Working Paper, June 2011, available at: http://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/Countering_radicalization-Martin-Rayo.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 25. Francisco Martin-Rayo, Countering Radicalization in Refugee Camps: How Education can Help Defeat AQAP, Dubai Initiative—Working Paper, June 2011, available at: http://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/Countering_radicalization-Martin-Rayo.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 26. United Nations Development Program, "More than 4 billion people still do not have access to the Internet, and 90 per cent are from the developing world. Bridging this digital divide is crucial to ensure equal access to information and knowledge, as well as foster innovation and entrepreneurship", 2016, available at: http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/sustainable-development-goals/goal-9-industry-innovation-and-infrastructure.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 27. Sheriff, Yasmine (2017), Education Cannot Wait, Presentation by Yasmine Sheriff to humanitarian partners at UNHCR Uganda on 21 July 2017.

- 28. James Milner and Gil Loescher, Responding to protracted refugee situations: Lessons from a decade of discussion, Forced Migration Policy Briefing 6, January 2011, Refugee Studies Centre, Oxford Department of International Development.
- 29. Marie-Cecile Darme, Tahar Benattia and Hind Kinani, Mixed migration trends in Libya: Changing dynamics and protection challenges, Evolution of the Journey and Situations of Refugees and Migrants in Southern Libya, Altai Consulting and IMPACT Initiatives for UNHCR, February 2017, available at: http://www.altaiconsulting.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2017_Mixed-Migration-Trends-in-Libya-Final-Report-Web.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 30. Alexander Betts, Our refugee system is failing: Here's how we can fix it, Ted Talk, Vancouver, Canada, 2016, available at: https://www.ted.com/talks/alexander_betts_our_refugee_system_is_failing_here_s_how_we_can_fix_it#t-382599 (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 31. UNHCR, Desperate Journeys Report: Refugees and migrants entering and crossing Europe via the Mediterranean and Western Balkan routes (January–June 2017), August 2017, available at: https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/58838 (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 32. Danira Janjac, Othering refugees in the Netherlands, 1 June 2016, available at: https://prezi.com/7sugtikfhfkl/othering-of-refugees-in-the-netherlands/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 33. Mattia Toaldo, Libya's migrant-smuggling highway: Lessons for Europe, in European Council on Foreign Relations Policy Memo, November 2015, available at: http://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/195092/ECFR-147_Libyas_Migrant_Smuggling_Highway1.pdf.
- 34. Elias Steinhilper and Rob Gruijters, Border Deaths in the Mediterranean: What We Can Learn from the Latest Data, 8 March 2017, available at: https://www.law.ox.ac.uk/research-subject-groups/centre-criminology/centreborder-criminologies/blog/2017/03/border-deaths (accessed September 24, 2017).
- 35. UNHCR, The Central Mediterranean Route: Working on the Alternatives to Dangerous Journeys, Supplementary Appeal (January–December 2017), July 2017, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Central%20Mediterranean%20Route%20SB%20Jan-Dec%202017%20-%2017JUL17.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- 36. Mattia Toaldo, Libya's migrant-smuggling highway: Lessons for Europe, in European Council on Foreign Relations Policy Memo, November 2015, available at: http://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/195092/ECFR-147_Libyas_Migrant_Smuggling_Highway1.pdf (accessed September 24, 2017).
- 37. Marie-Cecile Darme, Tahar Benattia, and Hind Kinani, Mixed migration trends in Libya: Changing dynamics and protection challenges,

- Evolution of the Journey and Situations of Refugees and Migrants in Southern Libya, Altai Consulting and IMPACT Initiatives for UNHCR, February 2017, available at: http://www.altaiconsulting.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2017_Mixed-Migration-Trends-in-Libya-Final-Report-Web.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 38. Marie-Cecile Darme, Tahar Benattia and Hind Kinani, Mixed migration trends in Libya: Changing dynamics and protection challenges, Evolution of the Journey and Situations of Refugees and Migrants in Southern Libya, Altai Consulting and IMPACT Initiatives for UNHCR, February 2017, available at: http://www.altaiconsulting.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2017_Mixed-Migration-Trends-in-Libya-Final-Report-Web.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 39. Marie-Cecile Darme, Tahar Benattia and Hind Kinani, Mixed migration trends in Libya: Changing dynamics and protection challenges, Evolution of the Journey and Situations of Refugees and Migrants in Southern Libya, Altai Consulting and IMPACT Initiatives for UNHCR, February 2017, available at: http://www.altaiconsulting.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2017_Mixed-Migration-Trends-in-Libya-Final-Report-Web.pdf (accessed October 1,2017).
- 40. UNHCR, The Central Mediterranean Route: Working on the Alternatives to Dangerous Journeys, Supplementary Appeal (January–December 2017), July 2017, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Central%20Mediterranean%20Route%20SB%20Jan-Dec%202017%20-%2017JUL17.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- 41. UNHCR, The Central Mediterranean Route: Working on the Alternatives to Dangerous Journeys, Supplementary Appeal, (January–December 2017), July 2017, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Central%20Mediterranean%20Route%20SB%20Jan-Dec%202017%20-%2017JUL17.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- 42. UNHCR, The Central Mediterranean Route: Working on the Alternatives to Dangerous Journeys, Supplementary Appeal, (January–December 2017), July 2017, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Central%20Mediterranean%20Route%20SB%20Jan-Dec%202017%20-%2017JUL17.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- 43. The Combating of Human Trafficking Act, 5 November 2014, available at: http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/MONOGRAPH/99189/118286/F148132047/SDN99189%20Eng.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 44. IOM Niger Overview: Migrant Resource and Response Mechanism, Niamey, August 2017, available at: http://www.nigermigrationresponse.org/sites/default/files/IOM%20Niger%20Overview%20JULY%20 2017%20EN.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).

- 45. Federal Negarit Gazette of the Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia, Proclamation No. 909/2015, Prevention and Suppression of Trafficking in Persons and Smuggling of Migrants Proclamation, 21st Year No. 67, Addis Ababa, 17 August 2015, available at: http://www.lawethiopia.com/images/federal_proclamation/proclamations_by_number/909.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 46. Dennis Dimick, As World's Population Booms, Will Its Resources Be Enough for Us? National Geographic, 21 September 2014, available at: http://news.nationalgeographic.com/news/2014/09/140920-population-11billion-demographics-anthropocene/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 47. Robert J. Hanlon and Kenneth Christie, Freedom from Fear; Freedom from Want: An Introduction to Human Security, University of Toronto Press, 2016, p. 14.
- 48. James Milner and Gil Loescher, Responding to protracted refugee situations: Lessons from a decade of discussion, Forced Migration Policy Briefing 6, January 2011, Refugee Studies Centre, Oxford Department of International Development.
- Information on UNHCR Resettlement, available at: http://www.unhcr. org/information-on-unhcr-resettlement.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 50. UNHCR Projected Global Resettlement Needs, 2017, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/protection/resettlement/575836267/unhcr-projected-global-resettlement-needs-2017.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 51. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Resettlement Data Finder, 2017, available at: http://rsq.unhcr.org/#_ga=2.93382941.1601274486. 1505023848-1596022663.1486134502 (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 52. Information on UNHCR Resettlement, available at: http://www.unhcr.org/information-on-unhcr-resettlement.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 53. United Nations Uganda, The World Bank and the Uganda Office of the Prime Minister, ReHoPE—Refugee and Host Population Empowerment Strategic Framework—Uganda, June 2017, p. 7.
- 54. Human Development Index, 2016, Uganda, available at: http://hdr.undp.org/en/countries/profiles/UGA (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 55. The Republic of Uganda Office of the Prime Minister, Statement of the Minister for Disaster Preparedness, Relief & Refugees, Hon. Eng. Hilary Onek, at the High Level Meeting on Addressing Large Movement of Refugees and Migrants, UN General Assembly, New York, 19 September 2016, available at: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/events/ga/documents/2016/ecosoc/Uganda.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 56. James Milner and Gil Loescher, Responding to protracted refugee situations: Lessons from a decade of discussion, Forced Migration Policy

- Briefing 6, January 2011, Refugee Studies Centre, Oxford Department of International Development.
- 57. Capital FM, 13 April 2017, available at: http://capitalradio.co.ug/unhcrdonates-30-vehicles-uganda-police-kayihura-asks/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 58. UNHCR, Towards a Global Compact on Refugees, available at: http:// www.unhcr.org/towards-a-global-compact-on-refugees.html August 19, 2017).
- 59. United Nations Uganda, The World Bank and the Uganda Office of the Prime Minister, ReHoPE—Refugee and Host Population Empowerment Strategic Framework—Uganda, June 2017, p. 2.
- 60. J. Edward Taylor, Heng Zhu, Anubhab Gupta, Mateusz Filipski, Jaako Valli and Ernesto Gonzalez-Estrada, Economic Impact of Refugee Settlements in Uganda, LEWIE Study, University of California, Davis and the World Food Programme, 3 April 2017, available at: http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/public/documents/communications/ wfp288256.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 61. J. Edward Taylor, Heng Zhu, Anubhab Gupta, Mateusz Filipski, Jaako Valli and Ernesto Gonzalez-Estrada, Economic Impact of Refugee Settlements in Uganda, LEWIE Study, University of California, Davis and the World Food Programme, 3 April 2017, available at: http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/public/documents/communications/ wfp288256.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 62. J. Edward Taylor, Heng Zhu, Anubhab Gupta, Mateusz Filipski, Jaako Valli and Ernesto Gonzalez-Estrada, Economic Impact of Refugee Settlements in Uganda, LEWIE Study, University of California, Davis and the World Food Programme, 3 April 2017, available at: http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/public/documents/communications/ wfp288256.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 63. J. Edward Taylor, Heng Zhu, Anubhab Gupta, Mateusz Filipski, Jaako Valli and Ernesto Gonzalez-Estrada, Economic Impact of Refugee Settlements in Uganda, LEWIE Study, University of California, Davis and the World Food Programme, 3 April 2017, available at: http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/public/documents/communications/ wfp288256.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 64. J. Edward Taylor, Heng Zhu, Anubhab Gupta, Mateusz Filipski, Jaako Valli and Ernesto Gonzalez-Estrada, Economic Impact of Refugee Settlements in Uganda, LEWIE Study, University of California, Davis and the World Food Programme, 3 April 2017, available at: http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/public/documents/communications/ wfp288256.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 65. Government of Uganda, Office of the Prime Minister, Refugee Information Management System (RIMS) data as of 10 September 2017.

- 66. Uganda's Solidarity Summit for Refugees raises over USD350m, United Nations Development Program, 26 June 2017, available at: http://www.ug.undp.org/content/uganda/en/home/presscenter/articles/2017/06/26/uganda-s-solidarity-summit-for-refugees-raises-over-usd300m.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 67. The Republic of Uganda, Second National Development Plan (NDPII) 2015/16-2019/20, p. 224, June 2015, available at: http://npa.ug/wp-content/uploads/NDPII-Final.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 68. United Nations Uganda, The World Bank and the Uganda Office of the Prime Minister, ReHoPE—Refugee and Host Population Empowerment Strategic Framework—Uganda, June 2017, p. 4.
- 69. Birte Mensing, "Othering" in the News Media: Are Migrants attacking the "Fortress Europe"? A Critical Discourse Analysis of the Effects of the 2015/2016 European "Refugee Crisis" on the Image of the Migrant in the German Speaking Print Media, 29 June 2016, available at: http://essay.utwente.nl/70410/1/Mensing_BA_Faculty%20of%20 Behavioural%2C%20Management%20and%20Social%20Sciences.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 70. Refugees Welcome, available at: http://www.refugees-welcome.org.uk/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 71. Alexander Betts, Our refugee system is failing: Here's how we can fix it, Ted Talk, Vancouver, Canada, 2016, available at: https://www.ted.com/talks/alexander_betts_our_refugee_system_is_failing_here_s_how_we_can_fix_it#t-382599 (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 72. Liliana Lyra Jubilut, Camila Sombra Muiños de Andrade and André de Lima Madureira, Humanitarian Visas: Building on Brazil's Experience, Forced Migration Review, October 2016, pp. 76–78, available at: http://www.fmreview.org/sites/fmr/files/FMRdownloads/en/community-protection/jubilut-andrade-madureira.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 73. Youth Connekt Africa Summit 2017, available at: https://youthconnekta-frica.org/ (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 74. UNHCR, The Central Mediterranean Route: Working on the Alternatives to Dangerous Journeys, Supplementary Appeal, (January–December 2017), July 2017, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Central%20Mediterranean%20Route%20SB%20Jan-Dec%202017%20-%2017JUL17.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- 75. UNHCR, "Uganda's Progressive Refugee Act becomes operational", available at: http://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2009/6/4a3f9e076/ugandas-progressive-refugee-act-becomes-operational.html (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 76. UNHCR, Multi-Year Pilots Promoting Solutions in Ghana, Senegal, Tanzania, Uganda, Costa Rica and Ecuador 2016–2019, September 2016, available at: http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/

- Multi-Year%20Pilots%20promoting%20solutions%20in%20Ghana,%20 Senegal,%20Tanzania,%20Uganda,%20Costa%20Rica%20%26%20 Ecuador%202016-%202019%20-%20September%202016.pdf (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 77. Fleming, M., "Let's help refugees thrive; not just survive", 16 October 2014, available at: https://www.ted.com/talks/melissa_fleming_let_s_help_refugees_thrive_not_just_survive (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 78. World Humanitarian Summit, Agenda for Humanity, 2016, available at: http://www.agendaforhumanity.org/cr/5 (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 79. United Nations, Resolution adopted by the General Assembly 2626 (XXV). International Development Strategy for the Second United Nations Development Decade, available at: http://www.un-documents.net/a25r2626.htm (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 80. Organization for Economic Development and Cooperation (OECD) Development Aid Spending Rises Again in 2015, Spending on Refugees Doubles, available at: http://www.oecd.org/dac/development-aidrises-again-in-2015-spending-on-refugees-doubles.htm (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 81. UN News Center, "At Davos Forum, UN chief Guterres calls businesses 'best allies' to curb climate change, poverty", available at: http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=56008#.WIUPfxt97IU (accessed August 19, 2017).
- 82. "The term Peacebuilding first emerged in 1970s through the work of Johan Galtung who called for the creation of peacebuilding structures to promote sustainable peace by addressing the 'root causes' of violent conflict and supporting indigenous capacities for peace management and conflict resolution. Since then, the term Peacebuilding has covered a multidimensional exercise and tasks ranging from the disarming of warring factions to the rebuilding of political, economic, judicial and civil society institutions", UN Peacebuilding Support Office, 2017, available at: http://www.un.org/en/peacebuilding/pbso/pbun.shtml (accessed August 19, 2017).

Check for updates

CHAPTER 5

From Failing States to Migration: The Role of Non-state Actors

Julia Rutz

Introduction

Migration has always existed and will continue to exist. Migration is as old as humankind, as the Director General of the International Organization for Migration (IOM) likes to state. But the influx of asylum seekers in the years 2014–2016 constituted a challenge for many European Union (EU) Member States and for the EU itself. The border and mobility rules of the Schengen Area and the Dublin Regulation came under significant pressure, while for the migrants, the journey to Europe meant extreme uncertainty and dangers. In the Mediterranean alone in the period January 2014–August 2017, 14,620 migrants died or were reported missing on their way to Europe.²

The opinions, comments and analyses expressed in this chapter are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of any of the organizations with which the author is affiliated.

J. Rutz (🖂)

Research and Migration Law Department, International Organization of Migration (IOM), Vienna, Austria

The EU Member States are struggling to introduce or amend asylum policies and structural and ad hoc measures to manage the increasing number of migrants. During all those activities to get a grip on the situation, a vigorously contested debate evolved surrounding the so-called migration crisis: Why are all these people coming to us? How should we handle it? How can we solve this "migration crisis"?

The impressive set of activities on the part of the EU and its Member States—such as the implementation of the Common European Asylum System, the adoption of legislative proposals and the organizing of numerous workshops, meetings and conferences—raises the question of whether the measures initiated form the basis of a sustainable solution to the situation that is satisfying and promising for all parties involved, including the migrants themselves. Or did the actions respond instead to immediate requirements, needs and bottlenecks and thus constitute more a patchwork of actions rather than a comprehensive approach?

Migration represents a very complex phenomenon that involves security, social issues as well as socio-economic imbalances between developed and developing countries and deterioration of the environment. The failure to promote peace and security in crisis areas is connected with and related to the migrants' movements.

The following chapter explores the relationship between conflict in the states of migrants' origin and the migrants' movements. It discusses the related role of non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and international non-governmental organizations (INGOs). It demonstrates how these actors interact outside the realm of the state and with other non-state actors in order to fill the gaps left by states failure to meet the responsibilities. Finally, it opens a perspective revealing a broader, more comprehensive approach towards the current migration situation in Europe.

HUMAN SECURITY AND STATES' RESPONSIBILITY

Protecting states against violent conflict is the traditional view of *human security*. Former UN Secretary General Kofi Annan extends this definition and centres instead on the access and opportunities of individuals and communities by referring to human security as "freedom from want" and "freedom from fear"³: "Human security in its broadest sense, embraces far more than the absence of violent conflict. It encompasses human rights, good governance, access to education and health care…".⁴

Kofi Annan's extended definition of human security provides a perfect picture of the status to be achieved for civil societies. Only when states manage to ensure "human security" for their citizens under the broader umbrella of human rights—meaning that every person is entitled to be free of oppression, violence, hunger, poverty and disease—basic human security is achieved.

Human security "aims at securing social protection against risks and vulnerabilities", as the Commission on Human Security brings it to the point.⁵ Consequently, human security reinforces state security. The latter traditionally refers to the state's responsibility to protect its boundaries, people, institutions and values from external threats, in other words, providing security lies within the competence of the state.⁶

In many cases, however, states are unable or unwilling to provide security to their citizens and fail to ensure them fundamental human rights. Sometimes it is even governments themselves who pose a threat to citizens, as their presidents or governing bodies do not comply with their citizens' demands for well-being but rather focus on personal advantage and privileges for themselves, their families or clans.

Here we enter the area of the so-called failed states. Such are defined as "countries where government is unable to deliver even the most basic public services such as territorial control and security—to a significant portion of the population". Generally speaking, when a state is not capable of performing such core functions, it is referred to as a failed state.

One option with a failed or a fragile state is "to heal the fragility" through state-building efforts and through other actors supplementing the state's responsibilities. In the event that such efforts are not successful, often only one option remains: Where citizens are not able or willing any longer to live under the authority of a state, their only remaining choice is to acquire protection by migrating.

The following chapter first analyses the "bottom-up" approach to human security and how various stakeholders operate within the "global civil society". It explores how these actors interact with non-state actors in order to fill the gaps left by states.

THE ROLE OF NON-STATE ACTORS IN PROVIDING HUMAN SECURITY

Non-state actors play a significant role when it comes to supplementing the state's responsibilities, if the state is not succeeding in its role by providing human security.⁸ Such actors can become very relevant in the case of a failed state, as will be demonstrated in the next chapter.

The long list of actors operating within the area or territory of a state includes NGOs, media outlets as well as journalists; religious people, informal justice systems and peacekeeping missions among the relevant stakeholders within a governmental system.

Non-governmental Organizations (NGOs)

In general, NGOs are defined as: independent development actors existing apart from governments and corporations, operating on a non-profit or not-for-profit basis with an emphasis on voluntarism, and pursuing a mandate of providing development services, undertaking communal development work or advocating on development issues. Depending on the type of operations, they carry out activities either at a national or international level. Where their activities cross national borders, they are referred to as international NGOs (or INGOs).

NGOs can promote increased accountability of a state system, for example by enhancing the public transparency of state activity or by the creation of formal accountability mechanisms. Citizens are entitled to detailed information about their governing body: the composition of the government, its objectives and the different procedures of implementation. This is not always the case, and in terms of the level of transparency, governments differ quite a lot. Several NGOs contribute to disclosing such information, for instance through putting pressure on institutions to publish annual reports of their activities, including statistics and other facts, as well as project and policy documents.

Such released documents provide a means of monitoring, analysing and evaluating a government's activities. Civil society actors are for instance able to verify whether institutions act according to their mandate as laid down in the institution's by-laws or official resolution. Possible weaknesses or non-compliance can be pointed out. This external monitoring function of civil society not only enables a double-check of compliance with internal rules, but also with regulations and obligations existing outside the institution, i.e. adherence to principles laid down in international law and also to the legal framework of the respective country.

The extent of the civil societies' control mechanism ranges from the mere identification and reporting of deficiencies to demanding remedial action. In many cases, the pressure imposed by civil society activists leads to the replacement of public officials, to the passing of amended laws or to the establishment of new bodies or mechanisms. Thus, there are many

cases where civil society organizations have helped to ensure good global governance, especially in times where other accountability mechanisms for global governance are weak.¹⁰

Examples of successful intervention range from NGOs stopping the construction of dams¹¹ and include women's organizations promoting increased gender sensitivity, health associations calling for more effective agreements to cover global health threats such as malaria and HIV, as well as a long list of further issues addressed by NGOs that relate to children, education or food security.¹²

Many NGOs are able to complement or supplement human security efforts by governments. Michael has identified six advantages of NGOs, which allow them to provide additional support in improving human security¹³: (1) the influence developed by NGOs, which is growing to a size that enables them to reach communities that governments lack the infrastructure or funds to serve; (2) the comparative advantages of NGOs, such as their flexibility and adaptability or their proven track record and experience with local communities and the legitimacy gained among these people; (3) their ability to engage with threats to human security that other organizations do not recognize or are unwilling to confront; (4) an ability to address political threats to human security resulting from ineffective political institutions or regulatory frameworks; (5) an ability to address transnational threats to human security, including organized crime and terrorism; and (6) their ability to make a longterm contribution to human security. This very comprehensive analysis explains the key role NGOs are playing in improving people's human security. According to Michael, NGOs are key players in international development, as they are major contributors to development processes and the most prominent advocates of international human rights.¹⁴

The <u>challenges facing civil society and NGOs</u> in carrying out their work are manifold. The most common ones should at least be mentioned here.

One significant challenge NGOs are facing is their funding situation, which depends on donors' requirements. Consequently, NGO staff often work under short-term contracts with limited funds and lack the flexibility to pursue their own agendas.

Sometimes NGOs face opposition from their governments, due to the criticism NGOs might be expected to bring towards them or simply due to competition for funds. Advocacy opportunities are restricted because civil society is prevented from engaging in many relevant processes.

Another serious issue to be raised in this context is the perception of NGOs. Often NGOs are not taken as serious counterparts or potential partners by governments or international organizations. Especially in conflict regions with major donor involvement, a huge number of NGOs have been founded. Accusations of incorrect accounting practices and corruption are voiced loudly and negatively influence the perception of NGOs. Such incriminations are quite serious in some cases. In Africa, for instance, the ECOMOG peacekeeping force alleged that some of the war parties were using NGOs for propaganda purposes and for support in getting weapons into the country. ¹⁵

Media Outlets

Another important non-state actor in the context of human security to be mentioned in this chapter are the various media outlets. When television, radio, newspapers, websites and social media give publicity to different matters related to human security by providing and processing information, they can have significant influence on public perception and the political atmosphere. Consequently, the level of quality of media contributions determines the direction of the impact. If independent and correct facts are communicated, media outlets can have a positive and constructive impact. In this optimum case, the public, state institutions and policymakers are provided with a sound base of information for planning further initiatives.

Unfortunately, this is not always the case. Often media contributions on human security-related issues are superficial, biased and sensationalized. Media is used to polarize the public's perception, often using deferred or even incorrect information. Such "negative" cases of media impact, where incorrect or biased information is spread, can have a very detrimental influence on the activities of civil society actors and might obscure or jeopardize their achievements.

Journalists

Alongside the important role played by media incorrectly and neutrally reporting the relevant facts of potential conflicts or problems, attention should be given to the specific role of journalists within the human security framework.

Journalists are present in the field to collect information for reports on conflicts or other types of threats to human security. Here they face the danger of becoming victims of the violent conflict themselves as a result of being in the middle of it, or they might even be targeted directly to prevent them from reporting about the conflicts or issues. An additional occupational challenge facing journalists is the possibility of being punished for their journalistic work. Due to these obstacles and dangers impeding journalism, journalists working in international armed conflicts are in fact mentioned explicitly in humanitarian law. 16 Even outside armed conflicts journalists should enjoy the protection of human rights law, ensuring their basic rights as civilians, such as the right to life, freedom of speech and freedom from arbitrary arrest. Such legal mechanisms demonstrate the importance of protecting journalists in performing their work. Only when journalists are not prevented from reporting about critical issues can investigative journalism contribute to human security.¹⁷

Peacekeeping Operations

Another group to mention as important actors are the different types of peacekeeping operations. Peacekeeping operations work closely with host nations and international partners towards strengthening local capacities for conflict management. They provide security and political support to countries transitioning from conflict to peace. Prosecuting crime and achieving sustainable institutional reforms are essential to ensuring social justice. It is also crucial to restoring public trust in state institutions. Such operations are usually multidimensional, with a mix of military, police and civilian capabilities. With regard to humanitarian aid, the primary role of peace operations is to provide an "environment within which humanitarian actors may carry out their activities". 19

A glimpse into the reality of peacekeeping missions shows that there is still a great need for improvement to tackle the list of <u>challenges</u> faced. A serious problem involves coordinating all the different actors in the field: the staff of peacekeeping operations (working under international organizations such as the OSCE or UN or in EU-operated missions), consultancies implementing projects, NGOs and other actors in the field. Close coordination among actors becomes crucial when project activities are interlinked, which is often the case. For instance,

one organization (be it an international organization, an NGO or a consultancy) is in charge of monitoring trials, while another organization is in charge of the reappointment of judges and prosecutors. Here it is crucial to ensure that the results of monitoring are passed on in a timely and efficient manner to the organization with the authority to implement those results.

Similar to the staffing situation in NGOs, peacekeeping operations also face serious difficulties due to the short-term nature of their contracts. International police officers and civil servants from the judiciary are seconded to peacekeeping missions usually only for one year. This is the minimum period required to become acquainted with the culture and the conditions on site and to gain the trust of local counterparts. Once the international staff member has adapted well enough to be able to pursue the relevant activities in a successful and sustainable manner, their mandate expires and the individual leaves the conflict area. Sometimes local counterparts who are not eager to achieve any change or improvement take advantage of this situation and simply sit out the period, either being unavailable for the internationals or humouring them until they leave.

Staff problems in general also represent a serious issue. In this regard, a policy brief drafted by the German Centre for Peacekeeping Operations (ZIF) concludes that the special conditions of peacekeeping require human resource units to be extremely highly skilled. Yet experience in practice reveals obvious deficits in communication, evaluation and teambuilding abilities in the missions.²⁰ The same paper also concludes that conflicts and even misbehaviour are often not addressed but rather ignored.

Religious People and Communities—Informal Justice Systems

Religious people and communities of different faith traditions also have a long history of providing humanitarian assistance. They offer accommodation and shelter to people fleeing persecution or poverty. In consequence, governments and international organizations seek to involve religious organisations in the provision of welfare services.²¹ Within this context of religious people and communities, the existence of **informal justice systems** and their great importance for achieving human security are more closely examined in the following.

Informal justice systems are dispute resolution mechanisms falling outside the scope of the state-administered formal justice system. Informal justice systems are often more accessible to poor and disadvantaged people and may have the potential to provide quick, cheap and culturally relevant remedies. Informal systems can be crucial to restoring a certain level of law and justice, especially in post-conflict countries or fragile states where formal procedures and mechanisms to restore human security may have completely disappeared. Such systems focus on consensus, with the goal being not just to punish the perpetrator but to compensate the victim for their loss and to reintegrate both the victim and the offender into the community.²² In areas where people live in very tight communities whose members must rely on cooperation with their neighbours, the informal justice system is the appropriate option for restoring peace and human security.

Informal justice systems are prevalent throughout the world, especially in developing countries. They often exist parallel to the state system, and the population tends to prefer such traditional systems. This is particularly the case in countries that were colonized or occupied and where customary laws and practices were subordinated to foreign law systems. In many such countries, the majority of the population sees the formal justice system as something foreign to them compared with the customs they are familiar with.²³

In some situations, however, informal justice systems face <u>challenges</u>. To name just a few examples: they do not help to resolve conflicts between parties holding highly varying levels of power; they tend to exclude women and disadvantaged groups, as the systems are dominated by men; and they are hindered by a lack of accountability, as the village elders "judging" the cases are generally not elected but appointed and may thus abuse their power.

Despite the fact that many people approach informal justice systems, very limited support is given to such systems. International donor efforts and peacekeeping missions often tend to ignore them because such systems do not fit into their "rule of law building" approach. Such transitional systems can nonetheless serve as a stabilizing factor in societies. Transitional justice can become a tool to build trust, in the government and among former opponents and adversaries.²⁴ Thus, it is necessary to engage with informal justice systems; rather than ignoring their existence, their weaknesses should be addressed.

Migration and Development Sector

When listing the non-state actors who play a significant role when it comes to supplementing the state's responsibilities, the migration and development sector needs special emphasis. Migration and development are interdependent processes, and each of these two processes can influence the other. Acknowledging this, several actors develop and implement migration and development programmes. These programmes contribute to the work of the national and international community to harness the development potential of migration for the benefit of both societies and migrants, to contribute to sustainable development and to improve human security.

To achieve these goals, several organisations engage in many types of migration and development-related activities. Focussing on the MENA region, there is a long list of support measures. So it is difficult to provide an exhausting list of all projects, and only a few should be mentioned as examples.

The Joint Migration and Development Initiative (JMDI) is an interagency partnership between IOM, the United Nations Development Programme, the United Nations Population Fund, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the International Labour Organization. Funded by the European Commission, this initiative aims to build the capacities of migrant and diaspora organizations to promote development primarily in 16 target countries. By gathering and sharing best practices through an online community of practice and supporting small-scale projects linking these organizations with their countries of origin, the initiative aims to empower these organizations to work independently and sustainably to promote development.²⁵ The *International* Organization for Migration (IOM) in the MENA supports states in realizing their national priorities and in fulfilling their international commitments in the area of migration, displacement and mobility. In its 2017-2020 Strategy for MENA, sub-regional priorities are outlined. The objectives represent priority areas for action to improve the conditions and impacts of migration for individuals and societies, address acute and structural challenges in migration governance and contribute to meeting international commitments and standards.²⁶ Also the German development agency, the GIZ, for instance, engages in creating prospects for the future in countries in the MENA region, to ensure that people are no longer forced to leave but can decide of their own free will whether or not they wish to migrate. The GIZ helps by improving the food supply, opening

up training and job prospects and supporting economic development. For instance, the GIZ is supporting business start-ups and young entrepreneurs in Tunisia with the objective to generate home-grown professional opportunities for people in their home country.²⁷ It further assists young people in Tunisia to build up their long-term career prospects.²⁸

Consequences and Correlations: Failing States—Migration

Up to now, the discussion has focused on the various non-state actors, their role in supplementing the states' responsibilities and the challenges involved. The following chapter elaborates in detail the correlations between failing states, non-state actors' intervention and migration.

The challenges faced by the various non-state actors in supporting or supplementing states' responsibilities are manifold. NGOs face restrictions due to dependency on funding, journalists face the danger of becoming victims of violent conflicts themselves and peacekeeping operations struggle with efficient programming and with procuring professional staff. Not all of these challenges can be handled successfully or within a short time frame. This evidently leads to a situation where the various non-state actors fail to ideally supplement the state's functions. Consequently, peace and justice cannot be achieved, the level of insecurity rises and the level of dissatisfaction among the population increases as well. The problem of the fragile state persists. Basically, in this worstcase scenario, the efforts put forth by the non-state actors can also be described as "failed"; they did not succeed in their effort to supplement the gaps caused by the state's failure to provide human security. This boils down to a situation characterized by a double failure: failed state plus failed non-state actor intervention.

The following chapter demonstrates the consequences of this additional failure of non-state actors to supplement the state's obligations. The close correlation between failed states, failed support by non-state actors and migration is then examined in detail.

Failed States as Push Factors

Failed states are generally known or considered as push factors for migration. Worsening political and socio-economic conditions triggered mass emigration from Ireland to the USA, Canada, Australia and

New Zealand in the nineteenth century. In Latin America as well, substantial emigration to the USA started in the 1970s due to repressive governments and a growing socio-economic gap. Severe constraints arising from poverty caused Africans to migrate, primarily to other African countries but, from the 1970s onwards, also towards Western Europe.²⁹ To mention another prominent example, large numbers of Zimbabweans fled their country between 2000 and 2010, no longer able to sustain even the most basic living conditions due to a collapse of economic and political institutions.

The fact that failed states are considered as push factors for migration is taken as a given in the literature, whereas the various authors do not dwell on the causality between failed states and migration.

Krug/Barnard list authoritarian regimes, forced conflicts, poverty and political repression among the factors that cause people to leave their homes. "African refugees flee from civil war, ethnic tensions, marauding warlords and religious extremists ...".30

Long also takes it as a given fact "that the fragility of states can contribute to forced migration". She mentions the examples of Ethiopia and Burma where, after elite took over effective control and state institutions, warlord economies thrive and opposition groups are persecuted. Chad, DRC and Haiti are listed as further examples of countries where the fragmentation of the state led to violent civil conflict which in turn caused flight.³¹

Evidence for Causality Between Failed States and Emigration

Despite this tendency in the literature to simply assume that failing states and migration are related, some evidence for this relationship does exist, that is for the causality between the deteriorating situation of a failed state's population and emigration.

IOM recently examined the migration flows across the Mediterranean based on 133 in-depth qualitative interviews. The field work, conducted in several states of the MENA region, brought to light interesting findings on the causality between failed states and migration: "The underlying and most significant push factor for most people on the move, regardless of their origins, tends to be the need to flee from instability. This instability may take the form of war or conflict ... or may relate to economic or societal pressures, or the lack of livelihood opportunities". 32

As part of research conducted by Mixed Migration Hub, migrants and refugees were questioned about their reasons for leaving their home countries.³³ In response, interviewees from north-east Africa (Eritrea, Ethiopia, Somalia and Sudan) cited persecution directed at them personally and their families as well as conflict. Refugees from Eritrea said they fled their countries due to the threat of conscription and oppression by the governing regime. People from Sudan felt compelled to leave in the face of the destruction caused by the ongoing conflict between government and rebel forces. A number reported having been imprisoned by government authorities on suspicion of being rebel supporters.³⁴

When seeking evidence for the motives leading people to migrate, one general observation can be made. Migrants might very well not give an academic answer based on an in-depth analysis. Rather it can be assumed that they will provide the most obvious, predominant reason in response to the question posed to them. The problem in achieving reliable surveys and statistics is that many people possibly do not flee from the political situation directly but rather from the economic consequences underlying the political situation.³⁵

This hypothesis is supported by the results of several research studies.³⁶ Two examples from Libya, as one of the most important transit countries in the MENA region, are presented in detail in the following.

In Libya, the IOM's Displacement Tracking Matrix (DTM) revealed that the majority of respondents (90%) reported having left their countries of origin due to economic reasons, which could include poverty and lack of access to livelihood opportunities. Only 3% reported war, conflict, insecurity or politics as grounds for leaving.³⁷

A UNHCR-commissioned study on mixed migration patterns in Libya collected data between October and December 2016.³⁸ Significant factors or drivers for refugees arriving in Libya included political intolerance and repression, armed conflicts, general insecurity, violence, threats, crime and a lack of a rule of law. One or more of these factors was mentioned by 51% of the questionnaire respondents in Libya.³⁹ For instance, the majority of Eritreans reported fleeing their country due to the political situation and claimed they faced political and/or religious persecution. In Ethiopia, tensions escalated in the summer of 2015 following the government's decision to expand the federal administration to cover the Oromia Region. The decision sparked a wave of protests by the Oromo people. These demonstrations led to violent crackdowns by the government which saw hundreds killed and forced thousands to flee the country.

The UNHCR-commissioned study also revealed the economic situation and the lack of job opportunities as by far the most frequent factor or driver cited by respondents (66% of them mentioned either the lack of job opportunities, the economic situation or both). Yet this research also acknowledges that economic factors or drivers were frequently combined with other push factors. "Refugees from countries where conflicts and oppression cause many social ills often cite economic push factors but that should not in any way minimize the validity of actual threats to their life, physical integrity or freedom in countries of origin". 40

CASE STUDY: PALESTINE

Another region of the MENA, the occupied Palestinian Territories (in the following: "Palestine"), proves an interesting example explaining the relationships between a failing state (or better bad governance, as the state is only in preparation), intervention by critical non-state actors and the gradual emigration of the population. This Palestinian case study is described in greater detail in the following, as highly relevant data were collected in this context which underpin the hypothesis that not only the failed state but also failed state-building is a push factor for migration.

Palestine today no longer struggles solely for a lasting peace agreement with Israel and the creation of a territorially defined state. Visible efforts have been made towards building in the West Bank territory a democratic state based on the rule of law. Palestinian criminal justice institutions, including public prosecutors, the courts, the penitentiary and the Ministry of Justice, receive support from a long list of international donors.⁴¹

Considering the amount of effort invested in the rule of law building in Palestine, the immediate question arises as to whether the amount invested corresponds to the outcome and the success achieved in the meanwhile. 42

Establishing a functioning judiciary is a rather complex process, both in regard to the topics but also in regard to the range of institutions and counterparts, which need to be taken into consideration. A few examples illustrating only some of the **challenges** existing in Palestine are given in the following.

The right to counsel—one of the basic standards of a fair trial—is often neglected, although both specified and implied in the Basic Law and the Criminal Procedure Code of Palestine.⁴³ Despite clear regulation by law,

the implementation of this right in practice looks very different. Palestinian civil police officers in general fail to ensure the right of access to defence counsel during police investigations. According to civil society representatives and lawyers, the police do not inform the arrested of their right to defence and do not offer them access to such counsel. Furthermore, if the arrested person requests a lawyer, their request is refused. 44

Another challenge lies in the implementation of a system for free legal assistance. Although this right is also reflected in the applicable law, the criteria for legal aid eligibility have not yet been determined. This leads to fee expectations that are obviously exaggerated and often appear unrealistic when compared with similar fees charged in Europe or in neighbouring countries. Furthermore, adequate and prompt payment of any court-appointed defence is not ensured. Due to the difficulties with payment, lawyers tend to refuse the appointments or, when appointed, do not appear in court for the scheduled hearing.⁴⁵

Non-state actors also have an important role here in contributing towards filling the gaps, left by official authorities, which preclude an efficient criminal justice system.

There is a vast NGO landscape within Palestine consisting of approximately 3000 NGOs registered with the Ministry of Interior of Palestine. 46 Several of the challenges existing in Palestine represent ideal targets for the involvement of civil society organizations: NGOs could provide a significant contribution through raising the population's awareness of basic rights—only once the public is aware of their rights are people able to claim respect for their rights from the authorities.

In addition, NGOs potential plays an important role in providing free legal aid to members of the population who cannot afford to pay for their legal defence. Despite this urgent need, the number of NGOs providing legal aid in criminal cases is generally very low.

In summary, there is a strong and obvious tendency in Palestine to undermine in practice basic legal principles, which are enshrined both in international and local laws. Non-state actors only partly manage to fill the existing gaps.

A functioning system of rule of law is nonetheless a crucial element for the envisaged Palestinian state. If progress within the judiciary is not perceivable or even gets bogged down, the people will lose hope of ever achieving their own state. Failing to achieve such a state, in which the rights of the Palestinians are protected, would represent a significant **push factor leading to migration** to other areas.

Some **surveys** in Palestine demonstrate that the level of dissatisfaction among the population has become quite high recently. The Palestinian Center for Policy and Survey regularly conducts surveys on immediate issues of concern to Palestinians.⁴⁷ The survey examines some of the topics that are of relevance for this chapter specifically relating to the relationship between failed states and migration. The most relevant question is the following:

Do current political, security, and economic conditions lead you to seek emigration abroad?

According to the opinion poll, in total, only 8.9% of the persons questioned in 2009 stated that they would "certainly seek to emigrate". In September 2015, the percentage increased to a peak of 18.5%. Furthermore, the persons who would "seek emigration" increased from 16.8% in December 2009 to 19.5% in July 2015 at a virtually constant rate. Correspondingly, the percentage of people who "certainly do not seek emigration" fell from 44.5% in 2009 to only 28% in September 2015 and remained more or less stable at 27.7% until July 2017. Thus, it can be concluded that the number of persons who are ready to emigrate from Palestine has increased in recent years.

Another survey question relates directly to security and safety:

Would you say that these days your security and safety, and that of your family, is assured or not assured?

While in 2009, only 9.9% of the respondents answered that their security and safety were "completely assured", the number further decreased to only 5.8% in July 2017. Also, the number of interviewees considering their security as at least "assured" decreased by 10% or from 53.5 to 43.5% during the same period. Correspondingly, the percentages of people who consider their security as "not assured" increased from 30.7% in December 2009 to 39% in July 2017. Thus, it can be concluded that the Palestinian population's perception of their security deteriorated throughout the last eight years.

With the selection of these four periods, peaks and low points were targeted, while increases and decreases can be seen during the years in between. Despite this fact, the tendency in the figures is clear, even when the entire period is considered.

These very specific data show that in several aspects relevant for state-building the Palestinian population have gradually been losing confidence in recent years. This strongly supports the previous argument that the dysfunction of a state—combined with insufficient support on the part of civil society—makes or forces more people to emigrate and seek protection and opportunities elsewhere.

The same phenomenon can be discovered when expanding this Palestinian case study to the **MENA region**.

Palestinians constitute a significant population group of displaced persons in the world today. By the end of 2016, there were 5.3 million Palestinian refugees registered by the United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA), which makes them the second largest group of refugees after Syrian refugees (5.5 million).⁴⁸ By the end of 2016, 60% of all displaced Palestinians continued to live as refugees in forced exile outside the Palestinian Territories (Table 5.1).⁴⁹

Table 5.1 Percentages of Palestine refugees as of 1 January 2017 (*Source* UNRWA (2017), UNRWA in Figures 2017, https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/content/resources/unrwa_in_figures_2017_english.pdf)

Country/area of registration	Percentage
Jordan	40.7
Gaza Strip	25.3
West Bank	15.2
Syria ^a	10.2
Lebanon	8.7

^aAll Syrian figures represent a working estimate as the situation in Syria remains volatile

Many of them have experienced further forced displacement within or from their Arab host countries due to the political crisis in the region. BADIL, a Palestinian human rights non-profit organization, ⁵⁰ lists as causes for further displacement the following: "armed conflict, unstable relations between Arab countries and the PLO or PA, and discriminatory policies". ⁵¹

Looking at Palestinians in Syria, from 2011 to mid-2015, more than 60% of the Palestinians refugees in Syria were displaced to different parts inside or outside Syria.⁵² The ongoing Syria crisis continues to have a negative impact on Lebanon's socio-economic climate. By the end of 2016, the Government of Lebanon estimated that the country hosts 1.5 million Syrians who fled the conflict, among them 32,042 Palestinian

refugees from Syria. In addition, there are an estimated 450,000 Palestinian refugees already registered in Lebanon, out of which an estimated 270,000 are in the country.⁵³ The unemployment rate among Palestinian refugees registered in Lebanon increased from 8% in 2010 to an estimated 23% in 2016. In addition, Palestinian refugees registered in Lebanon continue to face difficulties in securing their livelihoods as a result of severe labour market restrictions. Consequently, poverty and food insecurity among them remain high.⁵⁴

As illustrated in the examples above of Palestinian refugees living in other areas of the MENA region, bad governance negatively impacts human security and causes migration movements. Once people start losing their trust that the situation would improve and at the same time living conditions deteriorate, people are forced to start looking for alternative options.

This brings us to the concluding section of this chapter. Recognizing that the increasing instability of a state and the related growing frustration among its population are closely connected with migration and observing the growing perplexity among receiving states as to how to deal with increasing numbers of migrants: Why do the states receiving migrants not bolster their efforts and more strongly emphasize efficient support for state-building?

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Although the call to tackle the root causes of migration has been heard more frequently in recent years,⁵⁵ this insight has not necessarily been translated into visible, immediate action. While some consideration might be given to possibly increasing contributions to development aid, there is often a risk of such discussions getting bogged down in political debates.

A more immediate effect could be achieved if already existing mechanisms were to be improved and their efficiency increased. Most countries receiving migrants and refugees also have programmes in place in the countries of origin, to support state-building or to foster other areas of development cooperation. It would be much more efficient to focus on development programmes that are already operating. What could be done in order to increase the efficiency of programmes in operation? What should be done to support the staff operating in the developing countries, and how could this staff's level of professionalism be increased?

EU Member States feeling pressured by increasing numbers of migrants should examine very closely their options for improving state-building efforts in the migrants' countries of origin: professional staff, better coordination among donors, serious consideration of issues reported by peacekeepers to the governments sending them and well-planned programmes. Preventing fragile states and the emergence of conflicts is difficult, yet easier and less expensive than coping with the consequences.

Furthermore and more importantly, the vast majority of migrants have the utmost interest in staying and living in their home countries—as long as decent living conditions exist. "Most of the refugees I have met just want—like most people—to have a future in their home countries. They want to live where their homes are, and their families. They need our support and assistance to help them realize this desire", the German Development Minister stated. ⁵⁶

Addressing the problems in state-building and successfully managing the support of failed states constitutes one option to meet the broader migration challenge, thereby ensuring that people are not forced to flee, that they enjoy protection and security by their state and that the state provides a framework for living in dignity.

Notes

- 1. Director General Ambassador Lacy Swing, IOM, the UN Migration Agency, Opening Remarks at the Global Forum on Migration and Development, 2017.
- IOM, Missing Migrants Project, Latest Global Figures, available at https://missingmigrants.iom.int/latest-global-figures (accessed September 20, 2017).
- 3. Kenneth Christie, Introduction of this book.
- 4. Kofi Annan, Secretary-General Salutes International Workshop on Human Security in Mongolia, Ulaanbaatar 2000, http://www.un.org/press/en/2000/20000508.sgsm7382.doc.html (accessed August 18, 2017).
- 5. Commission on Human Security Secretariat 2002, p. 4.
- 6. Defining the states responsibility in general is strongly linked to its theorization and definition. However, considering the complex and changing nature of the subject, as Arthur Benz (2008: 96) notes, there is not one predominant or correct definition of the state and its obligations (cf. Benz, Arthur. 2008). Especially the latter are linked to the individual states structure and international treaties it agreed upon (cf. United

- Nations Human Rights, available at www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/ESCR/ Pages/WhataretheobligationsofStatesonESCR.aspx (accessed August 17, 2017).
- 7. Seth D. Kaplan, Fixing Fragile States: A New Paradigm for Development (Westport, CT and London: Praeger Security International, 2008), 5.
- 8. See Kenneth Christie, Introduction of this book.
- 9. Jan A. Scholte, "Civil Society and Democratically Accountable Global Governance," Government and Opposition 39 (2004): 211-33.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. S. Khagram, Toward Democratic Governance for Sustainable Development: Transnational Civil Society Organizing Around Big Dams, in Florini, The Third Force, pp. 83–114.
- 12. See also Jan A. Scholte, "Civil Society and Democratically Accountable Global Governance," Government and Opposition 39 (2004): 211-33, p. 215.
- 13. Sarah Michael, The Role of NGOs in Human Security, November 2002, Working Paper #12, p. 8.
- 14. Ibid, p. 5.
- 15. UNHCR Working Paper No. 23, Abiodun Alao, The Role of African Regional and Sub-regional Organisations in Conflict Prevention and Resolution, July 2000, p. 26.
- 16. Article 4 A para 4 Third Geneva Convention and Article 79 of Additional Protocol I.
- 17. See also Taback and Coupland, Security of Journalists: Making the Case for Modelling Armed Violence as a Means to Promote Human Security, 2006, pp. 194-195.
- 18. ZIF Conference Report, Johannes Hambacher und Stefanie Kirschweng, Criminal Justice and Accountability in Arab Transition Processes, p. 3.
- 19. ZIF Policy Briefing July 2016, Alischa Kugel, Humanitarian Action and Peace Operations, p. 2.
- 20. In German: "Erfahrungen aus der Praxis zeigen aber offenkundige Defizite in der Kommunikation, in der Leistungsbewertung und im Teambuilding in den Missionen", ZIF Policy Briefing 201, Jens Behrendt, Zivilpersonal in Friedenseinsätzen: von der Improvisation zur Systematik?
- 21. UNHCR Research Paper 275, Christine Goodall, Shouting Towards the Sky: The Role of Religious Individuals, Communities, Organisations and Institutions in Support for Refugees and Asylum Seekers, pp. 1–2.
- 22. Ewa Wojkowska, UNDP, Doing Justice: How Informal Justice Systems can Contribute, 2006.
- 23. International Council on Human Rights Policy, Enhancing Access to Human Rights, 2004.

- 24. IPI, Peacebuilding and Postconflict Recovery: What Works and What Does Not? 2014, p. 9.
- 25. IOM (2010), IOM and Migration and Development, http://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/iom_migration_and_development.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 26. IOM MENA regional strategy 2017–2020, https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/mena_regional_stategy.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017); a detailed overview about the project activities is provided under IOM Migration Initiatives 2016 MENA, https://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/country/docs/mena/IOM-Migration-Initiatives-2016-MENA.pdf (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 27. For details see https://www.giz.de/fluchtundmigration/de/html/3536. html (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 28. For details see https://www.giz.de/fluchtundmigration/de/html/3527. html (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 29. See also Mark J. Miller, Migration and Development: Past, Present and Future, pp. 71-73.
- 30. Wolf Krug/Marlene Barnard, Flucht und Migration in Afrika Ursachen, Umfang und Herausforderungen, Hanns-Seidel-Stiftung e.V., pp. 29, 34.
- 31. Long, Refugee Studies Centre, Forced Migration Research and Policy, Overview of Current Trends and Future Directions, 2010, p. 5.
- 32. IOM, *Migration Trends Across the Mediterranean*, 2015, pp. 26–29; the fieldwork was conducted from November 2014 to February 2015 in Egypt, Italy, Libya, Malta, Morocco, Spain, and Tunisia.
- 33. Methodology: The primary research involved the collection of original qualitative data from interviews with migrants, asylum seekers and refugees.
- 34. MHUB, Detained Youth, The Fate of Young Migrants, Asylum Seekers and Refugees in Libya Today, Study 1, July 2015, pp. 52–53.
- 35. See also Alexander Betts and Paul Collier, Refuge, Transforming a Broken Refugee System, 2017, p. 45.
- 36. See, for example, IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix, 2017, Dashboard #7, Burundi, available at https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B5kVYdvc MFtcaXBmSDRycV9XUkU/view (accessed August 22, 2017); IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix, 2017, Rapport sur les Déplacements, Région de l'Extrême-Nord Cameroun, Round 8, available at https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B3CEVcVlpFxOWjZyY292SjVXMUk/view (accessed August 22, 2017); Global Initiative against Transnational Organized Crime, Smuggled Futures: The Dangerous Path of the Migrant from Africa to Europe, 2014, available at http://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/2014-crime.pdf (accessed August 22, 2017); The Regional Mixed Migration Secretariat (RMMS), Going West: Contemporary

- Mixed Migration Trends from the Horn of Africa to Libya & Europe, 2014, available at www.regionalmms.org/images/ResearchInitiatives/Going_West_migration_trends_Libya_Europe_final.pdf (accessed August 22, 2017); A. Betts, Survival Migration: Failed Governance and the Crisis of Displacement (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2013).
- 37. IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix, *Libya's Migrant Report*, Round 10, April–May 2017, p. 16, available at www.globaldtm.info/libya (accessed August 21, 2017). This data present an analysis into DTM's Flow Monitoring surveys carried out with 1215 migrants across 20 regions (see p. 6 of the report).
- 38. UNHCR, Mixed Migration Trends in Libya: Changing Dynamics and Protection Challenges, pp. 64–67. This report's findings are based on qualitative data collected in Libya, Tunisia, Algeria, Italy, Niger, Chad and Italy. In Libya, the research team conducted 72 interviews with key informants and 140 with refugees and migrants in eight hotspots in the south of the country and in the capital Tripoli. Another 74 interviews were conducted with key informants, refugees and migrants in Algeria, Niger, Chad, and Italy.
- 39. Remark: This was a multiple answer question, where respondents could name as many issues faced in their country of origin as they wished.
- 40. UNHCR, Mixed Migration Trends in Libya: Changing Dynamics and Protection Challenges, p. 65.
- 41. For instance: Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) Sharaka Program; Dutch Program Strengthening the Palestinian Prosecution Service; United States Agency for International Development (USAID) through the Netham Project; European Commission Technical Assistance Office for the West Bank and Gaza, Empowering the Palestinian Judicial System "Seyada I" and "Seyada II" Program; Japan through UNDP.
- 42. See also Julia Rutz, The Framework of the Right to Defence in Palestine: Legal Rationale and Practical Implementation, *International Criminal Law Review* 14 (2014): 1150–1176.
- 43. Article 12 Basic Law guarantees the arrestee-long before charges are filed-the opportunity to contact a lawyer, stating in sentence 3: "Every arrested or detained person ... shall have the right to contact a lawyer"; Article 244 Palestinian Criminal Code foresees free legal assistance for felony cases, etc.
- 44. Julia Rutz, The Framework of the Right to Defence in Palestine: Legal Rationale and Practical Implementation, International Criminal Law Review 14 (2014): 1150–1176. See also ICHR, The Status of Human Rights in Palestine, The Seventeenth Annual Report Executive Summary, 1 January–31 December 2011, recommendation number 5.4, p. 40.

- 45. For further details, see note 37.
- 46. In 2015, there were 2793 associations registered with the Ministry of Interior, see http://www.icnl.org/research/monitor/palestine.html (accessed August 15, 2017).
- 47. The Palestinian Center for Policy and Survey Research is an independent non-profit institution. It conducts the regular "Palestinian Public Opinion Poll" by asking between 1200 and 1270 adults per survey, selected by a three stages sampling process. The work is conducted in cooperation with the German Konrad Adenauer Foundation; available under www.pcpsr.org/en/node/154 (accessed August 14, 2017).
- 48. UNHCR (2017), Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2016, http://www.unhcr.org/5943e8a34.pdf.
- 49. UNRWA (2017), Registered refugees as of January 1, 2017 per region, https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/content/resources/unrwa_in_figures_2017_english.pdf.
- 50. BADIL—Resource Center for Residency and Refugee Rights—is an independent, human rights non-profit organization committed to protect and promote the rights of Palestinian refugees and internally displaced persons, http://www.badil.org/en/about-us.html (accessed October 1, 2017).
- 51. BADIL, Survey 2013–2015, pages 10, 13, and 17.
- 52. BADIL, Survey 2013–2015, page xiv; PLO (Palestine Liberation Organization), PA (Palestinian Authority).
- 53. UNRWA (2017), Annual Operational Report 2016: For the reporting period, January 1–December 31, 2016.
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. This was also the first conclusion of the Valletta Summit. Leaders participating in the summit adopted a political declaration and an action plan designed to address the root causes of irregular migration and forced displacement as number 1 out of 5 numbers of the action plan. See Council of Europe, *Valletta Summit on Migration*, 11-12/11/2015, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/meetings/international-summit/2015/11/11-12/ (accessed August 21, 2017).
- 56. Gerd Müller, German Development Minister, in: BMZ, *Helping Refugees to Build a Future*, p. 15.

Check for updates

CHAPTER 6

Intervention and Policy in the Mediterranean Refugee Crisis

Nur Koprulu

Introduction

The refugee crisis in the Mediterranean following the war in Syria is today regarded as the biggest influx of refugees that the international system has faced since the end of World War II (WWII). The Arab Spring engulfed most of the Arab countries in the Middle East and North Africa beginning in 2011. After first erupting in Tunisia, the social uprisings spread to Egypt, Syria, Libya, Jordan, Morocco, Bahrain and also Yemen. The uprisings found particular resonance in Syria, where public protests and the involvement of external actors have divided the country. An estimated 9 million Syrians have fled their homes since the outbreak of civil war in March 2011, taking refuge in neighbouring countries or being internally displaced. According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), about 5,163,650 million have fled to the neighbouring countries of Turkey, Lebanon, Jordan and Iraq, while 6.5 million are internally displaced. Moreover, nearly 450 thousand Syrians have declared asylum in European countries, with a

Department of Political Science and Faculty of Economics and Administrative Sciences, Near East University, Mersin, Turkey

N. Koprulu (\boxtimes)

small number offered resettlement by countries such as Germany and Sweden (EU 2014).

As far as the Syrian refugees are considered, the question of human security needs to be analysed with the dramatic increase in the number of refugees migrating to neighbouring as well as European countries. Thus, this chapter aims to explore the impact of the crisis in Syria, as well as its spillover effects on the neighbouring countries. Within this context, this section attempts to shed light on the limits of the international community's capacity, such as the ability of the United Nations (UN) and the European Union (EU) to tackle this humanitarian issue, with reference to the impact of the Mediterranean crisis.

Given the increased migration throughout the Mediterranean region, this chapter aims to discuss to what extent humanitarian intervention and the responsibility to protect (RtoP) civilians are effective instruments for rebuilding post-conflict situations. At this point, the legal/humanitarian dilemma over either "the right to intervene" or "the responsibility to protect" comes to the fore. Although the international order mostly agrees to maintain the principle of non-intervention and to respect states' right to sovereignty, this principle might preclude international actors from preventing major humanitarian crises, as in the case of Syria since 2011. The phenomenon of humanitarian intervention and the responsibility to protect are thus explicitly linked to the regulation of mass human migration.

Within this framework, the failure of the Dublin Agreement suggests a critical moment in the processes of European integration, as well as common foreign and security policy formation, and will help us to shed light on how the EU and other international actors have experience challenges during this unpredicted human right crisis.

THE CRISIS IN THE MEDITERRANEAN: REGIONAL IMPLICATIONS

Europe, today, is experiencing one of the most significant influxes of migrants and asylum seekers since the end of the World War II. Huge numbers of Syrians have fled around the Middle East and North Africa, and some have tried to find ways to reach Europe. It is estimated that more than a million migrants and refugees crossed into Europe in 2016 alone. The vast majority of these came from Syria, Iraq and Afghanistan.² The International Organization for Migration (IOM) estimates that 3770 people drowned or went missing crossing the Mediterranean to

Greece or Italy in unsafe boats in 2015.³ According to UNCHR data, 310,000 people arrived in Italy and Greece in 2015.⁴

According to the UNHCR, there are nearly 2 million refugees in Turkey in 2016, while the Turkish Prime Ministry announced that Turkey currently hosts more than that number of refugees.⁵ Lebanon and Jordan are also currently hosting enormous numbers of Syrian refugees. For instance, 23% of Jordan's overall population consists of refugees (Palestinians represent by far the largest group of refugees in the country); it has the highest ratio of refugees per capita of any country in the world today.

Since the beginning of 2015, hundreds of thousands of refugees have made their way into Europe through Turkey, crossing the Mediterranean then travelling northwards through south-eastern Europe.⁶ 10,000 refugees enter Serbia and 7000 enter Macedonia on a daily basis, and the Balkan countries have become buffer zones for refugees seeking to enter the countries to the north.⁷

The number of migrants missing in the Mediterranean is far beyond the number relocated to EU member states. The number of people who lost their lives in the Mediterranean was 3770 in 2015, compared to over 5395 migrants who lost their lives around the world. For instance, in Lebanon refugees represent 20% of the total population. As of 19 February 2016, 411 migrants had gone tragically missing. In contrast, the relocation figures lag far behind the promised scheme. As USAK reports, "as of 7 March 2016, 338 (out of 39,600) relocated from Italy and 534 (out of 66,400) relocated from Greece as part of the implementation of the Emergency Relocation Mechanism, which indeed foresees the relocation of 160,000 people".

SYRIAN REFUGEES IN TURKEY

From the outbreak of the uprisings in Syria, Turkey implemented "an open door policy" for displaced Syrians. The total number of people who entered the country was 3,106,932 as of 4 September 2017. At the beginning of the war in Syria, Turkey hosted the refugees in the camps, where health services, direct aid and education were provided. However, today only 10% of these refugees can be found in the 22 camps, while the rest are scattered around the country. As International Crisis Group put forward; "A challenge started as 'guests' being housed in camps and given emergency help in 2011 has turned into 2.75 million Syrians under 'temporary protection', 90 percent of them settled around the country". Turkey has become the main country hosting a huge number of Syrian refugees. Turkey's President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan welcomed the refugees and stated that:

We are a nation that has the consciousness of ensar (who help fleeing Muslims from Mecca to Medina). We see all our siblings coming to our country as muhacir (who had to move from Mecca to Medina) and convivially welcome them. We open our homes to them, share our bread. Today there are around two million siblings within our borders who fled from ... Syria and Iraq. ... Two million here, 130,000 in the whole of Europe. Where is [your commitment] to human rights, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights?11

With the influx of large numbers of Syrian refugees across the borders of Turkey, there is an increase in Turkish people's perception of societal and economic security rooted in "the misconception that Syrian refugees are violent and inclined to criminality" and can steel Turkish people's jobs. It is apparent that Turkey's policy of "temporary protection" is not viable and sustainable due to the current situation in the country as well as the enduring war in Syria. 12

Turkey had received 455 million dollars from international donors and spent more than 8 billion dollars on refugees as of February 2016. The first arrivals on Turkish territory were Sunni Syrians, as well as ethnic Turkmens and Alawites. 13 Later, Turkey started to host Yazidis, Christians and Kurds from northern Iraq. In particular, the Kurdish population from Iraq came to Turkey after the Islamic State in Syria and Iraq's (ISIS) capture of Mosul in 2014.

Turkey has attempted to integrate Syrian refugees into the formal labour market, and as of January 2016, the government had begun to grant work permits as a key move allowing Syrians to build a more prosperous life within the country.

The EU recently approved 3.3 billion Euros in funding to help Turkey cope with the huge number of refugees coming from Syria. European Council President Donald Tusk indicated that "it is up to Turkey to decide how to reduce the flow to Europe, but that it could be time to turn back migrant boats trying to reach Greece". 14 EU data from 2014 show that 23% of asylum claims from migrants whose applications originated in Turkey were deemed well-founded. 15

THE EU'S RESPONSE

Following the outbreak of the Arab uprisings and other critical events affecting the southern Mediterranean, the European Commission declared a revised framework of the EU's migration policy. Within this

framework, promoting the international protection and enhancing the external dimension of *asylum* became an important objective, among others including better organizing legal migration, preventing irregular migration and promoting development. Respect for human rights is supposed to be a cross-cutting priority for the external migration policy frame. The EU also declared its intention to promote "mutually beneficial" partnerships with third countries and thereby to serve as an example of international cooperation in a balanced and comprehensive manner.¹⁶

Under an EU rule known as the Dublin Regulation, refugees are required to claim asylum in the member state in which they first arrive. But as recently reported by the BBC, some member states like Greece, Italy and Croatia have been allowing people to pass through—often via the passport-free Schengen zone—to countries farther north.¹⁷ And those countries are often failing to send migrants back. Germany, for instance, received more than 1.1 million asylum seekers in 2015, which is the highest number in the Union so far. In Hungary, Croatia, Austria and Serbia, there are also thousands of people seeking asylum.

However, with the crisis running high, the main challenge for the EU remains its capacity for implementation, i.e. the considerable gap between rhetoric and practice. The EU has been widely criticized for implementing one-sided policies inconsistent with its rhetoric of fairness. Page 18 On 25 August 2015, François Crépeau, the UN Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants, stressed, "Let's not pretend that what the EU and its member states are doing is working". This criticism was brought into sharp focus on 2 September 2015, when the body of Aylan Kurdi, a three-year-old boy, washed up on Turkey's Mediterranean shore and became an international symbol of the Syrian refugee crisis. This tragic incident led the commission to deliver a new "comprehensive" package of proposals, primarily including a revised relocation scheme to help Greece and Italy deal with the influx of refugees.

As Rebecca Bryant observed at the time, "the EU is on the brink of making a ...costly mistake for the sake of domestic expediency", continuing that "rather than shutting down migrant pathways, the EU should provide safe routes to Europe while obligating members to fulfil increased resettlement obligations".²⁰

The EU has been struggling to harmonize its asylum policy. In the EU, an area of open borders and freedom of movement, countries share the same fundamental values and states need to take a joint approach

to guaranteeing high standards of protection for refugees. With this in mind, EU states have been committed to establishing a Common European Asylum System (CEAS) since 1999, and to improving the current legislative framework. Between 1999 and 2005, several legislative measures harmonizing common minimum standards for asylum were adopted.²¹ The strengthening of financial solidarity with the creation of the European Refugee Fund was also a part of this strategy. In addition, in 2001, the Temporary Protection Directive allowed for a common EU response to a mass influx of displaced persons unable to return to their country of origin.²²

As revealed through the crisis in the Mediterranean, the EU's agenda is occupied with the issue of how to share the refugee burden and is split over how to tackle the crisis. The EU interior ministers approved a controversial plan to relocate 120,000 migrants across the continent over the next two years, with binding quotas. However, Romania, the Czech Republic, Slovakia and Hungary have opposed the scheme, and Hungary, Croatia and Slovenia closed their borders to refugees coming from Serbia. The Polish government declared that Poland would not participate in the reallocation scheme, and Bulgaria built fences along its borders to avoid the influx of migrants.²³ EU member states thereby came to rely on neighbouring Turkey to relieve its burden, and contributed 3 billion Euros to help Turkey cope with its millions of refugees, and to convince it to help prevent these refugees from reaching EU member states.

THE CONCEPT OF HUMAN SECURITY AND RESPONSIBILITY TO PROTECT (RTOP): IS THERE A UNIVERSAL PERSPECTIVE?

The concept of human security was established in 1994 in the UNDP's Global Human Development Report (HDR), which was also adopted at the 66th UN General Assembly (UNGA) session in 2012.²⁴ The HDR rested the concept of human security on two main pillars that distinguished it from physical security, i.e. freedom from fear and freedom from want.²⁵ What makes this different from the orthodox definition of security is that people have "the right to live in freedom and dignity, free from poverty and despair ... with an equal opportunity to enjoy all their rights and fully develop their human potential".²⁶

Thus, the goal of human security, in the final report *Human Security Now*, was defined as:

to protect the vital core of all human lives in ways that enhance human freedoms and human fulfilment. Human security means protecting fundamental freedoms – freedoms that are the essence of life. It means protecting people from critical (severe) and pervasive (widespread) threats and situations. It means using processes that build on people's strengths and aspirations. It means creating political, social, environmental, economic, military and cultural systems that together give people the building blocks of survival, livelihood and dignity.²⁷

As also indicated in the Introduction of this book, "Human security in its broadest sense, embraces far more than the absence of violent conflict. It encompasses human rights, good governance, access to education and health care and ensuring that everyone has opportunities and choices to fulfill his or her potential".²⁸

The crisis in Syria has posed a threat to regional and international peace and security since its eruption in 2011. Although the popular protests were dispersed all over the region, the crash of upheavals differed from country to country. For instance, the course of events resulted in human rights violations and brought questions over humanitarian intervention and the RtoP for the cases of Libya and Syria. Both cases exhibited similarities in terms of human rights violations and the threat represented to international peace and security, but the responses of the international community were divergent. The UNGA condemned the actions of the Assad regime in Syria by passing various resolutions articulating that these were a violation of human rights; in contrast, on several occasions, the UNSC failed to adopt resolutions that included sanctions against the Syrian government.

The concept of RtoP is regarded as a *developing norm* of international law, which dates back to UNSC Resolution 1674, adopted in 2005. Resolution 1674

Reaffirms the provisions of paragraphs 138 and 139 of the 2005 World Summit Outcome Document regarding the responsibility to protect populations from genocide, war crimes, ethnic cleansing and crimes against humanity; ... [and] Emphasizes in this context the responsibility of States to comply with their relevant obligations to end impunity and to prosecute those responsible for war crimes, genocide, crimes against humanity and serious violations of international humanitarian law, while recognizing, for States in or recovering from armed conflict, the need to restore or build independent national judicial systems and institutions.²⁹

THE IDEA OF COLLECTIVE SECURITY UNDER THE UN CHARTER AND ITS CRITIQUES

The UN Organization was established in October 1945, following World War II, with the aim of maintaining peace and security, promoting human rights and self-determination, as well as fostering sociocultural and economic cooperation among its members. The drafting process of the UN Charter—which is the constituent document of the Organization and also regarded as one of the main sources of international law—began before the end of the WWII; it initially had 50 signatory countries. During the post-Cold War era, questions over the effectiveness and the ability of the UN to respond to human rights crises and international conflicts have resurfaced due to the increased number of civil and ethnic conflicts at the domestic or regional level where the jurisdiction of the UN is severely limited. As some scholars argue, the UN is a wartime cooperation that became a peacetime institution with the end of WWII, where the winning powers of the international system have secured a permanent seat and veto rights in the UN Security Council (UNSC).

The Security Council is the ultimate decision-making body of the UN, responding to issues related to international peace and security (Article 24). As is also stated in Article 25 of the UN Charter, the decisions of the UNSC are binding on all member states: "The Members of the United Nations agree to accept and carry out the decisions of the Security Council in accordance with the present Charter" (UN Charter, Article 25).

The UN is an intergovernmental organization that generally aims to solve interstate problems, rather than intrastate. As stated in Article 2, "All the states are equal in their sovereign rights" and "Nothing contained in the present Charter shall authorize the United Nations to intervene in matters which are essentially within the domestic jurisdiction of any state or shall require the Members to submit such matters to settlement under the present Charter; but this principle shall not prejudice the application of enforcement measures under Chapter VII". The UN endorses and affirms the principle of non-intervention into the domestic jurisdiction of member states; in contrast, under Chapter VII, it legitimizes—under certain circumstances—intervention (through sanctions) into the internal affairs of states. The main article that authorizes the UNSC to impose sanctions and use force is Article 39, which stipulates that "The Security Council shall determine the existence of any threat to the peace, breach of the peace, or act of aggression and shall make

recommendations, or decide what measures shall be taken in accordance with Articles 41 and 42, to maintain or restore international peace and security". Thus, it is the UNSC, which can decide if there is a threat to peace or aggression, and to take necessary measures to end the threat to peace and security. If Article 39 is invoked, then the SC can take immediate action under Article 41:

The Security Council may decide what measures not involving the use of armed force are to be employed to give effect to its decisions, and it may call upon the Members of the United Nations to apply such measures. These may include complete or partial interruption of economic relations and of rail, sea, air, postal, telegraphic, radio, and other means of communication, and the severance of diplomatic relations.

In cases where Article 41 is not adequate, then the UNSC can use its means under Article 42:

Should the Security Council consider that measures provided for in Article 41 would be inadequate or have proved to be inadequate, it may take such action by air, sea, or land forces as may be necessary to maintain or restore international peace and security. Such action may include demonstrations, blockade, and other operations by air, sea, or land forces of Members of the United Nations.

During the Cold War, it was nearly impossible to take any resolution in the UNSC with respect to sanctions and maintaining collective peace and security due to bipolarity and confrontation among the two superpowers, the USA and USSR. Thus, in the history of the UN, there have been only two cases where the collective security system—as stated above—was enforced, i.e. the 1951–1953 Korean War and the 1990–1991 Gulf War following the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait. Given that the Soviet Union was absent during the Korean voting, some argue that the only real collective security decision was taken in the case of the 1990 Iraqi invasion of Kuwait.

In Resolution 688, the Security Council was:

Gravely concerned by the repression of the Iraqi civilian population in many parts of Iraq, including most recently in Kurdish-populated areas, which led to a massive flow of refugees towards and across international frontiers and to cross-border incursions which threaten international peace and security in the region.³⁰

THE LIMITS AND RESPONSES OF THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY REVISITED

Today, human security encompasses the security of people: their physical safety, their economic and social well-being, respect for their dignity and worth as human beings, and the protection of their human rights and fundamental freedoms. However, with the huge increase in migration across the Mediterranean Sea, the limitations and shortcomings of international actors/organizations such as the UN and the capability of the EU to overcome this humanitarian issue need to be re-evaluated.

Due to negative votes from two permanent members (the Russian Federation and China), the Security Council at various times has failed to adopt a resolution that would have imposed sanctions on the ruling regime in Syria. In terms of international response, the case of Syria needs to be analysed separately from the other countries engulfed by the uprisings since 2011. From the beginning of the crisis, Western countries have indicated that international intervention was not the preferred policy. This continues to be the case today, in spite of claims that Assad used chemical weapons in 2013. Intervening in Syria would not only mean meddling in the internal affairs of Syria, but could potentially extend the limits of military intervention and/or would have spillover effects into Lebanon, or even into Iran. Rather, the West's policy has been one of the avoiding military interventions/responsibilities in favour of attempting to find a diplomatic solution, including by organizing two conferences in Geneva. The nature of the Russian Federation's involvement in the Syrian conflict since 2015 has historical resemblances with Cold War politics, with Russia now wanting to become engaged in the sphere of influence of Western countries. This motive of Russia became apparent after NATO's direct intervention in Libya in 2011. At the same time, there is awareness among the international community that the unpredictability and fluidity of the regional balance of power in the wake of the Arab Spring may leave a vacuum that could be filled by radical Islamists, especially Salafi Jihadi groups. Thus, the UN in particular has opted to abandon the neutral role it had initially adopted in the wake of the uprisings and has given its tacit support, for example, to the 2013 deposing of Egypt's first elected president, Mohammad Mursi, the leader of Ikhwan (Muslim Brotherhood).

The UNSC failed to extend the mandate of the UN Supervision Mission in Syria (UNSMIS)—which would have threatened sanctions on

the country—with 11 yes votes in favour to 2 against (China, Russian Federation), with 2 abstentions (Pakistan and South Africa). The draft proposal would have extended the UNSMIS's mandate, which would have had the UNSC act under Chapter VII of the UN Charter to "demand verifiable compliance – within 10 days of the adoption – with its demands in previous resolutions that Syrian authorities pull back military concentrations from population centres and cease the use of heavy weaponry against them".³¹

In comparing the case of Syria with that of Libya in the wake of uprisings, one can easily see the divergent move of the international community, the UN in particular. The UN took two key resolutions in the case of Libya in 2011. First of all, the UNSC Resolution 1970 regarding the situation in Libya included:

Deploring what it called "the gross and systematic violation of human rights" in strife-torn Libya, the Security Council this evening demanded an end to the violence and decided to refer the situation to the International Criminal Court while imposing an arms embargo on the country and a travel ban and assets freeze on the family of Muammar Al-Qadhafi and certain Government officials ³²

Later, the Resolution 1973 called for:

Demanding an immediate ceasefire in Libya, including an end to the current attacks against civilians, which it said might constitute "crimes against humanity", the Security Council this evening imposed a ban on all flights in the country's airspace — a no-fly zone — and tightened sanctions on the Qadhafi regime and its supporters.³³

In the case of Syria, the UN was reluctant to take any resolution referring to either "the gross and systematic violation of human rights" and "imposing an arms embargo" nor declaring the situation in Syria as "crimes against humanity" that would empower the Security Council to impose a ban on all flights in the country's airspace—"a no-fly zone". The UNSC passed the Resolution 2042 in 2012 unanimously authorizing "a team of up to 30 unarmed military observers 'to liaise with the parties and to begin to report on the implementation of a full cessation of armed violence in all its forms by all parties". The Resolution also called "on the [Asad] Government to begin a pull-back of military forces from population centres and cease the use of heavy weaponry in those

areas", but didn't refer or mention sanctions against the Asad's Bath rule.³⁵ Lately, in 2015, the UNSC passed the Resolution 2249 "condemning terrorist attacks and calling on member states to act against the Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant" and failed to take "all necessary measures" invoking "Chapter VII of the UN charter which authorises military action to restore peace and security".³⁶

The case of Syria, the international community—precisely the UN—failed to put effective sanctions on Syrian government as compared to the case of Libya. The Russian and Chinese vetoes have blocked the UNSC decision-making at various times. One of the key aspects of being ineffective or reluctant to impose sanctions against Syria has been related to the spillover effects of the intervention to neighbouring countries, Iran and Lebanon as such. Moreover, the move of Russia being back to the international scene has radically shaped the newly allocated balance of power in the region and the world entirely—which was an issue that has begun to emerge by the events in Crimea in 2014.

Conclusion

As former UN High Commissioner for Refugees António Guterres (now the UN Secretary General) stated, the refugee crisis in the Mediterranean is "the biggest humanitarian crisis of our era" and "is a crisis of political will combined with lack of European unity that is resulting in management mayhem".³⁷ Until now, the overwhelming tendency has been that EU member states agree on the *security-driven measures* that need to be taken, focusing on border controls, return, readmission and a fight against human smuggling, instead of sharing responsibility and showing genuine solidarity in order to ensure full compliance with fundamental values and the principles of human rights and human security.

As marked by Guild, Costello, Garlick and Moreno-Lax, the EU is now at the edge of understanding that the Dublin system does not work.³⁸ New methods and approaches need to be developed. Today, refugees are forced into illegality, and the Mediterranean Sea has turned into a platform for smugglers preying on those with the aim of reaching Europe. Legally speaking, the problem of the refugee crisis in the Mediterranean has two fundamental aspects: the lack of safe and legal access (Schengen visa) to the EU, and reception problems and the uneven distribution of asylum seekers among EU member states.³⁹

The EU has developed three pillars that trace back to the Treaty of Maastricht (1991), and one of the crucial policy-making areas within this framework is the "Home and Justice Affair". In this respect, the Syrian refugee crisis in the Mediterranean today offers a litmus test for further European political and socio-economic integration. On the one hand, the EU has engaged in the process of social and political integration through deepening policies; the divergent ideas regarding foreign and security policy, as well as justice and home affairs, have now revealed heated debates on the other. EU member states need to formulate a new approach to establishing a common asylum policy and revise the Dublin Agreement, which will be a vital strategy to reinforce further attempts at European integration and social cohesion.

With regard to the UN, the organization has been deadlocked by the two permanent members' "no" votes, which ended up in blocking the decision-making. The UN-Arab League envoy Lakhdar Brahimi expressed his regret that "he had been unable to help the Syrian people" and stated that "Apologies once more that we haven't been able to help [the Syrian people] as much as they deserve, as much as we should have, and also to tell them that the tragedy in their country shall be solved... they have shown incredible resilience and dignity". ⁴⁰ Nevertheless, the UN aimed to solve the humanitarian crises through the method of meditation, as Hinnubush et al. put forward,

At Geneva I, the excluded parties— notably the regime, on the first level—did not prevent a useful agreement on the communiqué but did not agree on its details or implementation. Iran was the main issue in terms of inclusivity at the second level: at Geneva II, the secretarygeneral's invitation to Iran produced an immediate boycott by the opposition parties and so was immediately rescinded. At this stage, inclusivity remained an ideal beyond the reach of mediation. ⁴¹

Thus, neither Annan nor Brahimi was efficient in building bridges and activating the UN in mediating the crisis in Syria which has depicted the fact that the situation in and out of Syria after the influx of refugees and displacement of the people urgently required an effective measure and action by the international community, which needs to embrace principles of "responsibility to protect" or "responsibility while protecting".

Notes

- 1. "Syrian Regional Refugee Response", http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php.
- 2. "Why Is EU Struggling with Migrants and Asylum?", BBC News, March 3, 2016.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. S. Guild, C. Costello, M. Garlick and V. Moreno-Lax, "The 2015 Refugee Crisis in the European Union", CEPS Policy Brief, September 2015.
- 5. Fatma Yılmaz-Elmas, Mustafa Kutlay, Hamdi Fırat Büyük and Öznur Gümüş, "EU-Turkey Cooperation on 'Refugee Crisis': Is It on the Right Track?", International Strategic Research Organization, USAK Policy Brief, No. 22, Turkey, March 2016.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. "Missing Migrants Project", IOM, March 2, 2016, http://missingmigrants. iom.nt/mediterranean.
- 8. Fatma Yılmaz-Elmas et al., p. 8.
- 9. http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/country.php?id=224 (accessed September 4, 2017).
- 10. "Turkey's Refugee Crisis: The Politics of Permanence", International Crisis Group Europe Report, No. 241, November 30, 2016, p. 3.
- 11. Ibid., p. 11, emphasis added.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Kemal Kirişçi and Elizabeth Ferris, "Not Likely to Go Home: Syrian Refugees and the Challenges to Turkey—And the International Community", Turkey Project Policy Paper, Brookings Institute, No. 7, September 2015.
- 14. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-24583286.
- 15. "How Is the Migrant Crisis Diving EU Countries?", BBC News, March 4, 2016. Macedonia: More than 10,000 migrants are living in the camps.
- 16. http://www.usak.org.tr/_files/1032016184714-5FS55X2QCS.pdf.
- 17. "Why Is EU Struggling with Migrants and Asylum?", BBC News, March 3, 2016.
- 18. USAK Policy Relief.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. Rebecca Bryant, http://blogs.lse.
- 21. http://ec.europa.eu/dgs/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/asylum/ index en.htm.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Oscar A. Gomez and Des Gasper, United Nations Development Programme Human Development Report Office, 2013, http://hdr.undp. org/sites/default/files/human_security_guidance_note_r-nhdrs.pdf.

- 25. Ibid., p. 2.
- 26. UN General Assembly, 66th Session, A/RES/66/290, Follow-up to paragraph 143 on human security of the 2005 World Summit Outcome, 3 (a), http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/hsu%20documents/GA%20Resolutions.pdf.
- 27. "Human Security in Theory and Practice: An Overview of the Human Security Concept and the UN Trust Fund for Human Security", http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf.
- 28. Kofi Annan, Former Secretary General of the UN, 1997-2007.
- 29. http://www.responsibilitytoprotect.org/files/final%20poc%20resolution.pdf.
- 30. http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/688.
- 31. https://www.un.org/press/en/2012/sc10714.doc.htm.
- 32. https://www.un.org/press/en/2011/sc10187.doc.htm.
- 33. https://www.un.org/press/en/2011/sc10200.doc.htm.
- 34. http://www.un.org/press/en/2012/sc10609.doc.htm.
- 35. Ibid.
- "UN Approves Syria Resolution—What Does It Mean?", The Telegraph, November 21, 2015, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/ islamic-state/12010091/UN-approves-Syria-resolution-what-does-itmean.html.
- 37. USAK Policy Brief, p. 8, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/news/12790.
- 38. Elspeth Guild, Cathryn Costello, Madeline Garlick and Violeta Moreno-Lax, "The 2015 Refugee Crisis in the European Union", p. 2, https://www.ceps.eu/system/files/CEPS%20PB332%20Refugee%20Crisis%20in%20EU_0.pdf.
- 39. Ibid., p. 4.
- 40. http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/05/syria-peace-envoy-brahimi-2014513151918573244.html.
- 41. Raymond Hinnebusch et al., "Mediation in the Syrian Crisis: From Kofi Annan to Lakhdar Brahimi", https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/IPI-Rpt-Syrian-Crisis2.pdf.

Prescribing the Future of Human Security and Migration in MENA



CHAPTER 7

The Middle East: Syrian Refugees, Human Security and Insecurity in Jordan

Marion Boulby

Introduction

The Syrian civil war, now in its seventh year, has fuelled the worst migration crisis since World War II, an estimated 11 million displaced and 5 million of them across international boundaries mostly in the neighbouring states of Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan. Jordan alone houses an estimated 1.265 million Syrian refugees including only 657,000 registered and 100,000 trapped for a year now in a remote location near the Syrian border.¹

This chapter will focus on the challenges to human security faced by the estimated more than one million Syrian refugees currently residing in Jordan. Human security, according to the premise of this volume, prioritizes vulnerable individuals, against the post-World War II statist-realist paradigm of national security as predominant state powers have been increasingly challenged by a multitude of interstate and non-state actors—a process fuelled in the Middle East (as elsewhere) by globalization and forces for democratization. In the case of Jordan, it argues

Department of History, Trent University, Peterborough, ON, Canada

against the concept that migrants necessarily pose a threat to state security. To quote Hanlon and Christie, "although refugees and economic migrants are often perceived as contentious and seen as threats to state sovereignty, they are often the victims of oppressive national state policies that discriminate and condemn them to marginalized lives".²

In Jordan, regime policies, driven by national and international state security interests, have neglected the humanitarian responsibility to protect the human security of Syrian refugees. The regime has done so by constraining the influx of refugees, closing borders with Syria, limiting humanitarian aid, denying access to the labour force, health care and education, encampment, disencampment and forced repatriation. Jordan, a small, resource-poor country of 9.5 million has faced economic hardship with the influx of refugees. The kingdom has experienced an economic downturn in the wake of the war in Syria and border closures with Syria and Iraq which have crippled its export economy. High rates of unemployment, especially among youth, have fuelled the policy of preventing most Syrians from working legally. The Jordan Compact, a World Bank initiative agreed at a major donor conference in February 2016 secured 1.7 billion in loans grants and pledges in return for Jordan opening up its labour market to Syrian refugees. Its success remains to be seen due both to the limitations of the Jordan Response Plan in helping refugees gain legal employment status and the apparent failure of some international donors to fulfil their pledges.³ US and EU policies towards Jordan have on the whole been supportive, yet their focus has been not so much on the plight of refugees but rather to maintain the kingdom's stability and loyalty in a hostile Middle East plagued by the Syrian civil war and the machinations of ISIS.

REFUGEE POLICY: FAILED VESTIGE OF A POST-WAR SYSTEM

Jordan provides here a useful case study of the general failure of the post-World War II model of dealing with refugees "in the context of globalization, the massive volume of displaced people and the collapse of international cooperation."⁴

Today, the world has 60 million displaced persons and the Syrian refugees comprise the largest group in the world, 5 million displaced across international borders and 6.3 million others internally displaced.⁵

Despite xenophobia in the EU about migrants from the Middle East and North Africa, the majority of Syrians who have sought refuge outside their country have done so not in Europe but in neighbouring Middle Eastern states of Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan.

In each of these states, they have encountered serious challenges to their human security whether in urban centres or encampments or sealed in a no man's land between Syrian and Jordanian borders. The security of Syrian refugees has been variously threatened by host state policies of encampment and disencampment, forced repatriation, closing of borders, denial of access to the labour force, poverty and lack of integration in society. The role of the USA and the EU has been primarily to support the status quo with financial assistance and in the EU case, with the primary goal of containing the Syrian refugee crisis outside of Europe. International policy towards refugees is premised on the same logic that has characterized refugee policy since the 1950s. According to this, host states welcome the displaced as long as they receive funding and commitment from wealthy states. The underlying idea is that when the relationship between a state and its citizens breaks down, another state or the international community will act as surrogate. This system has, according to Betts and Collier, broken down in the face of today's refugee policy which is a failed vestige of the post-war international system.⁶

The extent of the crisis has caused donor states to pressure Middle Eastern states to work towards permanent integration of refugees which the regimes, including Jordan, do not want. The perception of the regime and many Jordanians is that refugees constitute a major economic burden to society and hence should be denied access to the labour market and health and welfare support. While the Jordan Compact of 2016 has made some progress towards remedying this perception it has not, as will be discussed below, had significant impact on the labour market dye to government policies.

Alternative approaches to refugee policy are suggested below. First, however, it is necessary to review the plight of Syrian refugees in Jordan.

THE BERM

At the time of writing, an estimated 75,000 people, mostly women and children,⁷ are stranded in the border area just inside Jordanian territory know as the "Berm" where earthen mounds (or berms) mark the northern border with Syria. On 21 June 2016, a suicide bomb attack killed seven border guards at the remote Al Rukhbam refugee camp near the Syria–Iraq–Jordan tri-border area. Jordan reacted by closing the border.

Since then, the border has remained closed. The kingdom has denied the trapped refugees entry on the basis that many are from northern Syria, an area that was formerly controlled by ISIL.⁸

Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch have called for immediate action to allow their entry to the kingdom with UNHCR spokesperson Melissa Fleming documenting harsh conditions with "elderly people, the sick or wounded, children, women and others, women giving birth in unsanitary conditions, gastroenteritis, scabies, acute malnutrition among children ...".

International agencies have struggled to provide aid to the off-limits area. UN agencies agreed last year to an aid system that handed much of the control over humanitarian assistance to Jordan's military and a Jordanian contractor and some Syrian fighters. The humanitarian response has not been satisfactory. "Periodically the Jordanian government has used cranes to drop shipments of aid over the earthen wall demarcating the border." Living conditions at the makeshift camps known as Rukban and Hadalat are extremely poor with no sanitation, running water, electricity or health care. In one section of Hadalat, an estimated 4000 people are living solely on water and flour according to UN deputy spokesman Farhan Haq. The UN has voiced concern over the fate of these refugees since airstrikes have been reported in the area. Some people are reported to have been trying to leave the area risking "further danger and deprivation in an inhospitable desert location."

The UN is calling on all parties including Jordan to take all necessary steps for the protection of the Syrian refugees. The UN agencies in Jordan stand ready to provide protection and life-saving assistance as needed if they can reach an agreement with the kingdom. King Abdullah II has asserted that there are "elements" of so-called Islamic State among these refugees. He said to the BBC "If you want to take the moral high ground on the issue we will get them all to an airbase and we're more than happy to relocate them to your country". 16

Jordan is an appealing target for ISIS because it has been a key contributor to the US-led coalition against it. The kingdom's F-16s fly missions as part of Operation Inherent Resolve in Syria and Iraq. It also attracts ISIS' attention because of its pro-Western stance and its 1994 Peace Treaty with Israel.

SYRIAN REFUGEES, HUMAN SECURITY AND INSECURITY

Jordan has been accepting Syrian refugees since 2011. Jordan is not a signatory to the 1951 Geneva Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and has classified Syrians under its domestic law as foreign visitors or guests. Thus, Jordanian law does not address refugees directly. ¹⁷ According to the Memorandum of Understanding of 1998 between Jordan and the UNHCR, Jordan recognizes UNHCR's mandate to determine refugee status and pledges to respect the principle of non-refoulement, regardless of the legal status of refugees or their way of entry. ^{18,19}

From 2011 to 2013, Jordan allowed Syrian refugees to cross the border, providing they had valid passports.²⁰ Over 661,000 Syrians are currently registered with the UNHCR although it is believed that the real number of refugees is closer to 1.3 million.²¹ The reason for this is that Jordanian policies have made it extremely difficult to acquire this status since 2014 as will be discussed below.

Jordan was widely praised in the international community for its open-door policy. The large influx of Syrian refugees to Jordan is explained by a variety of pull factors including kinship and friendship ties, and "the historically tight cultural and geographical connection between the two states".²²

Nonetheless, by the autumn of 2014, the Jordanian government's attitude towards refugees underwent some "worrying changes". Overall, these changes circumscribed the freedom of movement of refugees, limited their access to the labour market and basic services, and in some cases involved refoulement to Syria. 24

The Jordanian regime had initially opposed encampment. But the large influx of refugees, among a number of factors to be discussed below, motivated the government to open Zataari camp, the largest refugee camp in the world with 80,000 inhabitants, in northern Jordan in July 2012 and Azraq camp in 2014.²⁵ Since 2014, the government has openly pursued a policy of curtailing the growing urban refugee community. Of the official UNHCR total of over 620,000 refugees, only fewer than 10% live in five official camps.²⁶ In the north, the governorates of Amman, Irbid, Mafraq and Zarqa host more than 70% of the registered refugees outside camps.²⁷ An estimated 93% of Syrian refugees in these urban areas live under the poverty line.²⁸ Some 20% of these live in substandard accommodation such as garages chicken houses and tents.²⁹

In addition, a smaller number of refugees live in informal tented settlements (ITS) throughout the country often lacking basic services such as health, education, water and food.³⁰

Since the second half of 2014 life has become even more difficult for refugees in and outside of camps. In urban areas, the government has progressively restrained Syrians' freedom of movement. Refugees had been able to register with UNHCR no matter the state of their documentation. In July 2014, the Jordanian government instructed UNHCR to stop issuing Asylum Seeker Certificates to refugees who had left one of the camps without proper documentation. Without a valid ASC, refugees cannot access UNHCR and its implementing partners' services such as cash and food.³¹ The ASC is essential for obtaining a Ministry of Interior Service Card for refugee access to public health care. Syrians with legal residency and valid passports can obtain work permits only if the prospective employer pays a fee and shows that the job requires skills not to be found among Jordanians.³² According to a UNHCR survey, only 1% of visited refugee households had a family member with a work permit in Jordan.³³ Syrians found by the Ministry of Labour to be working without permits were forcibly relocated to Zataari camp.³⁴

Humanitarian organizations also reported a growing number of ITS evictions. In June 2014, 1300 Syrians living in an ITS near Amman were forcibly evicted and sent to Azraq camp.³⁵

Meanwhile, the government "Bail out System" meant that only those with capital and Jordanian connections could leave the camps.³⁶ The formal bail out requires a Jordanian sponsor, ostensibly over 35, married, with no police record and a direct family relation. The bail out process had been introduced with the institution of Zataari camp in 2012 but after 2014, there was a stiffening of procedure and proper bailout documentation became difficult to obtain.³⁷ Since February 2015, Jordan has required that all Syrians obtain new service cards. According to an HRW report of April 2016, "Such cards are virtually unobtainable for tens of thousands of Syrians who left refugee camps without first being 'bailed out' of the camps by a guarantor. As of April 2016 about 200,000 Syrians outside refugee camps still did not have the new cards and humanitarian agencies estimate tens of thousands of them may be ineligible to apply". 38 There is evidence that a number of Syrians found in urban areas without proper bail out documentation were forcibly returned to Syria.³⁹ Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch have also reported hundreds of cases of refoulement of Syrian refugees including children in overt violation of international law.⁴⁰

CHILD AND WOMEN REFUGEES

Children and women are among the most vulnerable people on this planet as the case of Syrian refugees in Jordan exemplifies.

Today, Syrian children in Jordan face a bleak educational present and an uncertain future. UNICEF estimates that nearly one-third (212,000) of Syrian refugees in Jordan are school-aged children while only 80,000 of them are in school.⁴¹ The Jordanian government has taken some measures since 2011 to accommodate an estimated 226,000 out of 660,000 refugees registered with UNHCR aged 5-17. The measures have included hiring new teachers and having two shifts of nearly one hundred primary schools, yet tens of thousands remain outside the classroom. There are numerous barriers preventing Syrian child refugees from going to school: economic limitations of the Jordanian educational system, Jordanian refugee registration policies and certification and documentary requirements, poverty and work restriction, child labour and child marriage among them.

Human Rights Watch has called for the removal of existing policies that prevent boys and girls from going to school.⁴² Registration policies that require children to obtain identification documents or "service cards" may have prevented thousands form attending school because such cards are virtually unobtainable for tens of thousands who left refugee camps without being "bailed out". For older children, the requirement by some school directors that they produce Syrian education certificates has ruled out school attendance as many families fled Syria under the pressure of fighting without all documents. Furthermore, the education ministry bars students from attending who are three years of age or more over their grade level.43

Considering that nearly 70% of Syrian refugees are living under the poverty line, it is not surprising that poverty and work restrictions are major barriers to education. A 2015 UN assessment found 97% of Syrian children are at risk of not attending school because of poverty. 44 For example, although public schools are free to Syrians in Jordan, families are often unable to pay transportation costs (there are no school buses in Jordan). Human rights organizations have also highlighted the prevalence of child labour with the number of refugee child labourers doubling between 2014 and 2015 up to 60,000.45 The impact on school attendance is exacerbated by state policies that stop Syrian refugees from working so that in debt, lacking adequate humanitarian support, at risk of arrest for working, around 60% of Syrian families rely on money earned by their children who are forced to drop out of school.⁴⁶

Child labour is widespread among Syrian refugees in Jordan and elsewhere. More than one-quarter of Syrian household in Jordan rely on children as their major breadwinners. A substantial number of children are working in hazardous conditions such as manufacturing or construction in violation of international standards. All children interviewed in a recent HRW study "descried work that violated international law and Jordanian labour laws". An ILO survey discovered that most children working in host communities work six to seven days a week and earn between \$4 and \$7 per day.

Finally, child marriages for Syrian girls aged 13 to 17 are on the rise in Jordan. Figures from Jordan's 2015 census document an increase in child brides increased to 44% of all marriages that year, compared to 33% in 2010.⁴⁹ The major push factor behind child marriages is the effort by families to ease their financial burdens. According to the Chief Islamic Justice Department of around 500 Syrians who marry each month, 150 are under the age of 18.⁵⁰ Most child brides leave school (if they are attending) and few return. Many of the brides suffer physical and psychological abuse. Hussein Khuzai, a professor of sociology at Al Balqa Applied University said, in an interview with the *Jordan Times*

We live in a patriarchal society where women are not usually listened to, unfortunately. Early marriage is on the rise among Syrians and parents seem to be OK with it as they believe when their daughters get married they will have fewer financial problems and burdens. There is a need for greater awareness and radical social change to put an end to this practice. Those young girls who get married do not have a say and will not have a future because of their parents' decisions.⁵¹

THE JORDAN COMPACT

However, on a more optimistic note, a number of policy and legislative reforms have recently been made concerning the employment of Syrian refugees. On 4 February 2016, the UK, Germany Kuwait, Norway and the United Nations hosted a Syria Donor conference in London where members of the international community pledged support for Syria and the region conditional on Jordan issuing 200,000 work permits for Syrian refugees. Jordan received pledges of \$1.7 billion for its national Syrian refugee response plan.⁵² According to the plan, known as the Jordan Compact, Jordan agreed to allow Syrians into selected

occupations of the labour market in return for improved Jordanian access to the EU market, soft loans and increased foreign investment in the country. According to government statistics, the number of refugees with work permits increased from \$4000 to around 40,000 between December 2015 and December 2016.⁵³ Until the target of 200,000 work permits is reached, businesses in 18 special economic zones (SEZs) can unlock preferential trading access with the EU by employing Syrians as 15% of the work force in the first two years and 25% thereafter.⁵⁴ By March of this year, Jordan had secured \$923.6 million in funding, including \$147 million in World Bank loans and a December 2016 cash transfer from the USA for one-half billion dollars.⁵⁵ The hoped-for donor pledges have not materialized according to the Jordanian government. Although work permits were made widely available to Syrians starting from April 2016 to February 2017, only \$38,516 permits had been issued according to the Jordanian Ministry of Labour. The Jordan Compact had been welcomed by the international community as taking a refreshing perspective on refugees, which instead of viewing the refugees as a burden that could only be alleviated by humanitarian aid it described them as presenting new economic opportunities for the kingdom. The Jordanian government in its executive summary of the 2016–2019 Jordan Response Plan stated "it is a three year plan that seeks to address the needs and vulnerabilities of Syrian refugees and Jordanian people, communities and institutions affected by the crisis". 56

Indeed, the Jordan Pact represents the sort of innovative strategy suggested by Alexander Betts and Paul Collier in their article "Help Refugees Help Themselves: Let Displaced Syrians Join the Labour Market". They propose that a reconsidered refugee policy would integrate Syrian refugees into specially created economic zones offering them employment and autonomy, incubating businesses in preparation for the end of the Syrian civil war and assisting Jordan with its desire for industrial development and transition to a manufacturing economy.⁵⁷

Unfortunately, the Jordan Compact has not produced the hoped-for results. One factor in this is of course the lack of donor funds. In January 2017, Robert Jenkins, UNICEF's chief representative in Jordan appealed for \$4.65 billion to meet the needs of Syrian refugees and host communities in neighbouring countries. By April, only \$433 million (9%) had been received.⁵⁸

Also as noted by Frank Hagemann of the ILO,

work permits have been at the centre of the policy debate on the Syrian refugee crisis in Jordan, following a commitment by the government of Jordan and the international community to join forces to create jobs for both Syrian refugees and Jordanians.

The number of work permits issued is often used as an indicator of how successful efforts have been in including more Syrian workers in the labour market. However, work permits can also be a deceptive indicator because they do not necessarily measure job creation but rather the legalization of employment. Indeed, the vast majority of work permits delivered so far have been to Syrian refugees who were already working. Secondly, obtaining a work permit is only the first step towards the formalization of Syrian refugee employment. It is not a guarantee of decent work.⁵⁹

Jordanian policies remain in place which deter Syrians from acquiring work permits. The government of Jordan as part of the Jordan Compact has amended work permit procedures and regulations and agreed to issue permits for Syrian refugees free of charge for a set time limit.⁶⁰ However, there remain numerous bureaucratic hurdles involved in acquiring a work permit. Some professions including medicine, teaching and engineering are completely off-limits for Syrians. Other permits are very difficult to obtain in practice as they involve complex and time-consuming bureaucracy. The procedure is so complex, time-consuming and frustrating that the Jordan INGO Forum published *The Work Permit Maze* which maps out the process that Shadi, a 36-year-old Syrian refugee living in Mafraq, married with three children and a qualified engineer goes through to obtain a job as a construction worker with his Jordanian neighbour. He is not allowed to be employed as an engineer as such positions are off-limits to Syrians.⁶¹

Another limitation of the Jordan Contract is its inattention to the constraints faced by Syrian refugee women. According to a forthcoming research report (September 2017) collaboratively conducted between the International Rescue Committee (IRC) and the Overseas Development Institute (ODI), "the Compact makes no mention of promoting gender equality in accessing the labour market not does it provide any guidelines on overcoming the barriers that may specifically hinder women's employment. Our analysis suggests these gendered barriers are sizeable". The forthcoming report notes that the major barrier to women's employment is duties at home caring for family and children. Finding home-based work would be an attractive option for some women and the report concludes that a network be established to assist them.

Having established that Jordanian government policy from 2014 has had a negative impact on the human security of Syrian refugees overall, it is now useful to examine the motivation behind these policies.

REGIME PERCEPTIONS AND MOTIVATIONS

The Jordanian regime's decision to limit incoming refugees, discourage their presence in urban areas and impose an encampment policy can be attributed to a number of interrelated factors: Jordanian, especially Transjordanian perceptions that the Syrian refugees were competing in the labour market and draining the economy, the state's desire to maintain stability and the incentive to give a higher international profile to Jordan's refugee "burden" and attract more donor funding (which it has so far achieved only to a limited extent). In the Executive Summary of the Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis 2016–2018, the kingdom, while praising the Jordan Compact cautioned

Although refugee inflows can present opportunities for important transformations, funding shortfalls have contributed to increased pressure on national services and infrastructure, thereby affecting Jordan's resilience. Overcrowded health centres and schools, overstretched, sanitation and municipal services, as well as pressures on the environment, labour and housing market have left Jordanians feeling increasingly disenfranchised and neglected.⁶³

Historically, the Hashemite monarchy has been bolstered by the tribal Transjordanian elite. The Tranjordanians have dominated the military, security and public services in general. They have been proportionately disadvantaged by King Abdullah's neoliberal economic reforms and privatization. There have been long-standing economic and political tensions between the Transjordanians and the Palestinian refugees many of whom have been in Jordan for generations, dominate the private sector and make up more than 50% of the population. Arab spring protests in Jordan (much less extensive than in other states) were diverse but primarily led by Transjordanians frustrated by inflation and stagnating wages. Between 2011 and 2013, there was an explosion of labour-related protests in Jordan. The Transjordanians are based primarily in northern rural regions of the country. For this reason, as the Syrian refugees are concentrated in the north, the economic burden, or rather *perceived* economic burden has fallen heavily on these Transjordanian and tribal

communities. As the regime relies heavily on the political support of the Transjordanians in order to maintain stability, encampment and labour policies were introduced to particularly benefit them. The confinement of lower class refugees to camps (most of them are unable to leave legally due to the Bail out System) successfully reduced the potential of labour market participants who could compete with Jordanian workers and push down wages, especially as Syrians were generally willing to work for lower wages and longer hours than Jordanians. Since the influx of Syrian refugees Jordan's medical, educational, water and sanitation systems have come under considerable strain with some Jordanians questioning the wisdom of continuing to accept refugees, "warning that resource, budget and demographic pressures may disrupt life in the kingdom for decades or more". 66

The perception that Syrians are causing economic crisis and stealing employment from Jordanians has been widespread.⁶⁷ The reality of this perception will be discussed below.

The Jordanians have been somewhat successful in raising funds for the support of refugees. When opening Zataari camp in 2012, Jordan made clear that running costs of \$500,000 per day would have to be carried by UNHCR.⁶⁸ Although there was a shortfall in UNHCR funding, it was the lowest of any other refugee-hosting state in the region.⁶⁹ The encampment policy has also served to bring a high profile to Jordan's refugee crisis and to attract donor funds.⁷⁰ Zataari camp has been a focus of NGO assistance and international attention even though it houses only 80,000 out of nearly one million refugees.

The Jordanians are a long-standing ally of the west. Today, major US economic and military aid has played an integral role in the state's survival since the 1950s. King Abdullah's recent pleas for support for the refugee crisis have been successfully met in the last year with increased US assistance.

THE US ROLE

Jordan plays a key role strategically for the USA. Its geopolitically challenging location is a major asset, making it attractive to donors. Its role as the lead Arab partner in the counter Islamic state coalition makes the regime's stability and security a priority for US policy. The US state department has emphasized the importance of Jordan's role noting the kingdom is a "lead Arab partner in the C-ISIL (counter Islamic state)

coalition and an active participant in the air campaign". Writing in January 2016, Captain Walter C. Hayes of the US Army expressed the concern that Jordan may be "in existential peril as a result of the Syrian conflict. It is an important ally with a questionable ability to absorb the over six hundred thousand Syrian refugees inside its borders. The regional crisis and a further influx of refugees into Jordan could destabilize that country permanently through a deterioration of its national identity". 71 He also noted that the kingdom sought, and has received, greater US involvement and support as the Jordanians "seek to limit integration of Syrian refugees into Jordanian society" and to "mitigate tensions with its society in order to preserve internal stability". 72 Hayes concludes with the recommendation "In devising a strategy to support the Jordanian state, the United States should first focus its attention on the Jordanian Bedouins to determine how the tribes perceive their own status in society and how they might support stability in Jordan in the face of a continuing refugee crisis". 73

There is no question that Jordan has received both greater US involvement and support. Total US aid to Jordan through FY 2015 amounted to approximately \$15.83 billion. On 3 February 2015, the Obama administration and the Jordanian government signed a non-binding three year memorandum of understanding (MOU) in which the USA pledged to provide the kingdom with \$1 billion annually in total US foreign assistance through 2017.⁷⁴ Further, in order to bolster Jordan's economy and military capability, the Administration and Congress have provided significant amount of foreign assistance to the kingdom in recent months. The FY 2016 Omnibus Appropriations Act provides "not less than" \$1.275 billion in bilateral economic and military aid for Jordan.

In terms of military involvement, the act also authorizes the use of Defense Department funding to "provide assistance to Jordan to enhance its borders". According to President Obama's last War Resolution report to Congress "at the request of the government of Jordan, US armed forces elements, including Patriot missile systems...deployed to Jordan to support the security of Jordan and promote regional stability". There are officially 2000 US military personnel in Jordan although "the precise details of US military presence are classified".

Indeed, according to at least one report, the enhancement of Jordan's borders will involve the building of a security wall. Obama administration funding of close to half a billion dollars is being used to build a

sophisticated electronic fence alongside Jordan's northern and eastern borders, "a wall US strategic planners hope will stem the flow of refugees and also wall off the increasingly important US base from the disintegration of Iraq and Syria".⁷⁷

The Trump administration has carried on strong linkages with and support to Jordan in the president's first months. According to the Congressional Research Service, "On Syria and Iraq President Trump has acknowledged Jordan's role as a key US partner in countering the Islamic States organization". Due to Jordan's cooperation with US counterterrorism forces and hosting of Syrian refugees, recent US aid to Jordan has reached record levels due to "Jordan's cooperation with US counterterrorism forces and its hosting of Syrian refugees, recent aid to Jordan has reached record levels". 79

In summary, it is clear that the Jordanian government's policy of encampment and segregation of the Syrian population is supported by the USA and other donors in the international community, including the EU whose member states are actively involved in supporting Jordan and other states bordering on Syria so as to contain the crisis within the Middle East.⁸⁰

Thus, the mutual interest between the monarchy and the international donors has contributed to a durable system of giving and taking while supporting the persistence of authoritarian rule in Jordan. In this context, the state of Jordan and the international community has while providing some aid and maintaining stability, utterly failed to provide for the human security of Syrian refugees.

There can perhaps be a solution but it will involve a radical change in international refugee policy. In the spirit articulated by Betts et al. that the view that refugees are a burden to host countries is a myth, it might be worthwhile to take a fresh approach.⁸¹

SOLUTIONS

As already stated, the widespread perception that the refugee crisis in Jordan has imposed only an economic burden on the state is highly problematic.

Syrians have indeed burdened the financial resources of the country but have also brought investments, human capital and international assistance to the table.⁸² While Jordanians widely believe that Syrians are competing in the labour market, Turner notes "nothwithstanding

evidence Syrians are replacing some Jordanians in some sectors such as construction and retail most Syrians working in Jordan in sectors dominated by migrant workers and are replacing other migrants". In his study, "The Effects of Syrian Refugees on Jordan's Economy" Phillips concludes that first, "refugees have taken on jobs that Jordanians generally avoid. According to the International Labour Organization (ILO) more than 99% of the refugees work on an informal basis, compared to 50% of Jordanians". Informal employment has activated some job markets that have been "dormant for years". Refugees will accept work as cleaners, labourers and waiters, unlike most Jordanians. "As one Jordanian businessman puts it in an interview, 'Jordanians have finally accepted to be waiters. Are they willing to sweep floors, are they willing to be a guard in an apartment building, are they willing to wash dishes? No".

Second, Phillips concludes that refugees have brought more diversity to the labour market in industries such as textiles, food and beverages and tech entrepreneurship. Since the first influx of refugees in 2011, the food and beverage industry has really grown.⁸⁵

In terms of revenue due to international aid, Phillips notes that while the government has not revealed the value of assistance Jordan has received to provide for refugees "available data sources put the value of aid at a much greater level than the official records of expenditures on the refugees". Repart from the substantial US donations from 2011 to 2014, Jordan received donations through NGOs of about \$66 million, aid from Arab donors of \$187.5 million and from the EU 4 billion pounds. Reference that while the substantial US donations pounds.

Phillips concludes that Syrian refugees have been associated with four economic developments: an increase in Jordan's GDP from \$28.8 billion in 2011 to \$35.8 billion in 2014, an increase in unemployment rates which is not exclusively related to refugees but also to other factors including the recent economic growth in Jordan has been in low-wage sectors that Jordanians typically avoid, considerable expenditure by the state on the refugees, revenues which have greatly exceeded the costs including those brought by refugee businessmen with hundreds of new factories and thousands of employment opportunities.⁸⁸

Rather than seeing the presence of refugees as a burden it might be possible to see their presence as an opportunity for economic growth. The economic benefit of hosting refugees in the long term however requires the host country to undertake the responsibility of protecting the human security of refugees.

A fresh approach is needed, one that improves the lives of refugees in the short term, serves regional prospects in the long term and takes into account the economic interests of host states. The EU and the USA should use sustained diplomacy to encourage Jordan to enact a genuine open-border policy, to respect the human refugees and respect the principle of non-refoulement.⁸⁹

Conclusion

The clock is ticking for Syrian refugees in Jordan and other displaced people throughout the world. Today, there are 60 million displaced persons globally. The Syrian refugees comprise the largest group of them with 5 million displaced across international borders and 6.3 million others internally displaced. This chapter exemplifies through the case of Jordan the authors' shared concept of human security which prioritizes the individual, challenging the post-cold war statist realist paradigm of national security. The kingdom's policies, backed by supporters in the international community, have neglected the global humanitarian responsibility to protects refugees and migrants. These policies, driven by national and international security agendas, have included constraining the influx of refugees, closing borders with Syria, limiting humanitarian aid, denying access to the labour force, health care and education, encampment, disencampment and forced repatriation.

Jordan, a small, resource-poor country of 9.5 million has faced economic hardship with the influx of refugees. The kingdom has experienced an economic downturn in the wake of the war in Syria and border closures with Syria and Iraq which have crippled its export economy. High rates of unemployment, especially among youth, have fuelled the policy of preventing most Syrians from working legally. The success of the Jordan Compact remains to be seen due both to the limitations of the Jordan Response Plan in helping refugees gain legal employment status and the apparent failure of some international donors to fulfil their pledges. US and EU policies towards Jordan have on the whole been supportive, yet their focus has been not so much on the plight of refugees but rather to maintain the kingdom's stability and loyalty in a hostile Middle East plagued by the Syrian civil war and the machinations of ISIS.

If there is to be a solution to this international humanitarian disaster, it must come quickly in the form of coordinated international policies, *new* policies which see refugees and migrants not exclusively as economic burdens and threats to state security but rather as some of the most vulnerable people on the planet, the victims of war, international corruption and famine.

The vulnerability of people on the move, fleeing war and disaster is also in part met by the difficulties faced by states receiving migrants and refugees ensues. If humanitarian concerns are not, and they appear not to be, sufficient to make states act then perhaps the appreciation of refugees as a development opportunity could motivate their integration in the world economy. Such integration is essential for the dignity, the autonomy and indeed the human security of millions.

Notes

- 1. Human Rights Watch, *Barriers to Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan*, August 16, 2016. http://www.hrw.or/report/2016/08/16/were-afraid-their-future/barriers-education-sryian-refugee-children.
- 2. Robert J. Hanlon and Kenneth Christie, Freedom from Fear, Freedom from Want: An Introduction to Human Security, University of Toronto Press, 2016, p. 5.
- 3. The kingdom has not fully disclosed the value of financial assistance for Syrian refugees from international aid.
- 4. Alexander Betts and Paul Collier "Help Refugees Help Themselves", Foreign Affairs, no. 84 (2015): 91.
- 5. Charlie Dunmore, Funding Gap Spells Uncertainty for Syrian Refugees, June 6, 2017. http://www.unhcr.org/hk/en/13975-funding-gap-spells-uncertainty-for-desperate-syrian-refugees.html.
- 6. Betts and Collier, "Help Refugees Help Themselves", 92.
- 7. According to the UN, four out of five refugees in the area are women and children
- 8. Jeremy M. Sharp, *Jordan, Background and US Relations*, US Congressional and Research WSWervice, June 1, 2017.
- 9. Sharp, Jordan.
- 10. Al Jazeera, August 15, 2017.
- 11. Sharp, Jordan.
- 12. Al Jazeera, August 15.
- 13. Al Jazeera, August 15.
- August 2017, UN Department of Public Information, Daily Press Briefing by the Office of the Spokesperson for the Secretary General, August 14, 2017.

- 15. Ibid.
- 16. BBC, July 19, 2017.
- 17. International Labour Organization, *Work Permits and Employment of Syrian Refugees*, ILO Regional Office for Arab States, Beirut, 2017. According to the ILO (2015), the category of foreign guests has no legal meaning.
- 18. Janet Phillips, *Asylum Seekers and Refugees: What are the Facts?* Parliament of Australia, Research Paper Series 2014 and 2015, 13.
- 19. Human Rights Watch, Barriers, 49.
- 20. Phillips, "Asylum Seekers", 13.
- 21. According to Jordanian government assertions.
- 22. Luigi Achille, Syrian Refugees in Jordan: A Reality Check, Migration Policy, February 2015.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. J. Turner, "Explaining the (Non) Encampment of Syrian Refugees", *Journal of Mediterranean Studies* 20, no. 3 (2015): 392.
- 26. The Conversation, January 3, 2017.
- 27. Achille, "Syrian Refugees".
- 28. The Conversation, January 3, 2017.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. REACH, 2014. Informal Tented Settlements in Jordan. While the exact number of ITS residents is not known, this report's assessment estimated 7000 in June 2014.
- 31. Achille, "Syrian Refugees" 2.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. REACH, 2014. Evaluating the Effect of the Syrian Refugee Crisis on Stability and resilience in Jordanian Host Communities (Achille, v2).
- 34. Turner, "Explaining", 393.
- 35. REACH, 2014.
- 36. Turner, "Explaining", 393.
- 37. Achille, "Syrian Refugees".
- 38. "We're Afraid For their Future": Barriers to Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan. http://www.hre.org/report/2016/08/16. Retrieved December 7, 2017.
- 39. Sharp "Jordan", 4.
- 40. HRW, 2014. Not Welcome: Jordan's Treatment of Palestinians Escaping Syria.
- 41. Globe and Mail, August 8, 2017.
- 42. Human Rights Watch, "Barriers", 37.
- 43. Ibid., 38.

- 44. Ibid., 5.
- 45. Samuel Oakford, Reuters, December 9, 2015.
- 46. Human Rights Watch, "Barriers", 6.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. International Labour Organization, Work Permits and Syrian Refugees, August 10, 2017.
- 49. Hindustan Times, August 8, 2017. Accori61.
- 50. Albawaba, June 12, 2016.
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. ILO, Work Permits and Employment of Syrian Refugees in Jordan, ILO Regional Office for Arab States, August 10, 2017.
- 53. ILO "Work Permits".
- 54. IRIN, "Jordan Looks to Turn of Economic Crisis into Exonomic Boom," Amman, Jordan, March 2017.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis 2017-2019. Government of Jordan, August 8, 2017.
- 57. Betts and Collier, 85-6.
- 58. Globe and Mail, Tuesday, August 8, 2017.
- 59. ILO, "Work permits".
- 60. Ibid. The period of time was initially limited to three months but has been continually extended for three month intervals since December.
- 61. Jordan INGO Forum, The Work Permit Maze, January 30, 2017.
- 62. Jadaliyya, July 12, 2017.
- 63. The Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis 2016–2019.
- 64. Ryan, 2010.
- 65. Turner, "Explaining", 394.
- 66. Sharp, 13.
- 67. Turner, "Explaining", 387.
- 68. Petra News Agency, 2012.
- 69. Turner, "Explaining", 394.
- 70. Turner, 3 "Explaining", 87.
- 71. Capt Walter C. Haynes "Jordanian Society's Responses to Syrian Refugees", Military Review (January-February 2016): 45.
- 72. Ibid., 46.
- 73. Ibid., 51.
- 74. Sharp, "Jordan".
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. Ibid.
- 77. Vice News, "The Great Wall of Jordan", February 24, 2016.
- 78. Sharp, "Jordan".
- 79. Ibid.
- 80. Achille "Syrian Refugees", 8.

176 M. BOULBY

- 81. Betts et al., 2014.
- 82. Phillip, 23.
- 83. Turner, "Explaining", 96.
- 84. Phillips "Asylum Seekers", 33.
- 85. Ibid., 33.
- 86. Ibid., 34.
- 87. Ibid.
- 88. Ibid., 37.
- 89. Achille, "Syrian Refugees", also suggests that there must be an increase in the number of Syrian refugees settled in the EU.

Check for updates

CHAPTER 8

Human Trafficking and the Issue of Slavery in Supply Chains

Robert James Hanlon

Introduction

Human trafficking and the illegal movement of people is now one of the most profitable industries for organized crime. Globally, forced labour contributes an annual US\$150 billion in revenue through a shadow economy that victimizes over 20.9 million people.¹ While the International Organization for Migration (IOM) points to many push factors fuelling the crisis such as economic collapse and natural disaster, the threat of armed conflict remains a principle driver.² The recent conflicts in Libya, Iraq and Syria have led to the worst refugee crisis since World War II forcing many to seek out safe havens across the Mediterranean.³ Yet while there has been significant research detailing the influence of transnational organized crime syndicates on human trafficking in the region, this study explores the role of the private sector in both contributing to and preventing the proliferation of forced labour in the Middle East North Africa (MENA) region.

Department of Philosophy, History and Politics, Thompson Rivers University, Kamloops, BC, Canada

R. J. Hanlon (⊠)

This chapter will therefore explore the nexus between human trafficking, refugees and the private sector within a context of human insecurity in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. Firms that fail to understand the non-traditional business threats associated with trafficking are in serious risk of economic and legal sanction. Indeed, corporations can experience both *direct* human rights risks in the business model by hiring illegal workers looking to enhance their competitive advantage by lowering wages in the work force. Business can also be complicit in trafficking through *indirect* practices such as hiring contractors within the supply chain that draw on forced labour. Unless the private sector takes greater responsibility in understanding the issue of slavery within supply chains, the shadow economy will thrive and organized crime will continue to exploit vulnerable populations who are being trafficked into seemingly legitimate business.

To show this, I first outline human trafficking as a transnational crime that targets and victimizes vulnerable populations. Second, I consider the linkages between state collapse, human insecurity and trafficking in the MENA region. Third, the paper seeks to build the business case for why the private sector should be establishing strong anti-human trafficking compliance procedures within their sphere of influence and responsibility. Finally, it offers a series of policy recommendations for business that draw on themes of corporate social responsibility and human rights. Indeed, business can play a serious role in the global effort to end human trafficking.

Human Trafficking and the Globalized World

Human traffickers thrive on violence and suffering. Yet to many, they offer opportunity for vulnerable and marginalized people desperately fleeing insecure environments. Modern patterns of trafficking are deeply connected with globalization and war often resulting in South–North movement.⁴ Victims are often targeted by transnational criminal networks who sell narratives of safe and prosperous lives in the developed North.⁵ These syndicates have long thrived on markets built around the principles of supply and demand, offering their services where governments fail to protect or are purposely targeting citizens with violence. A state's prevalence in trafficking has become one indicator of dysfunctional rule of law and failed governance.⁶

But identifying victims of human trafficking can be difficult since the standard definition does not include all undocumented migrants including those being smuggling across borders. Differentiating between human trafficking and human smuggling is important for identifying victims of crime. While human smuggling involves complex illicit networks, those being brought across state borders can be complicit, cooperating and not coerced. Moreover, smugglers who are accused of being traffickers are often only indirectly connected to the transportation of victims and remain hidden behind a clandestine process. On the other hand, human trafficking employs similar methods of operation and engagement although victims are forced and coerced into a life of exploitation and violence. An international crime, the trafficker depends on a market driven by human insecurity.⁷

In 2000, the United Nations provided clarity on the issue with the adoption of the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons. The global agreement would become known as the Palermo Protocol, a significant tool for entrenching the criminalization of human trafficking within international law. The treaty defines the issue as follows:

"Trafficking in persons" shall mean the recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of persons, by means of the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, of abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person, for the purpose of exploitation. Exploitation shall include, at a minimum, the exploitation of the prostitution of others or other forms of sexual exploitation, forced labour or services, slavery or practices similar to slavery, servitude or the removal of organs.⁸

The protocol broadened the scope of trafficking to other economic spheres beyond the sex industry, expanding the definition to sectors that involve active recruitment through threat and exploitation. In some ways, human trafficking can be understood as a modern adaption of the slave trade involving a range of actors including corrupt officials, local armed actors, as well as organized and disorganized crime.

Yet as mentioned above, the blurred line of human trafficking does not always equate to slavery.¹¹ Many victims are crossing borders voluntarily and wilfully since traffickers promise a better life. Daniel-Wrabetz

and Penedo point to the vulnerability factor in how victims are targeted with offers of freedom, low-cost transportation and employment opportunities. 12 Traffickers present themselves as trustworthy and professional, and often own legitimate business such as hotels, restaurants and other service industries to hide their industry.¹³

Pull factors influence migrants seeking stability, prospects of gainful employment, access to education and a safer environment for children. Globalization has brought human mobility to labour markets which are fuelling demand for transnational employment especially from those escaping weak and failing economies. Sanghera and Pattanaik note, 'transborder trafficking, as well as smuggling or other clandestine forms of labour recruitment, is connected to striking imbalances between the increasing supply of unskilled, indigent jobseekers on the one hand and the availability of legal and sustainable work in places where the jobseekers have legal rights to residence or citizenship on the other'. 14 The promise of new opportunity and the search for stability are driving demand from those seeking new beginnings.

Yet it also is unsurprising that vulnerable populations turn to traffickers in times of crisis giving rise to push factors forcing people from their homes. This can include civil war, extreme poverty, natural disasters such as famine caused by drought, as well as a lack of economic opportunity. For example, an IOM study found 80% of those fleeing Iraq's violence cited 'no hope in the future' as the principle driver forcing them to leave the war-torn state. 15 Push factors must be recognized as structural causes of illegal migration that will continue so long as communities live in fear.

To be sure, human insecurity leads to weak governments, corruption, political violence and terror which has forced populations to take extreme measures in finding stability and peace. 16 These push factors have caused a breakdown in the social fabric and are contributing causes of illegal migration.¹⁷ Although human trafficking is considered a global security threat, sustained insecurity and crisis in MENA has brought unprecedented challenges to the region.

FEAR AND INSECURITY IN THE MENA REGION

With nearly three million individuals enslaved throughout MENA including an estimated 600,000 engaged in forced labour in the Middle East, regional governments are unable or unwilling to protect vulnerable and marginalized populations. 18 Types of slavery in the region can take many forms such as forced marriage and indebted labour. Victims of trafficking are often kidnapped, sold and forced to work through violence and threat. Moreover, the Kafala system which requires migrant workers to find sponsorship from within the country they work has also been cited as a tool of oppression in states such as Qatar and Saudi Arabia. ¹⁹

State collapse brought on by the Arab Spring uprisings and NATO intervention has created conditions allowing for the emergence of sophisticated smuggling networks in Libya. Libya has emerged as a hub for trafficking being managed by a range of militia and corrupt officials which the ICC has recently considered investigating.²⁰ Micallef cites Libya's market liberalization of human smuggling as a source for new transnational opportunities and the rise of militias offering profitable protection services that offer a sense of legitimacy to smugglers.²¹

As Micallef found, supply and demand has taken less of an important role in Libya; rather trafficking has been consolidated around small and well-organized militia to protect operations that were once defined through fragmented networks with the city of Sabratha emerging as the epicenter for migrants destined for Europe. Indeed, human trafficking has become a state-controlled industry leading to market liberalization after the Gaddafi regime was toppled.²²

The Mediterranean root via Libya has also been used by more affluent Syrians fleeing civil war. As Micallef notes, 'It is the same entrepreneurial spirit, sophisticated social networks, and greater expectations with which Syrian refugees helped shape the routes across the Aegean and through the Balkans in 2015'.²³ Micallef goes on to argue the collapse of the Libyan state and its militarization have given rise to a system based on tribal–militia relations.

Between 2013 and 2014, Libya's trafficking roots saw an increase from 45,000 to 170,000 individuals crossing by boat.²⁴ According to one recent survey conducted by the IMO, an estimated 75% of migrants trafficked into Europe, mostly through Libya, had experienced violence during the journey with significant numbers immediately seized by traffickers when entering Libya.²⁵ Once migrants reach Europe, some are housed in detention centres managed by private-sector firms who have been given authority by the state. Arbogast cites' immigration detention is a thriving business for transnational corporations with outsourcing to key sectors such as cleaning and food services.²⁶

Human insecurity in the MENA region has thereby led to an increase in illegal migration to Europe. What is more, economic competition

within Europe provides conditions for firms to demand international low-skilled labour.²⁷ A 'race-to the bottom' in some sectors is providing an economic and social demand that offers an opportunity for illegal migrants looking to help meet demographic challenges such as Europe's ageing population. As discussed below, developed economies but also economies in transition have come to depend on such labour.²⁸

EUROPEAN DEMAND

Europol has estimated roughly one million illegal migrants reached Europe in 2015 with 90% using facilitation services often found in MENA.²⁹ The largest numbers arrive in Greece, with the Mediterranean roots considered the most active. There are now more than 230 hotspots for smuggling originating in the MENA region while UNHCR has declared the Mediterranean crossing the deadliest in the world. In 2016, roughly 5000 people died while crossing up from 1500 in 2011.³⁰

As the OSCE points out, migrant labour is critical for developed economies of Europe looking to achieve their production needs.³¹ Migrants are often subjected to what the International Labour Organization has referred to this as the 3D's, also known as dirty, dangerous and difficult work. The private sector therefore may be unwittingly facilitating human trafficking through a range of services including Internet, hotels, and transportation.³² Stakeholders can include anyone from bus drivers to airport attendants with a supply chain that cuts across transnational borders.³³

Ironically, while the race to the bottom has emboldened human trafficking and slavery, they remain patent rejection of liberal doctrine and the pursuit of happiness.³⁴ The demand for cheap labour and global competition has contributed to market conditions that fuel trafficking. For example, a surge in temporary foreign workers programmes has ensured migrants are transient yet specially fixed in jurisdictions thereby placing workers in a vulnerable position easily exploited by employers.³⁵ Today, bonded labour remains the most prevalent form of forced work.³⁶

While illegal workers can and do enter jurisdictions legally with help of friends and family, there typically remains three ways one can enter a country illegally: overstay a visa, produce false documents or cross a border clandestinely.³⁷ Vulnerability occurs when their work status has been denied, revoked or never approved. A prominent example is the case of sweatshop workers and migrant labourers may be denied wages or forced to work long hours to meet employer demands. While conditions may be exploitative and the workers are generally free to walk away, they may be unable out of fear of legal sanction.

What is clear, psychological and social ties keep workers from going to authorities who are abused in the workforce while contract labourers might not be covered in codes of conduct.³⁸ Human insecurity and forced labour are often built around 'wiling selves' who cannot walk away. The result is the severe economic exploitation and involuntariness since victims are entered into debt bondage. Marx and Polanyi had argued this was a necessary condition for establishing capitalist modes of production. A permanent underclass or 'reserve army of labour' would serve the interests of free market societies.³⁹

Insecurity in the MENA region has resulted in a surge of illegal migration to Europe with vulnerable populations living in fear fleeing collapsed economies, violence and total human insecurity. The region still reeling from the fallout of the Arab Spring and regional civil wars in Libya, Syria and Yemen have exacerbated the crisis. Since the downfall of the Gaddafi regime, a glut of illegal migrants has looked at crossing the Mediterranean to Europe in the hope of finding work and fleeing violence. Until asylum seekers feel safe in own state, they will continue to move across borders.

While this section has sought to describe the connections between human insecurity and illegal migration in the MENA region, the chapter now shifts its focus to understanding how such a humanitarian crisis can impact the private sector. Scholarship exploring the nexus between human rights, government policy and corporate governance in the area of migrant labour is expanding. Yet this discourse is noticeably underdeveloped in the MENA region. There has never been a more important time for the private sector in establishing sound human rights policy that complies with best practice anti-trafficking provisions.

BUSINESS AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

Globalization and intense free market competition have led many in the private sector to ask if their firm has a responsibility to develop and implement anti-trafficking codes of conduct. While some have taken ethical stands against trafficking, many have yet to see the business case.⁴¹

Yet globalization and human rights risks associated with corporate behaviour in the developing world have forced business to reconsider human rights as a serious business issue. Human trafficking is one area that has emerged as an underreported business risk and only recently started to gain the attention of industry.

For good reason, globalization has placed new pressures on companies to address serious human rights issues in their supply chain. This is particularly relevant for firms operating in states where anti-trafficking laws are enforced. Several countries have enacted legislation that require firms to implement CSR governance policy such as Denmark, Indonesia, Indonesia, China and the UK. Brazil's government maintains a 'dirty list' registry for corporations found using slave labour. In 2017, the government identified 68 employers that had active slavery-type conditions in their work environment. Meanwhile, the United Nation's Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) has recommended that governments pursue criminal charges against firms that are complicit in human trafficking practices.

Governments are now responding such as in the USA where the Obama administration issued an executive order demanding all public procurement involve a rigorous due diligence process to ensure trafficking was not within any state-sanctioned contracting. The US government applies what it calls a 'three P's' approach to trafficking or 'prosecution, protection and prevention'. Such policy can also occur at the regional level; for example, in 2010, the US state of California went as far as introducing the 'California Transparency in Supply Chains Act' which demands that business who earn more than \$100 million annually within the manufacturing and retail sectors report how they avoid trafficking in the supply chain. The act received mixed support amongst the business community and activists for many reasons. Some had rightly noted that the act required corporate compliance rather than state oversight; there was significant confusion over supply chain responsibility; others argued such pointed policies may not address real issues of slavery; while questions were raised whether naming and shaming firms has any long-term impact on consumer behaviour. 46

Although segments of the supply chain may be vulnerable to trafficking, it can be difficult for MNCs to uncover any violations since forced labour is hidden and public ignorance is prevalent towards the issue.⁴⁷ Ruhmkorf notes 'Risk and costs are passed down the line, to be carried by the small employers, hence this is where extreme labour abuse

typically occurs, apparently several degrees removed from the large, multinational buyers'. ⁴⁸ For example, Thai and Ukrainian fishing vessels have been embroiled in forced labour allegations. 'Trash fish' trawled to feed factory-farmed prawns that reach international markets have been caught up in slavery investigations in Thailand while corruption and violence are used to retain workers. ⁴⁹ Human trafficking and the issue of slavery in the supply chain has emerged as a serious day-to-day business issue.

Complicated supply chains make it easy for MNCs to avoid safety and labour standards at the bottom while labour regulation continues to be the responsibility of national governments who are unwilling to sacrifice their own citizens for migrants. Davidson states, '...Governments of the home states of multinational enterprises that are driving the "race to the bottom" are unwilling to make those enterprises criminally responsible for human rights abuses in their global supply chains'. ⁵⁰ Meanwhile, Ezell has argued that MNCs can often benefit from trafficked labour since it allows for cheaper production costs. ⁵¹ Although managers have a fiduciary duty to report human rights violations within the supply chain to protect the firm, the cost-benefits from forced labour throughout the chain can create a disincentive to report and investigate violations.

Yet there are many industries at risk of trafficking especially when dependent on recruitment agencies, outsourcing and subcontracting. Direct violations through policies that endorse forced labour, procurement that has been knowingly compromised with slavery and purposely contracting questionable third-party agents known to employ forced labour. Business may also be directly contributing when withholding passports, refusing to pay salaries and threatening employees in precarious employment situations. Measures often used in forced labour include threats, indebted labour, lack of movement and withholding wage.⁵²

Indirect violations are much more difficult to recognize as they can be found in suppliers, contractors, partners and investors.⁵³ Industries vulnerable to direct and indirect violations can include the agriculture sector which often employs complex subcontracting and 'guest labour' models; garment and textile industries known to outsource through a series of deep and transnational supply chains; tourism which relies on migrant labour expected to work excessive hours; security services that have been subject to accusations of exploitative and unfair contract services; as well as the construction sector that cannot outsource its business model and depends on irregular migrants whose work permits are often tied to the company.⁵⁴

Meanwhile, Hulting cites construction, retail and cleaning industries as common grounds for exploitation.⁵⁵ Working in the informal economy, workers lose rights, which Aggarwal, La China and Vaculova estimate is between 30 and 80% of the working population in the Global South.⁵⁶ Companies must look at their own operations, communities, suppliers and partners within the global economy in search of risk. Hulting writes, 'Big companies hire small firms to perform different services...The large companies refuse to take any responsibility when it turns out that the workers have been exploited, blaming the contracting firm'.⁵⁷

Moreover, the ILO has listed six indicators of forced labour including physical harm and threat; barriers to movement debt bondage; refusal to pay wages; seizing passports; as well as threatening to report their work status to authorities.⁵⁸ More and more firms are realizing these risks and are enhancing their social reporting with it becoming part of overall corporate strategy.⁵⁹ As Bejoy found, roughly 66% of Fortune 100 companies have policies on human trafficking and forced labour.⁶⁰

Indeed, industry coalitions are rapidly looking to incorporate antihuman trafficking measures within their operations. The final section of this chapter seeks to connect business risk associated with the supply chain and the human trafficking within the MENA region. It seeks to offer a series of recommendations, strategies and resources for firms that find themselves at risk.

MITIGATING FORCED LABOUR IN THE SUPPLY CHAIN

Business actors who fail to consider the economic and legal risk associated with corporate complicity in human rights violations are undermining the interests of their stakeholders. Forced labour in the supply chain is one area that managers need to consider when performing their fiduciary duties. Ezell writes 'Directors must be knowledgeable about human rights, as a director's fiduciary duty of care requires understanding the risks and liability exposure of the corporation, including those in the context of international human rights'.⁶¹ This is critical in the context of Europe's refugee crisis which has been exacerbated by the fallout of the Arab Spring. The following three recommendations are offered to guide busy managers looking to reduce human rights risk in their operations.

Integrate a Meaningful Business and Human Rights Policy

Civil wars in MENA have unleashed a wave of migrants fleeing human insecurity seeking new opportunity across the Mediterranean. Managers who do not see the urgency of this crisis and its impact on the private sector are subjecting their business to undue risk. Yet this risk has started to garner attention from industry with a range of sectors acknowledging the importance of voluntary corporate governance schemes that address forced labour. Hunter and Kepes have reinforced this point and argued supply chain risk cannot be mitigated without strong good governance mechanisms. As they note, forced labour is illicit, coercive and undermines free will. Without rigorous policy for deterring and investigating human trafficking and forced labour within the supply chain across Europe and the MENA region, firms risk committing direct and indirect human rights violations.⁶²

John Ruggie, former Special Representative of the Secretary-General on human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises and the central architect in the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights, has shown how firms who fail to implement human rights policy risk undermining their reputation. Moreover, firms can face serious legal consequences should be found complicit in rights violations. Understanding the nexus between basic business theory and corporate social responsibility (CSR) can help mitigate risk throughout operations. Meaningful CSR policy can be integrated within a firm through the following:

- 1. Promote a clear and rigorous corporate human rights policy.
- 2. Establish mechanisms for assessing human rights risk within all business operations.
- 3. Integrate strategies for communicating human rights values throughout the company.
- 4. Promote tools for identifying, tracking and reporting corporate human rights performance.
- 5. Develop a system that provides a safe instrument for reporting human rights grievances.⁶⁴

Indeed, firms serious about minimizing risk associated with rights violations and forced labour must work to entrenching standards within the firm's corporate culture. For Balch, this involves the expansion and widening of CSR training, ensuring that stakeholders have adequate resources to implement strong governance strategies, as well as ensure the firms employ consistencies in its regulatory regime and leadership.⁶⁵

Implement Best Practice Corporate Governance Standards

Greater awareness of CSR has also brought a range of new tools and mechanisms for industry to consider when designing corporate human rights policy. Regimes such as the United Nations Global Compact, the World Business Council for Sustainable Development and the ISO 26000 are but a few offering guidance to business. The European Commission has also identified the linkages between human rights, trade, decent work and compliance in their 'Buying Social Guide'. The EU also produces a guidebook that helps employment and recruitment (E&R) agencies implement the three pillars of the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights into their operations. The Principles are defined as:

- The state duty to protect against human rights abuses by third parties, including businesses, through effective policies, legislation, regulations and adjudication;
- The corporate responsibility to respect human rights, meaning that companies should avoid infringing on the rights of others and address negative impacts with which they are involved; and
- The need for greater access to effective remedy for victims of business-related human rights abuses, through both judicial and nonjudicial means.⁶⁷

The EU guide also offers direction on how firms can implement corporate anti-trafficking policy such as the Athens Ethical Principles and the UN Initiative to Fight Human Trafficking while supporting training in the workforce. The UN Global Compact has worked to make the business case for rights while the Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights clearly place the responsibility for drafting legislation and clarity with government. The Principles demand that business:

- (a) Avoid causing or contributing to adverse human rights impacts through their own activities and address such impacts when they occur;
- (b) Seek to prevent or mitigate adverse human rights impacts that are directly linked to their operations, products or services by their business relationships, even if they have not contributed to those impacts.⁶⁸

One group that assists firms when implementing the Guiding Principles is the Institute for Human Rights and Business. The IHRB offers a comprehensive overview of anti-human trafficking legislation and adjudication mechanisms in eight jurisdictions including Brazil, Japan, Russia, South Africa, Qatar, the UK, the USA, as well as the United Arab Emirates. Meanwhile, the Corporate Human Rights Benchmark provides robust risk assessments of industries who are engaging a human rights discourse.

The International Standards Organization (ISO) is another group offering guidance through its ISO 26000 framework in seven core areas including labour practices and human rights. Launched in 2010, the ISO 26000 offers guidance on themes of social responsibility. Meanwhile, the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development's (OECD) Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises has included a chapter on business and human rights pointing to the broad impact of the private sector on rights.

One of the more impressive initiatives has been the Modern Slavery Registry which was launched by the Business and Human Rights Resource Centre. At the time of writing, the registry had collected 2952 statements from corporations outlining their company's anti-human trafficking policy. Similarly, the United Nations Global Initiative to Prevent and Combat Human Trafficking provides a series of case studies and recommendations on how to implement effective anti-trafficking policy in business operations. 71

The International Labour Organization (ILO) has also established the Global Business Network on Forced Labour and Human Trafficking that seeks to establish a peer-to-peer environment for exchanging strategies on how business can combat forced labour. The network offers members practical tools for identifying risk areas and developing preventative and intervention mechanisms within business operations to ensure fair labour

practices. All these actors and initiatives promote CSR as a pragmatic mechanism for ensuring a firm's commitment to human rights while serving as indispensable tools for firms looking to understand human trafficking risk emerging from the MENA region.

Partner and Learn from Well-Established Business Leaders Committed to the Anti-human Trafficking Movement

A final recommendation is for business actors to learn from and draw on knowledge of those already committed to ending forced labour. One initiative that has shown leadership is the Walk Free Foundation. An antihuman trafficking organization known for publishing the annual Global Slavery Index, Walk Free was founded by an Australian mining executive after he had a revelation speaking with Bill Gates.⁷² Yet while Walk Free has received wide public endorsements the world over, New rightly notes such organization may be offering superficial solutions that are more concerned with public relations than ending the practice.⁷³ Even so, such initiatives have been instrumental in raising awareness within the private sector.

This awareness has encouraged and guided a diverse range of firms in developing anti-human trafficking policies such as Safeway, Rio Tinto, Unilever and TD Bank. The US-based tech firm Oracle has established an Integrity Helpline that employees can call should the experience rights abuse.⁷⁴ Microsoft has established its 'Unlimited Potential' initiative to enhance employability of marginalized populations while FSI Worldwide has developed corporate policy on ethical recruitment that rejects forced labour.⁷⁵ Firms such as Microsoft and FSI have infused anti-human trafficking strategies into their employee training modules.⁷⁶

In 2006, Manpower Group, often cited as a leader in the anti-human trafficking and business discourse, became the first corporate signatory to support the Athens Ethical Principles declaration which calls for a zero per cent tolerance towards human trafficking and forced labour.⁷⁷ When building the business case for anti-human trafficking policy, former ManpowerGroup executive and co-founder of *End Human Trafficking Now* David Arkless stated, 'When you get involved in something like this your employees will love it, the public will love it and your shareholders will love it'.⁷⁸ Manpower was also instrumental in bringing together a range of firms acknowledging risk in supply chain management including Coke, Delta Airlines and LexisNexis.

Apple is another firm that has taken a corporate stance against human trafficking. The tech firm requires its employees to undertake an antihuman trafficking training module that outlines the company's policy. Apple has also developed a supplier code of conduct that seeks to mitigate corporate risk throughout its supply chain. Firms that violate the code risk are being placed on a 'Due Not Source List', although they are given a 90-day grace period to improve their performance and receive a 'Corrective Action Verification'. To date, Apple has dropped 18 suppliers for violating the code of conduct. Apple partnered with the IOM to train over 300 migrant workers on labour rights and responsibility. Indeed, the past decade has seen greater awareness within the private sector on the risk of forced labour within business operations.⁷⁹

In the end, firms looking to minimize their human rights risk can learn from one another given the exceptional risk that the Mediterranean crisis has enabled. As the Arab Initiative to Combat Human Trafficking has noted, building a rights approach to end human trafficking in the region is critical.⁸⁰ Businesses looking to understanding how peers are developing human rights policy and codes of conduct designed to eliminate forced labour within a firm's sphere of influence and responsibility is an important step in shaping the narrative on business and trafficking.

Conclusion

Human trafficking and smuggling flow towards Europe from the MENA region are a direct result of extreme poverty, globalization, violence and dysfunctional rule of law. Human insecurity and suffering in the region has driven marginalized populations across borders, who often must rely on transnational criminal networks. Human trafficking and smuggling will continue to grow as a lucrative business preying on vulnerable groups fleeing crisis. State collapse in Libya, Syria and Iraq has fuelled the region's instability.

Push and *pull* factors are driving illegal migrants to Europe, some of whom are finding work in a range of sectors managed by criminal syndicates. Working clandestinely, illegal migrants are often denied basic rights and can be subjected to precarious labour conditions. While sensational examples often link human smuggling to sex trafficking, other types of forced labour go underreported.⁸¹ Demand for illegal labour in Europe and a steady supply of migrants crossing the Mediterranean have only added to region's fragility.

Exploring the relationship between human rights and business in the MENA region, this paper has argued that non-traditional business threats such as trafficking can impact a firm's bottom line through economic and legal threat. Business actors risk committing both direct and indirect rights violations when illegal migrants are hired into legitimate businesses. Insecurity in MENA has significant implications for the private sector. This chapter has set out to build the business case for human rights and how this relates to the anti-human trafficking narrative.

I have argued that businesses who fail to understand how human rights risk may impact their firm's bottom line through negative publicity and legal sanction. Managers that do not act in protecting their firm from such undue risk are not performing their fiduciary duty to their shareholders. Three recommendations are offered to industry that seek direction on how to avoid being complicit in rights violations. First, business must communicate a rigorous human rights policy throughout all levels of the company; second, management should work to entrench best practice human rights standards within corporate governance policy; and finally, firms will benfit from partnering with business leaders who have already established strong anti-human trafficking policy within their enterprise. Only through a multi-stakeholder approach involving governments, business and civil society can a meaningful collaboration begin to tackle the human smuggling and trafficking risk in the MENA region.

Notes

- 1. See Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. (2016). *Human Trafficking and Corruption*. Retrieved from: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/human-trafficking.htm.
- 2. See International Organization for Migration. (2015). Addressing Human Trafficking and Exploitation in Times of Crisis. Retrieved from: http://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/press_release/file/CT_in_Crisis_FINAL.pdf.
- 3. See United Nations Dispatch. (2016). The Worst Refugee Crisis Since World War Two, Explained. Retrieved from: http://www.undispatch.com/worst-refugee-crisis-since-world-war-two-explained/.
- 4. See Limoncelli, S. A. (2010). The Politics of Trafficking: The First International Movement to Combat the Sexual Exploitation of Women. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- 5. See Cameron, S., & Newman, E. (2008). *Trafficking in Humans: Social, Cultural, and Political Dimensions.* Tokyo and New York: United Nations University Press.

- 6. See Shavers, A. W. (2012). Human trafficking, the rule of law, and corporate social responsibility. *South Carolina Journal of International Law & Business*, 9(1), 39–88; and Cameron and Newman (2008), ibid.
- 7. See Bales, K. (2005). Understanding Global Slavery: A Reader. University of California Press. Retrieved from: http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.1525/j.cttlpnpdg; Aronowitz, A. A. (2001). Smuggling and trafficking in human beings: The phenomenon, the markets that drive it and the organisations that promote it. European Journal on Criminal Policy and Research, 9(2), 163–195; Smith, C. A., & Smith, H. M. (2011). Human trafficking: The unintended effects of United Nations intervention. International Political Science Review, 32(2), 125–145.
- 8. See United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2004). *UN Convention Against Transnational Crime*. Retrieved from: https://www.unodc.org/documents/treaties/UNTOC/Publications/TOC%20Convention/TOCebook-e.pdf, p. 42.
- 9. See Hoff, S., & McGauran, K. (2015). Engaging the Private Sector to End Human Trafficking: A Resource Guide for NGO's. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: La Strada International; SOMO. Retrieved from: http://lastradainternational.org/lsidocs/3227-Resource%20Guide%20 Egnaging%20the%20Private%20Sector%20to%20End%20Human%20 Trafficking.pdf; Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2014). Human Rights and Human Trafficking. Retrieved from: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/FS36_en.pdf.
- See Brysk, A., & Choi-Fitzpatrick, A. (2012). From Human Trafficking to Human Rights: Reframing Contemporary Slavery. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press; Feingold, D. (2009, October 20). Think Again: Human Trafficking. Retrieved from Foreign Policy website: http://foreignpolicy.com/2009/10/20/think-again-human-trafficking/.
- 11. See Roberts, R. L., & Lawrance, B. N. (2012). Trafficking in Slavery's Wake: Law and the Experience of Women and Children in Africa. Athens: Ohio University Press.
- 12. See *cited in* Guia, M. J. (2015). *The Illegal Business of Human Trafficking*. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-09441-0.
- 13. Shelley, L. (2009). Human security and human trafficking. Human Trafficking and Human Security, 4, 10.
- 14. See Sanghera, J., & Pattanaik, B. (Eds.). (2005). Trafficking and Prostitution Reconsidered: New Perspectives on Migration, Sex work, and Human Rights. Paradigm Publishers, p. 8.
- 15. See International Organization for Migration. (2017). Analysis: Flow Monitoring Surveys the Human Trafficking and Other Exploitative Practices Prevalence Indication Survey. Retrieved from IOM website:

- http://migration.iom.int/docs/Analysis_Flow_Monitoring_and_ Human_Trafficking_Surveys_in_the_Mediterranean_and_Beyond_14_ June_2017.pdf.
- 16. See Cameron and Newman (2008).
- 17. See Lee, M. (2011). Trafficking and Global Crime Control. London and Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- 18. See Global Slavery Index. (2016). The Middle East and North Africa. Retrieved from: https://www.globalslaveryindex.org/region/middleeast-north-africa/; International Labour Organization. (2013). Stopping Forced Labour and Slavery-like Practices: The ILO Strategy. Retrieved from: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/—ed_norm/—declaration/documents/publication/wcms_203447.pdf.
- 19. See Human Rights Watch. (2017). Qatar: Labor Reforms Leave Abusive System Intact: Migrant Workers Vulnerable to Abuse, Exploitation. Retrieved from: https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/01/12/qatar-laborreforms-leave-abusive-system-intact.
- 20. See Africa Times. (2017, 9 May). Libya: ICC Considers Investigation into Human Trafficking, Crimes Against Migrants. Online.
- 21. See Micallef, M. (2017). The Human Conveyor Belt: Trends in Human trafficking and Smuggling in Post-revolution Libya. Retrieved from The Global Initiative against Transnational Organized Crime website: http:// globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/global-initiativehuman-conveyor-belt-human-smuggling-in-libya-march-2017.pdf.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Ibid, p. 6.
- 24. IMO (2017).
- 25. See Amnesty International Annual Report. (2016). Retrieved from the Amnesty International website: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/ research/2017/02/amnesty-international-annual-report-201617/; IMO (2017).
- 26. See Arbogast, L. (2016). Migrant Detention in the European Union: A Thriving Business; Outsourcing and Privatisation of Migrant Detention. Retrieved from the Migreurop website: http://www.migreurop.org/ IMG/pdf/migrant-detention-eu-en.pdf.
- 27. See Zimmermann, K. F. (2016). Refugee and Migrant Labor Market Integration: Europe in Need of a New Policy Agenda. Unpublished manuscript, UNU-MERIT.
- 28. See van den Anker cited in Brysk and Choi-Fitzpatrick (2012).
- 29. Europol. (2016). Migrant Smuggling in the EU. Retrieved from: https:// www.europol.europa.eu/sites/.../migrant_smuggling__europol_ report_2016.pdf.
- 30. Micallef (2017).

- 31. Office of the Special Representative and Co-ordinator for Combating Trafficking in Human Beings. (2010). Analysing the Business Model of Trafficking in Human Beings to Better Prevent the Crime. Retrieved from: http://www.osce.org/cthb/69028?download=true.
- 32. International Labour Organization. (2005). A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. International Labour Conference 93rd Session 2005. Report I (B). Geneva: ILO.
- 33. Nair, P. M. (2010). Human Trafficking: Dimensions, Challenges and Responses. India: Konark Publishers.
- 34. Reisman (2002) cited in Davidson, J. O. C. (2015). Modern Slavery: The Margins of Freedom. Springer.
- 35. Davidson (2015).
- 36. Ezell, L. (2016). Human Trafficking in Multinational Supply Chains: A Corporate Director's Fiduciary Duty to Monitor and Eliminate Human Trafficking Violations. Vanderbilt Law Review Article No. 499. Retrieved from The Vanderbilt Law Review website: https://www.vanderbiltlawreview.org/2016/03/human-trafficking-in-multinational-supply-chains-a-corporate-directors-fiduciary-duty-to-monitor-and-eliminate-human-trafficking-violations/.
- 37. Akullo (2012) cited in Roberts and Lawrence (2012).
- 38. Bales (2005) *cited in* New, S. J. (2015). Modern Slavery and the Supply Chain: The Limits of Corporate Social Responsibility? *Supply Chain Management: An International Journal*, 20(6), 697–707, https://doi.org/10.1108/SCM-06-2015-0201.
- 39. Davidson (2015).
- 40. Business and Human Rights in the Middle East and North Africa—A Regional Briefing. (2013, December 10). Retrieved from the *Business & Human Rights Resource Centre website*: https://business-humanrights.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/briefing-business-and-human-rights-in-mena-10-dec-2013.pdf.
- 41. Souchet, F. X. (2012). 'Corporate Social Responsibility and the Protection of Children from Sexual Exploitation: Good Practice Examples' in Corporate Social Responsibility: Strengthening Accountability in the Fight Against Exploitation of Children by ECPAT. Retrieved from: http://www.ecpat.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy/ecpat_journal_oct_2012.pdf.
- 42. Shavers (2012).
- 43. Hunter, P., & Kepes, Q. (2012). Human Trafficking & Global Supply Chains: A Background Paper. Prepared for the UN Special Rapporteur on trafficking in persons, Ms. Joy Ngozi Ezeilo.
- 44. *Rio Times* Online. (27 March 2017). *Slave Labour Conditions Continue to be Uncovered in Brazil*. Retrieved from: http://riotimesonline.com/brazil-news/rio-politics/slave-labor-conditions-continue-to-be-uncovered-in-brazil/.

- 45. Hunter and Kepes (2012).
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. Bauman cited in Mendel, J., & Sharapov, K. (2016). Human Trafficking and Online Networks: Policy, Analysis, and Ignorance. Antipode, 48(3), 665-684. https://doi.org/10.1111/anti.12213.
- 48. Ruhmkorf, 2015 cited in Davidson (2015, p. 152).
- 49. Davidson (2015); Hodal, K., Kelly, A., & Roberts, D. (2014). US Demotes Thailand and Qatar for Abysmal Human Trafficking Records. The Guardian.
- 50. Davidson (2015, p. 153); Ruhmkorf, A. (2015, March, 2). Global Supply Chains: The Role of Law? A Role for Law! Retrieved from open democracy website: https://www.opendemocracy.net/beyondslavery/ andreas-r%C3%BChmkorf/global-supply-chains-role-of-law-role-for-law.
- 51. Ezell (2016).
- 52. Hoff and McGauren (2015).
- 53. Hunter and Kepes (2012).
- 54. Hoff and McGauren (2015).
- 55. Hulting, M. (2012). Hidden Labour: Knowledge Production of Trafficking Illustrated by a Swedish Case Study. In Van Den Anker, C., & Van Liempt, I. (Eds.). Human Rights and Migration: Trafficking for Forced Labour. Palgrave Macmillan.
- 56. Aggarwal, V., La China, F., Vaculova, L. (2011). Irregular Migration, Refugees and Informal Labour Markets in the EU: The Rise of European Sweatshops? Retrieved from The European Institute for Asian Studies website: http://www.eias.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Irregular_ Migration_Website-1.pdf.
- 57. Hulting (2012, p. 158).
- 58. New, 2015.
- 59. Bejou, A. (2016). Human Rights, Corporate Social Responsibility, and Fortune Companies. Retrieved from the Journal of Relationship Marketing. 15(1-2), 81-91, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15332667.2 015.1131078; Sater, M. (2011). CSR in Annual Reports: 7 Conflicting *Trends.* Retrieved from http://www.forbes.com/sites/csr/2011/07/20/ csr-in-annual-reports-7-conflicting-trends/.
- 60. Bejou (2016).
- 61. Ezell (2016, p. 534).
- 62. Hunter and Kepes (2012).
- 63. Shavers (2012).
- 64. Hoff and McGauren (2015).
- 65. See Balch, A. (2012). Regulation and Enforcement to Tackle Forced Labour in the UK: A Systematic Response? Retrieved from Joseph Rowntree

- Foundation website: https://www.jrf.org.uk/report/regulation-and-enforcement-tackle-forced-labour-uk-systematic-response.
- 66. Hoff and McGauren (2015).
- 67. European Union. (2017). Employment & Recruitment Agencies Sector Guide on Implementing the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking-Trafficking/sites/.../employment_and_recruitment_agencies.pdf.
- 68. Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2011). Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights. Retrieved from: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciples BusinessHR_EN.pdf.
- 69. Institute for Human Rights and Business. (2016). Corporate Liability for Forced Labour and Human Trafficking. Retrieved from: https://www.ihrb.org/focus-areas/migrant-workers/corporate-liability-for-forced-labour-and-human-trafficking.
- 70. Business and Human Rights Resource Centre. (2017). *Modern Slavery Registry*. Retrieved from https://www.modernslaveryregistry.org/.
- 71. Global Initiative to Fight Human Trafficking. (2010). Human Trafficking and Business: Global Practices to Prevent and Combat Human Trafficking. Retrieved from UN Global Compact website: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/library/69.
- 72. Davidson (2015).
- 73. New (2015).
- 74. Oracle. (n.d.). *Policy Against Trafficking in Persons and Slavery*. Retrieved from: www.oracle.com/us/corporate/human-trafficking-policy-2967692.pdf.
- 75. BHRRC 2013; Centre for Information and Policy. (2008). Evaluation Report of the Microsoft Unlimited Potential Anti-trafficking Program in Asia. Retrieved from: https://childhub.org/en/system/tdf/library/attachments/gilmore_08_microsoft_0309.pdf?file=1&type=node &id=18877.
- 76. United Nations Global Compact. (2013). Good Business Practices to Address Human Trafficking. Retrieved from UNGC website: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/issues_doc/human_rights/Webinars/HT_Presentation_22Apr.pdf.
- 77. Manpower Inc. (2007). Manpower Inc. Social Responsibility Report Highlights Global/Local Approach to Create a Bridge to Employment for Disadvantaged Individuals. Retrieved from ManpowerGroup website: http://investor.manpowergroup.com/releasedetail.cfm?ReleaseID=276447.
- 78. Davidson (2015, p. 2).

- 79. Apple. (2017). Statement on Efforts to Combat Human Trafficking and Slavery in Our Business and Supply Chains. Retrieved from: https://images.apple.com/supplier-responsibility/pdf/Apple-Combat-Human-Trafficking-and-Slavery-in-Supply-Chain.pdf.
- 80. The Arab Initiative for building national capacities for combating Human Trafficking. (2013). Retrieved from the UN Office on Drugs and Crime: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-trafficking/2013/arabinitiative-to-build-national-capacities-to-combat-human-trafficking-in-the-arab-countries.html.
- 81. Kempadoo, K., Sanghera, J., & Pattanaik, B. (2012). Trafficking and Prostitution Reconsidered: New Perspectives on Migration, Sex work, and Human Rights. Boulder, CO: Paradigm Publishers.

Check for updates

CHAPTER 9

Policy Responses: Too Little or Too Late?

Rute Baptista

Introduction

Since 2011, a growing number of migrants and refugees have arrived in Europe fleeing from war, persecution and other human rights violations in their homelands. In 2015, more than 1 million people crossed the Mediterranean Sea towards Europe in search of international protection and more than 3000 were reported dead or missing in this so-called deadly route. In 2016, the number of migrants dead or missing in the Mediterranean rose to 5000.

Facing the enormous exodus—the biggest since World War II—and its respective death toll, European countries have been challenged to respond to this humanitarian crisis in a proper way. Nevertheless, political reactions of those countries and of the European Union itself, shaped by the securitisation of migration theories, are questionable. In fact, migration seems to have become a "security problem" in Europe.

This chapter aims to analyse the policy responses to the refugee crisis and questions if there has been systemic failure in the way countries respond to these crises and humanitarian disasters.

R. Baptista (⋈) Law School, University of Minho, Braga, Portugal

HUMAN SECURITY AND MIGRATION

The Human Security Concept

Although implicitly present in several international instruments of human rights⁴—at least in its spirit—the concept of human security has gained notorious visibility since the end of the Cold War. The disappearance of the bipolarity capitalism/communism and USA/Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, coupled with globalisation, has caused a shift in the traditional concept of security. From a state-centred concept, in which a militarist vision of security focused on the safety of national boarders against other countries' threats, security became an individual-centred concept. Security has come to mean "the absence of threat to human life, lifestyles and culture through the fulfilment of basic needs", 5 as defined, in 1991, by the Bonn Declaration on Human Security and Environment. In 1992, the then United Nations (UN) Secretary-General, Boutros Boutros-Ghali, called, in the report "Agenda for Peace: Preventive diplomacy, peace-making and peacekeeping", for "an integrated approach to human security" in order to address root causes of conflict.⁶ This new concept of security-human security- was recognised in 1994, by the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) report, as of a universal importance, asserting that threats such as unemployment, crime and terrorism, drug addiction, pollution and human rights violations are common threats to every country. Even if those threats occur in just some countries, their consequences have the potential to extend to many others because they do not respect geographical or political borders. Thus, in order to protect this "human security", actions aimed at preventing the occurrence of such threats, regardless of the country in which they appear, should be engaged by all.⁷ Prevention efforts should focus on the individual, as it is in the defence of the human being and her/his dignity, that the new concept of security is centred.

In the 1994 UNDP report, the UN defined seven main categories in which lie the long list of threats to human security: economic security (assurance of a basic income from a remunerative work or, when not possible, from "some publicly financed safety net"); food security (physical and economical access to food); health security (access to health services); environmental security (security from water scarcity, desertification and air pollution); personal security (security from physical torture,

war, ethnic tension, crime, street violence, rape, domestic violence, child abuse, suicide and drug use); community security (respect for the cultural identity and community values, and security from the destruction of languages and traditional cultures, racial discrimination, genocide and ethnic cleansing); and political security (security from government repression, systematic human rights violations and militarisation).⁸

In 1999, the then UN Secretary-General, Kofi Annan, called the international community, at the UN Millennium Summit, requesting efforts in order to achieve the goals of the human security concept, broadly referred by Kofi Annan as "freedom from from fear" and "freedom from want". In the same year, the Japanese Government and the UN Secretariat launched the UN Trust Fund for Human Security in order to finance UN human security projects and, thus, boost their operational impact. Finally, still in 1999, the Human Security Network was launched. An initiative of the governments of Canada and Norway, this network comprises a group of countries—from different parts of the world —committed to implementing the human security concept through the identification of "concrete areas for collective action". 12

In January 2001, as an answer to Kofi Annan's call, the independent Commission on Human Security was established and had, as its mission, to clarify the concept of human security in order to reach a consensus on how operational evaluative principles and policy tools should be implemented, and to identify and explore a programme of concrete actions to fight threats to human security. In 2003, the Commission launched its final report "Human Security Now" which defined human security as protecting "the vital core of all human lives in ways that enhance human freedoms and human fulfilment", and presented several policy conclusions on issues such as violent conflict, small arms, refugees and internally displaced persons, post-conflict recovery, health, poverty, trade and education. 14

As an answer to the recommendations of the Commission on Human Rights, an advisory body to the Secretary-General was created, the Advisory Board on Human Security, to accomplish the following tasks: to advise the UN Secretary-General on issues related to the UN Trust Fund for Human Security; to promote the human security concept; and to boost the impact of human security projects funded by the Trust Fund. ¹⁵

In 2004, the Human Security Unit was established by the UN. This unit, based at the UN Secretariat, had two main tasks: the management

of the UN Trust Fund and its development in order to be "a major vehicle for the acceptance and advancement of human security within and outside the UN".16

In recent years, more than 175 human security projects were developed by UN agencies or departments. Several subjects of concern were covered: post-conflict, peace-building, protection and reintegration of refugees, prevention of human trafficking, food and health security, socio-economic security for the most vulnerable, women's empowerment, among others. 17 Also, several countries as well as regional organisations—such as the African Union, the European Union, the Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN), the Organisation of American States (OAS) and the League of Arab States (LAS)—started to highlight the need for people-centred solutions to prevent worldwide threats to peace and human rights, such as hunger, poverty, failing schools, armed conflicts, human trafficking and international terrorism. 18 The concept of human security has also attracted the attention of academia which, in recent years, devoted itself to creating research centres, institutes or educative programmes on this theme. 19

THE COPENHAGEN SCHOOL'S SECURITISATION CONCEPT.

The Copenhagen School along with other schools—such as the Critical Security Studies School and the Paris School—has made a significant contribution to security studies.²⁰ The concept of securitisation, introduced by Ole Waever in 1995, was the main contribution of the Copenhagen School. For this school, the concept of security is determined by political decisions shown by acts of speech.²¹ Therefore, the classification of a reality as a threat to security is made with political agendas.

According to the Copenhagen School, the process of securitisation encompasses the following actors: the referent object—a group, a state or a nation which is said to be threatened; the referent subject—a "state, an opposing culture or transnational" that is threatening the referent object (a real or an imaginary threat); and the securitising actor—the one that is legitimised to act on behalf of the referent object (a government representative for instance) and who classifies, through a discourse or a speech, a given reality as a threat.²² This process of securitisation is completed if the referent object is convinced that the referent subject is really a threat and accepts the proposed measures issued by the securitising actor. Thus, discourses and acts of speech play a very important role in convincing the referent object—normally a nation—that a given reality is a threat. As some authors argue, if the securitising actor is a representative of an elected government, then the audience will accept the securitising process with no resistance, as "political representatives are democratically elected and officially regarded as legitimate actors for speaking on behalf of the nation".²³

One of the criticisms made of the Copenhagen School's securitisation concept is the fact that security analysts, besides exploring how the process of securitisation occurs, should also explore why it occurs. What are the intentions of securitising actors when they act? Knowing that will allow us to understand what is the potential outcome of the securitisation process. The potential outcome will, in turn, demonstrate the moral rightness or wrongness of a securitisation process. Pro authors like Rita Floyd, the securitisation process will be morally right if the threat exists objectively, if the referent object is "morally legitimate", and if the security response is in proportion to the threat in question—namely, it must be proportionated to the aggressor capabilities and the securitising actor must be honest regarding its intentions.

The moral wrongness of process is one of the risks of securitisation. In fact, the Copenhagen School recognises that the securitisation process has dangerous aspects, leading sometimes to the restriction of some fundamental rights, for instance some civil liberties, or to the militarisation of society.²⁶ Attending to its importance and the dangers that it may lead to, security answers must be carefully weighed in order to avoid disproportionate results. Thus, checks and balances are crucial in the securitisation process. As Georg Frerks wrote, "Copenhagen School recognises that securitisation is a man-made process based on particular representations and constructions of reality, if not the manipulation thereof, by the stakeholders involved".²⁷ Despite that, the fact is that, in last years, we have assisted what some authors call over-securitisation.²⁸ Whether following their own agendas or not, government representatives exaggerated social problems and reacted in a disproportionate way by military means. The war on terror has been seen as one of the examples of this over-securitisation trend.²⁹

THE SECURITISATION OF MIGRATION

According to the International Organization for Migration, migration can be defined as the movement of a person or several persons within a country or across the borders of several countries. The reasons that lead migrants to their journeys can be very different: a war in their homeland, persecution for political reasons or insecurity due to the constant violation of their fundamental rights, economic reasons, family reunification purposes, etc.³⁰

The 11 September 2001 attacks in USA, followed by the 2004 Madrid train attacks and the 2005 London metro attacks, caused a shift in the way states see migration. The fact that these attacks were, apparently, perpetrated by civilians changed the way countries face internal/ national security issues. The international flux of people is perceived, nowadays, as a threat to countries' security because it is often associated with terrorism, illegal migration networks and illegal activities such as the trafficking of humans, drugs or arms.³¹ Besides the criminal threat, migration is also feared because of its potential of causing socio-economic and political instability. For some, migration entails the risk of under or unemployment—as they accept to do the same work as nationals but for a smaller salary-, and can be perceived as a cultural and/ or religious threat—because they take with them their language and their cultural and religious values which can, eventually, contaminate the host country's culture and religion, being a threat to its identity.³² Finally, the utmost consequence of such social and economic instability is political instability. Migration was, thus, securitised. And this securitisation process seems to be very well accepted in academia.³³

The securitisation of migration was built, as we are going to see more accurately further on, through political discourse. Migrants were, thus, the target of xenophobia, racist and discriminatory speeches, where the distinction between "us" and "them" and the negative presentation of "them" was progressively emphasised.³⁴

What are the consequences of the securitisation of migration? Is there any impact of this process on the protection of human rights?

One of the very first consequences of migration's securitisation was a shift in asylum and migration policies towards a more restrictive legislation and an increased border control.

Securitisation of Migration vs. Human Rights

For some authors, there is a paradox between border control and the protection of human rights. The world assists, since 2015 and especially in Europe, in building fences, in increasing border guards and surveillance technology in order to boost border control. In taking such measures a state's prerogative can collide with the fundamental rights of those who cross its borders seeking international protection, as is the case of refugees. According to article 14 (1) of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), it is recognised that "[e]veryone has the right to seek and to enjoy in other countries asylum from persecution". Despite this right recognised by the majority of world's countries, reports of human rights non-governmental organisations show that border control measures prevent refugees, in several cases, from feeling safe and claiming asylum. In the last few years, the increase of border control in Europe has led refugees to undertake more and more dangerous journeys in search of effective international protection. The increase of border control has often left migrants (men, women and children) deprived of basic needs such as food, water and shelter—while awaiting for their turn to present their case and see if they are entitled to earn the status of refugee. ³⁵

Today, we can see that the securitisation of migration has led to a shift in the way states' leaders view refugees. States are, now, more worried in protecting themselves from refugees then from interstate's war or conflicts. The national security speeches have gained more emphasis than humanitarian speeches, and refugees have become causes of insecurity rather than victims of insecurity.³⁶

The European Securitisation of Migration

The 11 September 2001 attacks in USA had many repercussions, including in the way European countries started to look at migrants. Speeches of European leaders notoriously show a tendency to securitise migration by putting the light on national security, linking terrorist attacks to migrants. This securitisation legitimised the strength of migration control through the increase of border control and a more restrictive legislation on migration. One of the examples of this migration's securitisation trend in Europe was the United Kingdom Anti-Terrorism, Crime and

Security Act of 2001 that included the possibility of indefinite detention of foreign nationals suspected of terrorist attacks.³⁷

The process of securitisation of migration happens, in Europe, through 2 levels: by acts of speech and by the creation of security agencies and European policies on migration.³⁸ Acts of speech regarding the securitisation of migration are common in election campaigns and are political instruments aiming to mobilise the audience through populist and/or nationalist discourses. These speeches exalt the preservation of their cultural and religious identity, placing migrants as threats to that identity and respective values.

The creation of security agencies, such as Frontex, by the European Union (EU), is another path to the securitisation of migration. This European Border and Coast Guard Agency was created "to promote, coordinate and develop European border management in line with the EU fundamental rights charter and the concept of Integrated Border Management".³⁹ Its mission is, among others, to monitor migratory movements, analysing Member States' capacity to deal with those flows; to provide support to search and rescue operations; to deploy European Border and Coast Guard teams; to provide support to asylum request procedures and to forced returns operations; and to help other agencies, such as Europol and Eurojust in the fighting against organised cross-border crime and terrorism.⁴⁰

Common European policies on migration have led, also, to the securitisation of migration. This path—initiated by the Single European Act, in 1986,⁴¹ and followed by the Treaty of Maastricht in 1993⁴² and the Stockholm Programme in 2009⁴³—and its importance were stretched, in late 2014, by the President of the European Commission Jean-Claude Juncker's takeover. One of the 10 top priorities established by Jean-Claude Juncker for 2014–2019 was the implementation of a common asylum policy, a new policy on legal migration, a communication on internal security strategy and operational measures to fight terrorism and counter radicalisation.⁴⁴

The securitisation of migration has been followed not only by intergovernmental institutions, such as the European Union, but also by the some states including the UK, France and Spain. In the first years after the 11 September 2001, speech acts in UK reflected, already, a migrations' securitisation trend by linking migrants to terrorism and presenting border control as the solution for that threat.⁴⁵ In France, the culture and identity of the country are, in the last decade and for some,

threatened by migrants and their foreign values, leading to the rejection of different cultures, despite the founding values of the French Republic: equality, fraternity and liberty. Thus, several political speeches reflect this perspective on migrants, wide-spreading xenophobe ideas and reveal a complete intolerance regarding the foreigners.⁴⁶

EUROPEAN POLICY RESPONSES TO THE "REFUGEE CRISIS"

European Countries Policy Responses

Although most European states have followed the trend of securitisation of migration, some have been responding differently to this refugee crisis. During 2015, the year when more than one million migrants arrived in Europe, Germany, UK and Hungary took out new policies. While Germany expected to accept 1 million refugees during 2015, pushing away the Dublin regulations that enable states to accept refugees that did not register themselves in the country where they first arrived, the UK planned to welcome only 20 million Syrians until 2020, accepting only refugees taken directly from refugee camps around Syria.⁴⁷ UK policy regarding refugees showed that their politicians are more concerned with national security and economy than with the security of refugees. In 2015, the UK amended its immigration legislation, introducing a new Immigration Act with a view, among others, to discourage undocumented migrants to go to the UK or to encourage them to voluntarily leave the country. This new legislation allows public entities to identify irregular migrants and remove them from the UK more easily.⁴⁸ These legislative changes come together with political speeches that showed the need to securitise migration and intensify border control.⁴⁹ In 2016, the new UK Prime Minister, Theresa May, set out the terms of reference of an immigration taskforce in order to implement measures to control migration, namely through a targeted visa system. This immigration task force was an initiative of the previous Prime Minister David Cameron. ⁵⁰

Differently, Germany introduced, in September 2015, a new legislation in order to accelerate the asylum procedures,⁵¹ showing more worried with the refugees' security. The political speeches reflect the perception that the growing flux of migrants towards Europe is not a crisis (a European crisis) but a tragedy for those who seek international protection.⁵² In Germany case, refugees are not perceived as a threat to the country's identity. Moreover, it is the national identity that forces

Germany to welcome refugees, as Chancellor Angela Merkel stressed.⁵³ In Germany, the referent object of securitisation is not the German people but the refugees. It is the refugees that need to be protected from threats like xenophobia or racism.⁵⁴

Hungary, in the voice of its Prime Minister Viktor Orban, reacted negatively when, in September 2015, the EU was discussing mandatory quotas of refugees to be welcomed by European countries. Hungarian Prime Minister presented the defence of Hungarian borders as the solution for the threat posed by refugees, arguing, mainly, the need to protect Europe's religious identity. According to Viktor Orban, Europe's Christianity is threatened because refugees are mostly Muslims.⁵⁵

EUROPEAN UNION POLICY RESPONSES

The 10-Point Plan for Immediate Action

In April 2015, the European Union reacted, through the European Commission, establishing an immediate 10-point plan to address the refugee crisis. Those urgent actions were, *inter alia*, to improve the fight against smugglers, either by capturing and destroying their vessels or by promoting co-work with several European institutions—Europol, Frontex, EASO and Eurojust—in order to gather more information on smugglers' *modus operandi*; to deploy teams to help the processing of asylum applications; to start resettlement and relocation processes; to establish a new programme for rapid return of irregular migrants coordinated by Frontex; to start the negotiation of agreements with countries within a geographical situation that allow the prevention of irregular migration and gather information on migratory flows.⁵⁶

The European Agenda on Migration

Pointing to the "human tragedies" taking place within the EU's external borders, the European Commission presented, in May 2015, the European Agenda on Migration as a tool that would allow Member States to better deal with migration.⁵⁷ This agenda aims to provide a "comprehensive approach grounded in mutual trust and solidarity among EU Member States and institutions", combining internal and external EU's policies.⁵⁸

This new European agenda on migration presents two different answers: a humanitarian answer, regarding refugees' security, and a border control answer, regarding EU states' security. Thus, in the field of humanitarian help, the European Agenda on Migration aims to prevent further deaths of migrants at sea through an extra fund to Frontex in order to improve their search and rescue operations, the safe resettlement of regular migrants to Europe; to improve a solidary relocation of refugees, already benefiting from international protection in an EU country—as Italy or Greece—among the several EU countries; and to improve the funding of Regional Protection and Development Programmes, in order to better answer third countries' needs in ensuring the protection of refugees that cross these countries' borders.⁵⁹ Concerning EU states' security, the new agenda on migration aims to improve the funding of most affected Member States located at the EU's external borders; to strengthen the role of Europol and launch Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP) in order to better fight smugglers' criminal networks; and to create hotspots in most affected EU countries to "swiftly identify, register and fingerprint arriving migrants". These hotspots in which EASO, Frontex and Europol will work together, will allow to better investigate and dismantle migrant smuggling networks.60

Measures Taken by the European Union in 2015

During the rest of 2015 and having in mind the goals established by the European Agenda on Migration, several measures were implemented by the European Union regarding the refugees' security.

Some of the EU initiatives regarding the "refugee crisis" are, what we call, humanitarian responses and are, mainly, programmes of relocation and resettlement of refugees, financial support to improve human conditions in countries of origin or transit of migrants and in non-European countries where refugees seek asylum, and the creation of more reception places in European countries of migrants' destination or transit.

Thus, attending the number of migrants arriving in Greece and Italy in the first months of 2015, exhausting the resources of those countries that insure their proper reception while assessing their asylum applications, the European Council approved, in June 2015, the relocation to another EU Member State of 40,000 persons in need or that already

benefit from international protection in Italy and Greece.⁶¹ This relocation was programmed to happen during 2015 and 2016. For each person relocated, the Member State who accepted that relocation could get €6000. Italy and Greece earned €500, to cover transport costs, for each person relocated. In September, the European Commission approved the relocation—in 2015 and 2016—of more than 120,000 asylum seekers from Italy, Greece and Hungary, but Hungary refused to enter in that relocation scheme. The refugees that benefited from this EU relocation measure were, mainly, Syrians, Eritreans and Iraqis.⁶² During 2015, in Greece, 64 people were relocated and, in total, were identified 297 relocation candidates. In Italy, 143 people were relocated and 186 candidates were identified. EU Members States made itself available to receive 305 refugees from Greece and 1041 refugees from Italy. The European Commission recognised that the number of people relocated in 2015 fell short and that "relocation from Italy and Greece need to be speeded up as a matter of priority".63

In the month of June 2015, the European Council approved the resettling of $20,\!000$ displaced persons in "clear need of international protection".⁶⁴

In 2015, also, the European Commission launched the "Emergency Trust Fund for stability and addressing root causes of irregular migration and displaced persons in Africa". This €1.8 billion fund is a result of donations from the EU budget, European Development Fund and contributions from EU Member States and other donors. 65 This Emergency Trust Fund is directed to African countries of transit or origin of migration floods and aims to help preventing it through the fight, in those countries, against "causes of destabilisation, forced displacement and irregular migration, by promoting economic and equal opportunities, security and development".66 Thus, this Trust Fund is directed to finance projects that, for instance, create employment opportunities for young people and women, projects that support the reintegration of returnees into their communities, projects that satisfy the basic needs such as food and nutrition security, health, education, social protection and environmental sustainability, projects that aim to contain and prevent irregular migration and effective return and readmission and projects that aim to promote conflict prevention and enforce the rule of law and contribute to the prevention of radicalisation and extremism.⁶⁷

In December 2015, the European Commission proposed a voluntary humanitarian admission scheme with Turkey for Syrians.⁶⁸

In what concerns, specifically, the "western Balkans migration route", the European Commission organised a meeting with all the leaders of countries along this route: Albania, Austria, Bulgaria, Croatia, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Romania, Serbia and Slovenia. The enormous mass of migrants that travelled in 2015, along that route from Greece to Germany or Austria—more than 700,000 people—and the poor conditions that they faced such as hunger, thirst, rain, cold, as well as the lack of coordination and communication between these countries, motivated the urgent intervention of the European Commission. The outcome of this meeting was a 17 point Action Plan which, for instance, was agreed to provide 50,000 reception places in Greece and 50,000 along the route with the help, also, of an EU financial support. Also, a task force on communication started to provide information to migrants along that route.

Concerning the direct support to the countries most affected by the Syrian crisis—Lebanon and Jordan that host around 1.7 million Syrian refugees—the EU and Member States supported, collectively, the biggest financial aid granted to these countries for their humanitarian, development, economic and stabilisation assistance, contributing, namely, for the basic areas of food aid, health, water, sanitation and hygiene, shelter and protection.⁷¹ This fund is directed, also, to the Syrians in their country and to Syrian refugees in other countries such as Iraq and Turkey.⁷² The European Commission has channelled, also, a Trust Fund, "EU Syria Trust Fund", to support Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan's governments so that they can enrol more than 170,000 refugee children in school under an initiative named "No Lost Generation".⁷³

The EU presented some other measures, during 2015, but they were directed, mostly, to border control aiming to improve the security of EU's Member States. Some of the most relevant measures were a common process of fingerprinting asylum seekers; the creation of hotspots in some EU State Members to speed up the process of identifying interviewing and fingerprinting arriving migrants; an Action Plan on migrants return; an Action Plan on refugee support and migration management with Turkey; a list of safe countries of origin; the enhancement of a Frontex mandate to reinforce EU border's security; the amendment of the Schengen border code; the reinforcement of Bulgaria, Turkey and Slovenia border control.

In May 2015, the European Commission published guidelines in order for Member States to follow a common process for fingerprinting

incoming migrants applying for international protection. It was perceived that several EU Member States used detention or coercion to ensure migrants' fingerprinting.⁷⁴

The European Commission also proposed the creation of hotspots in countries with a great influx of migrants, such as Greece and Italy, in which teams composed by European Asylum Support Office, Frontex and Europol workers are sent to assist the process of identifying, interviewing and fingerprinting newly arrived migrants. The purpose of the creation of hotspots is to improve the time that this process takes. These hotspot teams help, also, in the return process of irregular migrants and on the dismantling of smuggling and trafficking networks.⁷⁵ In Greece, in 2015, 5 hotspots were identified and 46 fingerprinting machines were deployed.⁷⁶ In Italy, 6 hotspots were identified and 46 fingerprinting machines were deployed.⁷⁷

In the same year, the EU Action Plan on Return was endorsed to prevent and reduce irregular migration. In the EU view, a functional policy on return will dissuade irregular migrants from coming to Europe. 78 Thus, in that year, in Greece, more than 16,000 migrants with no right to asylum were forced to return to their countries and 3460 returned voluntarily.⁷⁹ In Italy, more than 14,000 migrants were forced to return and were celebrated bilateral return agreements with Egypt and Tunisia. 80 Later, that year, the European Commission presented a Return Handbook offering, to national authorities, practical instructions of how to carry out returns of those who are not granted asylum.⁸¹

The European Commission started to draft, also in 2015, an Action Plan on refugee support and migration management with Turkey, as this country is, according to the European Commission, a key partner to deal with the European refugee crisis.⁸² Later on that year, the European Council welcomed the Joint EU-Turkey Action Plan. 83

A list of safe countries of origin was, also, presented by the European Commission. This list will allow Member States to swiftly process asylum application of migrants that come from countries considered safe.⁸⁴ According to Geneva Conditions and the EU Asylum Procedures Directive, a country is considered safe when it has a democratic system, and generally, its nationals don't suffer from persecutions, from torture or other inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, from the threat of violence, and there is no armed conflict occurring. Nationals from these countries are usually considered to come from a safe country.85 Nevertheless, the asylum requests of nationals coming from countries of that list have the right to see their applications assessed on an individual basis and the right to appeal should remain, also, at their disposal.⁸⁶

At the end of the year, the European Commission presented some measures to reinforce EU border's security, such as the enhancement of Frontex mandate, proposing new tasks and responsibilities to its role of European Border and Coast Guard Agency. One other measure proposed was the amendment of the Schengen Borders Code in order to allow to implement systematic controls of EU nationals when needed.⁸⁷

The European Council agreed with the European Commission proposals on the speed-up actions on hotspots, on returns, on cooperation with countries of migrants' origin and transit as well as on the control of EU's external borders. Concerning, specifically the Western Balkans Route, in 2015, more than 200 police officers from other State Members were sent to Slovenia in order to help with border management. Frontex started, on that year, to operate at Bulgaria–Turkey border, in order to control migrants' movements.⁸⁸

Measures Taken by the European Union in 2016

In 2016, the European Commission proposed several measures concerning the security of refugees, namely:⁸⁹ a new emergency support instrument for faster crisis response within the EU; emergency support instrument projects to improve conditions for refugees in Greece; the proposition of a new approach to better support displaced people; the implementation of the EU–Turkey deal on migrants, proposing 54,000 places to relocate Syrian refugees from Turkey to the EU; a new financial humanitarian aid for Syrian crisis; an additional donation for the Trust Fund for Africa; and financial assistance for refugees in Greece.

Thus, regarding the scale of refugees' arrivals in Europe during 2015, the European Commission proposed a new emergency support instrument aiming to provide a faster and broader support to State Members overwhelmed with a sudden influx of people searching for international protection.⁹⁰ This new emergency support instrument, agreed by State Members within a week after its proposal,⁹¹ aims to provide assistance through the provision of basic goods and conditions, such as food, shelter and medicines.⁹² The State Members agreed to provide €700 million over the next three years to Member States in need.⁹³

Furthermore, some projects addressing pressing humanitarian needs have started under the emergency support instrument, aiming to aid refugees within the EU territory, namely in Greece.⁹⁴

In 2016, the European Commission presented an approach to better support displaced people, regarding the importance that EU external action can have in their lives. This new vision aims to help refugees become more self-assured in the countries where they live and less dependent on humanitarian aid until they are resettled or return voluntarily to their countries of origin.⁹⁵ Thus, in order to accomplish it, the European Commission proposes actions, namely the promotion of access of displaced people to all forms of legal registration, including the births in order to prevent new stateless people; the encouraging of host countries (their governments and communities) to integrate displaced people into their society and economy, through advocacy, information and incentives; the supporting of self-employed displaced persons in their businesses; encouraging host governments and the private economic sector to facilitate Internet access for the displaced people; encouraging host countries to use the displaced people skills/education, allowing them to have access to education—through a facilitate access to university, for instance—or to take part in public education services; and providing expertise to host countries in order to help them to put in place legislation directed to protect displaced people from exploitation.

On the implementation of the EU-Turkey deal on migrants, the European Commission proposed 54,000 places to relocate Syrian refugees from Turkey to the EU Member States. These 54,000 places were places that were not, at that time, allocated to Member States under the relocation programme. ⁹⁶

Concerning financial humanitarian aid, the European Commission announced €445 million aid for the Syrian crisis, proposing 54,000 places to relocate Syrian refugees from Turkey to the EU Member States. 97 The European Commission presented, as well, a budget for 2017, allocating €200 million for the design of a new instrument to provide humanitarian assistance within the EU and €2.2 billion for external actions, such as €750 million for Facility for Refugees in Turkey and €885 million for Lebanon and Jordan. 98

Regarding the States Members' security, several measures were taken by the European Commission during 2016, such as:⁹⁹ a draft budget for 2017 of €5.2 billion in order to reinforce external borders and address migration crisis; a revised proposal for an EU Entry–Exit System in order

to facilitate and reinforce border check procedures for third country nationals; a proposal to reform the Common European Asylum System; a proposal to reform the Dublin System; an Action Plan on migrants integration; a Migration Partnership Framework for third countries; the training of the Libyan coastguards and navy; the European Border and Coast Guard; the recommendation to prolong proportionate controls at certain internal Schengen borders; and the EU–Turkey agreement and the funding of refugees facilities in Turkey.

Thus, in 2016, the European Commission presented a draft budget for 2017 proposing €5.2 billion to reinforce EU external borders and respond to the migration crisis. From this budget, €3 billion is directed to measures related to the defence of external borders, such as:¹⁰⁰ the setting up of the European Border and Coast Guard; the proposal for a new Entry–Exit System in order to strengthen border management; the proposals to review the Common European Asylum System and the reform of the Dublin mechanism; and the establishment of an EU Agency for Asylum.

The European Commission presented, as well, a revised proposal for a regulation on the establishment of an Entry–Exit System in order to accelerate, simplify and reinforce border check procedures for third country nationals who arrive at the EU. This legislative proposal is a part of the "Smart Borders Package". This Entry–Exit System is a new technology that will replace manual stamping of passports, reducing the time consumed on that procedure and will allow, mostly, to improve detection of document and identity fraud, registering the name of the traveller, the type of travel document, biometrics and the date and place of entry and exit, recording, also, refusals of entry.¹⁰¹

In 2016, the European Commission presented a proposal to reform the Common European Asylum System. The aim is to establish a faster and harmonised common procedure for international protection within the EU.¹⁰² Thus, regarding asylum claims, this reform introduces the limit of 2 months for the examination of the merits of the claim in case of unfounded and inadmissible claims, a limit of 1 month for the admissibility examination and a limit of 10 days for the admissibility examination where an applicant comes from a first country of asylum or a safe third country.¹⁰³ This reform previews, also, the introduction of time limits for lodging appeals and for decisions at the first appeal stage, and the asylum seekers right to free legal assistance, representation and a comprehensive personal interview assisted by an interpreter.¹⁰⁴ The asylum

seekers will have also the right to remain in the territory of Member States for the duration of the administrative procedure and, in case of an appeal, until the outcome of the decision. 105 Applicants with special procedural needs and unaccompanied minors can see reinforced their safeguards. 106 In case of migrants' non-compliance with the authorities, this new proposal previews harsher consequences such as the rejection of the their asylum application if they refuse to do their fingerprints. 107 In case an applicant is found in a Member State where he/she doesn't have the right to stay, the 5-year period, after which beneficiaries of international protection are eligible for long-term resident status, will be restarted. 108 Furthermore, if an applicant is not in the country where he/she presented its application, he/she is not entitled to have access to material reception conditions, employment and vocational training. 109 Nevertheless, the applicants will always be entitled to health care and to a dignified standard of living and children will always have access to education while waiting for their transference to the responsible Member State. 110 This new reform allows, also, that Member States can make the granting of certain social assistance conditional on effective participation of refugees in integration measures.¹¹¹ In order to control migratory flows, the applicants should be available to the competent authorities and should not abscond. 112 In case of need, the new reform recommends that Member States introduce restrictions to the applicants' freedom of movement, such as the designation of the residence and reporting obligations. 113 An applicant can be detained if he/she doesn't comply with the obligation to be in a specific place of residence and there is a continued risk of absconding. 114 By 1 August 2017, this reform proposal was not yet approved.

The European Commission continued its reformist movement with the Dublin System reform. This Dublin regulation defines all the criteria and mechanisms that determine which EU Member State is responsible for examining an asylum application. Normally, and as a result of the application of the Dublin system rules, the Member State responsible is the country where the migrant first entered. Nevertheless, the Dublin System showed that it was not able to give an appropriate response when a huge influx of migrants presented asylum requests in just one Member State. In these cases, as happened in Greece or Italy, the number of asylum seekers exceeded the capacity of that country. The answer found by the EU was to distribute, among all Member States, these migrants as well as its asylum requests. Thus, and regarding this reality, the European

Commission proposed the inclusion, in the Dublin System, of "a corrective allocation mechanism" which they call the fairness mechanism. ¹¹⁶ This new automated system will "monitor the number of asylum applications each Member State receives and the number of persons effectively resettled by each". ¹¹⁷ Then, if the system detects that one Member State is under disproportionate pressure, the mechanism is triggered and all new asylum applications made after that triggering will be relocated among the EU State Members. Although, if a Member State doesn't accept the allocation of applications from a Member State that is under pressure, then that Member State has to pay a solidarity contribution of €250,000 per applicant to the Member State which takes on the responsibility in their place.

Also in 2016, the European Commission presented the Action Plan on the integration of third country nationals. This Plan, directed to support Member States and other entities responsible for the integration of migrants, comprehends actions in 4 areas such as education, employment, vocational training and access to basic services such as housing and health care, participation and social inclusion. ¹¹⁸

A migration partnership framework for third countries was launched, also in 2016, by the European Commission. This partnership aims to reduce the flow of irregular migrants and to develop third countries (economically, socially and politically) in order to prevent that their nationals feel the urgency to leave and tread the path of irregular migrants. Member States' contributions will be fundamental in diplomatic, technical and financial areas. Seven priority third countries of origin and transit were identified for this partnership: Jordan, Lebanon, Mali, Nigeria, Senegal, Ethiopia and Niger. 120

Also in 2016, the European Border and Coast Guard was launched to better assure the security of EU borders, as well as the training of Libyan coastguards and navy in order to restrain the migratory flux from that country towards the Mediterranean Sea and Europe. 121

Several EU Member States reintroduced border control, during 2015 and 2016, due to the migration flux along the Western Balkans Route. The Council of Europe recommended, along the year of 2016, that five Schengen countries, namely Austria, Germany, Denmark, Sweden and Norway, maintained their border control.¹²²

Still in 2016, the EU-Turkey agreement came to life and established that, for every Syrian national returned from the Greek islands to Turkey, another would be resettled in the EU directly from Turkey. This deal

aims to dissuade migrants from making an extremely dangerous trip crossing the Aegean Sea from Turkey to Greece. As a result of this agreement with Turkey and the fact that this country has a geographical location that makes it the first reception or a transit country for migrants, the European Commission is providing a facility for refugees in Turkey. This facility, fully operational in mid-2016, aims to offer humanitarian assistance, education, migration management, health, municipal infrastructure and socio-economic support. ¹²³

Measures Taken by the European Union in 2017

In 2017, the Central Mediterranean is under focus, with the European Commission proposing additional actions for a better management of migration along this route. In fact, from the beginning of 2017 until July, more than 85,000 migrants arrived in Italy and more than 2000 lives were lost in the Mediterranean Sea. The main country of departure is Libya, but migrants come from Nigeria, Bangladesh, Guinea, Côte d'Ivoire and Gambia. 124 In February, the EU States Members leaders agreed on a set of actions on that subject, 125 and in July, the European Commission presented a plan to support Italy and stem migration flows. 126 This Action Plan is developed in 5 key areas: saving lives (improving the coordination of search and rescue operations through the enhancement of Libyan coast guard and the creation of maritime rescue coordination centres in Libya, Egypt and Tunisia); fighting trafficking in Libya; cooperating with partner countries (through agreements with countries of origin and transit of migration floods in order to fight irregular migration); stepping up returns; and EU solidarity (speed up relocations from Italy to other Member States and the agreement on the reform of the EU asylum system).127

Concerning the reintroduction of EU Member States border control, the European Commission, as well as the Council of Europe, recommended Austria, Germany, Denmark, Sweden and Norway to start lifting temporary control, progressively, until October 2017.¹²⁸

In March 2017, the European Commission presented a revised Action Plan on Return and a recommendation to Member States in order to an efficient implementation of procedures. The Action Plan on Return was adopted in September 2015. 129

Also in March, the European Commission made the balance of 1 year of the EU–Turkey agreement. According to the Commission, the effects of that agreement were immediate and the arrivals of migrants from Turkey to the Greek islands decreased dramatically—from 10,000 in a day in October 2015 to an average of around 43 today. The death toll in the Aegean Sea decreased, also, from 1145 in the year before the agreements to 80 in the year that followed. Concerning returns of Syrians from Greece to Turkey, in the last year 916 irregular migrants were returned and more than 4000 Syrian refugees were resettled from Turkey to EU Member States. According to the European Commission, this first year on the EU–Turkey agreements was a success, as it was "[e]nsur[ed] that the EU's external borders are protected and that irregular migration can be stemmed, and that those not in need of protection are returned in full respect of international and human rights". 130

The European Commission presented, also in 2017, a balance of the relocation and resettlement programmes started in 2015. Thus, since the launch of the emergency relocation scheme, more than 24,500 people have been relocated from Italy and Greece to other Members States such as Belgium, Croatia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Ireland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Portugal, Romania, Slovenia, Slovakia and Spain, and non-Member States such as Liechtenstein, Norway, Sweden and Switzerland. On what concerns the relocation programme, more than 17,000 people have been resettled in Europe Member States such as Austria, Belgium, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Ireland, Italy, Lithuania, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Portugal, Romania, Spain, Sweden and UK, and non-Member States such as Liechtenstein, Switzerland, Iceland and Norway. This information was made available by Member States and Associated Countries as of 24 July 2017. 131

HAS THERE BEEN SYSTEMIC FAILURE IN THE WAY COUNTRIES RESPOND TO THESE CRISES AND HUMANITARIAN DISASTERS?

Looking at the current situation known as the "refugee crisis", one can say that the concept of human security, as a collective project to ensure the well-being of people, has seemed to fall short.

It fell short, in the first place, in states such as Syria and Eritrea¹³² and other countries of which most migrants—that arrive, or try to arrive, in

Europe—are from. It is the situation of war and violence—that no country has proved to be effectively engaged to prevent or pacify—that compels thousands of men and women of Syria to flee their country, taking with them babies and children for a trip in which survival is unknown. It is the situation of massive violation of human rights—that the international community wants to continue ignoring—that compels thousands of Eritreans to flee their country. And we could continue doing here the same exercise in relation to Afghanistan and other countries from where flee, every day, hundreds or thousands of people. It is because they feel absolutely insecure, and without the minimum conditions to continue living in those countries, that migrants—who nowadays form the great human mass of refugees that we talk about every day—leave their countries of origin.

Focusing on the case of Syria, one could ask: what actions the international community has taken, under the human security doctrine, in order to prevent the occurrence of threats such as the ones we all assisted in the last years? Didn't the international community know that the Syrian regime was undemocratic and that Syrians had been living under an emergency state law during the last 48 years? How many projects were implemented in Syria under the human security doctrine and financed by the UN Trust Fund for Human Security? None. None. None. Is were to protect the Syrians from the war crimes and crimes against humanity? Didn't the UN know since 2011—when it established an International Commission of Inquiry to investigate the alleged human rights violations in that country—that the Syrian government, as well as anti-government groups, was practicing war crimes and crimes against humanity?

The human security project seems to continue to fall short when the international community, confronted with the huge flux of migrants into the Europe shores, didn't present a timely and adequate answer. As Amnesty International says, in its 2015–2016 World Report, "[g]overnments in Europe, Canada and the USA, where public perceptions of refugees were shaken by the gut-wrenching media image of the drowned body of Syrian toddler Alan Kurdi, were forced to react to the public outcry and the calls to welcome refugees and end the crisis. Yet both in Syria's regional neighbourhood and in western countries, significant gaps in institutional responses to crisis and conflict were exposed". In fact, as we see in our analyses of the European countries' answers to the "refugee crisis" in this chapter, several were by the European State

Members that, in 2015, preferred to securitise migration, ¹³⁶ rise fences in its borders or to increase border control, instead of accelerating asylum procedures, as Germany did, in order to welcome faster those who were in need of international protection. ¹³⁷ As Amnesty International reported, "the human rights of many families and individuals on the move were violated, including through criminalization of asylum-seekers, refoulement, push-backs and removal to other territories, and through various state actions that amounted to denial of access to an asylum process". ¹³⁸

The European Union, itself, took too long to start responding in an adequate way to that human catastrophe the world was witnessing in the Mediterranean. It was needed to wait until mid-April 2015, after more than 1000 deaths/disappearances in the sea, ¹³⁹ to see a set of EU actions regarding the safety of migrants, such as the European Commission 10-point plan of immediate actions, the European Agenda on Migration and its accomplishment through several measures such as programmes of relocation and resettlement of refugees, financial support to countries of origin or transit of migrants in order to improve human conditions and to prevent migrant fluxes, financial support to non-European countries where refugees seek for asylum, and the creation of more reception places for migrants in European countries. 140 Nevertheless, the number of deaths after the deploying of those measures remained extremely high: more than 2000 migrants died or were reported missing, in the Mediterranean, from May to December 2015. 141 This number remained high because, as Amnesty International reported, of the "absence of safe and legal avenues of entry to EU countries". 142 In fact, the European Union did not create a safe passage for refugees, exposing them to extremely dangerous journeys, from Turkey to Greece, where many men, women and children have lost their lives. Even the relocation and resettlement programmes started in May 2015 fallen short. In the end of 2015, only around 200 refugees and migrants have been relocated from Greece and Italy to other State Members. 143

EU State Members, in 2015, presented themselves as more concerned with their own security, controlling their borders, braking the migration flood into Europe, than with the refugee's security.¹⁴⁴ In fact, the securitisation of migration trend was very visible in measures taken by EU States Members when dealing with the refugees' humanitarian disaster. As reported by Amnesty International, "Balkan countries alternated between closing their borders and simply ushering refugees and

migrants through". 145 Macedonia and Hungary closed their borders, and a 200-km fencing was built up by Hungary in its border with Serbia and Croatia. 146 Furthermore, Hungary presented a revision on its legislation "rendering it almost impossible for refugees and asylum-seekers entering via Serbia to claim asylum". 147

Pursuing its securitisation trend, a list of safe countries was presented by the European Commission in order to allow Member States to quickly process asylum application of migrants coming from countries considered safe, and thus not needing of international protection.¹⁴⁸ Furthermore, the mandate of Frontex was enhanced, being reinforced its role of European Border and Coast Guard Agency, and agreements were made with countries of migrants' origin or transit, in order to restrict their flow to Europe. This "EU migration control outsourcing", as Amnesty International called it, was also the reason why the Joint EU-Turkey Action Plan was welcomed by the European Council. In exchange for controlling its borders and restraining the flow of migrants, the EU would pay 3 billion euros of aid for its resident refugee population and "turning of a blind eye to its [Turkey's] growing list of human rights indiscretions". 149 The problem, with these EU agreements with other countries is that those same countries have a high rate of human rights violations and disrespect for asylum seekers rights. Actually at the end of 2015, Turkey was reported of having forcibly returned refugees and detained asylum seekers. 150 The European Union showed itself conniving with human rights abuses in favour of its own security.

One of the main goals of EU State Members, in 2016, continued to be the reduction of migrants arriving to Europe. In fact, that aim was accomplished, as the number of migrants arriving in Europe, in that year, was around 358,000, against 1 million in 2015. One of the main reasons for that decrease was the Joint EU-Turkey Action Plan that contributed to the decreasing of the arrivals to Greece from Turkey, through Aegean Sea. 151 Nevertheless, as Amnesty International reported, Turkey wasn't able to offer, as agreed in the Joint EU-Turkey Action Plan, all protection that asylum seekers would be entitled in an EU State Member. 152

Despite the decrease in migrants' arrivals in 2016, more than 5000 migrants were reported dead or missing in the Mediterranean, against 3000 in 2015. That means that in 2016, there was an increase of almost 70% of deaths or disappearances that the EU wasn't able to prevent. Once more, the lack of a safe passage for refugees continued to condemn those who were seeking international protection to dangerous and, sometimes, deadly journeys. The lack of solidarity of most EU State Members continued to be the key note in 2016, becoming also evident in, for example, the failure of the relocation scheme. As said before in this chapter, the European Commission foresaw, in 2015, to relocate within 2 years, 120,000 people from Greece and Italy. In the end of 2016, only 8000 refugees—6000 from Greece and 2000 from Italy have been relocated. 154 The failure of the relocation scheme had some direct consequences in the reception and fingerprinting process of migrants arriving to Italy and Greece borders. Amnesty International reported that "Italy and Greece were left facing enormous pressure to fingerprint, process and return as many migrants as possible" and that there "were incidents of ill-treatment being used to secure fingerprints, arbitrary detention of migrants and collective expulsions". 155 The resettlement scheme was also a failure. Planning, in July 2015, to resettle 22,000 within 2 years, in December 2016 only around 13,800 have been resettled. 156 Ten EU State Members didn't want to resettle refugees. 157

In 2016, the reception capacity in Greece didn't improve enough. Refugees and asylum seekers remained in poor and unsafe conditions, being attacked by locals connected to far-right groups.¹⁵⁸

Returning procedures were one of the biggest worries of the EU in 2016. Thus, some cooperation agreements were made with migrants' origin countries in order those countries cooperate in the return of its nationals when asylum is not granted. The main concern about these agreements is the fact that some of those countries are not human rights respecters, living in a conflict escalade, and there are no guarantees of the safety and respect of fundamental rights of the ones who return to their countries. Besides that, these agreements, as EU–Afghanistan cooperation agreement "Joint Way Forward", make easier to return migrants to their country of origin, even if those returning migrants are unaccompanied children. 159

The "EU migration control outsourcing" continued to be a priority to EU policies regarding the "refugee crisis" in 2016. In June of that year, the "Partnership Framework" plan was endorsed by the European Council. The plan's aim is to reduce the number of migrants reaching the EU coast through the funding and aid of countries of migration origin or transit. ¹⁶⁰ In return, those countries should control their borders. The main problem of these agreements is, once more, the fact that those countries are, in most cases, human rights abusers being impossible to assure that the fundamental rights of migrants will be respected. ¹⁶¹

Along with the "EU migration control outsourcing", some EU State Members started to adopt restriction policies regarding asylum requests. Countries previously known by their generosity to migrants such as Finland, Sweden, Denmark and Norway introduced regressive amendments into their legislation. ¹⁶² Austria accelerated its asylum requests application processing, returning, immediately and without reasoned motivation, those which its asylum request was rejected. Hungary amended its asylum legislation, and there were reported "pushbacks at the border with Serbia, unlawful detentions inside the country and poor living conditions for those waiting at the border". ¹⁶³ Also reported were "violent pushbacks at the Bulgaria-Turkey and the Macedonia-Greece borders", mainly due to the close of borders on the Balkans route. ¹⁶⁴ Germany remained one of the few EU State Members that more impressively made efforts in dealing with this humanitarian crisis, processing almost 1 million asylum requests received in 2015. ¹⁶⁵

The reform proposal to the Common European Asylum System, presented also in 2016, by the European Commission, ¹⁶⁶ is controversial as, as Human Rights Watch reports, it has positive aspects as "stronger safeguards for children and better access to a lawyer", but foresees punishments to asylum seekers that move from one EU to another, simplifying summary claim rejection processes and the revocation of refugee status. ¹⁶⁷

Worthy of note was the solidarity shown by a lot of European citizens in reaction to their leaders' lack of response. 168 In 2016, in reaction to government inertia and lack of solidarity to protect refugees, many volunteers worked to save migrants from drowning in the sea or from thirst and hunger inland. 169 One example of these civil society movements was the PAR, a refugee support platform, built up by Portuguese civil society organisations, to support refugees in the present humanitarian crisis. This platform has 3 main axes: PAR families; PAR Front Line; and PAR Front Line—Greece. PAR families is a project directed to host and integrate refugee children and their families in Portugal, in a community context, with the involvement of local institutions. PAR Front Line is a fundraising campaign, in order to support the work of Caritas and JRS in Lebanon with refugees and internally displaced persons. PAR Front Line—Greece is a volunteer programme promoted by PAR under the "FRONT LINE" programme to support refugees arriving in Greece, in liaison with local organisations. 170

EU State Members politicians and leaders demonstrated during 2016 and 2017 growing concerns on migration issues, using nationalist and

xenophobic speech acts, urging the need of protection of their (EU State Members') cultural identity and, thus, building the securitisation of migration. The threats presented were, among others, immigration, Muslims, foreign nationals and terrorism (linked to Muslim refugees). 171 These political discourses are a useful tool for some politicians that aim to gain notoriety. Profiting from the general discontentment of European citizens, due to the economic crisis and terrorist attacks, some European politicians started to highlight the EU States Members law "as protecting only the terrorist suspect or the asylum seeker at the expense of the safety, economic welfare, and cultural preferences of the presumed majority". 172 According to Human rights Watch, "[t]his dangerous trend threatens to reverse the accomplishments of the modern human rights movement", ¹⁷³ as people are starting to see humans rights not as fundamental for everybody, including themselves, but as protecting only the "others"—the migrants, the ones who are culturally so different against the European people and their culture. 174 For that reason, people are starting to believe that human rights are thus dispensable. 175

The escalation of discrimination in Europe, evidenced by Islamophobic and anti-immigrant sentiment as well as attacks on Muslims and migrants, is a direct outcome of those nationalist and xenophobic political speeches. Concerns about this anti-immigrant and Islamophobic trend were raised by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Zeid Ra'ad al-Hussein, who warned European populist parties about the dangerous effects of their use of xenophobia. The same concerns were voiced by the Council of Europe's Commissioner for Human Rights, Nils Muižnieks, who urged the importance of migrant integration and of effective protection from discrimination. The European Commission, recognising the urgent need to address the high rates of xenophobia in the EU, launched the High Level Group in order to help Member States to prevent hate crimes, by funding relevant projects in that area, providing guidance on the implementation of laws, training and developing platforms to exchange practices and methods. The

Conclusion

According to European Commission 2017 data, the relocation and resettlement programmes have fallen short of what was expected. The relocation scheme intended to relocate 120,000 asylum seekers from Italy and Greece in 2015 and 2016. Nevertheless, until the end of July

2017, only around 24,500 people have been relocated. On what concerns the resettlement scheme, the European Council approved, in 2015, the resettling of 20,000 displaced persons in 2 years. Until July 2017, only 17,000 people have been resettled. These figures show the lack of solidarity of European State Members regarding the refugees humanitarian crisis and illustrate the failure, also, of the intention to speed up procedures in Greece and Italy in order to swiftly identify asylum seekers that can enrol in the relocation programme.¹⁷⁹

Indeed, European policies regarding the refugees' humanitarian disaster seemed too little and too late. Too little for those who continue living with no dignified living conditions, in Greece, Italy, Turkey or in some Balkan countries, while waiting for their asylum requests to be appreciated. Too late for all those who drowned in the Mediterranean Sea because Europe wasn't able to create a safe passage for them.

According to the International Organization for Migration, until 25 September 2017, 140,953 migrants arrived to Europe by land and sea. So far, 2556 were reported dead or missing in the Mediterranean. The flux of migrants has decreased, and that is the main achievement of all European policies regarding refugees: to discourage migrants from coming to Europe. With this "great achievement", Europe showed, only, that its humanitarian core didn't survive this hard test. Nevertheless, people in need of help continue arriving in Europe because, even if they know they are not welcome and may not survive the journey, they don't see any other solution for their lives.

Notes

- 1. "Refugees & Migrants Arrivals by Sea to Europe", UNHCR, accessed August 30, 2017, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/58880.
- 2. "Mediterranean Situation", accessed August 30, 2017, UNHCR, http://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/mediterranean#_ga=2.188277544. 1425513285.1504025136-31291397.1504025136.
- 3. "Mediterranean Situation", UNHCR, accessed August 30, 2017, http://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/mediterranean#_ga=2.188277 544.1425513285.1504025136-31291397.1504025136.
- 4. See, for instance, the United Nations Charter, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights or the Geneva Conventions.

- 5. H. Solomon, "Introduction" in *Challenges to Global Security: Geopolitics and Power in an Age of Transition*, ed. H. Solomon (London: I.B. Tauris, 2008), 6.
- 6. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 8.
- 7. "Human Development Report 1994", UNDP, accessed December 12, 2015, http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/reports/255/hdr_1994_en_complete_nostats.pdf, 22–23.
- 8. "Human Development Report 1994", UNDP, accessed December 12, 2015, http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/reports/255/hdr_1994_en_complete_nostats.pdf, 24–33.
- 9. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 8.
- 10. This fund has funded, since its foundation in 1999, over 175 projects in nearly 70 countries. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 10.
- 11. This network includes the following countries: Austria, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Greece, Ireland, Jordan, Mali, Norway, Switzerland, Slovenia, Thailand and South Africa as an observer.
- 12. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 8.
- 13. "Human Security Now", UN, accessed February 12, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/chs_final_report_-english.pdf.
- 14. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 10.
- 15. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 10.
- 16. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 10.
- 17. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 11.

- 18. "Human Security in Theory and Practice", UN, accessed February 19, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/sites/www.un.org.humansecurity/files/human_security_in_theory_and_practice_english.pdf, 11.
- 19. See, for instance, the "Signal Program on Human Security and Technology" offered by Harvard University, the "Master of Arts in Human Security and Peacebuilding" offered by Royal Roads University or the "Centre for Research on Inequality, Human Security and Ethnicity" at the Oxford University.
- 20. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May-Aug 2016): 87.
- 21. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May-Aug 2016): 87. See, also, Ali Diskaya, "Towards a Critical Securitization Theory: The Copenhagen and Aberystwyth Schools of Security Studies", accessed May 5, 2017, http://www.e-ir.info/2013/02/01/towards-acritical-securitization-theory-the-copenhagen-and-aberystwyth-schoolsof-security-studies/.
- 22. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May-Aug 2016): 87. See also Anna Lindvall, Have Refugees Become a Security Problem? A Comparative Study of Securitization in the United Kingdom and Germany (Bachelor Thesis, University of Gothenburg, 2015), 10.
- 23. Anna Lindvall, Have Refugees Become a Security Problem? A Comparative Study of Securitization in the United Kingdom and Germany (Bachelor Thesis, University of Gothenburg, 2015), 10.
- 24. Ali Diskaya, "Towards a Critical Securitization Theory: The Copenhagen and Aberystwyth Schools of Security Studies", accessed May 5, 2017, http://www.e-ir.info/2013/02/01/towards-a-critical-securitizationtheory-the-copenhagen-and-aberystwyth-schools-of-security-studies/.
- 25. Ali Diskaya, "Towards a Critical Securitization Theory: The Copenhagen and Aberystwyth Schools of Security Studies", accessed May 5, 2017, http://www.e-ir.info/2013/02/01/towards-a-critical-securitizationtheory-the-copenhagen-and-aberystwyth-schools-of-security-studies/.
- 26. Georg Frerks, "Human Security as a discourse and counter-discourse", Security and Human Rights, no. 1 (2008): 13.
- 27. Georg Frerks, "Human Security as a discourse and counter-discourse", Security and Human Rights, no. 1 (2008): 13.
- 28. Georg Frerks, "Human Security as a discourse and counter-discourse", Security and Human Rights, no. 1 (2008): 14.
- 29. Georg Frerks, "Human Security as a discourse and counter-discourse", Security and Human Rights, no. 1 (2008): 13. The Iraq war in 2003 is,

- in our opinion, a result of an over-securitisation process, that leads to a disproportionate military answer to a threat—the existence of massive weapons in Iraq—that, years later, was proved to be inexistent.
- 30. IOM, "Key Migration Terms", accessed June 9, 2017, https://www.iom.int/key-migration-terms.
- 31. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May–Aug 2016): 86. See also Claudia Anamaria Iov, Maria Claudia Bogdan, "Securitization of migration in the European Union—Between discourse and practical action", Research and Science Today, 13, no. 1 (Spring 2017): 15.
- 32. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May—Aug 2016): 87. See also Anna Lindvall, Have Refugees Become a Security Problem? A Comparative Study of Securitization in the United Kingdom and Germany (Bachelor Thesis, University of Gothenburg, 2015), 11.
- 33. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", *European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies*, 2, no. 1 (May-Aug 2016): 86.
- 34. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May-Aug 2016): 87.
- 35. "Fear and Fences: Europe's Approach to Keeping Refugees at Bay", Amnesty International, accessed July 20, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur03/2544/2015/en/.
- 36. Anna Lindvall, Have Refugees Become a Security Problem? A Comparative Study of Securitization in the United Kingdom and Germany (Bachelor Thesis, University of Gothenburg, 2015), 11.
- 37. In fact, in the UK, several suspects of terrorism were, effectively, detained without charge and with no expectation of release. See "Neither just nor effective—Indefinite Detention Without Trial in the United Kingdom under part 4 of the Anti-Terrorism, Crime and Security Act 2001", Human Rights Watch, accessed at August 7, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/legacy/backgrounder/eca/uk/anti-terrorism.pdf.
- 38. Claudia Anamaria Iov, Maria Claudia Bogdan, "Securitization of Migration in the European Union—Between Discourse and Practical Action", Research and Science Today, 13, no. 1 (Spring 2017): 14.
- 39. "Mission and Tasks", Frontex, accessed August 9, 2017, http://frontex.europa.eu/about-frontex/mission-and-tasks/.
- 40. "Mission and Tasks", Frontex, accessed August 9, 2017, http://frontex.europa.eu/about-frontex/mission-and-tasks/.

- 41. "Single European Act", European Council, accessed August 9, 2017, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cmsUpload/SingleEuropean Act_Crest.pdf.
- 42. "Treaty of Maastricht", European Union, accessed August 9, 2017, https://europa.eu/european-union/sites/europaeu/files/docs/body/ treaty_on_european_union_en.pdf.
- 43. "The Stockholm Programme—An Open and Secure Europe Serving and Protecting the Citizens", European Commission, accessed August 11, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/eu-policy/stockholm-programme-open-and-secure-europe-serving-and-protecting-citizens-0_en.
- 44. "10 Commission Priorities for 2015–19", European Commission, accessed August 11, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/priorities_en.
- 45. See, for instance, the speech of a UK Conservative Party leader, in 2005: "We face a real terrorist threat in Britain today - a threat to our way of life, to our liberties. Yet we have absolutely no idea who is coming into or leaving our country. And why? Because the government, in its wisdom, abolished embarkation controls for non-EU countries and many of Britain's ports don't have 24-hour security. In an age of global terrorism we have no control over our borders". "Text of Howard Immigration Speech", BBC News, April 10, 2015, http://news.bbc. co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/politics/vote_2005/frontpage/4430453.stm.
- 46. Enela Toppulli, "Securitization of Migration and Human Rights in Europe", European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies, 2, no. 1 (May-Aug 2016): 89. More recently, see Adam Nossiter, "Marine Le Pen, French National Front Leader, Speaks at Her Hate-Speech Trial", New York Times, October 20, 2015, https://www.nytimes. com/2015/10/21/world/europe/marine-le-pen-french-nationalfront-leader-speaks-at-her-hate-speech-trial.html.
- 47. Anna Lindvall, Have Refugees Become a Security Problem? A Comparative Study of Securitization in the United Kingdom and Germany (Bachelor Thesis, University of Gothenburg, 2015), 6–7.
- 48. Laura Devine, "Changes to the UK's Immigration Law-Immigration Act 2015-2016", accessed August 29, 2017, http://whoswholegal. com/news/features/article/33109/changes-uks-immigration-lawimmigration-act-20152016.
- 49. Jessica Elgot, and Matthew Taylor, "Calais Crisis: Cameron Condemned for 'Dehumanising' Description of Migrants", The Guardian, July 30, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/jul/30/ david-cameron-migrant-swarm-language-condemned.
- 50. "UK Government to Seek to Curb Immigration Through 'Targeted Visa System", Reuters, October 18, 2016, http://uk.reuters.com/article/ uk-britain-eu-immigration/uk-government-to-seek-to-curb-immigration-through-targeted-visa-system-idUKKCN12I1ZE?il=0.

- 51. "Germany: Parliament Adopts Legislative Package on Asylum and Refugees", Library of Congress, accessed August 30, 2017, http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/germany-parliament-adopts-legislative-package-on-asylum-and-refugees/. See also "Bundesrat Approves Legislative Package—Effective Procedures, Early Integration", Federal Government, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.bundesregierung.de/Content/EN/Artikel/2015/10_en/2015-10-15-asyl-fluechtling-spolitik.html.
- 52. "Merkel Says Europe Must Do More to Prevent Migrant Disasters", Reuters, April 20, 2015, http://uk.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-germany/merkel-says-europe-must-do-more-to-prevent-migrant-disasters-idUKKBN0NB0X620150420.
- 53. Christian Schnee, "Is Angela Merkel's Exit Strategy Shaping German Refugee Policy?" *The Guardian*, October 20, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/oct/20/angela-merkel-exit-german-refugee-policy-syrian-migrants.
- 54. Anna Lindvall, Have Refugees Become a Security Problem? A Comparative Study of Securitization in the United Kingdom and Germany (Bachelor Thesis, University of Gothenburg, 2015), 29–30.
- 55. Ian Traynor, "Migration Crisis: Hungary PM Says Europe in Grip of Madness", *The Guardian*, September 3, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/sep/03/migration-crisis-hungary-pm-victor-orban-europe-response-madness.
- 56. "Joint Foreign and Home Affairs Council: Ten point action plan on migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-15-4813_en.htm.
- 57. "European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration_en.
- 58. "European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration_en.
- 59. To better understand Regional Protection and Development Programmes, please see "Regional Protection Programmes", European Union, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/asylum/external-aspects_en. Since 2014, European Union is developing a Regional Development and Protection Programme for refugees and host communities in Lebanon, Jordan and Iraq. For further information about this programme, please see "RDDP (Regional Development and Protection Programme for refugees and host communities in Lebanon, Jordan and Iraq)", European Union, accessed August 24, 2017, https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/7895/rddp-regional-development-and-protection-programme-refugees-and-host-communities-lebanon-jordan_en.

- 60. "European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration_en.
- 61. "Balancing Responsibility and Solidarity on Migration and Asylum 2015", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/e-library/multimedia/publications/ balancing-responsibility-and-solidarity-on-migration-and-asylum_en.
- 62. "European Solidarity: A Refugee Relocation System 2015", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/homeaffairs/e-library/multimedia/publications/european-solidarity-a-refugeerelocation-system_en.
- 63. "A European Agenda on Migration State of Play: January 2016", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ eam_state_of_play_20160113_en.pdf.
- 64. "A European Agenda on Migration State of Play: January 2016", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ eam_state_of_play_20160113_en.pdf.
- 65. "European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration_en.
- 66. "European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration_en.
- 67. "European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration_en.
- 68. "A European Agenda on Migration State of Play: January 2016", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ eam_state_of_play_20160113_en.pdf.
- 69. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Western Balkans Route: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ western_balkans_route_state_of_play_report_en.pdf.
- 70. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Western Balkans Route: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://

- ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/western_balkans_route_state_of_play_report_en.pdf.
- 71. "Managing the Refugee Crisis EU Support to Lebanon and Jordan Since the Onset of Syria Crisis", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/eu_support_to_lebanon_and_jordan_since_the_onset_of_syria_crisis_en.pdf.
- 72. "Managing the Refugee Crisis EU Support to Lebanon and Jordan Since the Onset of Syria Crisis", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/eu_support_to_lebanon_and_jordan_since_the_onset_of_syria_crisis_en.pdf.
- 73. "Managing the Refugee Crisis EU Support to Lebanon and Jordan Since the Onset of Syria Crisis", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/eu_support_to_lebanon_and_jordan_since_the_onset_of_syria_crisis_en.pdf.
- 74. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Balancing Responsibility and Solidarity on Migration and Asylum", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/balancing_responsibility_and_solidarity_on_migration_and_asylum_20160210_en.pdf.
- 75. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Balancing Responsibility and Solidarity on Migration and Asylum", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/balancing_responsibility_and_solidarity_on_migration_and_asylum_20160210_en.pdf.
- 76. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Greece: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/greece_state_of_play_report_en.pdf.
- 77. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Italy: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agendamigration/background-information/docs/italy_state_of_play_report_en.pdf.

- 78. "Towards an Effective Return Policy", European Commission, accessed 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/e-library/ multimedia/publications/towards-an-effective-return-policy_en.
- 79. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Greece: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ greece_state_of_play_report_en.pdf.
- 80. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Italy: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/ home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/ european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ italy state of play report en.pdf.
- 81. "Refugee Crisis: European Commission Takes Decisive Action", European Commission, accessed August 24, 2017, http://ec.europa. eu/malta/news/refugee-crisis-european-commission-takes-decisiveaction en.
- 82. "Managing the Refugee Crisis—State of Play of the Implementation of the Priority Actions under the European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa. eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/ european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ eam_state_of_play_20151014_priority_actions_en.pdf.
- 83. "Managing the Refugee Crisis-State of Play and Future Actions", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ eam_state_of_play_and_future_actions_20160113_en.pdf.
- 84. "Balancing Responsibility and Solidarity on Migration and Asylum 2015", European Commission, accessed August 45, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/e-library/multimedia/publications/ balancing-responsibility-and-solidarity-on-migration-and-asylum_en.
- 85. "An Eu 'Safe Countries of Origin' List", European Commission, accessed 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/e-library/ August multimedia/publications/an-eu-safe-countries-of-origin-list_en.
- 86. "An Eu 'Safe Countries of Origin' List", European Commission, accessed 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/e-library/ August multimedia/publications/an-eu-safe-countries-of-origin-list_en.
- 87. "Managing the Refugee Crisis—State of Play and Future Actions", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/ eam state of play and future actions 20160113 en.pdf.

- 88. "Managing the Refugee Crisis Western Balkans Route: State of Play Report", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/western_balkans_route_state_of_play_report_en.pdf.
- 89. "A European Agenda on Migration State of Play: December 2016", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20161214/eu_agenda_for_migration_122016_en.pdf.
- 90. "Commission Proposes New Emergency Assistance Instrument for Faster Crisis Response Within the EU", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/commission-proposes-new-emergency-assistance-instrument-faster-crisis-response-within-eu_en.
- 91. "European Commission—Daily News 10/03/2016", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEX-16-725_en.htm.
- 92. "Commission Proposes New Emergency Assistance Instrument for Faster Crisis Response Within the EU", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/commission-proposes-new-emergency-assistance-instrument-faster-crisis-response-within-eu_en.
- 93. "European Commission—Daily News 10/03/2016", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEX-16-725_en.htm.
- 94. "EU Announces New €115 million in Emergency Support to Improve Conditions for Refugees in Greece", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/eu-announces-new-115-million-emergency-support-improve-conditions-refugees-greece_en.
- 95. "EU Proposes New Approach to Better Support Displaced People Through Its External Action", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/eu-proposes-new-approach-better-support-displaced-people-through-its-external-action_en.
- 96. "Questions and Answers: Commission Calls for Renewed Efforts in Implementing Solidarity Measures Under the European Agenda on Migration", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-17-349_en.htm,
- 97. "A European Agenda on Migration State of Play: December 2016", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/

- policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20161214/eu_agenda_for_migration_122016_en.pdf.
- 98. "Draft EU Budget 2017: Commission Proposes a Budget Focused on Priorities—Growth, Jobs and a Solid Response to the Refugee Crisis", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-2347_en.html.
- 99. "A European Agenda on Migration State of Play: December 2016", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20161214/eu_agenda_for_migration_122016_en.pdf.
- 100. "Draft EU Budget 2017: Commission Proposes a Budget Focused on Priorities—Growth, Jobs and a Solid Response to the Refugee Crisis", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-2347_en.html.
- 101. "Stronger and Smarter Borders in the EU: Commission Proposes to Establish an Entry-Exit System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-1247_en.htm.
- 102. "Asylum Procedures: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_asylum_procedures_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 103. "Asylum Procedures: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_asylum_procedures_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 104. "Asylum Procedures: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_asylum_procedures_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 105. "Asylum Procedures: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_asylum_procedures_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.

- 106. "Asylum Procedures: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_asylum_procedures_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 107. "Asylum Procedures: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_asylum_procedures_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 108. "Qualification: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_qualification_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 109. "Reception Conditions: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factcheet_reception_conditions_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 110. "Reception Conditions: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factcheet_reception_conditions_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 111. "Qualification: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factsheet_qualification_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 112. "Reception Conditions: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160713/factcheet_reception_conditions_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.

- 113. "Reception Conditions: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/ docs/20160713/factcheet_reception_conditions_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 114. "Reception Conditions: Reforming the Common European Asylum System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https:// ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/ policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/ docs/20160713/factcheet_reception_conditions_reforming_the_common_european_asylum_system_en.pdf.
- 115. "The Reform of the Dublin System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/ background-information/docs/20160504/the_reform_of_the_ dublin_system_en.pdf.
- 116. "The Reform of the Dublin System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/ background-information/docs/20160504/the_reform_of_the_ dublin system en.pdf.
- 117. "The Reform of the Dublin System", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/ files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/backgroundinformation/docs/20160504/the_reform_of_the_dublin_system_en.pdf.
- 118. "Europe: Integration Action Plan of Third-Country Nationals Launched", European Commission, accessed August 29, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/migrant-integration/news/europe-integrationaction-plan-of-third-country-nationals-launched.
- 119. "Towards a New Partnership Framework with Third Countries Under the European Agenda on Migration: Frequently Asked Questions", European Commission, accessed August 29, 2017, http://europa.eu/ rapid/press-release_MEMO-16-2118_en.htm.
- 120. "Towards a New Partnership Framework with Third Countries Under the European Agenda on Migration: Frequently Asked Questions", European Commission, accessed August 29, 2017, http://europa.eu/ rapid/press-release_MEMO-16-2118_en.htm.
- 121. "Draft EU Budget 2017: Commission Proposes a Budget Focused on Priorities—Growth, Jobs and a Solid Response to the Refugee Crisis", European Commission, accessed August 25, 2017, http://europa.eu/ rapid/press-release IP-16-2347 en.htm.

- 122. "Questions & Answers: A Coordinated EU Approach for Temporary Internal Border Controls", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-16-3205_en.htm.
- 123. "Managing the Refugee Crisis the Facility for Refugees in Turkey", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/20160615/factsheet_the_facility_for_refugees_in_turkey_en.pdf.
- 124. "Central Mediterranean Route: Commission Action Plan to Support Italy and Stem Migration Flows", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/20170704_factsheet_-_central_mediterranean_route_commission_action_plan_to_support_italy_and_stem_flows_en.pdf.
- 125. "A European Agenda on Migration—State of Play: March 2017", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/20170302_eam_state_of_play_en.pdf.
- 126. "Central Mediterranean Route: Commission Action Plan to Support Italy and Stem Migration Flows", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/20170704_factsheet_-_central_mediterranean_route_commission_action_plan_to_support_italy_and_stem_flows_en.pdf.
- 127. "Central Mediterranean Route: Commission Action Plan to Support Italy and Stem Migration Flows", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/20170704_factsheet_-_central_mediterranean_route_commission_action_plan_to_support_italy_and_stem_flows_en.pdf.
- 128. "Back to Schengen: Commission Recommends Phasing Out of Temporary Border Controls Over Next Six Months", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/pressrelease_IP-17-1146_en.htm.
- 129. "March 2017: The Commission will Present a Revised Action Plan on Return and a Recommendation to Member States for an efficient EU return policy", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_AGENDA-17-401_en.htm.
- 130. "Eu-Turkey Statement One Year On", European Commission, accessed August 28, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/eu_turkey_statement_17032017_en.pdf (our interpolation).

- 131. "Relocation and Resettlement", European Commission, accessed August 29, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/ what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/20170904_factsheet relocation and resettlement en.pdf.
- 132. So far, the UN Trust Fund for Human Security has implemented only one project in Eritrea. See "Mobilizing Communities to Reduce Reproductive Health Morbidity and Mortality", UN, accessed March 13, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/country/eritrea. The pertinence of this project is difficult to understand attending the nature of the human rights problems in Eritrea, namely the lack of basic civil liberties and a non-democratic regime.
- 133. "UN Trust Fund for Human Security", UN, accessed March 13, 2016, http://www.un.org/humansecurity/trust-fund.
- 134. "The Crisis in Syria", International Coalition for the Responsibility to Protect, accessed March 9, 2016, http://www.responsibilitytoprotect. org/index.php/crises/crisis-in-syria.
- 135. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/ latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/ (our interpolation).
- 136. See, in this chapter, "b) The European Securitisation of Migration".
- 137. See, in this chapter, "1. European Countries Policy Responses".
- 138. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/ en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 139. "Missing Migrants", International Organization for Migration, accessed August 29, 2017, http://missingmigrants.iom.int/region/mediterranean.
- 140. See in this chapter, "c) Measures taken by the European Union in 2015".
- 141. "Missing Migrants", International Organization for Migration, accessed August 29, 2017, http://missingmigrants.iom.int/region/mediterranean.
- 142. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/ en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 143. See, in this chapter, "c) Measures taken by the European Union in 2015".
- 144. As Amnesty International said, "the only policies they [European states Members] could agree on were measures to strengthen 'Fortress Europe". "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www. amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/ (our interpolation).
- 145. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/ en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.

- 146. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 147. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 148. See, in this chapter, "c) Measures taken by the European Union in 2015".
- 149. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/ (our interpolation).
- 150. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 151. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 152. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/.
- 153. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 154. "Report 2015/16 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2016/02/annual-report-201516/. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 155. "Europe and Central Asia 2016/2017", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/europe-and-central-asia/report-europe-and-central-asia/.
- 156. "Relocation and Resettlement—State of Play", European Commission, accessed August 29, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/proposal-implementation-package/docs/20161208/update_of_the_factsheet_on_relocation_and_resettlement_en_0.pdf.
- 157. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 158. "Europe and Central Asia 2016/2017", Amnesty International, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/europe-and-central-asia/report-europe-and-central-asia/.
- 159. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017. See, also, "Open Letter: The European Parliament must immediately address the Joint

- Way Forward Agreement between the EU and Afghanistan", European Council on Refugees and Exiles, accessed August 29, 2017, https://www.ecre.org/open-letter-the-european-parliament-must-immediately-address-the-joint-way-forward-agreement-between-the-eu-and-afghanistan-as-a-headline/.
- 160. See in this chapter "d) Measures taken by the European Union in 2016".
- 161. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 162. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 163. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 164. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 165. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 166. See in this chapter "d) Measures taken by the European Union in 2016".
- 167. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 168. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 169. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 170. "Plataforma de Apoio aos Refugiados", PAR, accessed August 29, 2017. http://www.refugiados.pt/.
- 171. "Report 2016/17 The State of the World's Human Rights", Amnesty International, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4800/2017/en/.
- 172. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 173. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017 (our interpolation).
- 174. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 175. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.

- 176. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 177. "World Report 2017", Human Rights Watch, accessed August 30, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 178. "Speech by Commissioner Věra Jourová at the Launch of the EU High Level Group on Combating Racism, Xenophobia and other forms of intolerance", European Commission, accessed August 30, 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_SPEECH-16-2197_en.htm.
- 179. "Relocation and Resettlement—State of Play", European Commission, accessed August 29, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/proposal-implementation-package/docs/20161208/update_of_the_factsheet_on_relocation_and_resettlement_en_0.pdf.
- 180. "Missing Migrants", International Organization for Migration, accessed August 29, 2017, http://missingmigrants.iom.int/region/mediterranean.



CHAPTER 10

Conclusion

Marion Boulby

This volume is devoted to the challenges to human security posed by global migration and the movement of refugees, one of the most significant issues facing the world today. Our geographical focus has been on the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region which has experienced the massive transnational movement and internal displacement of political refugees and economic migrants since the tumultuous Arab Uprisings of 2010/2011. While the circumstances of the uprisings varied tremendously from state to state, they all shared opposition to the persistent authoritarianism dominating the region. Sadly, democratization has not been the outcome of these various challenges to state control (except for perhaps in the case of Tunisia). Rather, the region has experienced a reassertion of authoritarian rule, an escalation of sectarian conflicts, violence and fragmentation. Failed states such as Iraq and Syria have been unable to control their borders, leading to massive movement of migrants and refugees. The civil war in Syria, now in its seventh year, has had global consequences, producing 13 million displaced people (both internally and across borders) alone.

The theoretical framework of this book has been built on the authors' shared concept of human security. The authors examine the effects of the

M. Boulby (⊠)

Department of History, Trent University, Peterborough, ON, Canada

movement of people across borders in the light of human vulnerability, globalization and links to transnational crime. An underlying premise of their work is that although refugees and migrants are often perceived as contentious and posing threats to nations' sovereignty, these most disempowered people on the planet are in fact often the victims of authoritarian state polices which oppress and marginalize them.

The goal of this book has been to answer three questions surrounding the migration and refugee crisis in the MENA: (1) What are the human security implications for people victimized in this crisis? (2) What are the pull/push factors for these migrants and refugees and which groups of the population, such as women and children, are the most vulnerable? (3) What are the relationships between conflict in MENA states of migrant origin and the crisis, how do they affect regional and national policies towards refugees and migrants and how can interventions and international legal instruments play a role in resolving this crisis?

In the introductory chapter, Kenneth Christie discusses the respective roles of globalization, push/full factors and international state policies and the Arab 2011 uprisings in contributing to the migration crisis in the MENA. He concludes that the protectionist responses undertaken by receiving states contribute to the insecurity and vulnerability of migrants, limiting access to employment and social safety nets. His contribution is echoed throughout the volume where authors are concerned about state policies of securitization to the detriment of the human rights (and security) of migrants. In Chapter 2, Nergis Canefe, charting the engagement of Middle Eastern states with the ongoing Syrian crisis, concludes that most states (with a focus on Turkey) have pursued a strategy of continuing to reject the legal definition of refugee or stateless people and have long engaged in a conduct of instrumental absorption and manoeuvering of forced migration for state-centric, labour-related, demographic or security purposes. In Chapter 3, Kathleen Manion, having addressed the vulnerability of children and youth in conflict and transit from both global and MENA contexts, suggests that a key way forward is for states and courts to stop punishing these victims and to resort to legal and systemic mechanisms and actors as well as knowledge about what is needed to support child refugees including the 1989 UNHCR "Guidelines on Refugee Children" which prioritizes the human rights of the child in all actions. She points out that while international frameworks are robust, they are insufficiently applied by state and non-state actors, leaving a huge gulf between what is promised and what is actualized for child refugees.

In Chapter 4, Stephanie Perham similarly argues that the pressures created by the global refugee and migration crisis can be alleviated by adapting existing systems to regulate and support legal movement, understanding the root causes that drive forced displacement, encouraging first asylum countries to empower refugees and their host communities to be self-reliant and coexist peacefully and ensuring an effective and accountable financial investment in this long-term approach. The author points out that most refugee youth will eventually choose to return home to rebuild their countries or integrate in other societies in accordance with their acquired skills and financial capabilities. This approach can avail a dignified life to refugees and their hosts and break the conflict cycle.

In Chapter 5, Julia Ritz, after exploring the role of NGOs and INGOs and EU member states in the refugee and migration crisis, argues that both state and non-state actors should reorient their policies to further utilize and improve already existing mechanisms. She emphasizes that more priority should be given to state building efforts in the migrants' countries of origin, better coordination among donors, serious consideration of issues reported by peacekeepers and well-planned programmes.

Policy and intervention in the Mediterranean crisis are also taken up by Nur Koprulu in Chapter 6 with a focus on the case of Syria. She argues that up until now, the overwhelming tendency of EU member states has been to agree on security-driven measures that need to be taken, focusing on border controls, return and readmission instead of sharing responsibility and ensuring full compliance with the principles of human rights and human security. With regard to the UN, the organization has been deadlocked by the two permanent members' "no" votes and has failed to be efficient in building bridges and in mediating the crisis in Syria. She argues that the situation in and out of Syria during the refugee crisis urgently requires effective action by the international community which needs to embrace principles of "responsibility to protect" or "responsibility by protecting".

This author's Chapter 7 focuses on challenges to human security faced by the estimated more than one million Syrian refugees currently residing in Jordan. This is yet another example of how the state securitization of refugee policy fails the human security of the most vulnerable of people. I argue that while the Jordan Compact initiative agreed at a major donor conference in February 2016 secured millions in loans, grants and pledges in return for Jordan opening up its labour market for Syrian refugees,

the success of the Compact remains to be seen due primarily to policies remaining in place which block Syrians from acquiring work permits and the persistence of poverty and child labour among refugees.

In Chapter 8, Robert Hanlon, discussing human trafficking and smuggling flows towards Europe from the MENA region, argues the "business case" for human rights. Only through a multitask-holder approach involving governments, business and civil society can a meaningful collaboration begin to address the human smuggling and trafficking risk in the MENA region. He argues that businesses fail to take into account how the human rights risk may impact their firms' bottom line through negative publicity and legal sanction. He makes three recommendations for those in industry looking to insure they are not complicit in rights violations. First, businesses should communicate a rigorous human rights policy throughout their companies, second, they should entrench best practice human rights standards within corporate governance policy, and finally, they should partner with business leaders who have already established anti-human trafficking policies.

In Chapter 9, Rute Baptista concludes that the human security project of the international community confronted by the influx of migrants and refugees into Europe has been "too little and too late". She argues that the EU member states took too long to respond adequately to the human catastrophe in the Mediterranean, waiting until after the more than 1000 deaths/disappearances of migrants/refugees in the area to set in motion a ten-point plan of action. However, the numbers of deaths after the EU employed measures for relocation and resettlement of refugees remained high (more than 2000 dead/missing from May through December 2015) because of the absence of safe and legal avenues of entry into the EU. She points out that EU states were more concerned with their own security and with limiting entry of asylum seekers to Europe than with their human security.

In sum, the authors of this volume analyse the factors underlying the human security crisis arising from the mass movement of migrants and refugees in the MENA. These are many and include protectionist state policies, insufficient international cooperation (between nation states and non-state actors), the persistence of push factors of violence, authoritarian rule, fragmented societies, the normalization of death by international regulators of migration as thousands have drowned in the Mediterranean Sea, the victimization of the most vulnerable—children and youth, the ongoing tragedy of human trafficking as a profitable

industry for organized crime. Overall, we have spoken about the failure of international state actors and organizations such as the UN to uphold the global humanitarian responsibility to ensure the human security of millions of migrants and refugees.

As noted in the introduction to this book, if we think of migration as a result of globalization so too should we see it as a positive force to change policies in sending and receiving countries. Heads of states who participate in discussions within the global arena on issues of human rights and migration are often, as we have seen, motivated primarily by national sovereignty and security concerns to the detriment of human security, especially for migrants.

It is time for international actors to re-evaluate repressive policies towards migration. The migrants in MENA are some of the most vulnerable people on this planet. Availing them of the possibility of a safe and dignified return to their countries of origin would be the preferential solution to the crisis, but for now integration of refugees into the society where they have sought asylum in a self-empowering way is essential.

The global crisis of human security and migration in the MENA is largely man-made. There is a human capability and moreover a moral responsibility to correct it.

Index

A	В
Afghanistan, 26, 31, 56, 81, 92, 96,	Bahrain, 26, 139
140, 220, 223, 242	Bangladesh, 11, 218
African Union Convention, 1969, 82	Basic Law and Criminal Procedure
al-Shabaab, 88	Code of Palestine, 128
Amnesty International, 37, 69,	The Berm, 159
160, 162, 194, 220–223, 229,	Bin Laden, Osama, 15
240-242	Bottom-up approach, 17, 117
Annan, Kofi, 116, 133, 153, 201	Brazil, 101, 106, 113, 184, 189, 195
Arab Initiative to Combat Human	Bulgaria, 33, 36, 91, 144, 211, 213,
Trafficking, 191	224
Arab spring, 4, 13, 18, 24, 28, 43,	Burkina Faso, 94
139, 148, 167, 181, 183, 186	Burundi, 60, 74, 81, 97, 100, 135
Arua District, 82	
Asylum, 6, 7, 16, 17, 25, 28–31,	
33–35, 37, 41, 43, 44, 53–56,	C
68, 69, 71, 74, 79–83, 89–91,	California Transparency in Supply
93–96, 99, 102, 105, 106,	Chains Act, 184
115, 116, 134, 135, 139, 140,	Central African Republic (CAR), 79,
142–144, 150–152, 162, 174,	81, 83, 92
176, 183, 204–212, 215–218,	Chad, 38, 60, 74, 83, 94, 126, 136
221–226, 231–234, 236, 237,	Child protection, 60, 61, 74
247–249	Child refugees, 52, 54, 58, 60, 67–72,
Athens Ethical Principles, 188, 190	163, 246

Common European Asylum System, 116, 144, 215, 224, 236–238	European Court of Human Rights, 68, 69
Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework, 87, 89, 98, 100, 103–105, 108	European Union, 7, 37, 58, 91, 115, 116, 140, 152, 153, 194, 197, 199, 202, 206, 208, 209,
Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees (1951), 29, 30, 33, 161	213, 218, 221, 222, 229–231, 240–242
Copenhagen School, 202, 203	European Union Asylum
Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR), 184, 187, 188, 190, 193, 196	Procedures Directive, 212 Europol, 182, 194, 206, 208, 209,
Corrective Action Verification, 191	212
D	F
Delta Airlines, 190 Democratic Republic of the Congo	Failed states, 4, 15, 117, 125, 126, 130, 133, 245
(DRC), 79, 81, 83, 92, 96, 97, 100, 102, 126	Forced labour, 17, 60, 177–180, 183–191, 194–197
Development as freedom, 9 Disencampment, 158, 159, 172	Forced migration, 22–24, 28, 32, 38–42, 44, 52, 53, 61, 66, 69,
Displacement Tracking Matrix, 127, 135, 136	71, 107, 109, 111, 113, 126, 135 Framework for the Protection of
Dublin Agreement, 140, 151	Children, 64, 75
Dublin Regulation, 115, 143, 216 Due Not Source List, 191	Freedom from fear, 9, 10, 54, 72, 76, 80, 91, 111, 116, 144, 201
Durable solutions, 51, 64, 95, 97, 98	Freedom from want, 9, 10, 80, 111, 116, 144, 201
-	Frerks, Georg, 203, 228
E EASO, 208, 209	Frontex, 102, 206, 208, 209, 211–213, 222, 229
Economic Community of West African States Monitoring Group	
(ECOMOG), 120 Economic sustainability, 13	G Gaddafi, Mohammed, 91, 181, 183
Egypt, 6, 14, 18, 25, 26, 29, 36–38,	Gambia, 92, 218
43, 59, 64, 135, 139, 148, 212,	Gender sensitivity, 119
218 Environmental disaster, 3	Geneva Convention (1949), 67 German Centre for Peacekeeping
Eritrea, 86, 92, 97, 127, 219, 240	operations, 122
Ethiopia, 59, 83, 84, 86, 87, 92, 94,	Germany, 37, 56, 81, 100, 106,
97, 103, 108, 111, 126, 127, 217 Eurojust, 206, 208	140, 143, 164, 207, 208, 211, 217–219, 221, 224, 228–231

Ghali, Boutros Boutros, 200 Global Business Network, 189 Global Compact, 86, 98, 104, 105, 108, 112, 188, 197 Global governance, 119, 134 Globalization, 7, 11–14, 16, 18, 87, 95, 157, 158, 178, 180, 183, 184, 191, 246, 249 Global Slavery Index, 190, 194 Governance, 12, 23, 28, 39, 41, 45, 79, 83, 116, 124, 128, 132, 134, 136, 145, 178, 183, 184, 187, 188, 192, 248	I Identity grievances, 3 Ikhwan (Muslim Brotherhood), 148 Internal displacement, 41, 44, 82, 245 International Committee of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies (ICRC), 68 International Convention of the Protection of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (1990), 15 International Covenant on Civil and
Greece, 8, 26, 36, 52, 56, 73, 91, 92, 141–143, 182, 209–214, 216, 218, 219, 221–227, 233–235 Gulf of Aden, 14 Gulf War, 147	Political Rights, 57, 67 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 57, 67 International Criminal Court (ICC), 149, 181, 194 International Labor Organization
Guterres, Antonio, 103, 104, 150	(ILO), 15, 68, 164, 166, 171, 174, 186, 189 International Organization of Migration (IOM), 8, 13, 68, 115, 124, 126,
Horn of Africa, 13, 31, 87, 108, 136 Human rights, 4, 9, 13, 16, 21, 22, 30, 43, 56, 57, 67–69, 71, 75, 80, 85, 86, 93, 103, 104, 116, 117, 119, 121, 131, 134, 136, 137, 142, 143, 145, 146, 148–150, 160, 162, 163, 173– 175, 178, 183–202, 204, 205, 219–225, 228–230, 240–243, 246–249	127, 140, 177, 180, 191 International Standards Organization (ISO), 188, 189 Irregular movement, 80, 81, 91, 95, 103 Islamic State in Iraq and Levant (ISIL), 160, 168 Islamophobia, 54, 71 Ivory Coast, 92
Human security, 3, 4, 6, 8–12, 16–18, 21–23, 25, 38–40, 42, 52–54, 71, 72, 76, 80, 95, 106, 111, 116, 117, 119–125, 132–134, 140, 144, 145, 148, 150, 153, 157–159, 161, 167, 170–173, 193, 200–202, 219, 220, 227, 228, 240, 245–249	J Joint Migration and Development Initiative (JMDI), 124 Jordan, 6, 17, 26, 28–30, 35–39, 83, 139, 141, 157–175, 211, 214, 217, 227, 231, 233, 247 Jordan Compact, 158, 159, 164–167,
Hungary, 37, 91, 143, 144, 207, 208, 210, 211, 222, 224, 231 al-Hussein, Prince Zeid, 225	172, 247 Juncker, Jean-Claude, 206 Jus cogen, 53

K Kaplan, Robert, 3 Kayihura, Edward Kalekezi, 98 Kenya, 38, 62, 82–84, 87, 88, 105 Korean War, 147 Kurdi, Alan, 5, 52, 220	132, 139, 140, 158, 177, 178, 180–183, 186, 187, 190–192, 245, 246, 248, 249 Migration Partnership Framework for third countries, 215, 217 Mursi, Mohammad, 148
L League of Arab States (LAS), 202 Lebanon, 6, 26, 28–30, 35–39, 44, 59, 131, 132, 139, 141, 148, 150, 157, 159, 211, 214, 217, 224, 231, 233 LexisNexis, 190 Libya, 5, 6, 8, 18, 25, 26, 56, 63, 75, 91–94, 109, 110, 127, 135, 136, 139, 145, 148–150, 177, 181, 183, 191, 194, 218	N Nationalism, 4, 79, 80 Niger, 92, 94, 110, 136, 217 Nigeria, 15, 62, 92, 217, 218 Non-governmental organizations (NGOs), 17, 29, 84, 91, 102, 116, 118–122, 125, 129, 134, 171, 247 Non-refoulement, 37, 53, 161, 172 Non-state actors, 116, 117, 124, 125, 128, 129, 246–248
M Macedonia, 91, 106, 141, 152, 211, 222, 224 Malawi, 83 Mali, 94, 217, 227 Manpower group, 190 Medecin San Frontieres (MSF), 8, 92 Mediterranean, 5, 7, 8, 12, 16, 17, 25, 26, 37, 54, 56, 73, 80, 91–94, 107, 109, 110, 113, 115, 126,	O Obama, Barack, 85, 86, 169 Orban, Viktor, 208 Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), 121, 182 Organization of American States (OAS), 202 Oxfam, 69
135, 139–144, 148, 150, 151, 174, 177, 181–183, 187, 191, 199, 217, 218, 221, 222, 226, 239, 248 Mercy Corps, 6, 56, 69, 73 Merkel, Angela, 208, 231 Microsoft, 190, 197 Middle East and North Africa (MENA), 4, 5, 7, 12–14, 16–18, 22, 39, 42, 53, 55, 56, 58–60, 71–73, 124, 126–128, 131,	P Pakistan, 15, 26, 38, 83, 149 Palestinian Territories, 128, 131 Peace-building, 202 Political Economy of Crisis, 225 Post-conflict, 89, 96, 123, 140, 201, 202 Precarity, 13, 22, 30, 40, 52, 62, 185, 191 Protective measures, 52, 59, 62, 64, 72

Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and	Schengen Area, 115
Punish Trafficking in Persons	Self-Reliance Strategy, 98
(2000), 179	Sen, Amartya, 9
Pull factors, 9, 12, 13, 16, 18, 81, 90,	Senegal, 92, 113, 217
161, 180, 191	Single European Act (1986), 206
Push factors, 5, 12, 16, 18, 90,	Slovenia, 91, 144, 211, 213, 219, 227
125, 126, 128, 177, 180, 246,	Smuggling, 8, 31, 56, 81, 90–94, 99,
248	101, 102, 106, 109, 111, 150,
- 10	179–182, 191–194, 209, 212,
	248
Q	Somalia, 16, 30, 31, 81, 86–88, 96,
Qatar, 5, 26, 181, 189, 194, 196	97, 127
Quitar, 5, 20, 101, 107, 171, 170	South Africa, 149, 189, 227
	Sovereignty, 11, 14, 16, 24, 38, 39,
R	140, 158, 246, 249
"Race to the bottom", 182, 185	Statelessness, 54, 55, 60, 74
Realpolitik, 95	Stockholm Programme (2009), 206
Refugee Convention, 1951, 30, 54,	Sudan, 14, 15, 26, 30, 31, 55, 59, 71,
55, 83, 85, 86	80–83, 86, 92, 94, 96, 97, 100,
Resettlement, 34, 37, 41, 52, 54, 61,	107, 127
62, 64, 65, 71, 92, 95, 97, 111,	Sustainable Development Goals, 85,
140, 143, 208, 209, 219, 221,	104
223, 225, 226, 240, 241, 243,	Sweden, 104, 106, 140, 217–219, 224
248	Syria, 4–6, 17, 18, 25–29, 31, 32,
Resilience, 52, 53, 60, 61, 70, 71,	34–39, 55, 60, 62, 69, 74, 76,
74, 87, 89, 101, 105, 167,	80, 81, 92, 131, 132, 139–142,
174	145, 148–151, 153, 158–164,
Responsibility to protect, 6, 17, 71,	167, 170, 172, 174, 175, 177,
117, 140, 144, 145, 151, 158,	183, 191, 207, 211, 219, 220,
220, 240, 247	233, 240, 245, 247
Rio Tinto, 190	233, 240, 243, 247
Rohingya, 11	
Romania, 106, 144, 211, 219	T
Rule of law, 15, 83, 123, 127–129,	TD Bank, 190
178, 191, 193, 210	Terrorism, 4, 5, 10, 119, 200, 202,
176, 171, 175, 210	204–206, 225, 229, 230
	Thailand, 185, 196, 227
S	Theories of state, 39
Safeway, 190	Tigrinya, 92
Saudi Arabia, 5, 14, 26, 181 Save the Children, 57, 60, 69, 73, 74	Trafficking, 8, 14–17, 60, 62, 67, 81,
Save the Children, 57, 60, 69, 73, 74,	93, 94, 106, 110, 111, 177–198, 202, 204, 212, 218, 248
76, 92	202, 204, 212, 210, 240

Transitional justice, 123 Transjordanians, 167, 168 Trans-national, 11, 13, 16, 91, 119, 134, 135, 177, 178, 180–182, 185, 187, 191, 193, 194, 202, 245, 246 Treaty of Maastricht (1993), 206 Trump, Donald, 170 Tunisia, 6, 18, 25, 26, 125, 135, 136, 139, 212, 218, 245 Turkey, 6, 22, 26, 27, 29, 31–39, 62, 63, 74, 83, 92, 139, 141–144, 152, 157, 159, 210–215, 217–219, 221, 222, 224, 226, 239, 246 Tusk, Donald, 142 U Uganda, 38, 82, 83, 86, 87, 89, 97–103, 105, 108, 111–113 Uganda's Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework, 89, 100, 103 Uner v The Netherlands (2006), 68 Unilever, 190 UN Initiative to Fight Human Trafficking, 188 United Arab Emirates, 26, 104, 189 United Kingdom, 63, 97, 100, 104, 106, 164, 189, 205, 206, 219, 228–231 United Nations, 6, 7, 10, 15, 26, 54, 55, 67, 68, 84, 86, 87, 97, 101, 104, 107, 108, 111–114, 124, 131, 133, 140, 146–148, 153, 164, 179, 189, 192, 193, 200,	United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC), 54, 55, 57, 63, 66, 67 United Nations Development Programme, 124, 152 United Nations Global Compact, 188, 197 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), 7, 8, 29–31, 34–36, 38, 39, 43, 55, 56, 59, 63, 64, 68–70, 80, 83–86, 93, 94, 97, 98, 102, 103, 111, 124, 127, 128, 139, 141, 160–163, 168, 182, 246 United Nations Office for the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), 184 United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA), 131 United Nations Security Council (UNSC), 33, 145–150 United Nations World Food Programme (UNWFP), 84, 99 United States, 26, 66, 74, 97, 104, 125, 126, 136, 148, 159, 165, 168–170, 184, 189, 200 Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), 67, 142, 205 UN Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air, 94 V Voluntary repatriation, 95 Vulnerability, 4, 8, 9, 11, 12, 16, 18, 53, 58, 59, 61, 173, 179, 180,
104, 179, 169, 192, 193, 200, 225 United Nations Children Fund (UNICEF), 55, 56, 60, 63, 68, 72, 163, 165	182, 246 W
	Waever, Ole, 202

```
Walk Free Foundation, 190
                                         Y
Western Balkans Route, 213, 217,
                                         Yemen, 5, 14, 26, 29, 31, 44, 56, 59,
    232, 235
                                              71, 73, 88, 139, 183
World Bank, 87, 97, 101, 108,
                                         Youth Connekt Africa Summit, 102,
    111-113, 158, 165
                                              113
World Business Council for Sustainable
    Development, 188
World Humanitarian Summit, 85, 89,
                                         \mathbf{Z}
                                         Zataari camp, 161, 162, 168
     103, 114
\mathbf{X}
Xenophobia, 4, 5, 8, 17, 51, 70, 79,
    87, 91, 158, 204, 208, 225, 243
```